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THURSDAY, OCTOBER 24, 1991 LE JEUDI 24 OCTOBRE 1991

(1) (1)

[Text] [Traduction]

The Senate Standing Committee on Energy, the Environ-
ment and Natural Resources met this day in Room 356-S, at
2:00 p.m. for the purpose of organization pursuant to Rule 89.

Members of the Committee Present: The Honourable Sena-
tors Carney, Grimard, Hays, Kelly, Ottenheimer and Poitras.
(6)

In attendance: From the Research Branch, Library of Par-
liament: Mr. Dan Shaw and Mr. Bill Murray.

Also in attendance: The official Reporters of the Senate.

The Clerk of the Committee presided over the election of
the Chairman.

The Honourable Senator Kelly moved,—That the Honour-
able Sentator Hays be elected Chairman of the Committee.

The question being put on the motion, it was—

Resolved in the affirmative.

The Chairman was invited by the Clerk of the Committee to
take the Chair.

The Chairman made his opening remarks.

The Honourable Senator Ottenheimer moved,—That the
Honourable Senator Kelly be elected Deputy Chairman of the
Committee.

The question being put on the motion, it was—

Resolved in the affirmative.

The Honourable Senator Grimard moved—That the Sub-
committee on Agenda and Procedure be composed of the
Chairman, Deputy Chairman and three other members of the
Committee to be designated by the Chairman after the usual
consultations, and that the quorum be three.

After debate, The question being put on the motion, it
was—

Resolved in the affirmative.

The Honourable Senator Poitras moved,—That the Com-
mittee print 500 copies of its Proceedings.

The question being put on the motion, it was—

Resolved in the affirmative.

The Honourable Senator Carney moved,—That, pursuant
Rule 90, the Chairman be authorized to receive and authorize
the printing of evidence when a quorum is not present, pro-
vided that a member of both the Government and Opposition
are represented.

After debate, The question being put on the motion, it
was—

Resolved in the affirmative.

The Honourable Senator Poitras moved,—That the Sub-
committee on Agenda and Procedure be empowered to invite
witnesses and schedule hearings.

The question being put on the motion, it was—

Resolved in the affirmative.

Le Comité sénatorial permanent de 1'énergie, de I’environne-
ment et des ressources naturelles se réunit aujourd’hui dans la
salle 356-S a 14 heures aux fins d’organisation conformément
a I'article 89 du Réglement.

Membres du Comité présents: Les honorables sénateurs
Carney, Grimard, Hays, Kelly, Ottenheimer et Poitras. (6)

Présents: Du Service de recherche, Bibliothéque du Parle-
ment: M. Dan Shaw et M. Bill Murray.

Aussi présents: Les sténographes officiels du Sénat.
. Le greffier du Comité préside a 1'élection du président.

L’honorable sénateur Kelly propose,—Que I’honorable séna-
teur Hays soit élu président du Comité.

La motion, mise aux voix, est adoptée.

Le président est invité par le greffier du Comité 4 prendre le
fauteuil.

Le président fait ses remarques préliminaires.

L’honorable sénateur Ottenheimer propose,—Que I’honora-
ble sénateur Kelly soit élu président suppléant du Comité.

La motion, mise aux voix, est adoptée.

L’honorable sénateur Grimard propose,—Que le Sous-
comité du programme et de la procédure soit composé du pré-
sident, du président suppléant et de trois autres membres du
Comité qui seront désignés par le président apres les consulta-
tions habituelles et que le quorum soit de trois.

Aprés débat, la motion, mise aux voix, est adoptée.

L’honorable sénateur Poitras propose,—Que le Comité fasse
imprimer 500 exemplaires de ses procés-verbaux.

La motion, mise aux voix, est adoptée.

L’honorable sénateur Carney propose,—Que, conformément
i l'article 90 du Réglement, le président soit autorisé a rece-
voir et 4 autoriser I'impression de témoignages en ’absence de
quorum a condition qu'un membre du gouvernement et de
I’opposition soit représenté.

Aprés débat, la motion, mise aux voix, est adoptée.

L’honorable sénateur Poitras propose,—Que le Sous-comité
du programme et de la procédure puisse inviter des témoins et
a établir des calendriers d’audiences.

La motion, mise aux voix, est adoptée.
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The Honourable Senator Kelly moved,—That, pursuant to
Rule 103, reasonable travelling and living expenses may be
paid to witnesses invited or summoned to appear before the
Committee, and that for such payment of expenses, a max-
imum of three (3) representatives per organization be estab-
lished.

After debate, The question being put on the motion, it
was—

Resolved in the affirmative.

The Honourable Senator Grimard moved—That, pursuant
to paragraph 3:05 of Appendix II to the Rules of the Senate,
accounts for payment by the Committee be certified by the
Chairman or the Deputy Chairman.

After debate, The question being put on the motion, it
was—

Resolved in the affirmative.

The Honourable Senator Kelly moved—That the Commit-
tee ask the Library of Parliament to assign Research Officers
to the Committee;

That the Chairman, on behalf of the Committee, direct the
research staff in the preparation of studies, analyses and sum-
maries.

After debate, The question being put on the motion, it
was—

Resolved in the affirmative.

After debate, it was agreed,—That, pursuant to Rule 105,
the Chairman be authorized to report expenses incurred by the
Committee in the Second Session of the Thirty-fourth Parlia-
ment.

The Committee discussed its time slot for regular meetings.

The Clerk of the Committee informed the Committee mem-
bers of the briefing book now available.

The Chairman made closing remarks.

At 2:45 p.m., the Committee adjourned to the call of the
Chair.

ATTEST:

L’honorable sénateur Kelly propose,—Que, conformément a
I'article 103 du Réglement, des frais de voyage et de dépenses
courantes raisonnables soient versés aux témoins invités ou
cités 4 comparaitre devant le Comité et que pour ces indemni-
sations, on fixe 4 trois (3) le nombre maximum de représen-
tants par organisme.

Aprés débat, la motion, mise aux voix, est adoptée.

L’honorable sénateur Grimard propose,—Que, conformé-
ment au paragraphe 3:05 de ’Annexe II du Réglement du
Sénat, les versements effectués par le Comité soient certifiés
par le président ou le président suppléant.

Aprés débat, la motion, mise aux voix, est adoptée.

L’honorable sénateur Kelly propose,—Que le Comité
demande a la Bibliothéque du Parlement de lui affecter des
chargés de recherche;

Que le président, au nom du Comité, donne les directives
nécessaires au personnel de recherche en matiére de prépara-
tion d’études, d’analyses et de résumés.

Apreés débat, la motion, mise aux voix, est adoptée.

Aprés débat, il est convenu,—Que, conformément au para-
graphe 105 du Réglement, le président soit autorisé a faire
rapport des dépenses encourues par le Comité pendant la
deuxiéme session de la 34¢ 1égislature.

Le Comité discute du calendrier de ses réunions ordinaires.

Le greffier du Comité informe les membres du Comité de
I’existence d’'un manuel d’information.

Le président fait des remarques de cloture.

A 14 h 45, le Comité s’ajourne jusqu’a nouvelle convocation
du président.

ATTESTE:

Le greffier suppléant du Comité
Heather Lank
Acting Clerk of the Committee
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EVIDENCE

Ottawa, Thursday, October 24, 1991

[Text]

The Standing Senate Committee on Energy, The Environ-
ment and Natural Resources met this day at 2:00 p.m. to
organize the activities of the committee.

Heather Lank, Clerk of the Committee: Honourable sena-
tors, I see we have a quorum. As clerk of your committee, it is
my responsibility to preside over the election of the chairman
here today. I am here to receive any motions to that effect.

Senator Kelly: I nominate Senator Hays as chairman.

Ms. Lank: Are there any other motions?
Senator Grimard: No.

Ms. Lank: It is moved by the Honourable Senator Kelly
that the Honourable Senator Hays be elected chairman of this
committee. Is it your pleasure, honourable senators, to adopt
the motion?

Hon. Senators: Agreed.

Ms. Lank: Carried. I declare the motion carried, and in
accordance with Rule 89, the Honourable Senator Hays is
elected chairman of the committee. I invite him to take the
chair.

The Honourable Dan Hays (Chairman) in the Chair.

Senator Hays: Thank you very much, honourable senators. I
am pleased to have your confidence, I hope to continue to
enjoy your confidence, and I will do my best to be a good
chairman. I have no opening remarks as indicated by the
agenda. I do observe, however, that I find myself at this time
also on the Committee for a Renewed Canada, which is going
to be quite busy until February 28, its reporting date. I hope
you will be understanding of that conflict until the work of
that committee is completed.

However, this committee is an important committee of the
Senate and has a lot of work to do. At earlier times, the com-
mittee has resolved to do a number of things, some ambitious
projects, in particular some involving our environment, a new
part of the name of the committee but not new in interest to
the committee.

Having said that, thank you for your confidence, and I
would like now to turn to the agenda which is before you. The
next item on our agenda is the election of a deputy chairman.
At this time, I would call for nominations for deputy chair-
man.

Senator Ottenheimer: 1 would like to nominate Senator
Kelly.

The Chairman: Are there any further nominations for
deputy chairman? If not, then I declare Senator Kelly to be
the deputy chairman.

The fourth item on our agenda is entitled “Subcommittee on
Agenda and Procedure,” which is really the appoi_nyment of a
steering committee. The motion that is set out anticipates that
the chairman and deputy chairman and three other members

TEMOIGNAGES

Ottawa, le jeudi 24 octobre 1991
[Traduction]

Le Comité sénatorial permanent de I’énergie, de I’environne-
ment et des ressources naturelles se réunit ce jour 4 14 heures
en vue d’organiser les travaux du comité.

Heather Lank, greffier du comité: Honorables sénateurs, je
vois que nous avons le quorum. En tant que greffier de votre
comité, il m’incombe de procéder a I’élection du président. Je
suis préte a recevoir des motions a cet effet.

Le sénateur Kelly: Je propose le nom du sénateur Hays
comme président.

M™ Lank: Y a-t-il d’autres motions?
Le sénateur Grimard: Non.

M™¢ Lank: L’honorable sénateur Kelly propose que I'honora-
ble sénateur Hays soit élu président de ce comité. Vous plait-il
d’adopter la motion, honorables sénateurs?

Des voix: Adoptée.

M= Lank: Adoptée. Je déclare la motion adoptée. Confor-
mément a l'article 89 du Réglement, I'honorable sénateur
Hays est donc élu président du comité et je I'invite 4 prendre
place dans le fauteuil.

L’honorable Dan Hays (président) occupe le fauteuil.

Le président: Merci beaucoup, honorables sénateurs, de la
confiance que vous me témoignez. J'espére que je la mériterai
et ferai de mon mieux pour étre un bon président. Je n’ai pas
de discours a faire, ni méme de remarque liminaire, contraire-
ment 4 ce qu'indique I'ordre du jour. Je veux simplement
signaler que je siége également au Comité sur le renouvelle-
ment du Canada, lequel me tiendra trés occupé jusqu'au 28
février, date du dépot de son rapport. J'espée que vous ferez
preuve de compréhension, car je ne serai pas toujours disponi-
ble jusqu’a cette date.

Toutefois, ce comité est lui aussi un important comité séna-
torial et il a beaucoup de pain sur la planche. Il a décidé, pré-
cédemment, d’entreprendre un certain nombre de choses, quel-
ques projets ambitieux, notamment dans le domaine de
’environnement, que nous avons nouvellement ajouté au nom
de notre comité, mais qui nous intéresse de longue date.

Cela dit, merci encore de votre confiance. Nous allons main-
tenant passer 4 l'ordre du jour. Le point suivant est I’élection
d’un vice-président. Je suis prét a recevoir les mises en candi-
dature.

Le sénateur Ottenheimer: Je propose le nom du sénateur
Kelly.

Le président: Y a-t-il d’autres mises en candidature pour le
siége de vice-président? Dans la négative, je déclare le séna-
teur Kelly élu.

Le quatriéme point a I'ordre du jour s’intitule «Sous-comité
de l'ordre du jour et de la procédure», autrement dit la mise
sur pied d’un comité directeur. La motion qui nous est propo-
sée veut qu’il se compose du président et du vice-président, et
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[Text]
of the committee would be designated, by the chairman after
the usual consultations, a steering committee in effect, and
that a quorum of that subcommittee be three.

Is it your pleasure, honourable senators, to move that
motion or a motion similar to that?

Senator Kelly: Mr. Chairman, if you are asking for a motion
approving the setting up of a steering committee, if that is the
motion, the operative words here are “usual consultations”. It
seems to me, since you and I have just arrived, that some con-
sultation needs to take place, at the very least with the whips.
Could I suggest that we defer that motion, or does that confuse
the issue?

The Chairman: Well, we could defer it. That is not a prob-
lem. The chairman and deputy chairman would consult and
fashion a steering committee. The motion, as I read it, antici-
pates that the committee would give the chairman authority to
do that after the usual consultation. I would publicly state now
that I would not suggest or designate members of the steering
committee without approval. It would have to be on the unani-
mous approval of both myself as chairman and you, Senator
Kelly, as deputy chairman. On that basis, if we have the
motion in place, then we can move more quickly and perhaps
have that set up before the next meeting.

Senator Grimard: I move the motion.
The Chairman: Is it agreed?
Hon. Senators: Agreed.

The Chairman: The motion is passed.

The next item has to do with the printing of proceedings of
the committee. The motion is very straightforward. I would
ask for such a motion.

Senator Poitras: I so move.
The Chairman: Is it agreed?
Hon. Senators: Agreed.

The Chairman: The next item is holding of meetings without
a quorum. I am going to read this, because I am not all that
familiar with the new rules, and perhaps there should be some
discussion as we go through this. This motion reads,

THAT, pursuant to Rule 90, the Chairman be authpr-
ized to hold meetings to receive and authorize the printing
of evidence when a quorum is not present.

Senator Carney: I do not understand that. Could the Chair
explain it to me?

The Chairman: Well, Senator Carney, I will do my best.

The plain meaning of that motion, as I read it, would allow
the committee to proceed with the hearing of evidence, as was
the practice prior to the implementation or passage of the new
rules in the Senate, without a quorum of senators being
present.

The practice in the past, as I recall, was that we did do that,
but we did not do it unless we had a representative from both
the government side and the opposition side. I notice that that
provision is not in here, and I cannot answer, Senator Carney,

[Traduction]

de trois autres membres, choisis au sein du comité par le prési-
dent aprés les consultations habituelles, le quorum de ce
comité étant de trois.

Vous plait-il, honorables sénateurs, d’adopter cette motion
ou une motion similaire?

Le sénateur Kelly: Monsieur le président, je comprends bien
la motion, mais je pense qu’il faut insister sur les termes «con-
sultations habituelles», car il est effectivement indispensable de
procéder a quelques consultations, & tout le moins avec les
whips, vu que vous et moi sommes tous deux nouveaux ici.
Pourrais-je proposer de reporter la motion, ou bien est-ce que
cela va compliquer les choses?

Le président: Eh bien, nous pouvons la réserver. Ce n’est pas
un probléme. Le président et le vice-président procéderont a
des consultations et formeront un comité directeur. Si j’ai bien
compris la motion, elle prévoit que le comité autorise le prési-
dent 4 le faire, apres les consultations habituelles. J’indique,
publiquement, qu’il n’est pas dans mon intention de désigner
les membres du comité directeur sans votre approbation. Il
faudra I’approbation unanime de moi-méme, en tant que prési-
dent, et de vous, sénateur Kelly, en tant que vice-président. Si
nous pouvons adopter la motion sur la base de cette assurance,
nous pourrons faire les choses plus rapidement et peut-étre
avoir le comité directeur en place avant la prochaine séance.

Le sénateur Grimard: Je propose la motion, oui.

Le président: La motion est-elle adoptée?

Des voix: Adoptée.

Le président: La motion est adoptée.

Le point suivant concerne la publication des procés-verbaux
du comité. La motion est toute simple. J'aimerais que
quelqu’un la propose.

Le sénateur Poitras: Je propose la motion.

Le président: Est-elle adoptée?

Des voix: Adoptée.

Le président: Nous passons ensuite 4 la tenue de réunions
sans quorum. Je vais lire la motion, car je ne connais pas trés
bien les nouvelles régles, et peut-étre y aurait-il lieu de discuter
de celle-ci. Voici la motion:

QUE, conformément 4 Iarticle
90 du Réglement, le président soit autorisé a tenir des réu-
nions pour entendre des témoignages et 4 en permettre la
publication sans quorum.

Le sénateur Carney: Je ne comprends pas. Le président
pourrait-il m’expliquer?

Le président: Je vais faire de mon mieux, sénateur Carney.

Si je saisis bien cette motion, elle permet tout simplement
d’entendre des témoignages, comme il était déja de régle avant

I’adoption du nouveau Réglement du Sénat, sans qu’il y ait
quorum.

Nous faisions déja de méme par le passé, sauf qu’il fallait au
moins un représentant du parti gouvernemental et un représen-
tant de I'opposition. Je ne vois pas de telle condition ici et je ne
peux pas vous dire pourquoi elle est absente, sénateur Carney.
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why it is not here. It seems to me it would make sense. The
clerk has a comment that perhaps will be helpful.

Ms. Lank: Just to let you know: In terms of this motion, this
means only that they can hear and receive evidence, but not
that motions can be passed. In general, when it has been used
in the past, it is often when there may be a witness who is only
available to come on a certain day, and in fact we are unable
to get a full quorum, but in the event the person can only come
at this one time, it will be possible to hear that witness, but just
to receive evidence and not to pass any motions or make any
decisions. It is really to give the committee a way out in a sit-
uation like that, and it is under those circumstances that it
tends to be used. There is no reason why it cannot be added
that both the government and the official opposition be repre-
sented.

Senator Carney: Could I so move? Would that be proper for
me to move?

The Chairman: Well, we have no motion. We are just dis-
cussing the possible putting of a motion. If you would like to
put the motion, Senator Carney, with the change that we add
necessary wording to provide that even though a quorum is not
present, there should be a representative at the meeting of both
the government and opposition sides of the Senate, that is a
possibility.

Senator Kelly: Mr. Chairman, I am not arguing against that
proposal other than in a manner consistent with the position I
have taken many times in the last nine years. The committees
of the Senate at earlier times, among other things, were
notable for the total lack of excessive partisanship on the com-
mittees. I guess the only concern I have—and I am not disput-
ing the wisdom of that, because it has been the usage in recent
times, but I do not like the part of it that suggests that there
are two sides. Really, in the purest sense, we are supposed to
be coming together here for each individual to give his judg-
ment and arrive at a consensus as a committee. I just do not
like the idea or the suggestion that there are always two oppos-
ing views. I do not think there are. Other than that, I under-
stand what you are saying.

It has been the usage. I would prefer we just carried on with
that as a matter of usage, not a matter of formality.

The Chairman: Is there any other comment? We should
really be discussing it after the motion is put, but I do not
think that matters. Any other comment on this? If not, I would
invite I think Senator Carney to make the motion you antici-
pate. I suspect that is more in keeping—

Senator Grimard: The only thing I have in my mind is, is
that in accordance with Article 90? I do not have Article 90.
Can you read it to me, please.

The Chairman: I think we have as an internal guide—

Senator Grimard: I agree with the proposal of Senator Car-
ney, but I want to be sure that it will not be out of order.

Senator Carney: To follow your remarks, Senator Kelly, but
I think it is only fair to witnesses. I mean, you may perceive
the Senate as working in a non-partisan manner, but when wit-

[Traduction]

Cela me semblerait raisonnable. Le greffier voudrait apporter
des éclaircissements.

M= Lank: Juste une précision. Cette motion signifie simple-
ment que le comité peut entendre et recevoir des témoignages,
mais non adopter des motions. Par le passé on a souvent appli-
qué cette régle lorsqu’il s’agissait de recevoir un témoin qui
n’était libre qu’un jour donné, lorsqu’il s’avérait impossible de
réunir le quorum complet. Si la personne ne peut venir que ce
jour-la, il est alors possible de I’entendre, mais uniquement
pour recevoir son témoignage, et non pour adopter de motion
ou prendre de décision. Il s’agit, en fait, de donner au comité
une porte de sortie, dans les situations de ce genre, et la régle
n’est invoquée que dans de telles circonstances. Rien n'empé-
che d’ajouter a la motion que le parti ministériel et I'opposition
officielle doivent tous deux étre représentés.

Le sénateur Carney: Puis-je le proposer sous forme de
motion? Puis-je proposer ce changement?

Le président: C’est que nous ne sommes saisis encore
d’aucune motion. Nous parlons seulement de I’éventuel dépot
d’une motion. Si vous voulez la proposer, sénateur Carney,
avec une modification a I'effet qu’un représentant du gouver-
nement et un représentant de I'opposition soient présents, c’est
possible.

Le sénateur Kelly: Monsieur le président, je n’ai pas vrai-
ment d’objection, sinon pour réitérer ce que je ne cesse de dire
au cours des neuf derniéres années. Jusqu’a présent, les comi-
tés du Sénat se distinguaient, entre autres, par leur absence
totale de sectarisme. Ma seule préoccupation - et je ne conteste
pas la sagesse d’une telle clause, devenue courante depuis quel-
que temps C'est que je n'aime pas l'idée qu'il existe deux
camps. Nous sommes censés siéger ici 4 titre individuel, former
notre propre jugement et dégager un consensus. Je n’aime pas
I'idée selon laquelle il y aurait toujours deux points de vue
opposés. Je ne pense pas que ce soit le cas. A part cela, je com-
prends bien ce que vous dites.

C’est devenu I'usage. J'aimerais mieux que nous en fassions
simplement une question d’usage, plut6t que formalité.

Le président: Formalité. Y a-t-il d’autres interventions? Le
débat devrait intervenir aprés le dépdt de la motion, mais peu
importe. Y a-t-il d’autres interventions? Sinon, j’invite le séna-
teur Carney 4 présenter la motion que vous escomptez. J’ai
I'impression que c’est plus conforme . . .

Le sénateur Grimard: Est-ce que 'article 90 nous en laisse
la latitude? Je n’ai pas le texte de I’article 90. Pourriez-vous
me le lire, s’il vous plait?

Le président: Je pense que nous avons comme guide
interne....

Le sénateur Grimard: Je souscris 4 la proposition du séna-
teur Carney, je veux simplement m’assurer qu’une telle motion
ne sera pas contraire au Reéglement.

Le sénateur Carney: Pour vous répondre, sénateur Kelly,
cela me parait relever de la justice élémentaire que nous
devons aux témoins. Vous percevez peut-étre le Sénat comme
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nesses come before the committee, they like to have the com-
fort of knowing that there is a spectrum of views. I am not sug-
gesting it because I am paranoid about my colleagues in the
Senate, but because some element of balance should be clear
to the witnesses who come.

Senator Kelly: That is a good point.
The Chairman: I would like to respond, though, to Senator
Grimard’s request, by reading Rule 90.

A quorum is required whenever a vote, resolution or
other decision is taken by a select committee, but any
such committee, by resolution thereof, may authorize the
chairman to hold meetings to receive and authorize the
printing of evidence when a quorum is not present.

I do not believe that that language would prevent the
modification to the motion as suggested in our agenda to
include the language that Senator Carney suggests; namely,
that the hearing and printing of evidence can proceed but only
in the event, when no quorum is present, that both the govern-
ment and opposition are represented at the meetings.

Senator Grimard: I agree with what you said. After reading
the article, I agree 100 per cent with you.

Senator Poitras: I support that.

The Chairman: Senator Carney, do you want to make the
motion?

Senator Carney: I would make it as stated. I would amend
what is written here, “THAT pursuant to Rule 90,” et cetera,
down to, “when a quorum is not present,” I would add the
words “‘provided that a member of both the government and
opposition are represented.”

The Chairman: Is it agreed?
Hon. Senators: Agreed.

The Chairman: The next motion that is suggested for us this
afternoon is worded as follows:

THAT the Subcommittee on Agenda and Procedure—

Or the steering committee.

.—be empowered to invite witnesses and schedule hear-
ings.

That is pretty straightforward. Is that moved?

Senator Poitras: I so move.

The Chairman: Is it agreed?

Hon. Senators: Agreed.

The Chairman: Agreed.

For travelling expenses of witnesses, let me read the sug-
gested motion.

THAT, pursuant to Rule 103, reasonable travelling and
living expenses be paid to witnesses invited or summoned
to appear before the Committee.

In anticipation of the question, and for my own edification
as well, let me read Rule 103.

[Traduction)]

une assemblée non partisane, mais lorsque les témoins compa-
raissent devant le comité, ils aiment bien avoir |’assurance
d’étre en présence d’un éventail d’opinions. Je ne dis pas cela
parce que je me défie de mes collégues, mais simplement parce
qu’il faut assurer aux témoins un certain équilibre.

Le sénateur Kelly: Bonne remarque.

Le président: Je voudrais faire suite 4 la demande du séna-
teur Grimard et lire 'article 90.

Le quorum est nécessaire pour tout vote, résolution ou
autre décision d’un comité en particulier, mais un tel
comité peut, par résolution, autoriser son président a tenir
des réunions pour entendre des témoignages et 4 en per-
mettre la publication sans quorum.

Je ne pense pas qu’il y ait quelque chose dans ce libellé qui
nous empéche de modifier la motion figurant dans notre ordre
du jour dans le sens souhaité par le sénateur Carney, a savoir
que 'audition et la publication des témoignages soient autori-
sées sans quorum, pourvu que le gouvernement et I'opposition
soient tous deux représentés.

Le sénateur Grimard: Je suis d’accord. Maintenant que j’ai
connaissance de cet article, je suis d’accord 4 100 p. 100 avec
vous.

Le sénateur Poitras: Je suis d’accord.
Le président: Sénateur Carney, voulez-vous formuler la
motion?

Le sénateur Carney: Je conserverais le texte prévu, c’est-a-
dire: «QUE conformément a I’article 90 du Réglement» et cea-
tera jusqu’a «sans quorumn, et j’ajouterais simplement: «pourvu
que le parti ministériel et I'opposition soient tous deux repré-
sentésn.

Le président: D’accord?
Des voix: Adoptée.

Le président: La motion suivante qui nous est proposée dit
simplement:

QUE le Sous-comité de I'ordre du jour et de la procé-
dure,

c’est-a-dire le comité directeur:

ait pouvoir d’inviter des témoins et d’établir le calendrier
des séances.

C’est assez simple. En faisons-nous une motion?

Le sénateur Poitras: Je propose la motion.

Le président: Adoptée?

Des voix: Adoptée.

Le président: Adoptée.

Frais de déplacement des témoins. Je vais lire la motion.

QUE, conformément a I'article 103 du Reéglement, des
frais de voyage et de séjour raisonnables soient rembour-
sés aux témoins invités ou cités & comparaitre devant le
comité.

Janticipe sur votre question, et pour ma propre gouverne, je
lis I"article 103.
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The Clerk of the Senate is authorized to pay every wit-
ness invited or summoned to attend before a select com-
mittee a reasonable sum for living and travelling expenses
of the witness, upon the certificate of the clerk of the com-
mittee attesting to the fact that the witness attended
before the committee by invitation or summons.

This is, by my recollection, similar to the procedure we have
had in the past. Is there any comment?

Senator Poitras: We discussed this matter at the Banking
Committee meeting this morning, and in the past, we reim-
bursed expenses only when people requested them or some-
thing similar. Does this mean that even if they do not make a
request, we are to assume that there will be expenses and that
we will reimburse them?

The Chairman: Is there any other comment?

Senator Kelly: I would just like to say if you could alter that
to say travelling and living expenses “may” be paid. In other
words, that authorizes the committee to do it. It leaves us clear
to not do it if it is not requested. So the word “may” would just
cover the whole thing.

Senator Carney: I agree.
The Chairman: Is that agreed?

Senator Grimard: If, for example, Shell Oil came, they
would probably pay their own expenses.

The Chairman: Senator Kelly, do you want to make a
motion, then?
Senator Kelly: Yes. I move that, pursuant to Rule 103,

reasonable travelling and living expenses may be paid' to wit-
nesses invited or summoned to appear before the committee.

The Chairman: Would it be the committee as a whole that
would decide whether or not they be paid? In the past, we used
to have a motion in each case. If we pass this motion as sug-
gested, then they would be paid automatically. Am I not mis-

taken?

Ms. Lank: In the past, I know this has been used. Again, the
committee decides which witnesses will be pald,,’ but you can
certainly cover yourselves by putting in “may. There is no
reason not to.

The Chairman: There is no discussion that you are aware of
where they wanted to do it as of a matter of course?

Ms. Lank: Absolutely not.

The Chairman: Then, I will accept the motion l‘aefgrg you,
subject to the addition of the word “may” before “be” in the
second line. Is that agreed, honourable senators?

Hon. Senators: Agreed.

The Chairman: The next item is to do with authorization of
accounts. The suggested motion is:

[Traduction]

Le greffier du Sénat est autorisé 4 verser, 4 tout témoin
invité ou sommé 4 comparaitre devant un comité particu-
lier, une indemnité raisonnable pour frais de voyage et de
séjour, sur présentation d’un certificat du greffier du
comité attestant que le témoin s’est effectivement présenté
devant le comité sur invitation ou citation.

Si ma mémoire est bonne, cela est trés similaire 4 ce que
nous avions par le passé. Y a-t-il des interventions?

Le sénateur Poitras: Au comité des banques, nous avons
décidé ce matin, comme par le passé, de ne rembourser les
frais que sur la demande expresse des témoins. La motion
signifie-t-elle que nous allons partir du principe que les
témoins vont encourir des frais et que nous allons les rembour-
ser, méme s'ils ne le demandent pas?

Le président: Y a-t-il d’autres interventions?

Le sénateur Kelly: Il suffirait peut-étre de dire que les frais
de voyage et de séjour «peuvent» étre remboursés. Autrement
dit, la motion autoriserait le comité a le faire. Cela nous laisse-
rait libres de ne pas le faire si on ne nous le demande pas. Il
suffirait d’ajouter le mot «peuvent» pour régler tout le pro-
bléme.

Le sénateur Carney: Je suis d’accord.
Le président: Est-ce convenu?

Le sénateur Grimard: Si, par exemple, Shell Oil comparait,
ses témoins vont probablement prendre en charge eux-mémes
leurs frais.

Le président: Sénateur Kelly, souhaitez-vous proposer offi-
ciellement la motion?

Le sénateur Kelly: Oui. Je propose que, conformément a
Iarticle 103 du Réglement, des frais de voyage et de séjour rai-
sonnables puissent étre remboursés aux témoins invités ou cités
a comparaitre devant le comité.

Le président: C’est le comité plénier qui déciderait dans
quels cas les frais seraient remboursés ou non? Par le passé, il
nous fallait adopter une motion 4 chaque fois. Si nous adop-
tons cette motion-ci, alors le remboursement se ferait automa-
tiquement. Est-ce que je me trompe?

M™ Lank: C’est ainsi que I’on procédait par le passé. Encore
une fois, le comité décide quels témoins se verront remboursé,
mais vous pouvez certainement vous couvrir en ajoutant le mot
«peut». Rien ne l'interdit.

Le président: A votre connaissance, il n’est nulle part prévu
que cela soit automatique? J

M™ Lank: Absolument pas.

Le président: J’accepte donc la motion dont le texte est celui
que vous avez sous les yeux, sauf que I'on ajoute les mots «puis-
sent étre» 4 la deuxiéme ligne. La motion est-elle adoptée,
honorables sénateurs?

Des voix: Adoptée.

Le président: La prochaine intéresse I'autorisation de signer
pour certifier les comptes. Voici le texte:
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THAT, pursuant to paragraph 3:05 of Appendix II of
the Rules of the Senate, accounts for payment by the
Committee be certified by the Chairman or the Deputy
Chairman.

Rule 3:05 says:

Signing authority to certify accounts for payment on
behalf of a committee shall be established by recorded
resolution of the committee and may be conferred on one
or more members of the committee or on the clerk of the
committee.

If this motion is agreeable, then I would entertain the
motion, if a senator is prepared to move it.

Senator Poitras: Is it customary that the clerk be authorized
to pay expenses alone? What is the experience?

The Chairman: I will let the clerk who is with us today com-
ment. My experience is that the clerks would not sign anything
by practice and that they would ask the chairman or deputy
chairman to sign. However, sometimes, when the amounts
were rather small and numerous in the course of a lengthy
committee proceeding or set of proceedings, it always struck
me as being a lot of administrative work to ask the chairman
alone to attend to, and, with the approval of the committee,
some sort of practical rule might be established to allow the
clerk to sign accounts in some cases. So that is my comment.
Any other comments before I ask the clerk? What is your
advice?

Ms. Lank: From very limited experience and speaking to
colleagues, in general, the right to sign for payment is not dele-
gated to the clerk, although there have been cases in the past
where it has been done. There is certainly nothing to stop the
committee from later on, if you wish, passing a motion giving
the clerk that right if you are going to be facing a situation
that Senator Hays talked about where there are going to be a
lot of small bills, for example. However, it is not the norm to
have the clerk have that authority.

Senator Kelly: Mr. Chairman, notwithstanding what the
clerk has just said, as a practice, I at least would want to be
certain that the clerk of the committee keeps very current on
the policy decisions the committee has made and has an attest-
ing responsibility. When a document comes forward for sign-
ing, I would want to see the clerk’s signature that says this, as
far as she has been able to establish, does fit within policies
that have been established and so on and so forth, so that we
do not have to dig back and check and do the kind of thing
that a normal clerk should be expected to do.

Ms. Lank: Along those lines, it is certainly the responsibility
of the clerk to follow closely all the financial transactions of
the committee to make sure that what is being submitted is in
fact legitimate and fits within the financial guidelines. That
remains a responsibility whether the signature is actually the
clerk’s or not. We would never ask the deputy chairman or
chairman to do that kind of checking. Rather, that would be
my responsibility as clerk, and then I might come with a pile
and say “I have made sure that everything is all right. Would

[Traduction]

QUE, conformément au paragraphe 3:05 de I’annexe II
du Reéglement, les comptes a4 payer par le comité soient
certifiés par le président ou le vice-président.

Voici le texte du paragraphe 3:05 de I'annexe II du Régle-
ment:

L’autorisation de signer pour certifier les comptes a
payer au nom d’'un comité doit étre établie au moyen
d’une décision du comité et peut étre conférée a un ou plu-
sieurs membres du comité ou 4 son greffier.

Quelqu’un souhaite-t-il présenter la motion?

Le sénateur Poitras: Est-il courant que le greffier soit auto-
risé 4 payer les comptes de son propre chef? Qu’en est-il ail-
leurs?

Le président: Je vais demander 4 notre greffier de répondre.
A ma connaissance, les greffiers ne signent rien en pratique, ils
demandent au président ou au vice-président de le faire.
Cependant, parfois, lorsque les comptes sont nombreux et de
petit montant, par exemple lors d’une longue série de travaux
ou de séances, j’ai toujours considéré comme trés encombrant
que le président soit toujours obligé de signer. Il m’a semblé
que, avec I'approbation du comité, on pourrait fixer quelques
régles pratiques permettant au greffier de signer dans certains
cas. Voila donc ma position. Y a-t-il d’autres interventions
avant que je demande au greffier de nous dire ce qu’il en est
ailleurs. Votre avis?

M™ Lank: D’aprés I’expérience trés limitée que j’en ai, et
d’aprés ce que disent mes collégues, le pouvoir de signature
n’est généralement pas délégué au greffier, sauf cas exception-
nel. Rien, en tout cas, n’empéche le comité, ultérieurement,
d’adopter une motion en ce sens si vous allez vous trouver dans
une situation comme celle évoquée par le sénateur Hays, ou il
y aurait une grosse quantité de petites factures a payer, par
exemple. Cependant, ce n’est pas la norme que de confier ce
pouvoir au greffier.

Le sénateur Kelly: Monsieur le président, nonobstant ce que
le greffier vient de dire, j’aimerais avoir ’assurance que le
greffier du comité se tiendra pleinement informé de la politi-
que générale du comité en matiére de dépenses et formule des
recommandations. Lorsqu’une facture est soumise a notre
signature, j'aimerais voir la signature du greffier disant que
telle ou telle dépense correspond aux politiques arrétées, et
ceatera, afin que nous n’ayons pas a procéder a toutes sortes de
vérifications et 4 faire le travail qui incombe 4 un greffier nor-
mal.

M™ Lank: A cet égard, il incombe certainement au greffier
de suivre de trés prés toutes les transactions financiéres du
comité afin de s’assurer que les factures présentées sont l1égiti-
mes et conformes aux lignes directrices financiéres. C’est sa
responsabilité, que le pouvoir de signature lui appartienne ou
non. Nous ne demanderions jamais au vice-président ou au
président de procéder a ces vérifications lui-méme. C’est le tra-
vail du greffier, qui soumet ensuite toute la pile de factures en
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you please sign?” But, that is not a danger. That is the respon-
sibility of the clerk.

Senator Kelly: Mr. Chairman, I just wanted to hear the
clerk say that.

The Chairman: Very good. I would entertain a motion in
this form.

Senator Grimard: I so move.
The Chairman: Is it agreed?
Hon. Senators: Agreed.

The Chairman: The next item, Item 10, has to do with
research staff. This motion basically involves a formal request
that research assistance or support be given to the committee
by the Library of Parliament, and further, that the chairman
on behalf of the committee direct the research staff in prepara-
tion of studies, analyses and summaries.

I might make, if I may, a general comment that the commit-
tee has in the past been supported both by the Library of Par-
liament and by contracted staff. Those of you who were on the
committee before will remember that its principal research
support was provided by the late Dean Clay, and more recently
by the Library of Parliament. We have contracted outside both
Mr. Clay and the Library for additional work when we
thought it was necessary or when we thought it would help the
committee. I would not see this resolution as precluding such
action again, if that were the wish of the committee. Certainly
the committee was well supported by the Library of Parlia-
ment in its work just before the adjournment.

Maybe we could have a discussion on this before we actually
formalize this. Senator Carney, do you have a comment?

Senator Carney: Of course, being new to this committee, I
do not have a sense of how it worked before, but given the
broad scope of the committee, energy, the environment and
natural resources, does that motion preclude a delegation to
another committee member of responsibilities in a specific
area?

The Chairman: I wonder if you could elaborate on “delega-
tion to another committee member.”

Senator Carney: Well, it says the chairman would direct the
research staff. I am saying there are three areas here, energy,
environment and natural resources.

The Chairman: We could have subcommittees.

Senator Carney: Yes.
The Chairman: That is true, we could.

Senator Carney: It is such a broad area, I am thinking that
we may want to say, well, let us delegate this to Senator Kelly
or Senator Carney or something to pursue some particular
area.

The Chairman: Yes. I hear you, and the committee in fact
had considered that kind of thing at an earlier time; that is,
having subcommittees deal with different parts of its mandate;
perhaps the legislative work, although the whole committee
has always dealt with that and probably always will. But there
might be certain studies which could be done by a subcommit-

[Traduction)

assurant avoir effectué toutes les vérifications. Il n’y a donc la
aucun danger, cela fait partie du travail du greffier.

Le sénateur Kelly: Je tenais simplement 4 en avoir I’assu-
rance, monsieur le président.

Le grésident: Trés bien. Je demande que quelqu’un propose
la motion sous cette forme.

Le sénateur Grimard: Je la propose.
Le président: Est-elle adoptée?
Des voix: Adoptée.

Le président: Bien. Le point suivant, le point 10, concerne le
personnel de recherche. Cette motion demande officiellement 4
la Bibliothéque du Parlement de fournir une assistance de
recherche au comité et prévoit que le président dirige le per-
sonnel de recherche en vue de la réalisation d’études et
d’analyses et de la rédaction de notes de synthése.

Jajouterai que, par le passé, le comité a fait appel 4 la fois
au personnel de recherche de la Bibliothéque du Parlement et
a du personnel contractuel. Les membres d’avant sauront que
nous avions pour chercheur principal, 4 un certain moment,
fe.u Dean Clay, et que nous faisions appel plus récemment a la
l?lbllothéque du Parlement. Nous avons méme engagé, a
1 occasion, du Jpersonnel de recherche supplémentaire lorsque
C'elait necessaire ou utile au comité. Je ne pense pas que cette
motion nous empécherait de faire de méme, si le comité le sou-
haitait. En tout cas, la Bibliothéque du Parlement a fourni un
bon service au comité avant 'ajournement.

Nous ppurrions peut-étre en discuter avant d’adopter la
motion. Sénateur Carney, souhaitez-vous intervenir?

Lg ’sé_nateur .Carney: Bien entendu, étant nouvelle i ce
comite, je ne sais pas comment il travaillait auparavant, mais
vu I'ampleur de son domaine de compétences — énergie’ envi-
ronnement et ressources naturelles — est-ce que cette r;lotion
nous empécherait de déléguer & un autre membre du comité
des responsabilités dans un domaine particulier?

.Le président: Qu'entendez-vous par «déléguer des responsa-
bilités & un autre membre du comité?»

Le sénateur Carney: Eh bien, la motion dit que le président
dirige le personnel de recherche. Or, nous avons 3 connaitre de
trois domaines, I'énergie, I'environnement et les ressources
naturelles.

Le président: Nous pourrions former des sous-comités
Le sénateur Carney: Oui.
Le président: C’est vrai, nous le pourrions.

Le séna.teur quney: Notre secteur de compétences est si
vaste que je me le que nous voudrions peut-étre déléguer tel
domaine particulier au sénateur Kelly et tel autre au sénateur
Carney.

Le président: Oui. Je vous suis bien, et le comité a effective-
ment déja envisagé de créer des sous-comités pour s’occuper d
telle ou telle partie de son mandat. Peut-étre I’étude des I:-o'etz
de loi, encore que ce soit toujours le comité plénier qui s’g.n ';oit
chargé et c’est sans doute bien ainsi. Mais certaines étude
pourraient effectivement étre entreprises par un sous-comités
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tee. In the past, though, when that subject was discussed, we
did not go as far as actually doing it. It is difficult, I believe, to
anticipate in advance just what you might require by way of
formal motion to do it.

Certainly in answer to your question, Senator Carney, it is
something that other committees have done. In fact, this com-
mittee in its earlier manifestations has considered it but did
not actually do it. This motion would not provide for that. It
would have to be provided for specifically at the time a deci-
sion was taken to break up into subcommittees or to break up
the committee into two or whatever.

Are there any other comments on that issue?

Senator Kelly: Only that I think it is something that should
be considered very soon.

Senator Carney: There is a major environmental conference
coming up in Brazil, for example, that maybe some committee
members are interested in, and there might have to be back-
ground papers or something. How could we accommodate that
flexibility?

The Chairman: Well, the UN-sponsored meeting in Brazil
on the environment, on CO,, is a meeting to which attenders
must be invited. I am not sure that a committee would be
invited to it. I do not know. If it were, then the committee
would have to decide who would represent the committee.
There are other examples, however, of conferences.

We have always taken the position that the committee
should be active in the community of its interest, energy and
the environmental sectors, and that it be represented and
gather as much information as possible at appropriate confer-
ences, seminars and special studies. I do not think that antici-
pates, though, breaking up into a subcommittee or doing any-
thing extraordinary. It is a matter of the committee, usually
through the steering committee, or the committee as a whole,
deciding who will represent it at a particular meeting.

Senator Carney: I am obviously not making my point. This
Item 10 is extremely narrow in focus, and I am asking how it
can be made more flexible so that committee members can
make a useful contribution in one, not necessarily all, of the
areas. Some people might be more interested in the energy
component than the environment. Would it be proper to have a
separate motion that the committee is empowered to set up
subcommittees at appropriate times?

The Chairman: I do not think you need a motion to that
effect. The committee has the power to set up subcommittees.

Senator Carney: Well, I think this is too narrow, to have it
that the chairman—

The Chairman: How would you suggest we make it broader?

Senator Carney: I am asking you. Tto say that the chairman
on behalf of the committee should direct the research staff in
the preparation of studies, analyses and summaries, is very
narrow. My suggestion is that the chairman, a committee
member or someone be delegated. I am asking for guidance

[Traduction)

Toutefois, par le passé, nous ne sommes jamais passés de
Iintention aux actes. Il est difficile, je pense, de concevoir par
avance une motion officielle qui couvrirait toutes les possibili-
tés.

En tout cas, pour répondre a votre question, sénateur Car-
ney, d’autres comités I'ont fait. Le ndtre ’avait envisagé, mais
sans vraiment donner suite. Cette motion n’établit rien de tel.
Il faudrait adopter une motion plus précise, une fois prise la
décision de former des sous-comités ou de scinder le comité en
deux ou plusieurs parties.

Y a-t-il d’autres interventions a ce sujet?

Le sénateur Kelly: Simplement pour dire que c’est 14 une
chose a laquelle nous devrions réfléchir assez rapidement.

Le sénateur Carney: Il va y avoir, par exemple, une impor-
tante conférence sur I’environnement au Brésil qui pourrait
intéresser certains membres du comité, et nous aurions peut-
étre besoin de notes de synthése la-dessus ou de choses de ce
genre. Comment nous donner cette souplesse?

Le président: Et bien, il faut une invitation pour suivre cette
conférence sur I’environnement, sur le dioxyde de carbone,
parrainée par les Nations Unies au Brésil. Je ne suis pas sir
qu’un comité puisse étre invité. Je ne sais pas. Méme alors, le
comité devrait décider qui I'y représenterait. Toutefois, il y a
d’autres conférences encore.

Nous avons toujours eu pour position que le comité devait se
montrer actif dans son domaine de compétences — I’énergie et
I’environnement — @&tre présent pour rassembler autant
d’informations que possible aux diverses conférences et sémi-
naires et études spéciales portant sur le domaine. Cependant,
je ne pense pas que cela nécessite que I'on forme des sous-
comités ou que I'on fasse quoi que ce soit d’extraordinaire. Il
suffit généralement que le comité directeur, ou le comité plé-
nier, décide qui va le représenter & I'occasion d’une réunion
particuliére.

Le sénateur Carney: Je ne me fais manifestement pas bien
comprendre. Cette motion 10 est de portée extrémement
étroite et je me demande simplement comment la rendre plus
flexible afin que des membres du comité puissent contribuer
utilement 4 un domaine en particulier, mais pas nécessaire-
ment a tous. Certains peuvent s’intéresser davantage a I’éner-
gie qu'd l'environnement. Ne faudrait-il pas adopter une
motion distincte autorisant le comité a former des sous-comités
a divers moments?

Le président: Je ne pense pas qu'il faille une motion pour
cela. Le comité a le pouvoir de former des sous-comités.

Le sénateur Carney: Mais je pense que c’est trop restrictif
de dire que le président . . .

Le président: Comment voudriez-vous élargir ce texte?

Le sénateur Carney: Je vous le demande. «Le président, au
nom du comité, dirige le personnel de recherche en vue de la
réalisation d’études et d’analyses et la rédaction de notes de
synthése». Cest trés limitatif. Je suggére que I'on prévoie de

déléguer cette fonction 4 un membre du comité. Je vous
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here. It is very narrow. I am asking how it can be made more
flexible.

Senator Poitras: Through the steering committee, maybe.

Senator Kelly: Is it possible that, in the event that Senator
Carney’s initiative is acted upon, that the chairman of a sub-
committee on, for example, the environment, could be empow-
ered to direct staff to do certain support work for that subcom-
mittee? I would think so. But until that time, I do not think
this motion rules it out forever, the fact that at least for the
moment the chairman—

The Chairman: Senator Carney, the chairman is in the
hands of the committee, and to try and make it broader, that
is, to give to more than the chairman the responsibility of
directing the research staff, which I think is what you are get-
ting at, might make it very awkward. The only direction that
the chairman gives to the research or support people of the
committee is to do the work of the committee. The staff of the
committee do not become personal staff of the chairman.

To have more than the chairman involved, seems to me not
to be a good idea in that it becomes too awkward to actually
instruct the research staff. In terms of an assurance that the
chairman is not going to abuse that relationship with the
research staff, it seems to me that at the time a study is done,
if there are any feelings at all that the research staff are being
badly directed or not well-directed by the chairman or anyone
that the chairman involves in their direction, offers lots of
opportunity for the committee to bring the chairman into line.
To try and do that in advance and then make it necessary for
two people to be present whenever the chairman meets with
research staff or directs them to do something, would make it
awkward.

Senator Carney: That is not the intent. The intent is to
broaden the scope of this motion. If you pass a motion that the
chairman direct the research staff in the preparation of stud-
ies, analyses and summaries, it would seem to preclude an
opportunity to take special interests of some of the committee
members and delegate to those people.

The Chairman: I see your point but it is hard to delegate in
advance of knowing what you are delegating. I think that is the
appropriate time to deal with that.

Senator Carney: This discussion is a matter of record so you
have not ruled that out, have you?

The Chairman: No, and the committee always has the final
say. It is not a matter for me to rule out. It is for the commit-
tee as a whole.

Senator Grimard: Do you intend to have separate subcom-
mittees on energy, on the environment and on natural
resources? Those are three big fields.

The Chairman: I have thought about that in the past. It
depends on the size of the committee and how active it is, but
there is some merit in the committee dividing its work so that
we can cover the broad policy area that the committee is
responsible for in a more effective way. I have nothing to say

[Traduction)

demande conseil. C’est trés limitatif. Je me demande comment
on pourrait rendre cela plus flexible.

_Le sénateur Poitras: Peut-étre par I'intermédiaire du comité
directeur.

] Le sénateur Kelly: Serait-il possible que, si I'on donne suite
a l’lnltiatjve du sénateur Carney, on confie au président d’un
s?us-comxté, par exemple de [I’environnement, le pouvoir
d’encadrer le personnel chargé de certains travaux pour ce
sous-comité? Il me semble que oui. Mais je ne pense pas que,
en attendant, cette motion nous lie les mains, le fait que, pour
le moment, le président . . .

Le président: Sénateur Carney, je m'en remets au comité,
mais ouvrir ce mandat, c’est-i-dire donner 4 d’autres que le
président la responsabilité d’encadrer le personnel de recher-
che, comme vous semblez le souhaiter, me parait assez diffi-
cile. Les seules directives que le président donne au personnel
de rccherch'e du comité, c’est de faire le travail du comité. Ces
gens ne deviennent pas les employés personnels du président.

Il me semble que ce ne serait pas une bonne idée que d’éten-
dre ces pouvoirs a d’autres que le président car alors le person-
n’el ne saurait plus auprés de qui prendre ses instructions. Si
'on veut éviter les abus, si quelqu’un pense 4 un moment
donné, 4 'occasion d’une étude, que le personnel de recherche
est mal encadré par le président, il y aura toutes sortes d’occa-
sions de sanctionner ce dernier. D’essayer de le faire par
avance, en exigeant que deux personnes soient présentes cha-
que fois que le président rencontre le personnel de recherche
ou lui donne des instructions me parait trés encombrant.

Le sénateur Carney: Ce n’est pas mon but. Il s’agit simple-
ment d’élargir la portée de cette disposition. Si nous adoptons
cette motion disant que le président instruit le personnel de
recherche en vue de la réalisation des études, analyses et notes
de synthése, cela me parait exclure la possibilité de déléguer
des responsabilités 4 certains membres du comité qui s’intéres-
sent 4 un domaine particulier.

Le président: Je comprends bien, mais il est difficile de délé-
guer avant de savoir ce que I'on va déléguer. Je pense qu'il fau-
dra attendre le moment venu.

Le sénateur Carney: Cette discussion figurera au procés-ver-
bal et vous n’excluez donc pas cette possibilité?

Le président: Non, et le comité a toujours le dernier mot. Ce
Y Yy . : . =
n’est pas a moi d’exclure quoi que ce soit, c’est au comité dans
son entier.

Le sénateur Grimard: Songez-vous d mettre sur pied des
sous-comités distincts pour I'énergie, 1’environnement et les
ressources naturelles, respectivement? Ce sont 13 les trois
grands domaines.

Le président: J'y ai déja songé. Tout dépend de la taille du
comité et de son niveau d’activité, mais il peut effectivement
étre opportun de répartir le travail de fagon 4 bien couvrir
I’ensemble de notre domaine de compétences. Mais je ne veux
pas me prononcer pour le moment. Je pense qu'il faut attendre
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about that now. I think it should be done after the steering
committee has met, or it could be raised as a general item of
business today, if you wish.

Senator Carney: Do you want to dispense with that item
before getting on to that discussion?

The Chairman: If we have a committee we should have staff
assigned to the committee. I am in the hands of the committee.
I think it is awkward for the committee to operate without the
ability to have support from someone. In this case the research
branch of the Library of Parliament is suggested.

Senator Kelly: Has this motion been made yet?

The Chairman: No. We are just having a general discussion
about what kind after motion we should put.

Senator Ottenheimer: As I understand it, passing that
motion gives you the basis. It does not preclude, if committee
thinks it advisable at some later date, the recruitment of addi-
tional research staff on a contractual basis or whatever.

The Chairman: Or the establishment of subcommittees
which would have their own staff. But I think the establish-
ment, for example, of a subcommittee of this committee to
deal with environmental issues exclusively, having to do, for
example, as the house environment committee does, with CO,
levels in the atmosphere, is something we should discuss and
decide upon; first, whether we want to have a committee and,
second, if we do, how we want to staff it and what its special
mandate and study is to be. These are things that, in the nor-
mal course, would come after a committee discussion and it is
very difficult to anticipate them in advance.

Senator Kelly: With that in mind I would move this motion,
Mr. Chairman. I believe it gets us going.

The Chairman: I will accept that as a motion. We can still
have discussion.

Senator Carney: We have covered a very broad field and
bounced off several walls here. I would like the record to show
that passing this motion does not preclude the setting up of
subcommittees with a staff specially assigned to them, if that is
the wish of the committee. If the record could show that, I
would be happy about it.

The Chairman: This is a public meeting with a record and it
will show that.

Senator Carney: Thank you.

The Chairman: Is it agreed?

Some Hon. Senators: Agreed.

The Chairman: The motion is passed.

Report of expenses is the one remaining item on the agenda
before you, which I will read. The suggested motion is that
pursuant to Rule 105, which I will read in a moment, the
chairman be authorized to report expenses incurred by the
committee in the second session of the 34th Parliament. Rule
105 is a very long rule. I will read only subpart (1) unless oth-
ers want me to read more. Before I do, did you want to say
something, senator?

[Traduction]

la réunion du comité directeur, & moins d’en faire un nouveau
point 4 notre ordre du jour d’aujourd’hui.

Le sénateur Carney: Voulez-vous expédier ce point-ci de
'ordre du jour avant de passer a cette autre discussion?

Le président: Si nous avons un comité, il nous faut du per-
sonnel de recherche. Je m’en remets 4 vous. Il me parait sim-
plement malcommode que le comité soit appelé a fonctionner
sans soutien de quiconque. En I'occurrence, on propose la
direction de la recherche de la Bibliothéque du Parlement.

Le sénateur Kelly: La motion a-t-elle déja été déposée?

Le président: Non. Nous avons simplement une discussion
générale sur le genre de motion qu'il conviendrait de proposer.

Le sénateur Ottenheimer: Si j’ai bien compris, ’adoption de
cette motion vous donnerait le point de départ. Cela n’interdi-
rait pas au comité, s’il le juge approprié a une date ultérieure,
de recruter du personnel de recherche supplémentaire, a con-
trat ou autrement.

Le président: Ni de créer des sous-comités qui disposeraient
de leur propre personnel. Je pense que la mise sur pied d’un
sous-comité qui serait chargé exclusivement de I'environne-
ment, par exemple du niveau de CO, dans I’atmosphére
comme C’est le cas du Comité de I’environnement de la Cham-
bre, exigerait une délibération préalable, d’abord sur I’opportu-
nité d’un tel comité et, deuxiémement, sur le personnel qu’il
conviendrait de lui affecter, sur son mandat et ceatera. Ce sont
14 des choses qui se décident normalement aprés une discussion
en comité plénier et il est trés difficile d’en prévoir le résultat.

Le sénateur Kelly: Dans ce cas, je propose cette motion,
monsieur le président. Elle nous permettra au moins de démar-
rer.

Le président: La motion est donc déposée. Nous pouvons
quand méme continuer 4 discuter.

Le sénateur Carney: Nous avons couvert beaucoup de ter-
rain sans rien conclure. J'aimerais que le procés-verbal fasse
apparaitre clairement que cette motion n’interdit pas la créa-
tion de sous-comités disposant d’un personnel qui leur soit spé-
cialement attribué, si le comité en décide ainsi. Je ne demande
rien d’autre.

Le président: Nous siégeons en séance publique avec un pro-
ceés-verbal, et cela y figurera.

Le sénateur Carney: Je vous remercie.
Le président: La motion est-elle adoptée?
Des voix: Adoptée.

Le président: La motion est adoptée.

I nous reste un point a notre ordre du jour, les rapports de
dépense. La motion qui nous est suggérée veut que, conformé-
ment a I’article 105 du Réglement, que je vous lirai dans un
moment, le président soit autorisé a faire rapport des dépenses
encourues par le comité au cours de la deuxiéme session de la
34¢ législature. L’article 105 est trés long. Je ne vous en lirai
que le premier paragraphe, 4 moins que I'on me demande d’en



24-10-1991

L’énergie, I'environnement et les ressources naturelles 1.:i15

[Text]

Senator Kelly: Is the expense sheet what is being handed
out?

The Chairman: Yes. Rule 105(1) reads:

A committee of the Senate shall, within thirty days of
the final accounting of any special expenses incurred in
connection with its work, report the same to the Senate in
reasonable detail.

If you like, I will read the rest of the rule, but the clerk
advises me that this is the relevant portion of the rule for pur-
poses of this motion. We have now distributed what would be,
if it is approved by the committee, a first report. Before we get
into the first report I think we should see whether the commit-
tee is disposed to pass this resolution.

Senator Kelly: I think we have to.

The Chairman: We will if we are going to make our report.

Senator Kelly: That is right.

The Chairman: I will accept the motion.

Senator Carney: Are these studies available? Is the Petro-
Canada study on the shelf somewhere or the Energy Options?
Are these completed?

The Chairman: Yes, they are done deals, and good ones, I
might say.

Senator Kelly: We might debate that.

The Chairman: I am sure we will. I hope you did not buy too
many shares, senator.
Is there any further discussion? If not, is it agreed?

Hon. Senators: Agreed.

The Chairman: There are two other suggested items for dis-
cussion today. The first one is the time slot for regular meet-
ings. The clerk has some suggested times. We met during the
last session on Wednesdays at noon. We had two meeting
times, did we not?

Ms. Lank: I believe you do have two but I cannot say pre-
cisely what they are. I believe one is at the adjournment.

The Chairman: I think perhaps the Committee on Agricul-
ture had two and we were using one of theirs. Anyway, the
suggested official time the clerk puts before me now is
Wednesday at 12:30. Our usual meeting room was 257 East
Block. This is usually something that the steering committee
discusses and haggles with the government whip over an('i I
expect it will be the case here, but it appears we are being
offered Wednesday at 12:30. If we do not like that and would
like another time, or would like more time, it will be necessary
for us to negotiate it.

Senator Grimard: Wednesday at 12:30 is tough for us PC
members because PC caucus finishes at 12:30, unless we have
something to eat, which I do not want for free. I hope you
understand. The caucus finishes by 12:30.

[Traduction]

lire davantage. Auparavant, aviez-vous quelque chose a dire,
sénateur?

Le sénateur Kelly: Est-ce que le rapport de dépense est la
feuille que I’on est en train de nous distribuer?

Le président: Oui. Voici le texte du paragraphe 1 de I'article
105:

Un comité du Sénat doit, dans les trente jours du bilan
définitif des dépenses spéciales encourues pour ses tra-
vaux, présenter au Sénat un relevé raisonnablement
détaillé de ces dépenses.

Si vous voulez, je peux vous lire le reste de I’article mais le
greffier m’informe que ceci est le paragraphe pertinent aux
fins de cette motion. Nous avons maintenant distribué ce qui
sera notre premier rapport, si le comité I'approuve. Mais
voyons d’abord si le comité est disposé 4 adopter cette résolu-
tion.

Le sénateur Kelly: Je pense qu'il le faut.

Le président: 11 le faut si nous voulons faire ce rapport.
Le sénateur Kelly: Exactement.

Le président: J'accepte la motion.

Le sénateur Carney: Ces études sont-elles disponibles? Peut-

on trouver qlfe}que part I’étude sur Petro-Canada ou sur les
options énergétiques? Sont-elles achevées?

Le président: Oui, elles sont terminées. J’ajouterai qu’elles
sont excellentes.

Le sénateur Kelly: Cela se discute.

Le président: Je ne doute pas que nous le ferons. Jespére
que vous n’avez pas acheté trop d’actions, sénateur.

Y a-t-il d’autres interventions? Sinon, la motion est-elle
adoptée? 3
Des voix: Adoptée.

Le président: Il nous reste deux autres points 4 traiter. Le
premier concerne le créneau horaire de nos réunions ordinai-
res. Le greffier a suggéré certaines heures. Lors de la derniére
session, nous nous réunissions les mercredis 4 midi. Nous
avions deux créneaux, n’est-ce pas?

Mme Lank: Je crois que vous en avez deux, mais je ne peux
pas dire précisément quand. Je crois que I'un est 4 I'ajourne-
ment du Sénat.

Le président: Je crois que le Comité de I’agriculture en avait
deux et que nous utilisions I'un des siens. Quoi qu'il en soit, le
créneau officiel que le greffier me soumet maintenant est le
mercredi @ 12 h 30. Notre salle de réunion habituelle est la
piece 257 de I’édifice de I’Est. Habituellement, c’est le comité
directeur qui discute et dispute de cela avec le whip du gouver-
nement et je pense qu’il en sera de méme ici, mais il semble
que I'on nous offre le mercredi & 12 h 30. Si nous n’en voulons
pas, si nous préférons un autre jour ou une autre heure, ou
davantage de temps, il faudra négocier.

Le sénateur Grimard: Le mercredi 4 12 h 30 présente des
difficultés, pour les membres conservateurs, car le caucus con-
servateur finit @ 12 h 30, 4 moins que I'on nous donne quelque
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Senator Ottenheimer: We used to have sandwiches.

Senator Grimard: That is not too bad. As long as you con-
tinue this I do not mind. You understand what I am saying. If
we have no time to eat—

Senator Carney: We will fall asleep in the Senate.

Senator Grimard: I am agreeable to 12:30, as long as that
matter is taken care of.

Senator Carney: I appreciate a Wednesday time frame
because when I am flying on Tuesday often these meetings are
over by the time I get here, because of the three-hour time lag,
so a Wednesday meeting is very appropriate for me.

The Chairman: So some like it and some have some reserva-
tions. It is not a bad time.

Senator Grimard: The reservation is sandwiches only.

The Chairman: I understand and I, like you, find that I do
not function very well if I do not have regular meals. I do not
mind working over meal time, but it is something we have been
able to arrange in the past.

Let us just leave it at that. That will be our regular meeting
time and we will probably revisit the subject if we become
involved in any special studies, which is quite likely in terms of
getting special times to sit.

Are there any other items of business that honourable sena-
tors on the committee would like to bring up at this time?

The clerk has some. With your permission the clerk wants to
bring something up.

Ms. Lank: I just want to let honourable senators know that
Line Gravel, who is the official clerk of this committee, has
put together a briefing book on this committee to introduce
new senators to the work of the committee in the past and to
give some background about how the committee works. There
are copies here for all the senators who are interested.

The Chairman: Let me comment on the report before you.
This budget is gone. Can you explain why we have this? Sena-
tor Carney raised this point as well. Is this a report to be
made?

Ms. Lank: Yes, this is a report to be tabled in the Senate. It
is simply to report back to the Senate the expenses during the
last session. So it is a routine report.

The Chairman: I have not had a chance to look at it.

Senator Kelly: It is just a recital of the actual figures. That
is the work that has been done and paid for.

The Chairman: It appears to be in order. I intend then to
report it, with the committee’s permission, at the earliest possi-
ble date.

Hon. Senators: Agreed.

The Chairman: Any other business?

[Traduction)

chose 4 manger, ce que je ne souhaite pas avoir gratuitement.
Jespére que vous comprenez. Le caucus s’arréte 4 12 h 30.

Le sénateur Ottenheimer: Auparavant on nous servait des
sandwiches.

Le sénateur Grimard: Ce n’est pas si mal. Dans ce cas, je
n’ai pas d’objection. Vous me comprenez, si nous n’avons rien
4 manger. ..

Le sénateur Carney: Nous nous endormirons au Sénat.

Le sénateur Grimard: D’accord pour 12 h 30, & condition
que cela soit réglé.

Le sénateur Carney: J'aime bien le mercredi, car lorsque je
prends I’avion le mardi, ces réunions sont souvent terminées
avant mon arrivée  cause des trois heures de décalage horaire.
Le mercredi me convient donc trés bien.

Le président: Donc, certains sont d’accord et d’autres ont
quelques réserves. Ce n’est pas un si mauvais moment.

Le sénateur Grimard: La seule réserve c’est que I’on nous
serve des sandwiches.

Le président: Je comprends et, comme vous, j’'ai du mal 4
fonctionner I’estomac creux. Cela ne me géne pas de travailler
en mangeant, mais nous avons toujours pu arranger cela
jusqu’a présent.

Restons-en 1a. Ce sera notre jour et notre heure de réunion
ordinaire et il nous faudra probablement revoir ce créneau si
nous entamons quelque étude spéciale, ce qui supposera 'éta-
blissement d’un calendrier de réunion spécial.

Y a-t-il d’autres points que les honorables sénateurs vou-
draient aborder aujourd’hui?

Le greffier en a quelques-uns. Avec votre permission, le
greffier souhaite dire quelques mots.

M™ Lank: Je voudrais simplement faire savoir aux honora-
bles sénateurs que Line Gravel, qui est le greffier officiel de ce
comité, a assemblé un manuel d’informations sur le comité,
afin de familiariser les nouveaux sénateurs avec ses travaux
antérieurs et sur son mode de fonctionnement. Il y en a ici un
exemplaire pour tous les sénateurs intéressés.

Le président: Un mot sur le rapport que vous avez sous les
yeux. Ce budget est liquidé. Pourquoi avez-vous distribué cette
feuille? Le sénateur Carney s’interroge également. Est-ce un
rapport que nous devons faire?

M™ Lank: Oui, c’est un rapport a déposer au Sénat. Il indi-
que simplement au Sénat quelles dépenses nous avons encou-
rues au cours de la derniére session. C’est un rapport de rou-
tine.

Le président: Je n’ai pas eu I’occasion de I’examiner.

Le sénateur Kelly: Ce n’est qu’un récapitulatif. Il s’agit du
travail qui a été fait et payé.

Le président: Tout me parait en ordre. Avec votre autorisa-
tion, je déposerai donc ce rapport dans les meilleurs délais.

Des voix: D’accord.
Le président: Autre chose?
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Senator Carney: After we study the history of the committee
is it appropriate to submit suggested areas of study to this
committee?

The Chairman: Yes, it is. If you would like, we could take a
few minutes on that now. It is only 2:40. Why do we not take a
few minutes to talk, about that if you like. Do you want report-
ers to continue to record? For these general discussions we
often do not have them report the proceedings, but we can do
that as well.

Senator Carney: Since I raised the matter I must confess
that I would not be happy to discuss this until I have had an
opportunity to take a look at the work of the committee. I
could suggest all sorts of things and find out that you did it last
year or the year before last or that it is before another commit-
tee. | would appreciate the opportunity of learning a little bit
about the history of this committee, thinking about how to
build on the work that has been done, and then come forward
with possible suggestions. Obviously there is terrific inter-
change right now between energy and the environment. It is
one of the hottest issues around and it may be there is some-
thing in that area, but I do not want to suggest something
without having read about the work of the committee in the
past.

The Chairman: That is very prudent. Any other comment? I
will call a meeting of the committee when the Senate next sits,
which I think is the week after next. Perhaps Senator Carney
and others will have had an opportunity then to consider what
it is that the committee would like to do. I will have had a
chance to get together with the deputy chairman, Senator
Kelly, and hopefully structure a steering committee and have a
brief discussion about budgets and so on and we can have a
good discussion, hopefully the next week that the Senate sits. I
am not sure that I will be here. Again, you are going to have to
bear with me because the Committee on a Renewed Ca_lnada is
travelling and I believe I will be away, but I do not think that
should hold us up. If possible, and I will discuss this with the
deputy chairman, we should continue the discussion that you
want because it is important that we get on with it.

Is there any other business? If not, I would entertain a
motion to adjourn.

Senator Kelly: I so move.

The committee adjourned.

[Traduction]

Le sénateur Carney: Une fois que nous aurons étudié¢ I'his-
toire du comité, pourrons-nous lui proposer des domaines
d’étude?

Le président: Certainement. Si vous voulez, nous pourrions y
consacrer quelques instants maintenant. Il n’est que 14 h 40.
Pourquoi ne pas prendre quelques moments pour en parler.
Souhaitez-vous que I'on continue I’enregistrement? Nous
I'arrétons souvent lorsque nous tenons ce genre de discussion
générale, mais ce n’est pas indispensable.

Le sénateur Carney: Puisque c’est moi qui ai lancé le sujet,
Je dois confesser que je n’aimerais pas en parler avant d’avoir
jeté un coup d’oeil sur les travaux antérieurs du comité. Je
pourrais suggérer toutes sortes de choses pour m’apercevoir
que vous I'avez déja fait I'année derniére ou I’année d’avant, ou
qu’un autre comité s’en occupe. J'aimerais d’abord me familia-
riser un peu plus avec les travaux antérieurs, réfléchir un peu a
la maniére de développer I’acquis, avant de formuler des sug-
gestions. Il y a, manifestement, tout un aller retour en ce
moment entre I’énergie et I’environnement. C’est I'un des
sujets les plus épineux du moment et il serait peut-étre possible
de faire quelque chose dans ce domaine, mais je ne peux rien
suggérer avant d’avoir d’abord pris connaissance des travaux
antérieurs du comité.

Le président: C'est trés sage. Autres interventions? Je con-
voquerai une réunion du comité a4 la prochaine séance du
Sénat, c’est-a-dire dans deux semaines. Peut-étre le sénateur
Carney et d’autres auront-ils alors eu I'occasion de réfléchir a
ce que le comité devrait faire. J’aurai pu moi-méme m’entrete-
nir avec le vice-président, le sénateur Kelly, et organiser une
réunion du comité directeur, parler briévement des budgets, et
ceatera, de fagon 4 avoir un échange utile la prochaine fois,
c’est-a-dire la premiére semaine de séance du Sénat. Je ne suis
pas certain d’étre l1a. Vous allez devoir me pardonner, car le
Comité sur le renouvellement du Canada sera en déplacement
et je serai avec lui, mais je ne pense pas que cela doive nous
retarder. J’en parlerai avec le vice-président, mais il serait bon
d’entamer sans tarder cette discussion que vous souhaitez.

Y a-t-il d’autres interventions? Dans la négative, je suis prét
a recevoir une motion d’ajournement.

Le sénateur Kelly: Je propose I’ajournement.
La séance est levée.
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WEDNESDAY, NOVEMBER 20, 1991 LE MERCREDI 20 NOVEMBRE 1991

(2) (2)

[Text] [Traduction)

The Senate Standing Committee on Energy, the Environ-
ment and Natural Resources met in Room 256-S, at 12:35
p.m. this day, the Chairman, the Honourable Senator Daniel
Hays, presiding.

Members of the Committee Present: The Honourable Sena-
tors Adams, Buchanan, Hays, Kelly, Kenny, Lefebvre, Otten-
heimer. (7)

Other Senators also present: The Honourable Senators
Olson and Spivak. (2)

The Committee proceeded to consider future business.

At 1:40 p.m., the Committee adjourned to the call of the
Chair.

ATTEST:

Le Comité sénatorial permanent de I’énergie, de I’environne-
ment et des ressources naturelles se réunit dans la salle 256-S a
12 h 35 aujourd’hui, sous la présidence de I’honorable sénateur
Daniel Hays (président).

Membres du Comité présents: Les honorables sénateurs
Adams, Buchanan, Hays, Kelly, Kenny, Lefebvre et Ottenhei-
mer. (7)

Autres sénateurs présents: Les honorables sénateurs Olson
et Spivak. (2)

Le Comité étudie ses travaux futurs.

A 13 h 40, le Comité s’ajourne jusqu’a nouvelle convocation
du président.

ATTESTE:

Le greffier du Comité
Line Gravel
Clerk of the Committee

WEDNESDAY, NOVEMBER 27, 1991
(3)

The Senate Standing Committee on Energy, the Environ-
ment and Natural Resources met in Room 256-S, at 12:45
p.m. this day, the Chairman, the Honourable Senator Daniel
Hays, presiding.

Members of the Committee Present: The Hopourable Sena-
tors Adams, Hays, Kelly, Kenny, Lefebvre, Poitras and Rob-
lin. (7) .

Other Senators present: The Honourable Senator Spivak.
(1)

Also in attendance: The official Reporters of the Senate.

The Committee proceeded to consider future business.

The Honourable Senator Kelly moved,—That the following
budget application for legislation be concurred in and t.hat the
Chairman submit same to the Standing Senate Committee on
Internal Economy, Budgets and Administration for consider-
ation.

Professional and Special Services $19,921
Transportation and Communication 57,343
All Other Expenditures _4,500

$81,764

TOTAL :
The question being put on the motion, it was—
Resolved in the affirmative.

The Honourable Senator Kenny moved,—That the Chair-
man be authorized to seek authority from the Senate to con-

clude its study of the Synfuels Project.
The question being put on the motion, it was—
Resolved in the affirmative.

LE MERCREDI 27 NOVEMBRE 1991
(3)

Le Comité sénatorial permanent de I’énergie, de ’environne-
ment et des ressources naturelles se réunit dans la salle 256-S a
12 h 45 aujourd’hui, sous la présidence de ’honorable séna-
teur Daniel Hays (président).

Membres du Comité présents: Les honorables sénateurs
Adams, Hays, Kelly, Kenny, Lefebvre, Poitras et Roblin. (7)

Autre sénateur présent: L’honorable sénateur Spivak. (1)

Aussi présents: Les sténographes officiels du Sénat.

Le Comité étudie ses travaux futurs.

L’honorable sénateur Kelly propose,—Que la demande de
budget suivante soit adoptée et que le président la soumette au

Comité sénatorial permanent de la régie interne, des budgets
et de 'administration pour étude.

Services professionnels et spéciaux 19921 %

Transport et Communications 57 343

Toutes autres dépenses 4500
TOTAL 81764 $

La motion, mise aux voix, est adoptée.

L’honorable sénateur Kenny propose,—Que le président soit
habilité & demander I'autorisation du Sénat de terminer son
étude du projet Synfuels.

La motion, mise aux voix, est adoptée.
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The Honourable Senator Lefebvre moved,—That the Hon-
ourable Senator Carney or an alternate, be designated by the
Chairman and Deputy Chairman to attend the Conference on
Environmental Assessment: Practice and Procedure which will
be held on December 3rd and 4th, 1991, in Vancouver and
that the expenses incurred for that purpose be reimbursed by
the Committee.

The question being put on the motion, it was—

Resolved in the affirmative.

The Committee continued its discussion of the possible stud-
ies it might undertake during this session of Parliament.

At 1:44 p.m., the Committee adjourned to the call of the
Chair.

WEDNESDAY, DECEMBER 4, 1991
(4)

The Standing Senate Committee on Energy, the Environ-
ment and Natural Resources met in Room 257-EB, at 12:42
p.m. this day, the Chairman, the Honourable Senator Daniel
Hays, presiding.

Members of the Committee Present: The Honourable Sena-
tors Adams, Buchanan, Hays, Kelly, Kenny, Lefebvre, Otten-
heimer, Poitras and Roblin. (9)

In attendance: From the Research Branch, Library of Par-
liament: Mrs Lynn Myers.

Also in attendance: The official Reporters of the Senate.

The Committee proceeded to consider future business.

It was agreed that the Committee report back no later than
June 30, 1992 on the Synfuels Project.

The Committee continued its discussion of the possible stud-
ies it might undertake during this session of Parliament.

It was agreed that the Chairman would distribute a draft
motion with respect to a future study by the Committee to
members before the next meeting.

At 1:37 p.m., the Committee adjourned to the call of the
Chair.

WEDNESDAY, DECEMBER 11, 1991
(5)

The Standing Senate Committee on Energy, the Environ-
ment and Natural Resources met in Room 257-EB, at 12:47
p.m. this day, the Chairman, the Honourable Senator Daniel
Hays, presiding.

Members of the Committee Present: The Honourable Sena-
tors Adams, Austin, Buchanan, Carney, Hays, Kelly, Kenny,
Ottenheimer and Roblin. (9)

Other Senators present: The Honourable Senator Spivak.
(1

In attendance: From the Research Branch, Library of Par-
liament: Mr. Dan Shaw.

Also in attendance: The official Reporters of the Senate.
The Committee proceeded to consider future business.

L’honorable sénateur Lefebvre propose,—Que I’honorable
sénateur Carney ou un remplagant, soit désigné par le prési-
dent et le vice-président pour assister 4 la Conférence sur I’éva-
luation de I’environnement: Pratique et Procédure qui se tien-
dra les 3 et 4 décembre 1991 & Vancouver et que les dépenses
qu’ils encoureront a cette fin soient remboursées par le Comité.

La motion, mise aux voix, est adoptée.

Le Comité poursuit sa discussion des études possibles qu’il
pourrait entreprendre au cours de cette session du Parlement.

A 13 h 44, le Comité s’ajourne jusqu’a nouvelle convocation
du président.

LE MERCREDI 4 DECEMBRE 1991
(4)

Le Comité sénatorial permanent de I’énergie, de I’environne-
ment et des ressources naturelles se réunit dans la salle 257-EB
a 12 h 42 aujourd’hui, sous la présidence de I'honorable séna-
teur Hays (président).

Membres du Comité présents: Les honorables sénateurs
Adams, Buchanan, Hays, Kelly, Kenny, Lefebvre, Ottenhei-
mer, Poitras et Roblin. (9)

Présente: Du Service de recherche, Bibliothéque du Parle-
ment: M™ Lynn Myers.

Aussi présents: Les sténographes officiels du Sénat.

Le Comité étudie ses travaux futurs.

Il est convenu que le Comité fasse rapport au plus tard le
30 juin 1992 sur le projet Synfuels.

Le Comité poursuit sa discussions sur les études possibles
qu’il pourrait entreprendre au cours de cette session du Parle-
ment.

Il est convenu que le président distribuerait aux membres
avant la prochaine réunion un projet de motions concernant
une étude future par le Comité.

A 13 h 37, le Comité s’ajourne jusqu’a nouvelle convocation
du président.

LE MERCREDI 11 DECEMBRE 1991
(5)

Le Comité sénatorial permanent de ’énergie, de I’environne-
ment et des ressources naturelles se réunit dans la salle 257-EB
a4 12 h 47 aujourd’hui sous la présidence de I’honorable séna-
teur Daniel Hays (président).

Membres du Comité présents: Les honorables sénateurs
Adams, Austin, Buchanan, Carney, Hays, Kelly, Kenny,
Ottenheimer et Roblin. (9)

Autre sénateur présent: L’honorable sénateur Spivak. (1)

Présent: Du Service de recherche, Bibliotheque du Parle-
ment: M. Dan Shaw.

Aussi présents: Les sténographes officiels du Sénat.
Le Comité étudie ses travaux futurs.
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The Honourable Senator Kelly moved,—That the Sub-
Committee on Agenda and Procedure be composed of the
Chairman, the Deputy Chairman and Senator Roblin.

The question being put on the motion, it was—

Resolved in the affirmative.

The Honourable Senator Carney moved,—That- subject to
obtaining authority from the Senate, the Standing Senate
Committee on Energy, the Environment, and Natural
Resources undertake a study of the policy options available to
the government to achieve the objective of containing emis-
sions associated with energy production and use in Canada
with a view to improving the environment and to make recom-
mendations thereon. Among these options are regulation; the
use of economic instruments such as emission charges and
taxes, subsidies and tradeable emissions permits; measures to
enhance energy efficiency and conservation; and the promotion
of energy alternatives; and

That the Committee present its final report no later than 30
November 1992.

The question being put on the motion, it was—

Resolved in the affirmative. :

It was agreed that the Committee start to collect informa-
tion in preparation for a study of the National Parks system as
proposed by the Honourable Senator Carney.

It was agreed that the Committee consider undertaking a
study of water use and supply in Canada as suggested by the
Honourable Senator Austin.

At 1:43 p.m., the Committee adjourned to the call of the
Chair,

ATTEST:

L’honorable sénateur Kelly propose,—Que le Soqs-comité
du programme et de la procédure se compose du président, du
vice-président et du sénateur Roblin.

La motion, mise aux voix, est adoptée.

L’honorable sénateur Carney propose,—Que sous réserve
d’obtention de I'autorisation du Sénat, le Comité sénatorial
permanent de I’énergie, de I’environnement et des ressources
naturelles entreprenne une étude des politiques que le gouver-
nement pourrait suivre pour atteindre les objectifs de réduction
des émissions polluantes associées a la production et a I'utilisa-
tion de I’énergie au Canada dans le but d’améliorer I’environ-
nement et de faire des recommandations 4 ce sujet. Parmi ces
options se trouvent la réglementation, 'application de mesures
économiques telles que des frais et taxes de pollution, des sub-
ventions et des permis d'émission échangeables, des mesures
améliorant I'efficacité énergétique et la conservation, et la pro-
motion de solutions énergétiques de rechange; et

Que le Comité présente son rapport final au plus tard le
30 novembre 1992.

La motion, mise aux voix, est adoptée.

Il est convenu que le Comité commence a rassembler les ren-
seignements nécessaires 4 la préparation d’une étude du réseau
de Parcs nationaux comme proposé par I’honorable sénateur
Carney.

Il est convenu que le Comité envisage d’entreprendre une
étude de l'utilisation et de I'alimentation en eau au Canada
comme suggéré par I’honorable sénateur Austin.

A 13 h 43, le Comité s’ajourne jusqu’a nouvelle convocation
du président.

ATTESTE:

Le greffier adjoint du Comité
Toénu Onu
Acting Clerk of the Committee
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REPORT OF THE COMMITTEE

TuespAY, November 19, 1991

The Standing Senate Committee on Energy, the Environ-
ment and Natural Resources has the honour to present its

FIRST REPORT

Your Committee, which was authorized by the Senate to
incur expenses for the purpose of its examination and consider-
ation of such legislation and other matters as were referred to
it, reports, pursuant to Rule 105, that the expenses incured by
the Committee during the Second Session of the Thirty-fourth
Parliament are as follows:

1. With respect to its examination and consideration of
legislation:

Professional and Special Services $21,086.60
Transport and Communications 10,079.78
Other Expenditure 3,624.33

2. With respect to the study of Energy Options:

RAPPORT DU COMITE

Le MARDI 19 novembre 1991

Le Comité sénatorial permanent de I’énergie, de I’environne-
ment et des ressources naturelles a I’honneur de présenter son

PREMIER RAPPORT

Votre Comité, qui a été autorisé par le Sénat a engager des
dépenses aux fins d’examiner les mesures législatives et autres
questions qui lui on été déférées, dépose, conformément a
I’article 105 du Réglement, le relevé suivant des dépenses con-
tractées a cette fin par le Comité au cours de la deuxiéme ses-
sion de la trente-quatrieme législature:

1. Relatif a son étude des mesures législatives:

Services professionnels et spéciaux 21 086,60 $
Transports et communications 10 079,78
Autres dépenses 362433

2. Relatif a son étude sur la confluence énergétique:

Professional and Special Services $38,866.95 Services professionnels et spéciaux 38 866,95 $
Transport and Communications 24,408.98 Transports et communications 24 408,98
Other Expenditures 2,806.63 Autres dépenses 2 806,63
3. With respect to the study of Petro-Canada: 3. Relatif a son étude sur Petro-Canada:
Professional and Special Services $73,837.31 Services professionnels et spéciaux 73 837,318
Transport and Communications 10,957.89 Transports et communications 10 957,89
Other Expenditures 1,481.95 Autres dépenses 1481,95
Respectfully submitted, Respectueusement soumis,
Le président
Daniel Hays

Chairman
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EVIDENCE

Ottawa, Wednesday, November 27, 1991

[Text)

The Standing Senate Committee on Energy, the Environ-
ment and Natural Resources met this day at 12:30 p.m. to
consider future business of the committee.

Senator Dan Hays (Chairman) in the Chair.

The Chairman: Honourable senators, let us come to order.
Senator Kelly has advised me that he has to leave at 1 o’clock.
Let me describe what we have on our agenda. I propose to deal
with it in the order in which it is set out but if anyone has
another suggestion I would be sympathetic to it. The first item
is the proposed budget of the committee. The othqr main item
is to try to resolve amongst ourselves what special study we
might wish to do in the coming year. We dealt with that at
some length at the last meeting. A document outlining possible
studies has been distributed and will be the focus of our discus-
sion.

Senator Kelly: Mr. Chairman, just for clarification, does the
budget, item No.1, reflect the conferences that the committee
at its previous meeting agreed should be attended?

The Chairman: Yes. Four conferences were identified as
being ones at which the committee might wish to be repre-
sented, or that our committee members might want to attend,
if the committee can secure a budget. We also decided that we
might want to make a trip to Washington, as the committee
has done every year for the last several years.

Senator Kelly: At the same time it was agreed that instead
of the whole committee going a limited number of members
Would go and report to the committee, and this seems to be ref-
lected in the budget.

. The Chairman: That is correct, with the exception of Wash-
Ington for which we have budgeted for the whglc committee.
or the others we have budgeted for three participants.

Senator Kelly: With that understanding I am happy to move
approval of the budget.

The Chairman: The other items on the a'ger}da are pretty
minor. One is the purchase of books and pcr.lodlcals, although
We do have subscriptions in place. They are listed on the Pub-
lications™ sheet that has been distributed.

Senator Roblin: This is not a big item. What do we do with
this library? What about the Parliamentary Library?

The Chairman: That is a good PO : ;
duplications on this list of what the Library of Parliament is

subscribing to, we would simply eliminate them from this list
and ask for distribution from the library. The most expensive
one, Petroleum Intelligence Weekly, is not one that they sub-
scribe to.

point. Where there are

TEMOIGNAGES

Ottawa, le mercredi 27 novembre 1991
[Traduction]

Le Comité sénatorial permanent de Iénergie, de I'environne-
ment et des ressources naturelles se réunit aujourd’hui a
12 h 30 pour discuter des études qu’il pourrait effectuer.

Le sénateur Dan Hays (président) occupe le fauteuil.

Le président: Honourables sénateurs, la séance est ouverte.
Le sénateur Kelly m’a dit qu’il devait quitter a 13 heures.
Voyons ce que nous avons a ’ordre du jour. Je propose que I'on
examine les questions suivant I’ordre dans lequel elles sont ins-
crites, mais si quelqu’un a une autre suggestion a faire, je suis
prét a I'entendre. Le premier point est I'approbation du budget
du Comité. L’autre grande question consiste & établir, entre
nous, quelle étude spéciale nous pourrions effectuer au cours
de I'année qui vient. Nous avons passablement discuté de cette
question lors de notre derniére réunion. Un document portant
sur les études possibles a été distribué et c’est sur celui-ci que
sera axée notre discussion.

Le sénateur Kelly: Monsieur le président, simple précision,
est-ce que dans les prévisions budgétaires, c’est-a-dire le poste
n° 1 a 'ordre du jour, on tient compte des conférences aux-
quelles le Comité a convenu d’assister lors de sa derniére réu-
nion?

Le président: Oui. Il est question de quatre conférences aux-
quelles, a-t-on pensé, le Comité pourrait souhaiter étre repré-
senté ou auxquelles des membres de notre Comité pourraient
assister si nous pouvons réussir a obtenir les crédits nécessaires.
Nous avons aussi décidé que nous irions peut-étre 4 Washing-
ton, comme le Comité le fait depuis quelques années.

Le sénateur Kelly: Nous avons également convenu qu’au
lieu d’envoyer tout le Comité, quelques-uns des membres
iraient a une conférence et lui feraient rapport; il me semble
qu'on a tenu compte de cette possibilité dans les prévisions
budgétaires.

Le président: C’est juste, sauf pour le voyage de Washington
auquel il est prévu que tous les membres participeront. Pour
les autres conférences, il est question d’envoyer trois partici-
pants.

Le sénateur Kelly: Cela dit, c’est avec plaisir que je propose
I’adoption du budget.

Le président: Les autres questions a I'ordre du jour sont
assez simples. L’une porte sur I'achat d’ouvrages et de périodi-
ques, bien que nous ayons déja des abonnements en vigueur.
On en trouve la liste sur la feuille intitulée «Publications» qui a
été distribuée.

Le sénateur Roblin: Ce n’est pas une question trés impor-
tante. Qu’est-ce qu’on fait avec ces ouvrages et périodiques?
Qu’est-ce qui advient de la Bibliothéque du Parlement?

Le président: C’est une bonne question. Si nous constatons
que nous recevons des publications inscrites sur cette liste aux-
quelles est également abonnée la Bibliothéque du Parlement
nous allons simplement les éliminer et demander 3 la Biblio:
théque de nous les distribuer. L’abonnement le plus cher, c’est-
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Senator Roblin: Does the Nickles Daily Oil Bulletin have
anything for us?

The Chairman: It does but it is probably one that we can
safely delete because nobody has been interested enough to ask
for it that I am aware of, including me. It is mostly for indus-
try people. It has some interesting information in it, but I
believe the Library of Parliament may subscribe to it. I cannot
confirm that. Petroleum Intelligence Weekly is a good periodi-
cal. I read it. The others involve minimal cost.

I have a motion to approve the budget as submitted. Are
there any questions before I put the question?

Senator Lefebvre: Are we speaking about copies of these
periodicals for each member of the committee plus staff?

The Chairman: It is a subscription for one copy. In the past
we invited members of the committee to ask for copies, if they
wish, in a newsletter that we did. We have not redone the
newsletter yet but we probably will.

Senator Lefebvre: Where are they kept?

The Chairman: With the clerk. At one time we had an office
where they were kept but the office is no longer needed with
the passing of Dean Clay, as we do not have an assigned per-
son.

Senator Roblin: I hate to harp on it because it is such a
small item, but doesn’t Energy in Canada arrive on my desk,
and the same with Statistics Canada?

The Chairman: I am not sure they do but that is sorpething
we can look into. If they do there is no point in duplicating.

Senator Kenny: I should know the answer to this but how
does this request for funds compare to previous years?

The Chairman: The request for funds for this part of our
budget excludes a special study in 1989-90 of $40,500? In
1990-91 it was $7,200. It is at the bottom of the page.

Senator Kenny: Have we had any direction, guidelines or
comments about the overall, although this is for this fiscal
year?

The Chairman: Yes, to the end of March. For instance,
there is a conference that I think we will be interested in, the
World Energy Conference in Spain. It was last held in Mon-
treal and three or four members of the committee attended.
There are two or three others like that. Aare there any other
questions?

[Traduction]

a-dire le Petroleum Intelligence Weekly, n’est pas un périodi-
que auquel la Bibliothéque est abonnée.

Le sénateur Roblin: Le Nickles Daily Oil Bulletin nous est-
il vraiment utile?

Le président: Oui, mais c’est probablement une publication
dont nous pouvons nous passer sans trop de problémes parce
que personne n'a manifesté le désir de la recevoir, a ce que je
sache, moi y compris. C’est un ouvrage qui est publié surtout a
I'intention des gens de I'industrie. On y trouve des renseigne-
ments intéressants, mais je crois que la Bibliothéque du Parle-
ment peut s’y abonner. Je ne peux le confirmer. Quant au
Petroleum Intelligence Weekly, il s’agit d’'un bon périodique
que je lis. Pour ce qui est des autres, les abonnements codtent
pratiquement rien.

J’ai donc une motion visant & approuver le budget, dans sa
forme actuelle. Y a-t-il des questions avant que je la mette aux
voix?

Le sénateur Lefebvre: En ce qui concerne les périodiques,
est-il question d’en distribuer un exemplaire a chaque membre
du Comité, et au personnel?

Le président: Non, I’'abonnement ne prévoit qu’un exem-
plaire. Nous avons déja publié une note pour inviter les mem-
bres du Comité qui désiraient recevoir des exemplaires a nous
le faire savoir. Nous n’avons pas publié une autre note encore,
mais nous le ferons probablement.

Le sénateur Lefebvre: Ou se trouvent ces ouvrages et pério-
diques?

Le président: Auprés du greffier. A un moment donné, nous
disposions d’un bureau ou se trouvaient ces ouvrages et pério-
diques, mais ce bureau n’est plus utile depuis la mort de
M. Dean Clay, puisque personne n’y est affecté.

Le sénateur Roblin: Je n’aime pas vous rabacher les oreilles
avec la méme chose, parce que ce n’est pas important, mais il
me semble que je regois Energy in Canada ainsi que les publi-
cations de Statistique Canada?

Le président: Je n’en suis pas certain, il faudrait voir. Si
c’est le cas, il n’est pas nécessaire de les recevoir en double.

Le sénateur Kenny: Je devrais le savoir, mais en quoi cette
demande de crédits cette année se compare-t-elle a celle de
I’année derniére?

Le président: La demande de crédits pour cette partie de
notre budget n’inclut pas une étude spéciale réalisée en 1989-
1990 qui a coidté 40 500 $. En 1990-1991, les crédits étaient
de 71 200 $. C’est le chiffre qu’on trouve au bas de la page.

Le sénateur Kenny: Est-ce qu'on a eu des directives, des
lignes directrices ou quelqu’un a-t-il fait des commentaires au
sujet de I’ensemble des crédits, bien que ceux-ci soient pour le
présent exercice?

Le président: Oui, les crédits vont jusqu’'a la fin de mars.
Par exemple, il y a une conférence qui risque de nous intéres-
ser; il s’agit de la Conférence mondiale de I’énergie qui se tien-
dra en Espagne. La derniére a eu lieu @ Montréal et trois ou
quatre membres du Comité y ont assisté. On en prévoit deux
ou trois autres comme celle-1d. Y a-t-il d’autres questions?
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Senator Lefebvre: Mr. Chairman, in other words, $81,000 is
really for about the four or five last months of the fiscal year?

The Chairman: For the balance of the year.

Senator Lefebvre: In other words, if we had operated for a
full year this would be double?

The Chairman: No. It might have been more but I doubt
that it would have been very much more.

Senator Lefebvre: In answer to Senator Kenny’s request, I
missed one or two of the figures. For the last fiscal year, how
much was our budget?

The Chairman: It was $71,200.

Senator Lefebvre: How much did we spend? What is the
actual amount?

The Chairman: I believe that is what we spent; no, that is
the approved amount. I do not know.

Senator Lefebvre: These are figures that you may be asked
for at the meeting when you present this budget.

The Chairman: We tabled that in the Senate a couple of
weeks ago.

Senator Lefebvre: I am just suggesting that you be prepared
to answer that before the committee.

The Chairman: | expect a very close questioning by the com-
Mmittee of which you are a member.

Senator Lefebvre: I am just giving some friendly advice.

The Chairman: Yes. It may well be that it will have to come
Paf:k to this committee because there may be suggestions that
1tis not in line.

I Senator Roblin: We can be expected to be asked to hold the
ine,

_ The Chairman: Yes, they will and we should. However, in
light of the committee’s past activities I do not believe this is
an unreasonable request. It is my view that you have to ha\(e
Interesting work for a committee. There have to be opportuni-
ties to become more acquainted with breaking issues, and that
is often done at conferences, some of them here in OtFawa 'bgt
some elsewhere. The other thing that helps the committee is if
there is consensus on doing some special study, and that we
Will come to in a minute. Are there any other questions on the
budget? If not, all those in favour?

Honourable Senators: Agreed.

The Chairman: There is one other item in the context of th.e
budget we have just discussed. Perhaps we could reduce it
il'nmediately if this is dealt with in a way that allows us to do
80. One of these conferences that we have budgeted for is in
Vancouver on December 3 and 4, the Environmental Access-
ment Practice and Procedure Conference. We have budgeted

[Traduction)

Le sénateur Lefebvre: Monsieur le président, autrement dit,
les crédits de 81 000 $ sont vraiment pour les quatre ou cingq
derniers mois de I’exercice?

Le président: Pour le reste de I'année.

Le sénateur Lefebvre: En d’autres mots, si nous avions siégé
toute I’année, les crédits auraient été du double?

Le président: Non. Ils auraient peut-étre été plus élevés,
mais je doute qu’ils I'aient été de beaucoup plus.

Le sénateur Lefebvre: Dans la réponse qu’on a donnée au
sénateur Kenny, je n’ai pas entendu un ou deux des chiffres.
Pour le dernier exercice, 4 combien s’élevait notre budget?

Le président: A 71 200 dollars.

Le sénateur Lefebvre: Combien avons-nous dépensé? Quel
est le montant véritable?

Le président: Je crois que c’est ce qui a été dépensé, non,
c’est le montant approuvé. Je ne sais pas.

Le sénateur Lefebvre: Ce sont des chiffres que I'on va pro-

bablement vous demander 4 la réunion lorsque vous présente-
rez ce budget.

Le président: Nous I'avons déposé au Sénat il y a quelques
semaines.

Le sénateur Lefebvre: Je vous suggére simplement d’étre
bien prét 4 répondre aux questions lorsque vous comparaitrez
devant le Comité.

Le président: Je m’attends a ce que le Comité, dont vous
étes membre, me fasse subir un interrogatoire serré.

Le sénateur Lefebvre: Je voulais seulement vous donner un
petit conseil d’ami.

Le président: Merci. Peut-étre notre Comité devra-t-il révi-
ser le budget, car certains laisseront peut-étre entendre qu’il
n’est pas conforme.

Le sénateur Roblin: Nous pouvons nous attendre 4 ce qu’on
nous demande de présenter des prévisions acceptables.

Le président: Oui, c’est ce qu'on va faire et nous devrions
étre fins préts aussi. Cependant, compte tenu des activités
antérieures du Comité, je ne crois pas qu'il s’agisse 1a d’une
requéte déraisonnable. Je pense qu’il faut qu'un Comité fasse
du travail intéressant. Il faut profiter des occasions qui sont
offertes de mieux connaitre des questions d’actualité, c’est ce
qui se passe souvent aux conférences, dont certaines se tiennent
ici a Ottawa, mais d’autres ailleurs. L’autre chose qui facilite
les travaux du Comité, c’est lorsqu’on a un consensus quant
aux études spéciales qui doivent étre réalisées, et nous allons
aborder cette question dans une minute. Y a-t-il d’autres ques-
tions concernant le budget? Sinon, tous ceux qui sont en
faveur, levez la main.

Des voix: Accepté.

Le président: Il reste une autre question dont nous venons
tout juste de discuter a la lumiére du budget. Peut-étre pour-
rions-nous la régler immédiatement si possible. L’une des con-
férences pour lesquelles nous avons prévu un budget se tient a
Vancouver les 3 et 4 décembre; elle s’intitule: Environmental
Assessment.: Practice and Procedure. Le budget prévoit que
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for three people. Our regular clerk is not here but because we
do not have a budget we have not asked whether anyone wants
to go to that conference. Is there an interest in attending?

Senator Roblin: No thank you.

Senator Kelly: It is possible that Senator Carney may want
to attend. I cannot speak for her but my feeling is that she may
and she lives there anyway.

The Chairman: Just because we budget this amount does not
mean we have to spend that amount. It would permit us to pay
registration and certain costs, if she wishes to attend.

Senator Kelly: The fact that we have set a limit of three
senators for these conferences, it leaves us room to cut down
the number of delegates who go, to one if necessary, in the
interests of cost. The main thing is that we want a good full
report on what comes out of the conferences.

The Chairman: Yes. Unless it is delegated to the steering
committee, the decision as to whether or not we participate
would be a matter for the whole committee. Just because we
approve a budget does not mean we have to send people as
outlined here. Normally we would find out in advance who is
interested.

If the only member of the committee interested in attending
is Senator Carney, to stay in tune with what I just said the
clerk has reminded me that we should have a motion. May I
have a motion that would approve the attendance of Senator
Carney at the Vancouver conference, the Environmental
Assessment Practice and Procedure Conference? If she does
not want to go we will stop there, and if she does we will pro-
cess it as best we can, bearing in mind that the budget has not
been approved.

Senator Kelly: I so move.

Senator Adams: Before we move it, perhaps we could send
staff.

The Chairman: We could, although I have no intention of
suggesting that at this point.

Senator Adams: How will we get information if Senator
Carney does not go?

The Chairman: We could solicit the materials if we feel it is
important. We are not into a special study at this point, we are
gathering information. I have attended several conferences, for
instance. 1 have used my discretionary budget. The materials
have been forwarded to the Library of Parliament or they are
in my office. If these materials are relevant and we get into a
special study they will be available. If we feel these materials
are relevant we can order them.

Senator Lefebvre: That is a good point raised by Senator
Adams. You could word the motion to read that if Senator
Carney will attend if she is available and wishes to attend, but
if not she will be replaced by an alternate. In other words you

[Traduction]

I’on envoie trois personnes. Notre greffier habituel n’est pas ici,
mais comme le budget n’est pas approuvé, nous n’avons pas
demandé si quelqu’un veut assister a cette conférence. Y a-t-il
quelqu’un que cela intéresserait?

Le sénateur Roblin: Merci, pas moi.

Le sénateur Kelly: Il est possible que le sénateur Carney
veuille y assister. Je ne peux pas parler en son nom, mais j'ai
I'impression que ce sera peut-étre le cas, surtout qu’elle habite
a Vancouver, de toute fagon.

Le président: Ce n’est pas parce que le budget prévoit des
crédits que nous devons nécessairement les dépenser. Cela nous
permettrait de payer l'inscription a4 la conférence et certains
autres coiits, si le sénateur Carney désire y assister.

Le sénateur Kelly: Le fait que ’on ait prévu que trois séna-
teurs assistent a ces conférences, cela nous donne la possibilité
de réduire le nombre de délégués, si nécessaire, et de le porter
a un, pour réduire les coiits. Ce que nous voulons, c’est un bon
rapport complet de ce qui s’est passé a la conférence.

Le président: C’est juste. A moins que I'on défére la décision
de participer ou non a cette conférence au comité de direction,
c’est 4 nous qu’il appartient de prendre la décision. Ce n’est
pas parce que nous avons approuvé un budget que nous devons
nécessairement envoyer les trois personnes comme prévu a la
conférence. Normalement, on voit & I’avance qui est intéressé
ou non.

Si le seul membre du Comité qui souhaite assister 4 la con-
férence est le sénateur Carney, pour étre logique avec ce que je
viens tout juste de dire, le greffier me rappelle que nous
devrions présenter une motion. Quelqu’un veut-il déposer une
motion permettant d’approuver la participation du sénateur
Carney 4 la conférence de Vancouver intitulée: Environemen-
tal Assessment: Practice and Procedure? Si elle ne veut pas y
aller, nous arrétons les choses la et si elle veut y aller, nous
allons faire de notre mieux en tenant compte du fait que le
budget n’a pas été approuvé.

Le sénateur Kelly: Je propose la motion.

Le sénateur Adams: Avant d’adopter la motion, je propose
que nous envoyions du personnel.

Le président: Nous le pourrions, mais je n’ai pas I'intention
de le proposer a4 ce moment-ci.

Le sénateur Adams: Comment allons-nous obtenir I'infor-
mation si le sénateur Carney n’assiste pas a la conférence?

Le président: Nous pourrions demander les documents si
nous estimons qu’ils sont importants. Nous n’effectuons pas
actuellement une étude spéciale, nous ne faisons que recueillir
de I'information. J’ai assisté & plusieurs conférences, par exem-
ple. J'ai utilisé mon budget discrétionnaire. Les documents ont
¢été envoyés a la Bibliothéque du Parlement, ou ils sont dans
mon bureau. S’ils sont pertinents et que nous faisons une étude
spéciale, nous les aurons. Si nous estimons qu’ils sont utiles,
nous pourrons les commander.

Le sénateur Lefebvre: Le sénateur Adams vient de soulever
une bonne question. Vous pourriez libeller la motion pour dire
que si le sénateur Carney est disponible et qu’elle désire assis-
ter a la conférence, c’est parfait, mais si elle ne peut étre la
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would be covered. There may be some other senator who is not
present who would like to go.

The Chairman: In that it was Senator Kelly’s motion and he
has left, I will ask for a new motion. Do you wish to make a
motion, Senator Lefebvre?

Senator Lefebvre: I will make the motion that we authorize
Senator Carney to attend.

The Chairman: Or an alternate to be designated, if required,
by the chairman and deputy chairman. We do not have a
steering committee. Is that agreed, honourable senators?

Honourable Senators: Agreed.

The Chairman: You have had sent to your offices a short
description of possible studies. This arises out of discussions
that we had at our meeting last week. Essentially, we had six
suggestions. I will go directly to the one that we already made
a decision on, and that is “Examination and Report Upon the
Synfuels Project.”

We have no motion on this, but at the last }'neeting it was my
understanding from the discussion in committee that a strong
consensus felt it was useful and important for the committee to
complete the study that I had undertaken on Synfuels. The
completion would call for hearing from at least one additional
minister, namely, the minister who wished to appear. He has
moved around a little, but it was Michael Wilson. The govern-
ment, through him, wanted to put on recor‘d why the project
was not proceeding and why the tax incentive it is asking for

had not been forthcoming.

i in, i 1d pre-

I suppose once we took a reference on it again, it wou
s“mabil))? open it up for other issues. I know that Senator
Buchanan has talked to some people on thl‘S, presumably Alas-
tair Gillespie for one. In any event, we did not complete the

Mmatter.
I went to that one directly because hopefully we can deal
With it and get it off our list.

Senator Kenny: My impression was that we agreed it was an
excellent idea and the consensus was it would take one to thrqe
Meetings, if that was helpful to Senator Buchanan, to get it
rolling.

The Chairman: Yes. | am asking for a motion to formalize
that and perhaps Senator Kenny could move it.

Senator Kenny: I would be pleased to move a motion.
The Chairman: To ask the Senate for a reference.

Senator Kenny: Do we need that?

[Traduction]

pour quelque raison que ce soit, nous allons envoyer une per-
sonne pour la remplacer. Autrement dit, vous étes protégeé.
Peut-étre y a-t-il d’autres sénateurs qui sont absents et qui
aimeraient assister a la conférence.

Le président: Comme la motion avait été proposée par le
sénateur Kelly mais qu'il n’est plus 14, je vais demander une
nouvelle motion. Voulez-vous présenter une motion, sénateur
Lefebvre?

Le sénateur Lefebvre: Je propose que nous autorisions le
sénateur Carney 4 assister 4 la conférence.

Le président: Ou une personne pour la remplacer, au besoin,
et que désigneront le président et le vice-président. Nous
n’avons pas de comité de direction. Etes-vous d’accord, honora-
bles sénateurs?

Des voix: Oui.

Le président: On a expédié a vos bureaux une courte des-
cription des études que nous pourrions faire. Cette liste a été
établie 4 la suite des discussions que nous avons eues lors de
notre réunion la semaine derniére. Essentiellement, nous avions
six suggestions. Je veux aborder immédiatement celle sur
laquelle nous nous sommes déja entendus c’est-a-dire: «Exa-
men sur le projet des combustibles synthétiques et rapport.»

Nous n’avons pas adopté de motion 4 cet égard, mais les dis-
cussions que nous avons tenues lors de la derniére réunion me
font croire qu'un fort consensus s’est dessiné et que 1’on esti-
mait qu’il était utile et important pour le Comité de terminer
I’étude que j’avais entreprise sur le projet des combustibles
synthétiques. Pour ce faire, il faudrait entendre au moins un
autre ministre, & savoir celui qui souhaitait comparaitre. Il
n'est plus tout a fait au méme poste, mais il s’agissait de
M. Michael Wilson. Le gouvernement, par son entremise,
voulait s’assurer qu’il était bien inscrit au compte rendu pour-
quoi le projet n’allait pas de I'avant et pourquoi le stimulant
fiscal que les responsables demandaient n’avait pas été
accordé.

Je suppose qu’une fois qu’on aura obtenu un nouvel ordre de
renvoi a ce sujet, cela devrait nous permettre d’étudier d’autres
questions. Je sais que le sénateur Buchanan a discuté de cette
question avec d’autres personnes, probablement M. Alastair
Gillespie. De toute fagon, nous n’avons pas complété le travail.

J'ai abordé tout de suite cette question en espérant pouvoir
compléter cette étude et rayer cette suggestion de la liste.

Le sénateur Kenny: J'étais resté avec I'impression que nous
nous étions mis d’accord pour dire que c'était une excellente
idée et que tout le monde reconnaissait qu’il faudrait y consa-
crer deux ou trois réunions si cela pouvait aider le sénateur
Buchanan a remettre les travaux en marche.

Le président: C’est juste. J'aimerais que quelqu’un présente
une motion pour officialiser cette démarche, le sénateur Kenny
peut-étre?

Le sénateur Kenny: Je serais heureux de présenter une
motion a cet effet.

Le président: Pour demander au Sénat de nous donner un
ordre de renvoi.

Le sénateur Kenny: Est-ce que nous en avons besoin?
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The Chairman: Yes, | believe that we do. I do not think we
can hold hearings on other than legislation. It will have to go
to the Senate for a reference. We could track the language of
the previous reference we had on Synfuels.

Senator Kenny: 1 move that a motion be drafted that tracks
the language of the previous motion and that we submit it to
the Senate for approval.

Senator Roblin: Mr. Chairman, speaking to the motion, I
can understand why some of us are interested in pursuing this
issue, and I suppose there is a good argument to be made for it.
I would hope, however, that we would say we are going to
spend a fairly limited amount of time and specify that and not
allow ourselves to be distracted into a lengthy investigation of
technical subjects, for the reason that we have so many other
things we ought to be doing. If we concentrate on what is, in
my respectful opinion, a peripheral issue it will prevent us from
getting on with the main thrust. I will abstain from voting on
this, but I certainly hope we would be very discreet about the
time allotted.

Senator Lefebvre: There may be a way around this. The list
that Senator Kenny has tabled is important, as is your view-
point. Is there not a way that we could have one or two ad hoc
committees of one, two or three senators who could look at cer-
tain things while the main committee is still following its main
agenda. An ad hoc committee or a subcommittee could also
have other meetings with one, two or three senators and with
certain experts in the field and come in with a report to this
committee.

The Chairman: We could, and that has been raised by Sena-
tor Carney. She was anxious that in organizing the committee
we not preclude that. The answer that she was given was that
it would not be precluded. If you are raising it in the context of
this particular work on Synfuels, it seems to me we should bear
in mind that it was the whole committee that dealt with this
before and it seems to me that the whole committee should dis-
pose of it.

Senator Poitras: Has there been a new development on Syq-
fuels to justify a further study? Perhaps we should wait until
there is a new development, otherwise we have done that work.

Senator Kenny: Mr. Chairman, the reason I was supporting
this is that we had a discussion at the previous meeting and I
told Senator Buchanan that I did not support his subject as
one for a full study. However, if he was raising it as a regional
matter where he needed the support of the committee to clean
something up and to finish up something that he described as
“stuck”, I thought we owed it to our colleague who was put-
ting it to us on a regional basis. It is bipartisan and 1 know
members from both sides in that province would like to see this
issue explored. I know Senator MacEachen does, in addition to
Senator Buchanan. I thought this committee could well devote
one, two or three meeting to it, but I would only be in favour of
it, as Senator Roblin described, if it was definitely limited to
that. If we are talking about something that is going to drag on

[Traduction)

Le président: Je crois que oui. Je ne pense pas que nous
puissions tenir des audiences sur autre chose que des projets de
loi. Il faut demander un ordre de renvoi au Sénat. Nous pour-
rions reprendre les termes de I’ancien ordre de renvoi concer-
nant le projet des combustibles synthétiques.

Le sénateur Kenny: Je propose qu’une motion soit rédigée
qui renferme les mémes termes que 'ordre de renvoi précédent
et que nous la soumettions a I'approbation du Sénat.

Le sénateur Roblin: Monsieur le président, en ce qui a trait
a la motion, je comprends pourquoi certains d’entre nous dési-
rent poursuivre I’étude de cette question et je suppose qu’ils ont
de bonnes raisons de le faire. J'espére cependant que nous
allons y consacrer une période assez restreinte tout en préci-
sant que nous ne nous laisserons pas distraire par d’autres cho-
ses et nous perdre dans une longue étude sur des sujets techni-
ques parce que nous avons tellement d’autres sujets a étudier.
Si nous concentrons nos efforts sur ce qui, selon moi, est une
question périphérique, cela va nous empécher de nous attaquer
aux grandes questions. Je vais m’abstenir de voter sur cette
motion, mais j'espére sincérement que nous allons respecter les
délais impartis.

Le sénateur Lefebvre: Il y a peut-étre une fagon de nous en
sortir. La liste que le sénateur Kenny a déposée est importante,
comme vous le dites. Ne serait-il pas possible de créer un ou
deux comités spéciaux composés de un, deux ou trois sénateurs
qui pourraient examiner certaines choses pendant que le
Comité lui, respecterait son programme. Le comité spécial ou
le sous-comité pourrait également tenir d’autres séances avec
un, deux ou trois sénateurs et certains spécialistes du domaine
pour ensuite faire rapport 4 notre Comité.

Le président: Nous pourrions le faire, le sénateur Carney I'a
déja proposé. Elle voulait s’assurer que dans la structuration
des travaux de notre Comité, nous n’excluions pas cette possi-
bilité. Et nous lui avons dit de ne pas s’inquiéter. Si vous soule-
vez cette question particuliérement concernant le projet des
combustibles synthétiques, 4 mon avis, il nous faut retenir que
c’est le Comité dans son ensemble qui a étudié cette question
auparavant et il me semble également que c’est tout le Comité
qui devrait y mettre un terme.

Le sénateur Poitras: Y a-t-il des éléments nouveaux concer-
nant ce projet qui justifie une étude plus poussée? Peut-étre
devrions-nous attendre que des éléments nouveaux se présen-
tent, autrement, nous avons fait notre travail.

Le sénateur Kenny: Monsieur le président, si j’ai appuyé
cette idée, c’est que lors de la derniére réunion, nous avons eu
une discussion et j’ai dit au sénateur Buchanan que je n’étais
pas d’accord avec lui pour que 'on fasse une étude compléte
sur la question qu'il proposait. Cependant, s'il a soulevé la
question comme étant une question d’intérét régional et qu'il a
besoin de I’appui du Comité pour éclaircir un aspect ou pour
mettre un terme 4 un sujet qui a déja été décrit comme étant
une «impasse», je pense que nous devons ce respect a notre col-
legue. Le Comité est bipartite et je sais que des membres des
deux cotés de cette province vont souhaiter que la question soit
étudiée. Je sais que c’est le cas du sénateur MacEachen, et du
sénateur Buchanan. Je pensais que le Comité pourrait trés bien
consacrer une, deux ou trois séances a la question, mais je ne
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for months, then no, I have my own issues that I want raised.
If it will be short and quick, I think that we owe it to our col-
league to support it.

Senator Roblin: Make it one meeting.

Senator Lefebvre: In that vein, why can’t we authorize
Senator Buchanan as a committee of one to look into it and
bring us the new developments and we will have one meeting
on it?

The Chairman: This is a regional issue and to turn the
regional issue over to Senator Buchanan and Senator Mag-
Eachen, I know what they are going to say: Having started it
as whole committee, we should finish it as whole committee.
Senator Kenny suggested three meetings, Senator Roblin one
meeting. Perhaps we could say that the committee should meet
to conclude the hearing of evidence and finalize a report on the
Synfuels inquiry but that it be limited to up to two additional
public meetings.

Senator Poitras: We do not know. Let us examine that apd
we will see if we need one, two or three. Do we have to decide
one, two or three at the present time?

The Chairman: No, we do not. It reflects a concern of get-
ting the committee off on a red herring.

Senator Lefebvre: We can commit ourselves to one meeting.

Senator Roblin: The chairman has heard th; gpinions
expressed around the table. Rather than try to pin it down
now, I would be inclined to leave it to him. }{e knows'very well
that if it goes on for more than two meetings he will have a
revolution on his hands.

The Chairman: Is there agreement on the motion moved by
Senator Kenny to conclude the inquiry that the committee had
been engaged in with respect to the Synfuels Project, and to do
it in as expeditious a way as possible and report back to the
Senate? .

I hope I worded that in a correct way. The_fecllqgs of the
committee are on the record with respect to doing this quickly
and not having it become a distraction to other important work
that we want to do. Is it agreed?

Honourable Senators: Agreed.

The Chairman: One suggested study is proposed by Senator
Spivak, who is present. Another is proposed by Senator Olson,
Who is not present. Let me speak to that one and perhaps we
€an dispense with it fairly quickly. Sen_ator Ols_qn may come,
who knows? His concern, as it often is, is the critical economic
Problems he perceives in the energy sector, and to some consid-
erable degree he is correct. He wanted a broaq study on that
subject. The fact is that we have done a major oil and gas mar-

[Traduction]

suis en faveur de cette proposition, comme I’a dit le sénateur
Roblin, que si nos travaux se limitent exclusivement 4 ce nom-
bre de séances. S’il s’agit d’un sujet que nous allons étudier
pendant des mois, non, j’ai aussi mes propres questions que
J'aimerais voir examinées. Si, par contre, notre étude est bréve
et rapide, je pense que nous devons ce respect a notre collégue
et que nous devons I'appuyer.

Le sénateur Roblin: Qu’on y consacre une réunion.

Le sénateur Lefebvre: Dans cet esprit, pourquoi ne pouvons-
nous pas autoriser le sénateur Buchanan a se constituer en
comité chargé d’étudier cette question et de nous faire part des
éléments nouveaux. Nous étudierions la question seulement
pendant une réunion.

Le président: C'est la une question d’intérét régional et si
nous la renvoyons aux sénateurs Buchanan et MacEachen, je
sais ce qu'ils vont dire. Comme le Comité dans son ensemble a
commencé a étudier la question, je crois que nous devrions
finir les travaux. Le sénateur Kenny a proposé trois réunions,
le sénateur Roblin une. Peut-étre pourrions-nous dire que le
Comité va se rencontrer pour conclure les audiences et pro-
duire un rapport sur le projet des combustibles synthétiques,
mais que nous allons nous limiter 4 un maximum de deux réu-
nions publiques supplémentaires.

Le sénateur Poitras: Nous ne savons pas. Voyons ce qui en
est, s’il nous faut une, deux ou trois séances. Devons-nous déci-
der d’un nombre précis maintenant?

Le président: Non. Je pense que I'on ne veut pas que le
Comité s’engage sur une fausse piste.

Le sénateur Lefebvre: Nous pourrions nous engager a tenir
une réunion.

Le sénateur Roblin: Le président a entendu les opinions de
tout le monde autour de la table. Plut6t que d’essayer de régler
la question, je serais disposé a lui laisser prendre la décision. 1
sait trés bien que si nous étudions cette question pendant plus
de deux séances, il va essuyer le feu des opposants.

Le président: Etes-vous d’accord pour adopter la motion
présentée par le sénateur Kenny visant & mettre un terme a
I'étude du Comité concernant le projet des combustibles syn-
thétiques le plus rapidement possible pour faire ensuite rapport
au Sénat?

Jespére que j’ai bien formulé la motion et que le compte
rendu traduira bien le sentiment du Comité en ce qui a trait a
son désir de procéder 4 cette étude rapidement sans que pour
autant cela I'empéche de s’attaquer a d’autres travaux impor-
tants qu'il pourrait vouloir réaliser et qu’en fait il souhaite réa-
liser. Etes-vous d’accord?

Des voix: D’accord.

Le président: Une des études possibles est proposée par le
sénateur Spivak, qui est avec nous aujourd’hui. Une autre est
proposée par le sénateur Olson qui est absent. Permettez-moi
d’aborder cette derniére afin, peut-étre, de régler la question
assez rapidement. Le sénateur Olson viendra peut-étre, qui
sait. Comme c’est souvent le cas, ce qui le préoccupe, ce sont
les problémes économiques graves qu’il pergoit dans le secteur
de Iénergie, et dans une grande mesure, il a raison. Il voulait
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keting study, and most of the committee’s preoccupation has
been with that type of issue in one form or another. I do not
know that we need to spend a lot of time on it. It is also a
highly charged political matter, at least it is with me, and in
light of the makeup of the committee as it now is with a gov-
ernment majority, I do not think we could make much head-
way with that type of issue. Senator Olson is not here and if he
were pushing it, he would be here. I do not think we need to
spend much time on that.

That leaves Senator Spivak’s study, Senator Carney’s
suggestion, Senator Kenny’s suggestion and my suggestion.
Perhaps we could each give a brief presentation on why we
think our study is the best. It is difficult for me to speak for
Senator Carney as well as she would herself, but she has given
us her letter and I have had discussions with her. Perhaps
Senator Spivak could start and then we can focus in on what
we might select or how we might combine some of these stud-
ies.

Senator Spivak: Mr. Chairman, 1 am not a member of this
committee but my interest in the work of this committee has
grown, and 1 would like to be a member at some point. Of
course, that does not prevent me from putting forth my views
forcefully, as you know.

There are several reasons for looking at energy alternatives.
First of all, the federal government seems to be more inter-
ested at this point in time. There seems to be a change in
policy in terms of looking at energy alternatives. Both in
Manitoba and in Quebec there has been an examination of
hydroelectric power, and as has been stated by some govern-
ment representatives, there has to be a look at alternatives. In
Manitoba there is the question of the storage of nuclear waste.
Since I was not familiar with what this committee had done up
to now on this particular matter, I would be very interested in
examining the energy alternatives, particularly the nuclear
option.

Underlying all this is the question of global warming and
how the various forms of energy may contribute. Canada
promised to reduce the CO2 emissions and all that that
involves. If that is to be taken seriously, these issues have to be
looked at in advance. I forget what year was promised, but I
guess it is the year 2000. All of those issues make a study like
this very relevant at this point in time. However, I have to add
that I am not at all convinced I do not like your study just as
well, because it is a very interesting topic. Anyway, I do not
have a vote.

The Chairman: Let me say a few words about my sugges-
tion. I have been lobbying hard for it. Unfortunately, the peo-
ple I have been lobbying are not here today. We do not have to
vote on this today but I hope we get much closer than we are

[Traduction]

que nous effectuions une vaste étude sur cette question. Le fait
est que nous avons réalisé une importante étude sur la com-
mercialisation du gaz et du pétrole et la plupart des études du
Comité ont porté sur cette question, sous une forme ou sous
une autre. Je ne sais pas si nous devons y consacrer encore
beaucoup de temps. C’est aussi une question trés chargée sur le
plan politique, du moins en ce qui me concerne, et du fait de la
composition du Comité, qui compte une majorité de membres
du gouvernement, je ne pense pas que nous puissions accomplir
beaucoup de progrés en réalisant une étude de ce genre. Le
sénateur Olson n’est pas ici et s’il tenait & son étude, il serait
avec nous. Je ne pense pas que nous devions y consacrer beau-
coup de temps.

I nous reste donc les projets d’étude proposés par les séna-
teurs Spivak, Carney, Kenny et moi-méme. Peut-étre pour-
rions-nous faire chacun un bref exposé des raisons pour les-
quelles nous pensons que notre étude est la plus importante. 1l
est difficile pour moi de parler au nom du sénateur Carney
aussi bien qu’elle le ferait elle-méme, mais elle nous a donné sa
lettre et j'ai discuté de la question avec elle. Peut-étre le séna-
teur Spivak pourrait-il commencer; nous pourrions alors nous
concerter pour savoir quel sujet choisir ou encore quelles étu-
des nous pourrions combiner.

Le sénateur Spivak: Monsieur le président, je ne suis pas
membre de votre Comité, mais je m’intéresse de plus en plus a
ses travaux et j'aimerais en faire partie & un moment donné.
Bien sir, cela ne m’empéche pas de vous présenter mes vues
avec vigueur, comme vous le savez.

Plusieurs facteurs militent en faveur d’une étude sur les
énergies de remplacement. D’abord, actuellement, le gouverne-
ment fédéral semble y porter un plus grand intérét. Il semble y
avoir un changement de politique en ce qui a trait & ces éner-
gies de remplacement. Tant au Manitoba qu’au Québec, on a
¢étudié la question de I’énergie hydro-électrique, comme I'ont
fait remarquer certains des représentants gouvernementaux, et
maintenant il faut qu'on examine les énergies de remplace-
ment. Au Manitoba, il est question de I’entreposage des
déchets nucléaires. Comme je ne suis pas trés au courant des
travaux du Comité jusqu’d maintenant a ce sujet, j'aimerais
que 'on examine la question des énergies de remplacement,
particuliérement le nucléaire.

Bien sir, la question du réchauffement du globe et I'apport
des diverses formes d’énergie sont les deux questions qui sous-
tendent cette étude. Le Canada a promis de diminuer ses émis-
sions de CO2 avec tout ce que cela implique. Si I'on veut vrai-
ment étre pris au sérieux, il faut examiner ces questions au
préalable. Je ne me rappelle plus en quelle année on a promis
d’arriver 4 cet objectif, mais je pense que c’est en I’an 2000.
Toutes ces questions font qu'il serait trés pertinent a ce
moment-ci d’effectuer une étude de ce genre. Cependant, je
dois ajouter que je ne suis pas du tout convaincu que je n’aime
pas non plus votre étude parce que c’est un sujet trés intéres-
sant et que de toute fagon, je n’ai pas droit de vote.

Le président: Permettez-moi de dire quelques mots au sujet
de ma suggestion. J’ai fait beaucoup de lobbying & ce propos,
malheureusement, les personnes a qui je me suis adressé ne
sont pas ici aujourd’hui. Nous n’avons pas 4 mettre la question
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now to deciding what special study we want to do, if we want
to do one.

The suggestion I am making is that we could do some very
good work in bringing together and reviewing opinions that are
already in place on what means we wish to use to meet our
objectives in terms of the emission of pollution into the atmos-
phere. This study could be expanded to include land-based pol-
lution, and incorporate some of the things that Senator Kenny
and Senator Spivak suggest as well.

I have made inquiries with Environment Canada and the
Alberta Department of the Environment, and I have reason to
believe that those two governments and probably others are
just at the point of releasing studies and papers on how we
should deal with these environmental problen‘ls.. In other
words, to put it in a technical way, what economic instrument
should we use to achieve our objective_ o_f maintaining, for
instance, sulphur emissions, noxious emissions , CO2, below
the threshold amounts that we have agreed to.

As you know, we agreed on March 13 of this year to ma\;rll—
taining SO2 or sulphur emissions below a certain level. We
have committed to CO2 at no greater than 1990 levels by the
year 2000. The Environment committee of the House of Com-
mons had recommended 20 percent of 1990 levels. How are we
going to do that? What is the best way to do that? It is a very
tough problem.

Are we going to use tradeable emissions allowances, ?sd the
Americans are doing with sulphur? We were well briefe t(}’\n
that earlier this year when we were In Washm_gton..Tl_)at ;s lc
means that they intend to use to maintain their emission levels
below the amount they have agreed to. They are ql;:te
advanced on that. They have experience with that and other
pollutants as well, for example, CFCs, in some of the air basins

In California.

Are taxes the means to go? Is site regulation t_hc only means
t0 g0? There are many difficult problems. It is not an easy
issue and it seems to me that we could do a lot by prov1d13g‘a
forum and an opportunity for those who are intereste hm
industry and the environment and gov;rnments, because |tf ﬂz]\:
a very strong constitutional aspect to it. As I sgy,lscémg f; o
Other things that have been suggested could be included 1
Stl,ldy'

ur oil spill response, our
I believe that we could
s an opportunity to look

Senator Kenny is preoccupied with 0
dealing with toxic wastes, and so on.
structure a reference that would give u
nto that.

or Kenny to go

- ; ' at
I have said my spiel. 1 am going t0 ask Sen 1 diaiaston

next, and then maybe we could have a generd
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aux voix aujourd’hui, mais j'espére que nous pourrons nous
rapprocher de plus en plus de I’étude spéciale que nous voulons
faire, si nous voulons en faire une.

Ce que je propose, c’est de faire du travail valable en ras-
semblant les opinions des gens, en examinant des opinions qui
sont déja énoncées quant aux moyens que nous voulons utiliser
pour atteindre nos objectifs en ce qui concerne I’émission de
polluants dans I'atmosphére. Notre étude pourrait aussi porter
sur la pollution terrestre et nous pourrions y inclure certaines
des choses que le sénateur Kenny suggére, de méme que vous,
sénateur Spivak. :

Je me suis renseigné auprés des ministéres de I'Environne-
ment du Canada et de ma propre province, I'Alberta, et j'ai
tout lieu de croire que ces deux ministéres et probablement
d’autres sont sur le point de publier des études et des docu-
ments sur la facon d’examiner ces questions. Autrement dit,
pour formuler ma question de fagon technique, quels instru-
ments économiques devrions-nous utiliser pour atteindre notre
objectif qui est de maintenir, par exemple, les émissions de
soufre, de gaz nocifs, et de CO2 en dega des seuils qui ont déja
été acceptés?

Comme vous le savez, nous avons convenu le 13 mars der-
nier de maintenir les émissions de SO2 ou de soufre en deca
d’un certain niveau. Nous nous sommes engagés a ce que, en
I'an 2000, les niveaux d’émission de CO2 ne soient pas plus
élevés que les niveaux de 1990. Le Comité caméral de I'envi-
ronnement a recommandé que ces émissions soient établies a
20p. 100 des niveaux de 1990. Comment allons-nous y arriver?
Quelle est la meilleure fagon de le faire? C’est un probléme
tres difficile.

Allons-nous recourir aux droits de pollution négociables,
comme les Américains le font pour le soufre? Au début de
I’année, lorsque nous nous sommes rendus a Washington, on
nous a donné une séance d’information trés intéressante sur
cette question. C’est le moyen que les Américains ont Iinten-
tion d’utiliser pour maintenir leur niveau d’émissions en dega
des niveaux qu’ils ont déja acceptés. Ils ont déja réalisé pas
mal de progrés. Ils connaissent bien ce polluant ainsi que
d’autres, par exemple les CFC, dans certains des bassins
aériens de la Californie.

Est-ce que les impGts sont un moyen dont nous pouvons nous
servir? La réglementation des sites est-elle le seul moyen qui
s’offre 4 nous? Beaucoup de problémes difficiles se posent, il
me semble que ce n'est pas une question facile et que nous
pourrions faire beaucoup en tenant un forum pour ceux qui
s'intéressent a la question dans I'industrie, dans le milieu de
I’environnement, au sein des gouvernements, parce que le pro-
bléme recéle des liens constitutionnels trés forts. Comme jai
dit, certaines des autres suggestions pourraient étre incluses
dans cette étude.

Le sénateur Kelly s’inquiéte des moyens dont nous disposons
pour réagir aux déversements de pétrole, pour régler le pro-
bléme des déchets toxiques et ainsi de suite. Je pense que nous
pourrions élaborer un'ordrc de renvoi qui nous donnerait la
possibilité d’examiner également cette question.

Jai fait mon baratin. Je vais demander au sénateur Kenny
de prendre la parole aprés quoi nous pourrions tenir une dis-
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have Senator Poitras and Senator Roblin on my list, and then
Senator Spivak.

Senator Spivak: I just have a question about your statement.

The Chairman: Okay. Can it wait until we have —
Senator Spivak: Yes.
Senator Kenny: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

It is hard to know quite how to start. My feeling about
selecting a topic for a committee study is that the most impor-
tant criterion is that it be interesting to everybody. People have
to feel seized with it or else you simply do not get the partici-
pation that is important for the committee to work well. I must
admit that the subject matter that you have selected or that
you are proposing is intellectually stimulating, and I can see
areas that would in effect be very difficult to get your mind
around and to deal with. I guess that is why it is an interesting
area.

The subject that I am proposing to the committee is really
more of a nuts and bolts sort of thing. I am saying there is a
problem there, and we are not addressed to deal with it. It is
not very much different from saying, “Let’s see how we are
fixed in terms of getting the fire department up and
operating.” We are spilling stuff all over the place, and while
we all would like to think we have the capacity to deal with it
and are coping with it, we are not. It is one of those issues that
we focus on when there is a major spill and a large tragedy,
and everyone deals with it as though it is the issue du jour, and
then a new issue du jour comes along and we all forget about
it.

In the case of our capacity to deal with oil spills, there is a
whole range of areas that needs to be dealt with, including
transportation questions, the type of vessels that are carrying
the oil, double hull, single hull, how we are handling it. I men-
tion here an active vessel traffic service. Conceptually, that is a
little bit like the way we control aircraft and harbours as
opposed to the passive system we have now in which just you
can see all the folks on a radar screen, you know where they
are but nobody gives you directions where to go.

The members of the committee from either coast, I would
think, would have a particular interest in this study because
our coasts are being fouled every day, and we do not have good
answers as to why they are being fouled, how they are being
fouled or who is fouling them.

We are entering into a major offshore development off the
east coast, and those of you who were on the committee last
year will recall that when Mr. Hopper came before us we
asked him about what capacity Hibernia had to deal with oil
spills. He said he really did not think it was going to be too
much of a problem because the prevailing current was to the
northeast, and it would all be dissipated before it hit Ireland.
The sad part is he really was not being facetious. That is about
the extent of our capacity to deal with a spill in Hibernia. Per-
haps with the state of the art equipment, we cannot expect

[Traduction]

cussion générale. J’ai ensuite le sénateur Poitras et le sénateur
Roblin sur ma liste, puis aprés le sénateur Spivak.

Le sénateur Spivak: J'aimerais juste poser une question a
propos de ce que vous venez de dire.

Le président: D’accord. Pouvez-vous attendre jusqu'a . ..
Le sénateur Spivak: Oui.
Le sénateur Kenny: Merci, monsieur le président.

C’est difficile de savoir par ou commencer au juste. En ce
qui concerne le choix d’un sujet d’étude pour le Comité, le cri-
tére le plus important est que cette étude doit étre intéressante
pour tout le monde. Les gens doivent se sentir «pris» par la
question sinon, on n’obtient tout simplement pas la participa-
tion qui est importante pour que les travaux d'un comité fonc-
tionnent bien. Je dois reconnaitre que la question que vous
avez choisie ou celle que vous proposez, sur le plan intellectuel,
est stimulante, et je vois aussi qu’il y a des sujets qui seraient
en effet trés difficiles 4 saisir et & comprendre. Je pense que
c’est la raison pour laquelle votre étude serait intéressante.

La question que je propose au Comité est vraiment plus une
question pratique. Je crois qu’il existe un probléme et que nous
ne sommes pas en mesure de le régler. C’est a peu prés comme
si nous essayions de voir comment fonctionne le service
d’incendie. Il y a des déversements de pétrole partout, et méme
si nous voulions dire que nous sommes capables de régler ce
probléme, nous ne le sommes pas. On s’intéresse a la question
lorsqu’il y a un déversement majeur et que I'on a une grande
tragédie, 14, tout le monde s’en occupe comme si c’était le
grand probléme de I’heure aprés quoi, un nouveau probléme de
I’heure se pose et on oublie tout le reste.

En ce qui a trait 4 notre capacité de régler le probleme des
déversements de pétrole, il y a toute une gamme de questions
qu’il faut examiner, y compris les questions de transport, le
type de navire de transport, les navires a double, 4 simple
coque, comment nous voyons tout cela. Je parle ici d’un service
actif de transport maritime. Idéalement, c’est un peu comme la
facon dont nous procédons pour contréler la circulation
aérienne et maritime par opposition au systéme passif que nous
avons maintenant, ou sur un écran de radar, on peut voir ou se
trouvent les gens, on sait ot ils sont, mais personne ne leur dit
ou aller.

Les membres du Comité, qu’ils soient de la cote est ou de la
cote ouest, je pense, seraient particulitrement intéressés par
cette étude parce que nos cotes sont polluées chaque jour; or,
nous ne savons pas pourquoi elles sont polluées, comment elles
le sont et par qui.

Nous entreprenons actuellement un grand projet d’exploita-
tion pétroliére sur la cdte est et ceux d’entre vous qui siégiez au
Comité I’an dernier se rappelleront que lorsque M. Hopper est
venu témoigner, nous lui avons demandé de quels moyens dis-
posaient les responsables du projet Hibernia pour faire face
aux déversements de pétrole. Il nous a répondu qu’il ne croyait
pas vraiment que les déversements pourraient causer de graves
problémes parce que le courant dominant se dirige vers le
nord-est et que le pétrole serait tout dissipé avant d’atteindre
les cotes de I'Irlande. Ce qui est triste, c’est qu'il était vraiment
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much more. Perhaps you just cannot do much in terms of
cleaning up a spill on the high seas.

In any event, I have listed sort of a series of areas }3ere of
different questions that were of interest to me. Really, if they
are of interest to other members of the committee, that is
great. If not, I would be happy to try to fit them in with some-
body else’s study or to continue to pursue them on my own.

The Chairman: Senator Carney is not here. She has cir-
culated a letter. Her study is actually quite an interesting one
arising out of the recommendations of the Bruntland Commis-
sion, that 12 percent of every country’s land mass should ‘be set
aside. It is quite controversial. | have had reactions from indus-
try on it saying, “The first thing you should do is you should
look at a mineral map of the country, and wherever there are
minerals to be exploited, for God’s s.ake d_o not make that a
park.” Anyway, it would be a lively discussion and so on. I am
going to leave it to you, having }'ead her letter for purposes
now of going to a general discussion. For that genqral discus-
sion, I have a list: Senator Poitras, Senator Roblin, Senator

Spivak.

Senator Poitras: | have one small question first of all. Do we
have any studies on natural gas storage, the storage of natural
gas? We had that problem in the Commons committee. Do we
have any studies on this? A

The Chairman: We did a natural gas study. Just as a quick
answer, the House committee did a study, and I believe there
are references to that in their report.

Senator Poitras: Could we have information on that?

The Chairman: I will try to get some information for you,
but that is all I can do by way of response.
Senator Poitras: | wanted to put that on the table.

Now, on Senator Spivak’s Global Energy Alternative, I
believe this is very imil))ortant. Could we have a study, foa
example, to compare hydro-electric, oil, nuclear energy _ans
things like that, the pros and cons? There might be van}?u
studies for each one, but maybe they were not put all together.
Could we have a general look into that?

The Chairman: You are sitting next to someon¢ w;.ho.SPf:n;:
year or more on a study such as that with a staff (L mge p
ple. Do you want to comment on that, Senator Lefebvre”

Senator Lefebvre: The only comment I can make is thatthclz
agree with the first part. I would like to see a .table for, say.t_ve
last ten years showing what we have done in }he alterna; 1t0
energy field. It took us a year with nine professional peopre “
do the study and we never even got close to the nuclear field,
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sérieux. Voild a quoi se résume notre capacité de contrdler un
déversement de pétrole dans le projet Hibernia. Peut-étre
qu’avec I’équipement moderne dont on dispose aujourd’hui, on
peut espérer qu’il n’en soit qu'ainsi. Peut-étre ne peut-on pas
faire grand-chose de plus pour nettoyer un déversement de
pétrole en haute mer.

De toute fagon, j’ai dressé ici une liste de questions différen-
tes qui m’intéressaient. En fait, si elles intéressent les autres
membres du Comité, tant mieux. Sinon, j'essaierai de les inté-
grer 4 I'étude de quelqu’un d’autre ou de continuer a les étu-
dier moi-méme.

Le président: Le sénateur Carney n’est pas ici. Elle a fait
distribuer une lettre. Son étude est en réalité assez intéressante
et elle découle des recommandations de la Commission Brunt-
land, & savoir que 12p. 100 du territoire de chaque pays
devraient étre réservés a la création de parcs. C'est 1a une
question assez controversée. Des représentants de I'industrie
m’ont fait part de leurs réactions et ont signalé que la premiére
chose a faire, c’est d’examiner une carte des régions miniéres
du pays et de préciser qu'a chaque endroit ou on peut exploiter
des minéraux, il ne faut pas en faire un parc. De toute facon, la
discussion serait trés animée. Je vous laisse donc le soin de
décider aprés avoir lu sa lettre si nous voulons avoir une discus-
sion générale. Et a cette fin, j’ai une liste. Les sénateurs Poi-
tras, Roblin et Spivak.

Le sénateur Poitras: Premi¢rement, une petite question.
Est-ce que nous disposons d’études sur I’entreposage du gaz
naturel? Le Comité des Communes a examiné ce probléme.
Est-ce que nous avons des études a ce sujet?

Le président: Nous avons fait une étude sur le gaz naturel.
Pour vous donner une réponse rapide, le Comité de la Cham-
bre a fait une étude et je crois que dans son rapport, il est ques-
tion de I’entreposage du gaz naturel.

Le sénateur Poitras: Pourrions-nous avoir des renseigne-
ments 4 ce sujet?

Le président: Je vais essayer d’en obtenir pour vous, mais
c’est tout ce que je peux vous donner comme réponse.

Le sénateur Poitras: Je voulais juste amener la question sur
le tapis.

Maintenant, en ce qui concerne les énergies de remplace-
ment dont a parlé le sénateur Spivak, je crois que c’est 13 une
question trés importante. Pourrions-nous avoir une étude, par
exemple, qui peserait le pour et le contre de I’énergie hydro-
électrique, du pétrole, de I’énergie nucléaire? Peut-étre existe-
t-il plusieurs études sur chacune de ces formes d’énergie, mais
elles ne sont peut-étre pas toutes réunies. Est-ce que nous pour-.
rions faire une étude globale?

Le président: Je pense que je vais inviter votre voisin a faire
des commentaires. Il a passé un an ou plus a effectuer une
étude de ce genre avec un personnel de neuf employés. Séna-
teur Lefebvre, aimeriez-vous faire des observations a ce sujet?

Le sénateur Lefebvre: La seule chose que je puisse dire, c'est
que je suis d’accord pour la premiére partie. J'aimerais que
I'on discute des études qui, par exemple, ont été réalisées au
cours des dix derniéres années dans le domaine des énergies de
remplacement. Voyons voir. Nous avons mis un an a réaliser
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because it is such a tremendous field all by itself. It is
unbelievable. The repercussions of nuclear energy to me have
never been established in Canada completely, and that is why
the public out there has a mistrust of nuclear energy. No one
has come forward to be really open with people, but the
nuclear industry is realizing that now and you see their ads in
Maclean’s and other magazines now. They want you to write
in. They hid it for 30 years, and now they realize they have to
come clean.

Senator Spivak, I support the request but I think we should
get a briefing by experts before we agree to go into a study. It
is a big field and maybe we should compare what has been
done in Canada in the last ten years in the alternative energy
field, and then have a further briefing on nuclear energy alone,
because it is so complex. I do not know where you would start,
but I think you would have to have two different attacks.

Senator Poitras: It would compare hydro-electric —

Senator Lefebvre: Yes, hydro, coal, all the new and renew-
able types, solar, wind, tidal power. As you know, Canada now
has a tidal power station in the Maritimes, which we never
had. France has had one for years, but we have one now, a
demonstration project.

The Chairman: [ think that is a good response. Thank you. I
was going to go on to the next one.

Senator Lefebvre: I think that is what we should do and
then have a briefing, have a paper presented, maybe a briefing
book, and then have somebody come forward and explain it to
us. Then we can decide where we go from there.

Senator Spivak: The only thing I would say is there is not an
agreement on this issue in terms of nuclear energy, for exam-
ple, so you would want to have the scientific community
involved. I am thinking of the Royal Society, because you can-
not have a paper presented by —

The Chairman: Let me interrupt, if I could. We will have
time later.

Senator Poitras, were you finished?
Senator Poitras: Yes.
The Chairman: Senator Roblin.

Senator Roblin: Well, Mr. Chairman, we had some very
good ideas. It certainly underlines the magnitude of the prob-

[Traduction)

I’étude dont je parle avec I'aide de neuf professionnels. Et nous
n’avons méme jamais eu la chance d’aborder la question du
nucléaire parce que c’est la un domaine tellement vaste. C'est
incroyable. A mon avis, jamais au Canada n’a-t-on précisé
clairement les répercussions de I’énergie nucléaire et c’est la
raison pour laquelle le public ne fait pas confiance a cette
forme d’énergie. Personne n'a jamais parlé ouvertement du
nucléaire et I'industrie s’en rend compte aujourd’hui, jugez-en
par les annonces qui passent dans le Macleans et dans tous les
magazines maintenant. On veut avoir les suggestions du
public. On a joué a cache-cache pendant 30 ans et mainte-
nant, les représentants de I'industrie se rendent compte qu'ils
doivent montrer patte blanche.

Sénateur Spivak, je suis d'accord avec vous, mais je pense
que nous devrions peut-étre demander une séance d’informa-
tion par des spécialistes d’abord avant de convenir de réaliser
une étude, parce que C’est un domaine trés vaste; peut-étre
pourrions-nous comparer ce qui a été fait au Canada au cours
des dix derniéres années dans le domaine des énergies de rem-
placement, et ensuite avoir une autre séance d'information sur
I'énergie nucléaire seulement, parce que c’est tellement com-
plexe. Je ne sais pas par ol on pourrait commencer, mais je
pense que I'on pourrait aborder la question sous deux angles
différents.

Le sénateur Poitras: Mais on comparerait ’énergie hydro-
électrique . . .

Le sénateur Lefebvre: Oui, I'électricité, le charbon, toutes
les formes d’énergie nouvelles et renouvelables, I'énergie
solaire, éolienne, marémotrice. Comme vous le savez, le
Canada posséde maintenant une centrale marémotrice dans les
Maritimes, ce qui est tout a fait nouveau. La France en compte
une depuis des années, mais nous en avons une maintenant, qui
est un projet-pilote.

Le président: Je crois que vous avez bien répondu a la ques-
tion. Merci. Jallais passer a la prochaine étude possible.

Le sénateur Lefebvre: Je pense que c'est ce que nous
devrions faire; aprés, nous pourrions tenir une séance d’infor-
mation, présenter un document, peut-étre un cahier d’informa-
tion, ensuite demander a tout le monde de venir devant nous et
de nous expliquer ce qui en est. Alors, nous pourrions décider
quelle mesure prendre.

Le sénateur Spivak: La seule chose que j'aimerais dire, c’est
que nous ne nous sommes pas entendus en ce qui a trait a
I’énergie nucléaire, par exemple, donc on voudrait que toute la
collectivité scientifique participe 4 I’étude. Je pense ici 4 la $p.
100Royal Society$p. 100 parce qu’on ne peut pas demander a
quelqu’un de présenter un document, vous savez, il faut vrai-
ment que ce soit présenté par —

Le président: Permettez-moi de vous interrompre. Nous
allons avoir le temps.

Sénateur Poitras, aviez-vous terminé?
Le sénateur Poitras: Oui.
Le président: Sénateur Roblin.

Le sénateur Roblin: Eh bien, monsieur le président, nous
avons entendu de trés bonnes idées qui font certainement res-
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lems that you are confronting when you start to deal with top-
ics of this kind.

I want to throw my pet interest into the mix here and
remind the committee that previously we were looking into the
question of energy options. By that I mean the use of elec-
tricity, and the economical use of electricity, because every-
thing else really stems from that. Depending on how much you
use and how much you see you will use, you are compelled to
look into these other questions about sources of supply, pollu-
tion and all that goes with it.

So, looking at the economics of the use of energy in the first
instance seems to me to be a logical place to start. We had
some evidence that there is plenty of scope for more economi-
cal use of energy, which in effect would postpone the develop-
ment of new electrical sources for many a long day. In my own
province that is turning out to be the case.

We have seen the utilities first in the United States and now
in Canada beginning to take an interest in lhlS'lSSUC, alqng
with co-generation and things like that. So there is something
to be said for looking at the fundamental problem, which is
how much will we need. In this country, where we are perhaps
the most extravagant users in the world, or pretty close to it,
how can we improve our record?

If that aspect were to be examined, depending on what con-
clusions were reached, one could then perhaps decide to delve
further into looking into questions concerning the source of
supply for what the end-user requirements will be and all that
kind of thing.

While I am much interested in the ideas that have been
expressed so far, all of them have merit. We are gresentgd with
a real problem to sort it out. I hope you wn}l consider this quel;
tion of energy options as being one of the issues that should
considered when we ask for a new term of reference, Mr.
Chairman. .

1 add one thought, that is, let us be careful we do not bite off
the whole world while we are at this. There are so many
aspects, and they are so difficult to come to grips with, tha;1 we
may find ourselves milling around anq not getting anyw c]re
fast. [ would hope that when we do decide we will have it re ;;
tively focused so within a period of‘12 months or so we mlgt :
come up with something worth sayIng. That is my two cents
worth.

Senator Lefebvre:
options. We found out that conserv
energy and the more you conserve the more energy ymlx haveeé
The cheapest barrel of oil is the one you do not use. I agr
that that could be part and parcel of this study on energy

options,

I would add conservation as one of the
ation is a great source of

The Chairman: Senator Spivak.

Senator Spivak: Is energy options the same as energy alter-
natives?

[Traduction]

sortir 'ampleur des problémes qui se posent lorsqu’on entre-
prend d’étudier des questions de ce genre.

Jaimerais ici lancer mes idées dans la mélée et rappeler au
Comité que tout a I’heure, nous examinions les choix qui
s'offrent 4 nous en matiére d’énergie. J’entends ici I'utilisation
économique de I'électricité parce que tout découle de cela,
selon la quantité qu’on utilise, selon les prévisions d’utilisation;
on est donc forcé d’examiner ces autres questions au sujet des
sources d’approvisionnement et de pollution et tout le reste va
ensemble.

Donc, & mon avis, la premiére chose qu’il me semble logique
de faire, c’est d’examiner I'utilisation de I’énergie et les écono-
mies que I’on peut réaliser a cet égard. Nous avons entendu des
témoins qui sont venus nous dire qu'il y a encore beaucoup de
place pour les économies d’énergie qui permettraient en effet
de repousser I’exploitation de nouvelles sources d’énergie élec-
trique pendant de nombreuses années. Dans ma province, ¢’est
ce qui commence 4 se faire.

D’abord aux Etats-Unis, puis maintenant au Canada, les
sociétés hydro-électriques commencent a s’intéresser a cette
question de méme qu'a la cogénération et a des choses de ce
genre. Dong, il faut étudier ce probléme fondamental, a savoir
de combien d’énergie avons-nous besoin, surtout ici ou nous
sommes peut-étre les plus grands consommateurs d’énergie au
monde, ou pas loin, et il nous faut nous demander comment
nous pouvons améliorer la situation.

Si I'on devait examiner cet aspect de la question, suivant les
conclusions auxquelles on en arriverait, il faudrait peut-étre
décider d’aller plus loin et d’étudier les questions portant sur la
source d’approvisionnement, sur les exigences éventuelles de
I'utilisateur final, tout ce genre de problémes.

Cette question m’intéresse beaucoup, j’ai fait part de mon
idée, et tous les aspects méritent qu’on s’y intéresse et nous
posent un vrai probléme. Jespére donc que I'on examinera
cette question des choix énergétiques en elle-méme. Ce seront
des questions qu'il faudrait prendre en considération lorsque
nous demanderons un nouvel ordre de renvoi.

Jaimerais ajouter une chose: il faut faire attention de ne pas
avoir les yeux plus grands que le ventre dans notre étude. Il y a
tellement d’aspects a étudier, tellement de solutions différentes
qui sont proposées que nous risquons de tourner en rond et
d’aller nulle part. J'espére que lorsque nous déciderons d’un
sujet d’étude, il sera bien circonscrit de sorte que dans une
période de douze mois ou d peu prés, nous puissions produire
un rapport qui vaille quelque chose. Voild ce que j’en pense.

Le sénateur Lefebvre: J'aimerais ajouter que bien sir, il
faudrait inclure aussi I'aspect de la conservation de I’énergie.
C’est une des choses que nous avons constatées. La conserva-
tion est une grande source d’énergie et plus vous conservez
I’énergie, plus vous en avez. Le baril de pétrole qui coiite le
moins cher est celui qu’on n’utilise pas. Je conviens que cet élé-
ment pourrait faire partie de cette étude sur les choix énergéti-
ques.

Le président: Sénateur Spivak.

Le sénateur Spivak: Les choix énergétiques, est-ce que c’est
la méme chose que les énergies de remplacement?
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The Chairman: I guess it is in a way.

Senator Spivak: Are we looking at the same subject?

The Chairman: It was a 1988 report of the government. We
have done a fair bit of work on it. We heard Amory Lovins in
that context.

Senator Lefebvre: He made a good presentation.

The Chairman: It was a good example of something that
came out of a conference.

Senator Spivak: I want to ask you a question, Mr. Chair-
man. Before I do that perhaps I could say that I think it would
be very valuable to look at what has been done in the other
House and then narrow in on some approach here. I can quite
see that this is a huge kind of thing.

I should say what sparks my interest in this is that there
seemed to be many contradictions in terms of what govern-
ment policy is. You only have to glance at it to see the contra-
dictions. I am talking about not only federal government but
provincial government policy as well. On the one hand some-
thing is being said while on the other something totally differ-
ent is being done.

At any rate, I do not know if you could embark on this as a
study without doing a great deal of work and refinement. That
is all I want to say.

In speaking to what you have suggested, Mr. Chairman, I
am wondering if you are narrowing this to just economic
instruments. You are not speaking of, for example, car effici-
encies and other things like that, which have to do with main-
taining a level of emissions? Of course, cars are the most seri-
ous source of emissions, even more serious than industrial
emissions.

The Chairman: I have put my name on the list, and I will
talk about that. Senator Adams.

Senator Adams: Yes, Mr. Chairman, I think Senator Spivak
should add something more to her request of you. We pay a
great deal for power in the Territories. | know we are far away
from the south. Right now there is a power line from Gillam to
Churchill. It was installed four or five years ago. Some of the
communities are not far from Churchill. I have not heard any-
thing from politicians in the Territories about having a power
line running through to other communities.

I have a small business in Rankin. We pay almost 50 cents
per kilowatt for the power to generate our diesels. Decimal
Point is only about 100 miles from Churchill. Putting up power
lines in the Territories does not involve cutting down trees and
everything like that. It is open country. We are not causing
any environmental damage or anything like that by putting in
power lines.

There is a great deal of waste from lubricating oil from die-
sels. We have to ship it to Winnipeg to store because we have
no way to burn it. We cannot dump it. It costs money to ship
these products. We pay 21 cents per pound to ship freight to
Churchill. The government spends a great deal of money to

[Traduction]
Le président: D’une certaine facon, oui.

Le sénateur Spivak: Est-ce que nous parlons de la méme
chose?

Le président: Le gouvernement a publié un rapport a ce
sujet en 1988. Nous avons fait pas mal de travail la-dessus et
nous avons entendu M. . ..

Le sénateur Lefebvre: Il a fait un bon exposé.

Le président: Voild un bon exemple d'un avantage qu’on a
retiré d’une conférence.

Le sénateur Spivak: Monsieur le président, j'aimerais poser
une question; mais avant, je pense qu’il serait peut-étre trés
utile d’examiner ce qui a déja été fait ailleurs, a I’autre endroit
et ensuite circonscrire notre approche ici. Je sais que la tiche
est assez grande.

En réalité, peut-étre devrais-je dire que ce qui me stimule la-
dedans, c’est que la politique du gouvernement semble renfer-
mer de nombreuses contradictions. Qu’il suffise de I’examiner
pour le constater. Non seulement la politique du gouvernement
fédéral, mais celle des gouvernements provinciaux qui, d’une
part, préconisent une chose, d’autre part prennent des mesures
totalement différentes.

De toute fagon, je ne sais pas si I'on pourrait entreprendre
une étude de ce genre sans d’abord faire beaucoup de recher-
ches préalables. C’est tout ce que je tiens 4 dire.

Pour revenir a votre suggestion, monsieur le président, je me
demande si vous restreignez votre étude aux seuls instruments
économiques? Par exemple, vous ne parlez pas d’efficacité,
d’efficacité des voitures et d’autres choses de ce genre qui con-
cernent vraiment le maintien des niveaux d’émission parce que
bien siir, les voitures sont la source la plus importante d’émis-
sion de polluants, méme davantage que les industries.

Le président: J’ai mis mon nom sur la liste et je vais parler
de cette question. Le sénateur Adams.

Le sénateur Adams: Oui, monsieur le président, le sénateur
Spivak devrait ajouter un petit élément a ce que vous proposez
au sujet d’une des questions concernant des études plus nom-
breuses au Comité; je dois dire que notre électricité est trés
chére dans les Territoires. Je sais que nous sommes loin du Sud
mais aujourd’hui, nous avons I’électricité a partir de Churchill,
mais il y a quatre ou cing ans ce n’était pas le cas et je n’ai pas
entendu les politiciens des Territoires dire que nous devrions
avoir une ligne hydro-électrique qui traverserait toute la com-
munauté.

Jai une petite entreprise a Rankin et nous payons le kilo-
watt d’électricité 50 cents et nous ne sommes qu’'a environ 100
milles de Churchill. Entre temps, on construit des lignes élec-
triques mais pour cela, il faudra abattre tous les arbres de sorte
que le champ soit libre. Nous ne causons pas de dommages a
I’environnement.

Entre temps, nous sommes pris avec les huiles des moteurs
diesels que nous devons envoyer & Winnipeg pour les faire
entreposer parce que nous n’avons pas de matériel pour les
briler. Nous ne pouvons pas les déverser nulle part, nous
devons payer pour expédier cette huile diesel a partir de Chur-
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keep people working in the power plants, performing mainte-
nance and everything else in Rankin, Baker Lake and other
places. It spends millions of dollars a year in the community.

We have a lot of wind. I cannot see why we do not do a
study on windmills and other technologies to find alternative
ways to drive diesels to generate power. I know that we are
talking mostly about bigger cities, but in smaller communities
business people want to get into business. They cannot afford
to run utilities.

Senator Lefebvre: Could I ask Senator Adams a question?
You say that you are 100 miles to 150 miles from the Church-
ill Falls power development.

Senator Adams: No, from Churchill there is a power line
running to Gillam.

Senator Lefebvre: You have a power line to your commu-
nity?

Senator Adams: No, only as far as Churchill.

Senator Lefebvre: You are 100 miles from there.

Senator Adams: From Eskimo Point you could add a little
more than that.

Senator Lefei;vre: Have figures been produced to say how
much it would cost to bring in power? What are the alterna-
tives compared to generating with diesel fuel or mvest;ng
money to bring power 100 miles? Have you seen the figures?

Senator Adams: | have not seen the figures.

The Chairman: We will have to be careful not to get into too
detailed questions. I will take Senator Ac!ams representation
as being that the north is suffering from high-cost energy, and
whether there is something in the way of conservation or alter-
native energy. .

I am next on the list. I will not be too long. I do not think we
will decide today at any rate.

What was your question, Senator Spivak?

Senator Spivak: Whether you were really narrowly focused
on economic instruments for maintaining the level of emissions
and not branching out to other things such as car efficiencies,
and I forget what else there is.

The Chairman: There are some common isgues that havf?
been brought up by each of you, and by me. Quite frapkly, 0
the top of my head, I cannot think of any way to combine thl;:lm
In a way that would give us a study that would be manageable.
By that I mean a study focused enough that we could have a
beginning and an end to it.

[Traduction)

chill, nous payons 21 cents la livre pour ce genre de transport.
Et aujourd’hui, entre Churchill et Rankin jusqu’d Baker Lake
et Chesterfield, le gouvernement dépense beaucoup d’argent
par année pour préserver les emplois de ces gens qui sont affec-
tés a l'entretien dans les usines hydro-électriques et pour les-
quelles nous dépensons des millions de dollars par année dans
la communauté.

Entre temps, je ne vois pas comment nous pourrions étudier
certaines formes d’énergie éolienne qui viendraient réduire
I'utilisation du diesel. Il est question ici de grandes villes et de
choses de ce genre. Dans d’autres communautés, des gens vou-
draient établir des petites entreprises, mais ils ne peuvent pas
se payer I'électricité.

Le sénateur Lefebvre: Puis-je poser une question au séna-
teur Adams? Vous dites que vous étes 4 100 milles de I'usine
hydro-électrique de Churchill Falls?

Le sénateur Adams: Non, de Churchill 2 Gillam, au Mani-
toba.

Le sénateur Lefebvre: Vous avez une ligne hydro-électrique
dans votre communauté . . .

Le sénateur Adams:

Le sénateur Lefebvre: Vous étes a une centaine de milles de
..., un peu plus que cela.

Le sénateur Adams:

Le sénateur Lefebvre: Est-ce que des études ont été produi-
tes pour déterminer combien il en coiterait pour amener I’élec-
tricité 1a-bas? Quelles sont les solutions de rechange compara-
tivement 4 la production d’électricité 4 I'aide de carburant
diesel ou encore par rapport aux investissements qu'il faudrait
consentir pour amener I’électricité sur 100 milles, je ne sais
pas, est-ce que vous avez des chiffres?

Le sénateur Adams: Je n’ai pas vu de chiffres.

Le président: Nous allons devoir ici faire attention pour ne
pas entrer dans des sujets trop détaillés. Je pense que ce qu'a
voulu dire le sénateur Adams, c’est que le Nord doit payer trés
cher pour conserver son énergie, pour avoir des énergies de
remplacement qui,  mon avis, seraient utiles.

Je suis le prochain sur la liste. Je ne prendrai pas trop de
temps. Je ne pense pas que nous allons prendre une décision
aujourd’hui.

D’abord, quelle était votre question sénateur Spivak?

Le sénateur Spivak: Je me demandais si dans votre étude,
vous alliez vous concentrer sur les instruments économiques
permettant de maintenir le niveau des émissions au lieu de
vous attaquer a d’autres sujets comme I’efficacité des véhicules
automobiles, et je ne me souviens plus du reste.

Le président: Les automobiles, ou toute autre chose. Chacun
de vous a soulevé des éléments qui sont communs, tout comme
je lai fait moi aussi, mais en toute franchise, sur le coup
comme cela, je n’arrive pas a penser 4 un moyen de combiner
tous ces sujets qui nous permettraient de réaliser une étude rai-
sonnable. J'entends par la une étude suffisamment circonscrite
pour qu’on puisse y voir un début et une fin.
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I would like to have your indulgence and perhaps try to
bring what has been suggested into one or two areas that are
small enough and manageable enough that we might do them
by the fall of next year. We could do the work in the first part
and then do a report in the fall of 1992.

To plug my own again a bit, and I have forgotten just what
you asked, Senator Spivak, but it seemed to give me a good
entré into that. | made a note that it has to do with efficiency
as a means of addressing the greenhouse gas emissions and
pollution issue. That was really Senator Roblin’s point.

The point | want to make, however it might have come in
properly, is that the issue in terms of the environment, which
seems to be the bent that we are on now, is that elements of the
world that we live in have in some cases known and in some
cases unknown assimilative capacities. We can pick up the
point from energy options as well because the thrust there was
to conserve and thereby eliminate emissions, eliminate land-
based pollutants, et cetera.

In its simplest terms, we dump sewage into a river and up to
a certain point the organisms in the river and so on will be fine.
The river will accept that and turn those things that are
dumped into it, which are pollutants when they go in, into
something that the system uses. It then disappears. However,
at a certain point that stops happening and when it stops hap-
pening immense problems are created. Apparently, there are
now chunks of dead water floating around in the ocean. When
fish go into them there is no oxygen and the fish pop up dead.
We have passed the assimilative capacity in a number of areas.
Of course, the one we are most worried about now is the
atmosphere generally, as well as the atmosphere in certain air
basins. The air basin in the Los Angeles area is one that has
gone beyond the threshold.

Whether it is water in oceans and rivers, or the atmosphere,
and it can be land as well, we have to find out more about how
we intend to achieve our objective to not exceed the assimila-
tive capacity. I suppose the tenor of my suggestion, my com-
ment, my desire is that somehow or other we should bring that
to the fore because it is not something that is being talked
about. We have lots of stuff on the science of it. We have lots
of stuff on the micro problems we encounter. We do not have
an energy policy, or we do have one but nobody has really said
what is the best way to achieve it. One of the things that we
have an immense preoccupation with at this time is the use of
the market, or the use of self-interest, be it corporate, provin-
cial or national, as a means of using that and harnessing it to
encourage people to do what you want them to do.

At the present time the market alone does not do that, so
how do we deal with that? There is a preoccupation with it, yet

[Traduction)

Jaimerais implorer votre indulgence pour que vous essayiez
de proposer une ou deux suggestions qui soient suffisamment
restreintes et raisonnables afin que nous puissions réaliser une
étude d’ici & 'automne prochain, ou encore que nous fassions
d’abord le travail pour ensuite présenter un rapport a
'automne de 1992.

Pour revenir a mon idée, par contre j'ai oublié ce que vous
avez demandé mais il me semble que cela me donne une bonne
porte d’entrée, je pense que cela concernait, attendez j’ai une
note ici, I'efficacité. C’est vraiment ce qu’a soulevé le sénateur
Roblin.

Il pourrait s’agir d’'un moyen d’examiner les émissions de
gaz a effet de serre ainsi que la pollution. Ce que je veux souli-
gner, et je pense que C’est tout & fait approprié, c’est que nous
étudions ici une question environnementale, ce qui semble étre
la tangente que nous voulons prendre maintenant et on peut
étudier cet aspect a partir des choix énergétiques de méme que
le désir de procéder 4 la conservation d’énergie, d’éliminer les
émissions de gaz, de polluants terrestres, etc. Ce qui importe
vraiment, c’est d’examiner les éléments du monde dans lequel
nous vivons qui, dans certains cas, possédent une capacité
d’auto-épuration, parfois non.

En termes simples, disons que nous déversons des égouts
dans un cours d’eau et jusqu'a un certain point les organismes
vivants de ce cours d’eau s’en tirent bien, ils acceptent tout
cela, ils absorbent ces polluants qui vont disparaitre. Cepen-
dant, @ un moment donné, les choses ne se passent plus ainsi, et
c’est 1a qu'on crée d’immenses problémes, dans les fleuves et
maintenant dans les océans, il semble maintenant qu’il y ait de
grandes étendues d’eaux mortes dans I’océan et dans lesquelles
les poissons ne vont plus parce qu'il n’y a plus d’oxygene ce qui
fait que les poissons meurent et flottent en surface; les élé-
ments n’ont plus cette capacité d’auto-épuration et bien sir, ce
qui nous préoccupe le plus maintenant, c’est I'atmosphere en
général et 'atmosphére dans certains bassins aériens comme
dans la région de Los Angeles ou I'on a dépassé le seuil accep-
table.

Qu’il s’agisse de 'eau, des océans, des fleuves, de I’atmos-
phére ou de la terre aussi, il nous faut trouver d’autres fagons
d’intervenir si nous voulons atteindre nos objectifs, si nous ne
voulons pas excéder la capacité d’auto-épuration des éléments.
Donc, ce que je suggére, ce que je souhaite, c’est que d’une
fagon ou d’une autre nous examinions cette question parce
qu’on n’en parle pas. Nous avons beaucoup de données sur les
¢éléments scientifiques. Nous connaissons beaucoup de choses
sur les micro-problémes que nous éprouvons. Nous n’avons pas
de politique énergétique, ou nous en avons une effectivement.
Mais personne n’a jamais vraiment dit si nous voulons attein-
dre cet objectif, quelle est la meilleure facon d’y arriver. L’une
des choses qui nous préoccupent énormément 4 ce moment-ci,
c’est 'utilisation du marché, le recours aux particuliers, aux
sociétés, aux gouvernements provinciaux ou nationaux pour
nous aider a régler le probléme afin d’encourager les gens a s’y
attaquer.

Actuellement, les sociétés privées ne le font pas, donc qui
s’en occupe? Il existe une préoccupation dont personne ne
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nobody much talks about it. I think we are on the verge of
starting to talk a lot about it.

The Chairman: That is the end of my interjection. I have
Senator Kenny on my list, and if there are no others we will
conclude the meeting.

Senator Kenny: Thank you, Mr. Chairman, I have a more
procedural question. I wanted to canvass to see if lhe]:e was
any support on the committee for shorter or more discreet
chunks rather than longer ones. I shudder when we talk about
doing a study that will run over the spring with a report in the
fall. I know that that is not an unusual way for the Senate to
operate, but speaking personally, and maybe I just have a short
span of attention, I find I am much more cngaqu when we are
conducting shorter hearings. Perhaps I am arguing fol.- several
brief topics, or, if we are taking a broader topic, b_reakmg it up
with a series of interim reports every month or six weeks and
then being combined, if you will.

I was wondering if anyone else, of those hardy few of us who

are left here, has any views on that.

Senator Lefebvre: What we are lacking rigl:lt now, I believe,
is a person like Dean Kelly who would come in here, and take
these notes and come back in a couple of weeks and say, “If we
g0 for Senator Spivak’s request to have a briefing book made
up by government departments .and other experts, someone c_aén
come in here and give us a briefing and then you can decide
what to do. That will take two, three weeks. Senator Kenny,
give me a couple of weeks to get stuff togsthcr on what you
have asked for, because it is very important.

I think this is what we are lacking right now, Senator Hays,
is somebody to take this and be the project manager or direc-
tor of studies or whatever. I forget the title we had given Ddeanf
Kelly, but we really need somebody who can grabda hoé ho
these things, who is knowledgeable in the energy field, an “' as
the contacts. Then he can come in, give us a page or two telling
us which studies we could do in a few weeks, others in a few
months. And then we can make decisions, as Senator Kenny

and others have said.

The Chairman: Let me do the best I can. e
i i k at it.
Senator Roblin: I am in favour of you taking a crack :
knew there was some reason why | wanted you for chairman,
and this is it.

e acrack atit. would propose then
| meet again the next
t the same time, and
[ will make a hard

The Chairman: [ will tak -
that we conclude this meeting, and we wil
week the Senate sits, whenever that 1s, a
try to finalize this discussion at that time.

[Traduction]

parle et je pense que nous sommes sur le point de commencer a
le faire.

Le président: Voild, cela met un terme @ mon intervention.
P # 4 : s
J'ai sur ma liste le sénateur Kenny, et s’il n’y en a pas d’autre,
nous allons clore la réunion.

Le sénateur Kenny: Merci, monsieur le président, jai une
question qui est plus pratique. Je voulais faire un petit sondage
pour savoir si les membres du Comité étaient d’accord pour
que I'on fasse des études plus courtes ou plus discrétes que des
études plus longues. J'en ai le frisson lorsque nous parlons de
réaliser une étude tout le printemps pour faire un rapport a
I'automne. Je sais que c’est la fagon habituelle de faire du
Sénat, mais en ce qui me concerne personnellement, et peut-
étre que je ne peux pas me concentrer longtemps sur un sujet,
mais je trouve que je suis beaucoup plus engagé lorsque nous
tenons des séances sur une courte période et que nous faisons
connaitre les vues des gens qui sont venus témoigner. Peut-étre
faudrait-il aborder plusieurs bréves questions, ou si nous étu-
dions une question plus vaste, il faudrait la séparer pour en
faire une série de rapports provisoires tous les mois ou toutes
les six semaines qui seraient ensuite rassemblés, si vous voulez.

Je voudrais savoir si quelqu’un, parmi les quelques rares qui
restent encore ici, a une opinion a ce sujet.

Le sénateur Lefebvre: Ce qu’il nous faut maintenant, je
crois, c’est une personne comme Dean Kelly qui viendrait ici,
prendrait des notes et nous demanderait de lui donner quelques
semaines aprés quoi il pourrait revenir & notre Comité pour
présenter son rapport nous disant que si l'on accéde a la
requéte du sénateur Spivak qui voudrait qu’un cahier d’infor-
mation soit rédigé par des ministéres et d’autres spécialistes
qui viendraient ici nous donner une séance d’information, alors
la il faudrait décider quoi faire, cela prendrait deux ou trois
semaines. Ou encore, il demanderait au sénateur Kenny de lui
donner quelques semaines pour rassembler ce qu'il a dit, c’est
trés important.

Je pense que c’est ce qui nous manque maintenant, sénateur
Hays, c’est quelqu’un qui soit un directeur de projet des études
que nous voulons faire. Je ne me souviens plus du titre que
nous avions donné 4 Dean Kelly, mais nous avons vraiment
besoin de quelqu’un qui peut tout ramasser, qui connait bien le
domaine de I'énergie et qui a des contacts. Ensuite, cette per-
sonne pourrait venir nous rencontrer, nous donner un rapport
d’une page ou deux et nous dire quelles études nous pourrions
réaliser dans quelques semaines, d’autres dans quelques mois.
Aprés, nous pourrions prendre nos décisions, comme le séna-
teur Kenny et les autres I’ont dit.

Le président: Je vais faire de mon mieux.

Le sénateur Roblin: Je suis d’accord pour que vous exami-
niez la question. Je savais qu’il y avait une raison pour laquelle
je voulais que vous soyez président, et c’est précisément celle-
la.

Le présjdent: Je vais m’en occuper. Je propose alors que
nous mettions un terme a cette séance et que nous nous ren-
contrions la semaine prochaine en méme temps que le Sénat
siégera, je ne sais pas quand, et que nous tentions de clore cette
discussion. Je vais faire une proposition bien précise a ce
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proposal at that meeting. I have heard you all. Thank you very
much. The meeting is adjourned.

The committee adjourned.

Ottawa, Wednesday, December 4, 1991

The Standing Senate Committee on Energy, the Environ-
ment and Natural Resources met this day at 12.30 p.m. to
consider future business of the committee.

Senator Dan Hays (Chairman) in the Chair.

The Chairman: Honourable senators, the main objective
today is to settle on a special study which we discussed at the
last two meetings. Hopefully we are close enough that we can
focus on it today and finalize it as a general discussion.

The motion to complete our study on Synfuels has been
agreed to, but I did not receive a firm indication from the com-
mittee as to the date for reporting. I am raising this now
because I can do it without having to deal with the steering
committee. I propose to put in a reporting date of June 30. We
could make it a later date, but it seems June 30 would be sensi-
tive to the concerns of some committee members that we not
spend a lot of time on this. It will make us do our work in a
timely way that is some time early in the new year. We can
request an extension if necessary; however, I think that June
30 would be appropriate. If there are no objections that is the
date that [ will present to the Senate at the next sitting and we
will seek their support.

Honourable Senators: Agreed.

The Chairman: Before we enter into our discussion, Lynne
Myers is present and can perhaps give us a brief report on
what the House of Commons environment and energy commit-
tees are doing at this particular point, and also comment on
Bill C-13, which is important legislation that will come to us. I
believe it will be relevant to what we decide to study.

Ms. Lynne Myers, Research Officer, Library of Parlia-
ment: | will start with the House of Commons Environment
Committee. That is the one I know the least about because I
am not involved with it, but I do know the people who are
working on the committee. At the moment they are finishing a
study on the constitutional aspects of environmental regula-
tions which they have been at for some months now. I believe
they are at the stage where a report will be written during the
Christmas break and ready for the consideration of members
on their return. That is a fairly major study.

I believe they are also contemplating looking in the next ses-
sion, at the issue of environmental regulation and competitive-
ness. At the moment that is fairly preliminary. They are just

[Traduction)

moment-la. Je vous ai entendu tous, je vous remercie beau-
coup. La séance est levée.

La séance est levée.

Ottawa, le mercredi 4 décembre 1991

Le Comité sénatorial permanent de I’énergie, de I’environne-
ment et des ressources naturelles se réunit aujourd’hui & 12 h
30 pour discuter des études qu’il pourrait effectuer.

Le sénateur Daniel Hays (président) occupe le fauteuil.

Le président: Je déclare la séance ouverte et je vous souhaite
la bienvenue. L’objectif principal de la réunion d’aujourd’hui
est de nous entendre sur une étude spéciale que nous pourrions
réaliser, ce dont nous avons discuté lors des deux derniéres réu-
nions. J'espére que nous sommes assez prés d’en arriver 4 une
décision de sorte que nous puissions axer nos travaux
d’aujourd’hui uniquement la-dessus et prendre une décision
finale.

La motion prévoyant la fin de notre étude sur le projet des
combustibles synthétiques a été adoptée. Le Comité ne m’a pas
donné de date précise pour le dépdt du rapport. Je souléve la
question, parce que je peux décider d’une date sans devoir me
reporter au comité de direction. Je propose que nous présen-
tions notre rapport le 30 juin. Nous pourrions le déposer plus
tard, mais le 30 juin est une bonne date qui répond aux préoc-
cupations de certains membres du Comité qui ne veulent pas
que nous consacrions trop de temps a cette question. Cela va
nous permettre de faire notre travail en temps opportun, c’est-
a-dire au début de la nouvelle année. Nous pouvons demander
une prolongation, mais je pense que le 30 juin serait une bonne
date. S’il n’y a pas d’objection, c’est la date que je vais présen-
ter a la prochaine réunion du Sénat a qui nous allons deman-
der de I’approuver.

Des voix: d’accord.

Le président: Mais avant d’entreprendre notre discussion,
M™ Lynne Myers est avec nous aujourd’hui et peut-étre pour-
rait-elle nous présenter un court rapport sur I’état des travaux
des Comités de I’environnement et de I’énergie de la Chambre;
en outre, j"aimerais qu’elle fasse des observations sur le projet
de loi C-13, mesure législative importante qui nous sera défé-
rée. Je crois que cela sera pertinent au sujet d’étude que nous
déciderons d’entreprendre aujourd’hui.

Mme Lynne Myers, attachée de recherche, Bibliothéque du
Parlement: Je vais d’abord commencer par le Comité de I’envi-
ronnement que je connais le moins parce que je ne participe
pas a ses travaux, mais je connais effectivement des gens qui y
sont affectés. En ce moment, le Comité est 4 mettre la derniére
main a une étude sur les aspects constitutionnels des régle-
ments environnementaux, question qu’il étudie depuis quelques
mois maintenant. Je pense qu’il en est a I'étape du rapport qui
sera rédigé durant les vacances de Noél pour étre ensuite pré-
senté aux membres 4 leur retour. Il s’agit d’une étude assez
importante.

Je crois que le Comité envisage aussi d’examiner la régle-
mentation environnementale et la compétitivité au cours de la
prochaine session. Au moment ou on se parle, il en est assez
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discussing that and I am not sure that they have decided on
that one.

The House of Commons Committee on Energy, Mines and
Resources, while I am intimately involved with, has a mandate
with a fairly long title which says it all. Our study is entitled:
“Sustainable Mineral and Energy Development, a Realistic
Response to the Environmental Challenge.” We have gone out
to the energy, mining and smelting sectors and asked them the
basic question, “What are the env'ironmental challenges you
are facing and how are you intending to answer them?” And
subsequent to that: “How is that affecting your bottom line?”

The Chairman’s feeling is that there are many demands
from the public and from environmental groups and pressure
internationally for us to do something about our environmental
problems here in Canada. The energy, mining and smelting
sectors are a very large part of our economy and a lot of the
greenhouse gas emissions we experience are from those sectors.

In meeting the environmental challenges into the next cen-
tury, those sectors will be affec.ted to a great extent. We are
seeking information back from industry and we are also con-
sulting with environmental groups and others on those issues.

We are about to wind up our hearings next week. We are
finding that much of the information on exactly what the chal-
lenges are has not been completely thought out because the
exact details of what will be expected of them by government
have not been put in place, so industry is at a loss to rc?spond
because they do not know exactly what they are fespondlng 1;).
Secondly, even were they to want to respond, it is not entirely
clear to them how they will be able to meet these challenges.
There is much work going on assessing technologies and
assessing the economic impact of meeting these challenges.

at the same stage of ﬁnishing' hearings next
we:YS }?or;e?\lxsl?y, and writing a draft report during the Christ-
mas break for consideration in February. The Chairman wants
to have the report tabled by the end of February or tt(l:e bc(gin:-
ning of March so that it can be in the hands of af{xa &s
negotiators when they go to the preparatory conference for (:,
United Nations Conference on Energy and Develgl;])rr(ljenl
(UNCED) in Brazil. That preparatory conference wnh ea_
with energy and it is in New York in March. That is the rea
son our deadline is so short. AP
We hoping to make sure that Canada is n
behindatr}fe re.ft ogf the world, but that, on the other fhand, w:
are not leading with our chin by making all manner o c;:mmxin
ments that will take away the natural advantage we a\l/)e .
terms of our mineral and energy sectors. That is the as_lc
thrust of the study and that is where we are' now: :
I understand from the people working with Bill ?li t(}ilatth 11;
is in the clause-by-clause stage now and shquld be :n::e :k il
week. Hopefully it will receive third rea@mg nex 4ty
therefore could be referred to the Senate immediately fo

[Traduction)

briévement question. Le Comité commence  peine & en discu-
ter et je ne suis pas certaine si une décision a été prise.

Le Comité de I’énergie, des mines et des ressources, que je
connais trés bien, s'est vu confier un mandat dont le titre est
assez long et évocateur. Notre étude s’intitule: «Développement
minier et énergétique durable: réponse réaliste aux défis envi-
ronnementaux». Nous sommes allés rencontrer les représen-
tants des secteurs de ’énergie, des mines et des fonderies et
nous leur avons posé la grande question suivante: «Quels sont
les défis environnementaux qui se posent a vous et comment
avez-vous l'intention de les relever?» Ensuite, nous leur avons
demandé: «En quoi ces défis influent-ils sur votre rentabilité?»

Le président estimait que le public, les groupes d’environne-
mentalistes et les groupes de pression a I'échelle internationale
nous forcent 4 prendre des mesures pour régler nos problémes
environnementaux ici méme au Canada. Les secteurs de |’éner-
gie, des mines et des fonderies constituent un volet important
de notre économie et une grande partie des émissions de gaz a
effet de serre que 1’on trouve ici leur sont attribuables.

Ceux-ci vont étre appelés 4 contribuer énormément aux
efforts qui vont étre déployés pour relever les défis environne-
mentaux au siécle prochain. Nous demandons a I'industrie de
nous refiler de 'information; en outre, nous consultons actuel-
lement les groupes d’environnementalistes et autres sur ces
questions.

Nous sommes sur le point de mettre un terme 4 nos audien-
ces la semaine prochaine. Nous constatons qu’une grande par-
tie de I'information sur la nature des défis n’a pas été précisée
parce qu'on ne sait pas exactement ce que le gouvernement
attend de ces secteurs, il ne 'a pas dit; donc I'industrie est
incapable de répondre parce qu’elle ne sait pas exactement ce
qu’on lui demande. Ensuite, méme si I'industrie voulait répon-
dre a la question, elle ne sait pas non plus clairement comment
elle va pouvoir relever ces défis. On consacre aujourdhui beau-
coup d’énergie a évaluer les technologies, I'impact économique
que présenteront ces défis, et ainsi de suite.

Nous espérons aussi mettre un terme a nos audiences la
semaine prochaine, pour rédiger un rapport provisoire durant
les vacances de Noél, rapport qui sera soumis en février. Le
président veut que le rapport soit présenté fin février, début
mars, de sorte que les négociateurs canadiens puissent I’avoir
en main lorsqu’ils se rendront a la réunion préparatoire de la
Conférence des Nations Unies sur I’énergie et le développe-
ment qui se tiendra au Brésil. Cette réunion préparatoire por-
tera sur I’énergie, elle a lieu @ New York au mois de mars.
C’est la raison pour laquelle notre délai est si court.

Nous espérons pouvoir nous assurer que le Canada ne soit
pas a la remorque du reste du monde, mais nous n’allons pas
foncer téte premiére pour prendre des engagements qui risque-
raient de nous priver des avantages naturels que nous offrent
nos secteurs minier et énergétique. Voila en £ros en quoi con-
siste notre étude et oll nous en sommes actuellement.

Je crois savoir, d’aprés les gens qui travaillent au projet de
loi C-13, qu'on en est rendu a I'étude article par article et
qu’ils devraient avoir fini cette semaine. J'espére que le projet
de loi sera présenté en troisiéme lecture la semaine prochaine
et qu’il pourra donc étre déféré au Sénat immédiatement aprés
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ing the Christmas break and will come for your consideration
at that point.

The Chairman: On Bill C-13 I have no signal from any one
and I would look to Senator Kelly to consider this. There is a
desire that we take a reference by way of pre-study. It is a big
bill and we will want to hear some witnesses, but I am not sure
how many. If we have the time, if the government is not in a
panic about this, it is best to consider that aspect when we
actually see what comes from the House. However, I look to
Senator Kelly for a signal that pre-study is something the gov-
ernment wants to pursue.

Another housekeeping matter I will raise is that the commit-
tee’s budget has been approved. It has been cut back some-
what. There are four conferences. Senator Carney may or may
not have attend one of them, I am not sure. If she did not, we
will buy the materials.

Senator Lefebvre is the only person who has said that he is
interested in attending one of the conferences on the schedule.
There is a conference in Houston and I have forgotten the title
of it.

Senator Roblin: “Quest for markets”.

The Chairman: Yes, “Quest for markets”. The committee
on Internal Economy has listed two attendees. I would suggest
that one from the government side and one from the opposition
side attend. Senators should express an interest as soon as pos-
sible, if they are interested in any of those conferences, in
order that we can finalize who will be attending and that the
necessary arrangements can be made.

Senator Roblin: May I put my name down for the meeting
in Washington on March 9?

The Chairman: Certainly. The Washington meeting is the
exception: any one interested will be able to attend. We will
also have staff present and, as we have done in the past, will
take a couple of days and do a thorough job of trying to get up
to date on what is happening there. Last year our focus was
the National Energy Strategy. Now that we have the budget
we will be working on what we should focus on this year, and it
should relate to some extent to our legislative work, Bill C-13,
although we may be finished with it by then. Certainly, our
special study will be something we will want to have in mind
when we arrange our meetings.

Senator Buchanan: I think I mentioned some weeks ago that
I would like to attend the conference in Houston.

The Chairman: You did and I forgot, but I remember now. I
will sit down with the deputy chairman and that is probably
the way it will end up. Is that okay, Bill?

Senator Kelly: Yes.

[Traduction)

les vacances de Noél, aprés quoi il vous sera soumis pour que
vous I’étudiiez.

Le président: En ce qui a trait au projet de loi C-13, je n’ai
regu aucun signal de personne et je vais demander au sénateur
Kelly de s’en occuper. Certains ont manifesté le désir d’obtenir
un ordre de renvoi pour effectuer une étude préliminaire. C’est
un gros projet de loi et nous allons vouloir entendre certains
témoins, mais je ne sais pas combien. Si nous en avons le
temps, si le gouvernement ne perd pas les pédales, nous serons
mieux en mesure d’examiner la situation lorsque nous verrons
véritablement ce qui ressort de la Chambre. Cependant, je vais
attendre que le sénateur Kelly nous dise que le gouvernement
veut que nous procédions a une étude préliminaire.

Autre question interne que je tiens a soulever: le budget du
Comité a été approuvé. On a réduit quelque peu les crédits. Il
y a quatre conférences. On ne sait pas si le sénateur Carney a
assisté a I'une d’elles, je n’en suis pas sir. Si elle n’y est pas
allée, nous allons nous procurer les documents pertinents 4 la
conférence.

Le sénateur Lefebvre est le seul qui a manifesté le désir
d’assister 4 'une des conférences prévues au programme. Il
s’agit d’une conférence qui se tiendra a Houston, j’ai oublié le
titre.

Le sénateur Roblin: Le titre anglais est «Quest for markets».

Le président: Oui, «Quest for markets». Le Bureau de régie
interne y a inscrit deux personnes. Je propose qu’'un membre
du gouvernement et un membre de 1'opposition y assistent. Les
sénateurs doivent manifester leur intérét le plus rapidement
possible s’ils veulent participer a 'une de ces conférences de
sorte que nous puissions décider qui y assistera et ensuite pren-
dre les dispositions nécessaires.

Le sénateur Roblin: Puis-je donner mon nom pour la confé-
rence de Washington le 9 mars?

Le président: Certainement. La réunion de Washington est
I'exception: toutes les personnes intéressées par cette réunion
pourront y assister. Certains membres du personnel nous
accompagneront et, comme nous l'avons fait dans le passé,
nous allons prendre quelques jours pour essayer de trouver tous
les documents les plus & jour possible sur la situation énergéti-
que aux Etats-Unis. L’année derniére, nous nous sommes con-
centrés sur la Stratégie énergétique nationale. Maintenant que
le budget est adopté, nous allons axer nos recherches sur les
questions que nous devrions étudier cette année, ce qui devrait
avoir un certain rapport avec nos travaux législatifs, avec le
projet de loi C-13, mais nous aurons peut-étre fini de I’étudier
a ce moment-1a. Il ne fait aucun doute que notre étude spéciale
devra nous préoccuper au plus haut point lorsque nous organi-
serons nos réunions.

Le sénateur Buchanan: Je crois avoir dit il y a quelques
semaines que je voulais assister 4 la conférence de Houston.

Le président: C’est juste, et j’ai oublié, mais je me souviens
maintenant. Je vais rencontrer le vice-président et vous allez
probablement y assister. Vous étes d’accord, Bill?

Le sénateur Kelly: Oui.
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Senator Poitras: | understand that Bill C-13 might reach
the Senate before the end of the year. In January, perhaps we
could have a resume of the various witnesses and the amend-
ments that have been put forward in order to have a general
view of that bill. Perhaps there is something that the library
could do.

The Chairman: I will ask Lynne Myers to comment on what
is in place now and what is proposed.

Ms. Myers: As you know, Bill C-13 was Bill C-78 in the
preceding Parliament. There have been many‘hearmgs and itis
probably not possible for anyone to do anythxr_lg new. I l?ehcve
from talking to my colleagues that summaries of testimony
from the hearings on Bill C-78 were made for the House com-
mittee. I do not know the politics of that, but I do not imagine
they would have much problem making sure you cquld see
some of that material. I could endeavour to see what is avail-
able and what we could get. It is a very complex bill.

The Chairman: I will be asking for that because I think the
committee could benefit from it.

Senator Poitras: Do they have a summary of that bill?

The Chairman: I have seen summaries of Bill C-78.

Ms. Myers: | believe there is a legislative summary in the
library.

The Chairman: 1 do not believe it would be current. What
you are asking for is entirely reasopable and desirable and I
am now asking the Library of Parliament to prepalr_e a fsum.
mary of the important features and also to give us a list o .wni
nesses. | have seen the list of witnesses; 1t 1S 2 very lar‘ge list.
did not go to the most recent one to hear Ralph Klien from
Alberta. '

Are there any other questions on general matters? l'ren:ilg'd
senators that there are a number of other conferences, in a !-f
tion to the one in Washington, that senators should target i

they wish to attend.

Senator Adams: Is there a special agen
in Washington?

The Chairman: No, we have not set the agenda yet. One otf‘
the important things is to make sure that we take facivatntsge woe
information we can get there on whatever sp?cm stg “)llorr
select. It is my guess that it is probably. too late for us woulz
about in the context of Bill C-13, but if it were not, we o

e interested in those issues as well. When we do s;t hi
agenda we will have in mind the work.we have done an t\:i as
we have built up by way of information from prc:vut)u;f ttfai
The Library of Parliament has the benefit of mofs St
material and most of the summaries that we have from

earlier trips. Does that help you?

da for the conference

Senator Adams: Yes.

[Traduction]

Le sénateur Poitras: Si je comprends bien, le projet de loi C-
13 pourrait étre renvoyé au Sénat avant la fin de I'année. En
janvier, peut-étre pourrions-nous avoir un résumé des divers
témoins et des modifications qui ont été présentées afin d’avoir
un apergu global du projet de loi. Peut-étre la Bibliothéque du
Parlement pourrait-elle faire quelque chose?

Le président: Je vais demander & M™ Myers de nous parler
des mesures qui ont été adoptées et de celles qui sont propo-
sées.

Mme Myers: Comme vous le savez, le projet de loi C-13,
c’était le projet de loi C-78 présenté a la derniére législature.
Le Comité a tenu beaucoup d’audiences sur le projet de loi et il
est probable que personne ne puisse ajouter quoi que ce soit de
nouveau. Je crois, pour en avoir parlé avec mes collégues, que
des résumés des témoignages sur le projet de loi C-78 ont été
rédigés pour le Comité de la Chambre. Je ne connais pas le
réglement a ce sujet, mais j'imagine qu’il ne devrait pas y avoir
trop de problémes 4 ce que vous puissiez examiner certains de
ce documents. Je pourrais essayer de voir ce qui est disponible
et ce que nous pouvons obtenir. C’est un projet de loi trés com-
plexe.

Le président: Je vais demander ces documents parce que je
pense que le Comité pourrait en profiter.

Le sénateur Poitras: Est-ce qu'il y a un résumé du projet de
loi?

Le président: J’ai vu des résumés du projet de loi C-78.

Mme Myers: Je crois qu’on peut en trouver un résumé a la
Bibliothéque.

Le président: Je ne crois pas qu’il serait a jour. Vous deman-
dez 1a quelque chose qui est tout a fait raisonnable et souhaita-
ble. Je demande donc maintenant 4 la Bibliothéque du Parle-
ment de préparer un résumé des caractéristiques importantes
du projet de loi et de nous fournir une liste des témoins. J’ai vu
cette liste, elle est trés longue. Je ne suis pas allé a la derniére
séance pour entendre M. Ralph Klien de I’Alberta.

Y a-t-il d’autres questions d’ordre général? Je rappelle aux
sénateurs qu’il y a un certain nombre d’autres conférences, a
part celle de Washington, auxquelles ils pourraient s’intéresser
et assister.

Le sénateur Adams: Y a-t-il un programme spécial pour la
conférence de Washington?

Le président: Non, nous n’en avons pas encore établi. I une
des choses importantes, c’est de trouver toute I'information que
nous pouvons obtenir sur I’étude spéciale que nous allons choi-
sir de faire. Je pense qu'il est probablement trop tard pour
chercher de I'information pertinente au projet de loi C-13,
mais s’il ne ’était pas, nous le ferions. Mais lorsque nous éta-
blirons effectivement le programme, nous tiendrons compte des
travaux que nous avons réalisés et des documents que nous
avons réussi a obtenir lors de voyages antérieurs. La Bibliothe-
que du Parlement a 4 sa disposition la plupart de ces docu-
ments et la majorité des résumés que nous avons ramenés de
nos conférences antérieures. Cela vous va?

Le sénateur Adams: Oui.
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The Chairman: I am not sure when it was sent to you, but
recently the library distributed a document entitled potential
studies for the committee. Dan Shaw did the report, which I
have read and it is very good. I would like to make sure that
you have a copy.

We have had two meetings to discuss a special study and the
purpose of this one is to try and narrow it down to the point
where we can describe a study today and then proceed to pre-
pare a request for a reference from the Senate and start to do
the work to hold a set of successful hearings and do a report. I
am not sure when, but it would mostly likely be tabled in the
fall.

I would like to start with a proposal. I refer you to the
Library of Parliament paper and the quote in that paper from
the 12th report of the committee, which was its last report in
the last Parliament. After a couple of meetings held at that
time we tried to describe what it is that we thought the com-
mittee should pay attention to. Should I read it? Do you have
it in front of you? I will just read the quote, because. I think it
is worthwhile. I think we could pick up some language here
that would be an appropriate description for a study, in my
opinion, and you can comment on that.

The central focus of the study will be the demand side of
the energy equation, which has historically received little
attention. Within this context we have identified two
issues on which we intend to concentrate: energy and the
environment; and energy efficiency. ... Your committee
wishes to contribute ... by examining measures which
could reduce greenhouse gas emissions. These might
entail the promotion of energy efficiency and fuel-switch-
ing, regulation of emissions, the introduction of a carbon
tax and the adoption of market- based instruments.

It was attempting to be a fairly general description. There
was a strong feeling then and the committee has not changed
that much that although it was a valid worry we should not be
worrying as much as we had been in the past about supply-side
issues but should be going to the demand side. It appears
several times here.

I would suggest, for purposes of getting a discussion going,
that a reference might pick up on the language of the last sen-
tence of that quote. We might ask for a reference to do a study
on those things which entail the promotion of energy effi-
ciency. Fuel-switching is pretty specific. I would not neces-
sarily include that in the reference, because it is a specific
thing that follows under energy efficiency. You can go from
one fuel to another depending on cost and so on. Then we can
pick up on regulation of emissions and introduction of a carbon
tax and the adoption of market-based instruments. Then, in
the paper itself, there is a long description of what that might
entail, some of which we would do, some of which we would
not do.

[Traduction]

Le président: Je ne sais pas au juste quand on vous I'a fait
parvenir, mais la Bibliothéque a distribué récemment un docu-
ment intitulé «Etudes possibles» pour le Comité. M. Dan Shaw
a rédigé le rapport que j'ai lu et qui est trés bon. Je veux
m’assurer que vous en avez un exemplaire.

Nous avons tenu deux réunions pour discuter d’une étude
spéciale que nous pourrions effectuer et I'objectif de notre réu-
nion est d’essayer de circonscrire notre sujet afin que nous
puissions décrire aujourd’hui une étude, pour ensuite nous pré-
parer & demander un ordre de renvoi au Sénat; aprés, nous
pourrons commencer les travaux, tenir des audiences intéres-
santes et présenter un rapport. Je ne sais pas au juste quand,
mais ce sera probablement a I’automne.

Jaimerais d’abord commencer par présenter une proposi-
tion. Je vous renvoie au document de la Bibliothéque du Parle-
ment et d la citation qu’il contient qui est tirée du douziéme
rapport du Comité, soit son dernier rapport de la derniére
législature. Aprés avoir tenu quelques séances a ce moment-1a,
nous avons essayé de décrire les questions auxquelles le Comité
devrait préter attention. Devrais-je vous le lire? Est-ce que
vous I'avez devant vous? Je vais simplement lire la citation,
parce que je pense que cela vaut la peine. Je crois aussi que
nous pourrions reprendre certains termes de la citation qui
constitueraient une bonne description d’une étude, 4 mon avis,
et vous pourrez me faire vos observations.

L’objectif premier de I'étude sera I'aspect demande de
I’équation énergétique, auquel on s’est toujours peu inté-
ressé. Dans ce contexte, nous avons cerné deux questions
sur lesquelles nous avons I'intention de nous concentrer:
’énergie et I’environnement, et I'efficacité énergétique . . .
Votre Comité désire contribuer... en examinant les
mesures qui permettraient de réduire les émissions de gaz
a effet de serre. Il pourrait s’agir entre autres de favoriser
I'efficacité énergétique et les changements de carburants,
la réglementation des émissions de polluants, la mise en
place d’une taxe sur les hydrocarbures et I’adoption d’ins-
truments économiques axés sur les marchés.

On a voulu faire une description assez générale. Le Comité
pensait vraiment 4 ce moment-1a, et il n’a pas changé beau-
coup d’idée depuis, que méme s’il valait la peine de s’intéresser
a cette question, nous ne devions pas nous en préoccuper
autant que nous I’avions fait dans le passé, mais qu’il fallait
plutot nous intéresser 4 la question de la demande. On en parle
a plusieurs reprises ici.

Pour entamer la discussion, je propose que I'ordre de renvoi
reprenne les termes de la derniére phrase de cette citation.
Nous pourrions peut-étre demander un ordre de renvoi nous
permettant de faire une étude sur des volets qui englobent la
promotion de I'efficacité énergétique. La question des change-
ments de carburants est assez spécifique. Je ne I'inclurais pas
nécessairement dans 'ordre de renvoi parce qu’il s’agit d’un
sujet précis qui découle de I'efficacité énergétique. On peut
passer d’un carburant a un autre selon le coiit et ainsi de suite.
Nous pourrions ensuite nous intéresser a la réglementation des
émissions de polluants et 4 la mise en place d’une taxe sur les
hydrocarbures, ainsi qu’a I'adoption d’instruments économi-
ques axés sur les marchés. Ensuite, on décrit en long et en
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Before going to a general discussion on the other sugges-
tions, we have dealt with Synfuels. The study of supply-side
issues 1 think we will leave for the time being. Senator
Carney’s suggestion, while excellent, would not be in keeping
with our earlier discussions, nor do I think it is something that
I would personally like to do. You can all comment on that at
this time, but I think it should receive some attention. Thgs
idea of setting aside 12 per cent of our land mass for parks is
not going to go away, because it is in our common future
report. I would propose to request the Library of Parliament,
or, after discussions with Senator Carney, the appropriate peo-
ple, to do some work by way of a paper on that matter, wh.nch
could be circulated to the committee and reviewed with a view
to its possibly being a future study of the committee.

Very well. We go back to the one we would like to describe
now. | am going to shut up. I have already said too much. Is
there some discussion? ;

Senator Roblin: Just as a side bar to the last point, an
announcement was made, last week I think, about emissions
and the environment and parks. They he}ve a new program t.o
do the kind of thing that might be envisioned in Pat Carney’s
letter. We could inform ourselves as to what that actually
means and see what relevance it has to her concern.

The Chairman: I did not see that. It is obviously on the gov-
ernment’s agenda.

Senator Kelly: You suggested that the final report may not
include all of these items. This report was very well done, by
the way.

The Chairman: I think so, t00. : :

Senator Kelly: Would it be appropriate to deal now with
Items A, B, C and D.?

The Chairman: If you like, certainly.

Senator Kelly: It is hard for me to se¢ something we would
not want to include.

The Chairman: I agree, but we will not be a
that, and | am not suggesting we try-

ble to do all of

Senator Kelly: I will subside. I cannot se¢ anything that we

should leave out.

The Chairman: Very well. .

Senator Lefebvre: First of all, it is very plcie to seealt.);]rglxe
Myers occupying that seat. I am sure she will " ?dg;er manp
to this committee. She has been in the encrgy 1°b }?Ch m)f
zears and has contributed greatly to studies for bot a '

ers.

if Senator Spivak’s interest
1d not be included in t!us
t we study alternative
important. Along

I was wondering, Mr. Chairman,
and mine on alternative energies cou
Paper in some way. It is suggested tha
policy instruments, and I think that is very

[Traduction]

large les mesures que cela pourrait supposer, certaines que
nous étudierons, d’autres non.

Avant de passer  la discussion générale sur les autres sug-
gestions, nous avons parlé du projet des combustibles synthéu:
ques. Je pense que pour Iinstant, nous allons laisser de cdté
I’étude des questions concernant I’offre. La suggestion du séna-
teur Carney, bien qu'excellente, ne s’intégrerait pas a nos dis-
cussions antérieures et je ne pense pas non plus que ce soit
quelque chose que j'aimerais personnellement faire. Vous pou-
vez tous faire des commentaires a ce sujet, mais je pense qu’on
devrait y accorder une certaine attention. L’idée de réserver
12p. 100 de notre territoire a I’établissement de parcs ne sera
pas mise de cdté parce que nous allons en parler dans nos rap-
ports futurs. Je propose de demander 4 la Bibliothéque du Par-
lement ou, aprés discussion avec le sénateur Carney, aux per-
sonnes compétentes, de nous présenter un document sur ce
sujet qui pourrait étre remis aux membres du Comité et exa-
miné dans le but d’en faire une étude future du Comité.

Trés bien. Revenons maintenant 4 la question que nous sou-
haitons décrire. Je vais me taire. J'ai déja trop parlé. Y a-t-il
des commentaires?

Le sénateur Roblin: Juste une petite question concernant le
dernier point, je pense qu'on a parlé la semaine derniére des
émissions de polluants, de I'environnement et des parcs. Le
gouvernement a un nouveau programme qui permettra de réa-
liser ce dont la sénateur Carney parle dans sa lettre. Nous
pourrions nous informer pour savoir ce qu’est véritablement ce
programme et voir s'il est pertinent & notre étude.

Le président: Je ne suis pas au courant de cela. De toute évi-
dence, cela fait partie des plans du gouvernement.

Le sénateur Kelly: Vous avez laissé entendre que le rapport
final ne couvrirait peut-étre pas toutes ces questions. Au fait,
ce douziéme rapport est trés bien.

Le président: Je le pense aussi.

Le sénateur Kelly: Serait-il pertinent de commencer par les
questions A, B, C, D?

Le président: Certainement, si vous voulez.

Le sénateur Kelly: J'ai de la difficulté a croire qu’il y a des
choses que nous ne voudrions pas inclure dans notre étude.

Le président: Je comprends, mais nous ne serons pas capa-
bles de tout examiner, et je ne dis pas non plus que nous allons
essayer.

Le sénateur Kelly: Je vais laisser faire. Je ne congois pas que
I’on puisse laisser tomber un élément.

Le président: Trés bien.

Le sénateur Lefebvre: D’abord, c'est trés agréable de voir
M™ Myers assise dans ce fauteuil. Je suis sir qu'elle va étre
d’un grand secours pour le Comité. Elle travaille dans le
domaine de I'énergie depuis de nombreuses années et elle a
grandement contribué aux études réalisées par les deux Cham-
bres.

Je me demandais, monsieur le président, si les préoccupa-
tions du sénateur Spivak et les miennes concernant les énergies

de remplacement ne pourraient pas étre incluses d’une facon
ou d’une autre dans ce document. Il est proposé d’étudier les
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with that, could we have an update, as has been requested, on
where we are in this country for alternative energies, both new
sources and renewable resources? In other words, we have had
very important studies and committee reports. We had a com-
mission just a couple of years ago, the Cairns Commission.

The Chairman: Energy options.

Senator Lefebvre: Yes, and various house committees,
including the special committee in which Mrs. Myers and I
worked very closely on. Could we have an update on what has
happened in Canada in the last ten years? I hope this is not
loading on too much work. I think it would help us in our per-
spective, if we had a paper showing what has been done in this
country, compared to other countries maybe, in the alternative
energy field to help in reducing the emissions that everybody is
so concerned about, and also if there is a possibility of safe-
guarding our carbohydrates for future generations so that we
have something left in this country.

Mrs. Myers, would you know if it is possible to have this
incorporated into any paper that would be prepared for this
committee?

Ms. Myers: Well, I do not see it as being excluded, if you
study the economic instruments idea, because I think the
whole idea with economic instruments is that you set targets
and then you put a price on exceeding certain emission limits.
That would change the playing field, as they like to call it, and
the alternatives and efficiency would hopefully have a better
chance, in that regard, of competing. A company could see
that by using so many windmills or solar panels or going to
efficiency, it could therefore not build another coal-fired plant
and therefore would keep the emissions down.

Senator Lefebvre: New methods of conservation could be
included in that.

Ms. Myers: It would not necessarily be sort of the foqal
point of the study, but it certainly would not necessarily
exclude it either. I think it could form part of it.

Senator Lefebvre: To include it?
Ms. Myers: I would see it as being possible.

The Chairman: The policy objective in lowering the level of
greenhouse gas emissions is served by using less of the kinds of
energy that cause the pollution. The focus of this study would
be: How do we see this end being best served? It seems to me
that it is quite legitimate, although not the main focus of what
I see as the study, to have in mind what it is you want to
encourage people to do. That ties in, I think quite well, with
what you and Senator Roblin have talked about in the context
of energy efficiency.

The issue came up in our hearing with Amory Lovins. I
remember I was talking with Ms. Myers about it this morning.

[Traduction)

instruments économiques favorisant les énergies de remplace-
ment, je pense que c’est trés important. En méme temps, nous
pourrions faire une mise 4 jour, comme il a été demandé, pour
voir ot nous en sommes au Canada dans ce domaine, tant en
ce qui concerne les énergies nouvelles que les énergies renouve-
lables? Autrement dit, on nous a présenté des études et des
rapports de comités trés importants. Il y a & peine quelques
années, la Commission Cairns s’est penchée sur la question.

Le président: Oui, sur les choix énergétiques.

Le sénateur Lefebvre: C’est exact, ainsi que plusieurs comi-
tés de la Chambre, y compris le Comité spécial aux travaux
duquel M™ Myers et moi-méme avons travaillé de fagon trés
étroite. Pourrions-nous essayer de savoir ce qui s’est passé au
Canada depuis les dix derniéres années? J'espére que ce n’est
pas trop demander. Je pense que cela pourrait nous aider si
nous disposions d’un document qui indique ce qui a été fait au
Canada, comparativement aux autres pays peut-étre, dans le
domaine des énergies de remplacement en vue d’aider a
réduire les émissions dont tout le monde se préoccupe tant; je
me demande aussi s’il ne serait pas possible de préserver nos
hydrates de carbone pour les générations futures de sorte qu’il
nous reste encore quelque chose dans notre pays.

Madame Myers, savez-vous s’il serait possible d’incorporer
cet élément 4 un document qui serait préparé pour le Comité?

Mme Myers: Je ne crois pas que la question soit mise de
coté si vous étudiez les instruments économiques, parce que, a
mon avis, I'idée premiére a cet égard, c’est d’établir des objec-
tifs et un prix a payer si I'on dépasse certaines limites concer-
nant les émissions de gaz. Cela changerait les données, comme
on dit, et les énergies de remplacement ainsi que I’efficacité
qu’elles supposent je I’espére, auraient plus de chances d’'étre
dans la course. Par exemple, une société pourrait se rendre
compte qu’en construisant des €oliennes ou des panneaux de
cellules solaires pour atteindre I'efficacité énergétique, elle ne
pourrait donc pas construire une autre centrale thermique ali-
mentée au charbon, ce qui aurait pour effet de réduire les
émissions.

Le sénateur Lefebvre: Ou on pourrait inclure aussi des nou-
velles méthodes de conservation.

Mme Myers: Cela ne serait pas nécessairement le point cen-
tral de I’étude, mais elles ne seraient pas exclues non plus. Je
pense que la question pourrait y étre intégrée.

Le sénateur Lefebvre: A I'étude?
Mme Myers: Je pense que c’est possible.

Le président: L’objectif qui est visé quand on veut abaisser
le niveau d’émissions de gaz a effet de serre est atteint si I’on
utilise en moins grande quantité les types d’énergie qui causent
la pollution. Notre étude pourrait porter sur la fagon et sur les
moyens d’y arriver. Il me semble que c’est tout a fait légitime,
méme si cela ne devrait pas étre le but premier de notre étude,
de voir ce que I’on veut faire pour encourager les gens a écono-
miser I’énergie. Cela s’intégre assez bien a ce dont vous et le
sénateur Roblin avez parlé au sujet de I'efficacité énergétique.

La question a été soulevée lors du témoignage de M. Amory
Lovins. J’en ai parlé avec M™ Myers ce matin. Les sociétés
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The traditional approach for a utility has been: the more elec-
tricity you sell, the more money you make. So there has been
no incentive there. The challenge we have is: How do we build
it into our system? This is a big difficulty for the federal gov-
ernment because of provincial jurisdiction in this area, so I am
not saying this is all that terribly relevant. The challenge is:
How do you change mind-sets there? How do you change that
culture? There are ways of doing that. He had some sugges-
tions. Are there policy or economic instruments that provide
encouragement to do that?

Of course the whole idea of the limits and one of the things
trading in emission allowances does, is to enable you to make
money by using less energy, because it would involve emitting
less, which would give you an economic incentive or a dollar or
bottom-line incentive to do what it is that we think should be
done to reduce the emission. In that way it is relevant. I do not
know whether that helps you.

If I could add to it too, another sort of interesting side .dis-
cussion there is the competitiveness discussion. You might
want to comment on this, Lynne. I gather that in either the
House Energy Committee or the Environment committee they
are talking about this. Australia, for instance, has made cer-
tain commitments with respect to emissions, but they have
made them conditional everybody else has to do the same
thing. If everybody else is not going to do it, the Australians
see it affecting their competitiveness adv.c.rse]y, and they are
not going to do it if it affects their competitiveness adversely.

I gather that will be one of the main problems they 'w1]l face
at the UN conference in Brazil. We are all on this planet
together. What happens if we all do not pursue the same objec-
tive and somebody not pursuing it beats the pants off us
because they are not doing it? The example I heard the pthqr
day was that of the Japanese taking a product and refining it
on some island in the Pacific that is not under the same pres-
sure as Japan. They refine it to the point where all of the pollu-
tion side of it is no longer relevant and then bring the p{oquct
into the country. We have to address those concerns. This idea
of its being a national problem is out_dated. It is an lqtern:l-
tional problem. That makes this a little more complicated.

That is another side discussion.

Senator Lefebvre: It sounds very good.

Senator Poitras: My point was exactly the same as Senator
Lefebvre’s. At the last meeting, we had quite a lengthyhdlsclllxs;
sion on Senator Spivak’s item. Everybody agreed ;vnth e; ;ra
it was necessary to know more or to have a study on eH 5):
alternatives. I have not read this document. I just got 1t.d ot
ever, | feel that maybe it would be possible, in one St'ltlhy; (-)
cover that point, and then,later on, wWe could go gn with spe
cific items. I agree 100 per cent with Senator Lefebvre .

[Traduction)

hydroélectriques ont toujours eu pour principe que plus elles
vendent de I'électricité, plus elles font de I'argent, donc elles ne
sont pas tellement enclines a adopter cette approche. Le deéfi
que nous devons relever, c’est de savoir comment transformer
ce principe en systéme. C’est 1a une grande difficulté pour le
gouvernement fédéral a cause des compétences provinciales
dans ce domaine, donc, je ne serais pas prét a dire que cet
aspect est vraiment pertinent. Le défi qui se pose, c’est de
savoir comment changer les mentalités. Comment changer
cette culture? Il y a des moyens d’y arriver. M. Lovins a fait
des suggestions. Y a-t-il des politiques ou des instruments éco-
nomiques qui encouragent les gens en ce sens?

Bien siir, toute la question des limites et I'une des choses que
la négociation des émissions nous permet d’obtenir, c’est que
I'on réalise des économies en utilisant moins d’énergie parce
que ce faisant, les émissions sont moins nombreuses, ce qui
pourrait donner un stimulant économique ou un incitatif de
rentabilité pour faire ce qui doit étre fait pour réduire les émis-
sions de polluants. De cette fagon, la question est pertinente. Je
ne sais pas si cela vous aide.

Si je puis me permettre d’ajouter quelque chose, un autre
aspect qu’il serait intéressant de discuter serait la question de
la compétitivité. Peut-étre M™ Myers voudrait-elle faire des
observations 4 ce sujet. Je pense qu'il en est question au
Comité de I’énergie ou de 'environnement de la Chambre.
L’Australie, par exemple, a pris certains engagements en ce
qui a trait aux émissions de polluants, mais a condition que
tout le monde fasse la méme chose. Si personne ne fait rien, les
Australiens se rendent bien compte que de telles mesures vont
miner leur compétitivité, donc le gouvernement australien ne
va pas adopter ces mesures s'il se rend compte que sa compéti-
tivité est minée.

Je pense que c’est I'un des principaux problémes que la con-
férence du Brésil va devoir affronter. Nous vivons tous ensem-
ble sur cette planéte. Que se passe-t-il si nous ne poursuivons
pas le méme objectif et que quelqu’un qui fait le contraire nous
dame le pion? L’exemple que j'ai entendu I'autre jour était
celui des Japonais qui prennent un produit pour aller le perfec-
tionner sur une ile du Pacifique qui n’est pas soumise aux
mémes réglements que le Japon. Les Japonais perfectionnent
le produit au point ou I'aspect pollution n’est plus du tout per-
tinent et le raménent sur le continent. Nous devons nous inté-
resser a ce genre de chose. Il ne faut plus voir la question
comme un probléme national. Il s’agit d’un probléme interna-
tional, ce qui rend les choses un petit peu plus compliquées.
Voila un autre volet de la discussion.

Le sénateur Lefebvre: Cela me parait trés bien.

Le sénateur Poitras: Je voulais préciser la méme chose qu’a
soulevée le sénateur Lefebvre. Lors de notre derniére séance
nous avons eu une discussion assez longue sur la suggestion dl;
sénateur Spivak. Tout le monde était d’accord avec elle pour
dire qu'il fallait en savoir davantage ou faire une étude sur les
énergies de remplacement. Je n’ai pas lu ce document. Je viens
juste de I'avoir. Cependant, je pense qu’il serait possible dans
une étude d’examiner cette question aprés quoi nous pourrions

aborder ‘dcs aspects plus précis. Je suis totalement d’accord
avec le sénateur Lefebvre.
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Senator Buchanan: Whatever we are doing in this study, |
hope we take a look at something that has bothered me for a
long time. It is no secret around this table that I am a great
proponent of coal. First, the economy of Nova Scotia depends
on how cheaply we can generate electricity and, secondly, the
fuel we use is our indigenous coal, which is under attack all the
time.

Over the last ten years, we have solved the sulphur dioxide
problems. We are into massive coal washing operations. We
are using low sulphur coals and blending those coals with Cape
Breton coals to lower SO2.

We are building a fluidized bed plant to almost eliminate
S0O2. However, we keep coming back.

Once the groups who oppose coal burning are relatively sat-
isfied that SO2 is not a problem, they move into the next prob-
lem, which you just mentioned a minute ago, the so-called
greenhouse gases, the CO2. There is nobody in the world today
that has solved the problem of CO2.

One thing that I have learned in studies that I have looked
at over the last five years particularly, is the exaggeration that
people have that coal burning is a big producer of CO2 world-
wide. It is not. If you take all of the coal that burns, including
the massive amounts that are burned in China, which is the
biggest contributor of CO2 from coal burning, about 7 to 8 per
cent of CO2 emissions come from coal burning. The rest of the
CO2 emissions come from other carbons that are burned, car-
bon fuels, gasoline, diesel, et cetera. About 7 to 8 per cent is
from coal burning.

The last figures that I looked at for Canada were in a study
conducted out of New Zealand world-wide. Maybe Lynne has
the figures. Less than 1 per cent of the world’s CO2 was pro-
duced in Canada from coal burning, and from little old Nova
Scotia about .0005 per cent of the world’s CO2 is produced out
of Cape Breton. My God, you would think, to listen to some
groups, that we were polluting the whole atmosphere because
of all of this CO2. The fact of the matter is that we produce
.0005 per cent, or something like that, of the world’s produc-
tion of CO2 from coal burning.

I would like to see us, as a committee in this study, come out
with some factual information about coal and CO2. I know it
is a great whipping boy to whip coal around, but, when you
look at the actual statistics, coal is not a big bad bogey-man as
far as CO2 is concerned.

The Chairman: I am from Alberta, and Alberta is very sen-
sitive to the same issue for the same reasons. That is one of the
reasons why this is such a difficult problem for us. We feel as
blameless as you in Nova Scotia. We use the same arguments.
The fact of the matter is we are under intense pressure to do
something and we are an example. You made a comment
about China. The comment I get from Lynne Myers is that if
China were using technology that was even only 20 years old,

[Traduction]

Le sénateur Buchanan: Peu importe ce que nous allons faire
dans cette étude, mais j’espére que nous allons nous arréter a
une question qui me dérange depuis longtemps. Ce n’est pas un
secret pour personne ici que je suis un fervent défenseur du
charbon. L’économie de la Nouvelle-Ecosse dépend de la facon
dont nous pouvons produire de I'électricité a bas prix, et,
deuxiémement du carburant que nous utilisons, c’est-a-dire
notre propre charbon, qui est attaqué constamment.

Au cours des dix derniéres années, nous avons réglé le pro-
bléme du SO2. Nous exploitons de grandes usines de lavage au
charbon. Nous utilisons du charbon faible en soufre que nous
mélangeons avec celui du Cap Breton pour diminuer les
niveaux de SO2.

Nous construisons actuellement une usine de lit fluidisé pour
¢liminer presque complétement le SO2. Mais on nous attaque
encore.

Une fois que les groupes d’opposants au charbon seront rela-
tivement convaincus que le SO2 n’est plus un probléme, ils
vont aborder le probléme suivant dont vous avez parlé il y a
une minute, 4 savoir les gaz a effet de serre, c’est-d-dire le
CO2. Il n’y a aucun pays au monde qui ait encore réglé le pro-
bléme du CO2.

L’une des choses que j'ai apprises dans les études que j’ai
examinées au cours des 15 derniéres années plus particuliére-
ment, c’est ’exagération des gens qui ont tendance a dire que
le charbon est un gros producteur de CO2 dans le monde
entier. Il n’en est rien. Si vous prenez tout le charbon qui est
utilisé, y compris les quantités massives que briile la Chine, qui
est le plus grand producteur de CO2 a partir du charbon, envi-
ron 7 a 8p. 100 des émissions de CO2 proviennent du charbon.
Le reste est causé par d’autres carburants qui sont utilisés, des
combustibles au carbone, de I’essence, du diesel, etc. Environ 7
ou 8p. 100 des émissions proviennent du charbon.

Les derniers chiffres que j'ai vus pour le Canada sont tirés
d’une étude menée A I’échelle mondiale mais 4 partir de la
Nouvelle-Zélande. Peut-étre M™ Myers a-t-elle les données.
Moins de 1p. 100 du CO2 produit dans le monde entier pro-
vient du charbon qui est utilisé au Canada, et de la Nouvelle-
Ecosse, environ 0,0005p. 100 de toutes les quantités de CO
produites dans le monde proviennent du Cap Breton. Mon
Dieu, on croirait 4 entendre les groupes d’opposants, que nous
polluons I’atmosphére avec tout ce CO2. Le fait est que nous
produisons 0,0005p. 100 ou & peu prés de la quantité mondiale
de CO provenant de I'utilisation du charbon.

J'aimerais bien que I’étude de notre Comité nous permette
d’avoir des données factuelles au sujet du charbon et du CO.
Je sais que le charbon est le grand bouc émissaire, mais quand
on regarde les véritables statistiques, le charbon n’est pas si
mauvais que ¢a en ce qui a trait au CO2.

Le président: Je suis de I’Alberta, et ma province est sensible
a la question pour la méme raison. Voild une des raisons pour
lesquelles c’est 1a un probléme aussi difficile pour nous. Nous
ne nous sentons pas plus coupables que vous en Nouvelle-
Ecosse. Nous invoquons les mémes arguments. Le fait est
qu’on exerce d’énormes pressions sur nous pour que nous adop-
tions différentes mesures, et nous sommes un exemple. Vous
avez parlé de la Chine. D’aprés ce que me dit M™ Myers, si la
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then that contribution to reduction in CO2 emissions would do
more than anything.

I also can tie that into a comment I heard coming out of the
Aylmer conference, which was that in terms of value added
what does Canada have to sell the world, and so on? It has
things to sell that will be beneficial environmentally. In other
words, technologies and so on to ensure that people outside
Canada—but first start with ourselves—are able to address
this problem of pollution.

Senator Buchanan: Our Point Aconi generating plant
reduces SO2 emissions by 90 per cent to 95 per cent. Yet, the
Greenpeace group came down to Nova Scotia and were there
on a platform of not allowing the plant to be built because of
SO2 emissions. They confronted me right in front of the site
where the plant was being built. They went on and on about
this. Finally, I said, “Are you finished?” “Yes,” they said. I
said, “Are you aware of the fact that this plant will not pro-
duce any SO2?” They just laughed at that. It was a big joke.
It proves to me that when they come to Nova Scotia, they do
not know what the hell they are talking about. Thcy have no
idea what they are talking about. They are there just to rabble-
rouse and cause problems without knowing anything about the
kind of plant it is, or anything about the type of technology
being used. 1 g g il

When they found out, they were back again three
later, but wi)tlh a changed tune. It was CO2 they were com-
plaining about.

The Chairman: I hear you. Again, this is important and rele-
vant. The study that is suggested here 1s pot on the ‘smentlﬁc;
side; it is more on the policy developr_nem side. There is a lot of
scientific work on the issue. We will take full advantage o

what is available.

Senator Roblin: Mr. Chairman, this di'scussion indicates the
wide spread of this whole problem. It will proﬁably be neces-
sary for us to try to zero in on certain aspf:cts of it.

In connection with our domestic situation, the breakdown of
responsibilities between the provinces and the fedc‘ra] go¥e{£-
ment | think is very important. Maybe 'the commmceBo e
House of Commons will throw some light on that. But f"l’
should consider perhaps how we can approagh t]he pqu:mc;;
problem. You are not going to get economy in © ectrici yt o
example, if the local public utility. board doeskno;egzlrlx:: ooen
utility to recapture some of the gains they macc o P
have done it. I am not sure how that stands in Cana y.

know it has been a problem.

i the role of the
I say that we should clarify as far as we can
PTOVinZes and perhaps even be bold enough to tell them what

to do.

The other point which has been - roblems,
international aspects of energy and of enVlronmirtlt:rl]; political
because, as everybody knows, they dq n-Ot respile for us to get
boundaries. I am wondering whether it 1S posst

raised is the question of the

[Traduction]

Chine utilisait une technologie datant ne serait-ce que de 20
ans, alors sa contribution en vue de réduire les émissions de
CO2 serait plus qu’importante.

Peut-étre puis-je aussi faire le lien avec une observation que
j'ai entendue lors de la conférence d’Aylmer ol quelquun se
demandait ce que le Canada avait a vendre au monde et ainsi
de suite. Oui, le Canada a des exemples 4 offrir qui seront pro-
fitables pour I’environnement. Autrement dit, des technologies
et autres choses de ce genre pour s’assurer que les autres pays,
mais commengons d’abord par nous-mémes, sont capables de
régler ce probléme de la pollution. -

Le sénateur Buchanan: Notre centrale électrique de Point
Aconi réduit ses émissions de SO2 de 90 4 95p. 100. Pourtant,
le mouvement Greenpeace est venu en Nouvelle-Ecosse et
criait & qui voulait I'’entendre qu’il ne fallait pas permettre la
construction de I'usine 4 cause des émissions de SO2. Ces gens
m’ont affronté juste en face de 1'usine en construction. Ils y ont
mis le paquet. J'ai fini par leur demander s’ils avaient terminé.
On m’a répondu que oui. Alors, je leur ai demandé s'ils
savaient que cette usine ne produirait pas d’émissions de SO2.
Ils se sont foutus de moi. C’était la grosse farce. Ce qui me
prouve que lorsque les représentants de Greenpeace viennent
en Nouvelle-Ecosse, ils ne savent absolument pas de quoi ils
parlent. Ils n’en ont aucune idée. IIs sont juste 14 pour fomen-
ter le trouble et causer des problémes, ils ne connaissent rien
au sujet de 'usine, au sujet de la technologie que I’on utilise.

Lorsqu’ils ont découvert la vérité, ils sont revenus trois
semaines plus tard, mais avec un nouveau cheval de bataille.
Cette fois-ci, ils se plaignaient des émissions de CO2.

Le président: Je comprends. Une fois de plus, c’est un élé-
ment important et pertinent. L’étude qui est proposée ici ne
porte pas sur I’aspect scientifique, mais bien plutét sur les poli-
tiques qui pourraient étre élaborées. Beaucoup d’ouvrages
scientifiques existent sur la question. Nous allons nous servir
de tout ce qui est disponible.

Le sénateur Roblin: Monsieur le président, d’aprés les dis-
cussions, le probléme est trés répandu. Nous allons probable-
ment devoir nous concentrer sur certains de ses aspects.

En ce qui a trait 4 la situation qui régne au Canada, je crois
qu'il est important d’examiner le partage des responsabilités
entre les provinces et le gouvernement fédéral. Peut-étre que le
Comité de la Chambre va jeter un peu de lumiére sur cette
question. Mais nous devrions peut-étre voir comment il nous
est possible d’aborder le probléme en ce qui a trait aux provin-
ces. On n’arrivera pas a économiser de I’électricité, par exem-
ple, si les offices locaux d’électricité ne permettent pas aux
sociétés publiques de récupérer une partie des gains qu’elles
réalisent en adoptant un programme en ce sens. Je ne sais pas
ce qui en est au Canada actuellement, mais je sais que c’est un
probléme.

Je dis que nous devrions clarifier le plus possible le role des
provinces et peut-étre forcer la note pour aller jusqu’a leur dire
quoi faire.

L’autre chose qui a été soulevée, c’est la question des ramifi-
cations internationales des problémes énergétiques et environ-
nementaux parce que, comme tout le monde le sait, la pollu-
tion ne respecte pas les frontiéres politiques. Je me demande
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our act together so that we have a view of that before Rio. I do
not know what opportunity there will be at Rio for this com-
mittee to express an opinion, or to influence the opinion of the
Canadian government. But that is something that could be
looked at to see if it is possible for us to do anything.

The question of international competitiveness will be front
and centre at Rio. No one will do anything unless they are
assured that a lot of other people are willing to do it too. That,
perhaps, will not involve everybody. You will not get the Chi-
nese in line in any short order.

Domestically, as far as the feds are concerned, the question
of CO2 emissions from automobiles as a major pollutant is an
issue, which is what Senator Buchanan is talking about. We
have seen what they have done in California and now in the
northeastern United States. Are there any lessons there for us?
If we are attacking one particular problem of pollution, CO2 is
it no doubt, and that means a direct attack on the automobile
industry one way or the other.

I just indicate some of the tricky areas I foresee. I am not
sure what we can do about them, but perhaps we can think
about them.

The Chairman: On the automobile issue, clearly it is the
major offender, both in low-level ozone as well as CO2. The
United States is a good precedent for us since they have the
problem at a more advanced stage than we have. That is the
source of their so-called CAFE standards, CAFE being an
acronym for Corporate Automobile Fuel Eefficiency.

When Senator Buchanan, myself, Lynne, and Senator Syl-
vain were in Washington, we heard a lot about that. On one
occasion we met with Mr. dingle, the representative from
Michigan, who is a very interesting man. He is the equivalent
of Senator Bird in the Senate, who says that coal is the key,
and anything to do with automobile emission standards that
will make the car more expensive to produce or less competi-
tive, or whatever, does not sit well with him.

When we were there we heard some presentations on the
CAFE objectives. It fits directly into the proposed study, in
terms of ensuring that as we replace the existing fleet the
standards that we set for emission control are absolutely cru-
cial in terms of our future success. It applies to power plants
and everything, but cars are the major offender

One of the obvious economic instruments that we have
heard about is the gas guzzler disincentive tax on new or even
existing cars. A lot can be done to get rid of inefficient
automobiles by making it not only expensive to buy the fuel for
them, but expensive simply to own or licence them. Again, it is
something which crosses jurisdictions. Nonetheless, it is an
important part of the study.

[Traduction)

s’il nous est possible de nous ressaisir pour examiner cette
question avant la conférence de Rio. Je ne sais pas si le Comité
pourra exprimer une opinion ou influencer 'opinion du gouver-
nement a cette conférence. Mais je pense que nous devrions
voir s’il est possible de faire quelque chose.

La question de la compétitivité internationale va étre au pre-
mier plan des délibérations & Rio. Aucun pays n’adoptera quel-
que mesure que ce soit sans étre assuré que beaucoup d’autres
vont faire la méme chose. Peut-étre, tout le monde ne se sen-
tira pas en cause. On ne réussira pas a convaincre les Chinois
dans un avenir rapproché.

Ici, en ce qui a trait au gouvernement fédéral, la question
des émissions de CO2 des automobiles en tant que polluant
majeur est importante, comme le fait remarquer le sénateur
Buchanan, Nous avons vu quelles mesures I’ Etat de la Califor-
nie et les Etats du Nord-est des Etats-Unis ont adopte Y a-t-il
des legons a tirer pour nous? Si nous nous attaquons a un pro-
bléme particulier de pollution, c’est-a-dire aux émissions de
CO2, il ne fait aucun doute que nous nous attaquons directe-
ment d 'industrie automobile d’une fagon ou d’une autre.

Je souléve simplement ici les questions épineuses que j’entre-
vois. Je ne suis pas sir de ce que nous pouvons faire a ce sujet,
mais peut-étre pourrions-nous y penser.

Le président: En ce qui a trait aux véhicules automobiles, il
ne fait aucun doute que ce sont les grands coupables, tant en ce
qui a trait a I'ozone de I'atmosphére qu’aux émissions de CO2.
Les Etats-Unis offrent un bon précédent pour nous puisque le
probléme la-bas est beaucoup plus aigu qu’ici. C’est pourquoi
ils ont adopté des normes que I'on appelle CAFE, c’est-a-dire
des normes concernant Iefficacité des véhicules automobiles
(Corporate Automobile Fuel Efficiency).

Lorsque les sénateurs Buchanan et Sylvain, M™ Myers et
moi-méme étions & Washington, nous en avons beaucoup
entendu parler. Nous avons rencontré le représentant du
Michigan 4 une occasion, un M. Dingle, qui est un homme trés
intéressant. Il est le pendant du sénateur Bird pour qui le char-
bon est roi et maitre; il n’est pas du tout d’accord pour que I’on
adopte des mesures concernant les normes relatives aux émis-
sions de gaz des automobiles qui vont faire en sorte qu’il en
colitera plus cher de produire une voiture, que 'industrie sera
moins concurrentielle et ainsi de suite.

Lorsque nous étions 2 Washington, nous avons entendu des
exposés sur les objectifs du CAFE, et ainsi de suite. Cette
question s’intégre directement a I’étude proposée, en ce sens
que nous devons nous assurer que dés que nous remplacerons le
parc automobile actuel, les normes qui seront établies pour
régir le contréle des émissions sont absolument cruciales pour
I'avenir. Cela s’applique aux usines hydroélectriques et 4 tout,
mais les voitures sont les principales coupables.

L’un des instruments économiques les plus évidents dont
nous avons entendu parler est cette taxe imposée aux voitures
neuves ou existantes qui consomment beaucoup d’essence. Bien
des mesures peuvent étre adoptées pour se débarrasser des
véhicules inefficaces; non seulement peut-on faire en sorte que
'essence qu’on leur vend soit trés chére, mais on peut aussi
simplement imposer des prix de vente ou des coiits d’immatri-
culation trés élevés. Une fois de plus, les compétences des pro-
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Senator Lefebvre: Perhaps you might have to discuss this
matter with the people in the research branch of the Library of
Parliament, Mr. Chairman. I would like to know how many
people we could call on so that some of these studies and
papers can go ahead even while we are working on something
else. They may be a few weeks apart, but I know Lynne Myers
cannot do them all herself. Are there other people we can ask
to work with us on these subjects that we have mentioned this
morning? Senator Buchanan’s subject could be an important
paper on its own. We are all interested in it.

The Chairman: In answer to that, the library has made
available to us Lynne, who is the senior person. She will be the
person who is directly responsible to the committee. In addi-
tion to her there is Dan Shaw, who has done work for the com-
mittee and who prepared this paper. He is available to us. A
new employee of the library, Bill Murray, who has a strong
environmental background, is available to us, as well as Peter
Berg who is an economist. Dan Shaw is also an economist. If
that is not enough, we will get more.

Senator Lefebvre: Will one of those people mentioned have
as his first priority his work with the Senate committee?
Would that be possible?

The Chairman: My request to the library is that Lynne give
our work priority. She, however, is at the present time commit-
ted to a House committee study and will be for awhile.

Senator Lefebvre: I understand.
The Chairman: Lynne, do you want to comment?

Ms. Myers: As you know, there are a number of people in
the library. There are about 89 professionals who work in the
research branch in everything from government law through to
science and technology, and so on. I think if you were to come
up with a series of short papers, work on them could be
undertaken. | presume you would not want them too long.
Something like Senator Buchanan's could probably be handled
in 10 pages. | believe most of the statistics you are asking for
are available. It would be a matter of itemizing what it is you
need and | would undertake to spread it around and find the

people to do it.

Senator Poitras: Could we get help from certain universi-

ties?

_ The Chairman: We might.
like to do, and 1 will talk to

One of the first things I would
Senator Kelly before I do any-

: hink it
thing, is sit down with Lynne and whoever else we t

would be appropriate to have there and try to doa rougthtofr:ef:l;
ing of the study in terms of the likely witnesses we wanf (o
and just how we would proceed. There are a number of papers,

[Traduction]
vinces et du fédéral sont en cause. Néanmoins, il s’agit d’un
volet important de I’étude.

Le sénateur Lefebvre: Peut-étre devriez-vous discuter de
cette question avec le personnel du Service de recherche de la
Bibliothéque du Parlement, monsieur le président. J'aimerais
savoir combien de personnes nous pourrions demander pour
réaliser ces études et documents pendant que nous travaillons a
quelque chose d’autre. Ils pourraient étre produits a quelques
semaines d’intervalle, mais je sais que M™ Myers ne peut pas
tout faire elle-méme. Y a-t-il d’autres personnes a qui nous
pourrions demander de travailler avec nous pour faire ces étu-
des dont nous avons parlé ce matin? Le sujet du sénateur
Buchanan pourrait constituer un document important en soi.
Cela nous intéresse tous.

Le président: Pour répondre a cela, la Bibliothéque nous a
prété M™ Myers, qui est la principale responsable. C'est elle
qui sera directement comptable au Comité. En plus, nous pou-
vons compter sur M. Dan Shaw, qui a déja travaillé pour le
Comité et qui a préparé ce document. Il peut travailler pour
nous. Un nouvel employé de la Bibliothéque, M. Bill Murray,
qui a une trés bonne formation en matiére d’environnement,
peut aussi travailler pour nous, de méme que M. Peter Berg
qui est économiste. M. Shaw est lui aussi économiste. Si ¢a ne
suffit pas, nous allons en trouver d’autres.

Le sénateur Lefebvre: Est-ce que 'une de ces personnes que
vous venez de nommer pourrait étre affectée en priorité aux
travaux du Comité du Sénat? Cela serait-il possible?

Le président: Ce que j'ai demandé a la Bibliothéque, c’est
que M™ Myers nous donne la priorité. Cependant, elle est
actuellement en train de faire une étude pour un comité de la
Chambre et elle va étre 1a pour un petit moment.

Le sénateur Lefebvre: Je comprends.

Le président: Madame Myers, voulez-vous dire quelque
chose?

Mme Myers: Comme vous le savez, il y a un certain nombre
de personnes a la Bibliothéque. On compte environ 89 spécia-
listes qui travaillent au Service de recherche, qui sont affectés
a des domaines variés, qu'il s’agisse du droit, des affaires gou-
vernementales, des sciences et de la technologie, et ainsi de
suite. Je pense que si vous demandiez que I'on produise une
série de courts documents, cela pourrait étre fait. Je suppose
que vous ne les voudriez pas trop longs. Un sujet comme celui
que propose le sénateur Buchanan pourrait probablement étre
résumé en 10 pages. Je crois que la plupart des statistiques
que vous demandez sont disponibles. Il s’agirait de préciser
exactement ce dont vous avez besoin et je me chargerais de
répartir le travail et de trouver les gens pour le faire.

Le sénateur Poitras: Pourrions-nous obtenir de I’ajde de cer-
taines universités?

Le président: Oui. L'une des premiéres choses que j’aimerais
faire, et je vais en parler avec le sénateur Kelly avant, cest de
m’asseoir avec M™ Myers et une personne que nous souhaite-
rions avoir avec nous, pour essayer de structurer en gros
Iétude, voir quels témoins nous aimerions entendre et quelle
fagon de procéder nous pourrions adopter. Nous disposons d’un
certain nombre de documents, et Jje vous en ai distribué un tout
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one of which I distributed to you earlier, by Environment
Canada or Energy, Mines and Resources, I don’t know which.

For instance, I am aware that on this narrow part of the
issue, economic instruments, the government is at the point of
releasing a paper. I have not seen it, obviously, but I am aware
of it and I have discussed it with the people who have been
responsible for it. They are very anxious, and, as is often the
case, frustrated, that it is not moving ahead. They can not get
it through the ministerial approval process that they have,
because they are busy or something.

Senator Poitras: Are they from a government source?

The Chairman: They were in Parliament. We would look at
it independently from a different perspective. The government
has its agenda.

Senator Poitras: Are there any universities which have spe-
cial studies on the environment?

Ms. Myers: As you know, senator, it is a subject that
everybody is looking at now. In the library we have access to
many databases which are on line. We can get access to papers
that have already been done. I would suggest that is sort of the
first line that we would take. If there is something you come
up with specifically that you like, and if we find that someone
at a university has done a thesis or paper on it, then that is
what we would present to you.

Senator Poitras: It is not the same thing to get a paper from
someone in a university as it is to having someone from one or
two universities working closely with you.

Ms. Myers: That is true.
The Chairman: That is not excluded. We can do that.

Senator Lefebvre: We can do both. We have done it before.
As Lynne mentioned, she could get the papers, and 1 agree
that there must be many of them. It is a hot subject, and has
been for the last number of years. It will continue to be so.

Once we have that material, if we can second somebody
from a university or one of the departments to bring it up to
date for our use, then I am sure that could be done, could it
not?

Ms. Myers: Sure. There are also consulting firms and, if you
have a very specific subject you want a paper done on, you can
engage them to do just that. That is another possibility.

Senator Poitras: | go further than that. If you have someone
with varying experiences who has lived in various environ-
ments, then that will improve the way of thinking and the
result.

The Chairman: That is true. That is not precluded. We can
hire them, borrow them, take advantage of their expertise.

Senator Poitras: It is just a suggestion.

[Traduction)

a I’heure, produit par Environnement Canada ou Energie,
Mines et Ressources, je ne sais pas lequel.

Par exemple, je sais que sur ce volet précis de la question,
C’est-d-dire les instruments économiques, le gouvernement est
sur le point de publier un document. Bien siir, je n’en ai pas
pris connaissance, mais je sais qu'il en est ainsi et j'en ai dis-
cuté avec les gens qui en sont responsables. Ils ont bien hate, et
comme c’est souvent le cas, ils sont frustrés de voir que les cho-
ses n’avancent pas. Ils ne réussissent pas a le faire approuver
par le ministre parce qu’il est occupé.

Le sénateur Poitras: La source est-elle du gouvernement?

Le président: Du Parlement. Nous examinerions ce docu-
ment indépendamment et sous un angle différent. Le gouver-
nement a son programme.

Le sénateur Poitras: Y a-t-il des universités qui ont réalisé
des études spéciales sur I’environnement?

Mme Myers: Comme vous le savez, sénateur, c’est une ques-
tion que tout le monde étudie actuellement. A la Bibliothéque,
nous disposons de nombreuses bases de données informatisées.
Nous pouvons avoir accés 4 des documents qui ont déja été
réalisés. Je pense que ce serait la premiére chose que nous
ferions. Si vous nous faites part de quelque chose que vous
aimez particuliérement, et si nous nous rendons compte que
quelqu’un dans une université a écrit une thése ou un docu-
ment sur le sujet, alors c’est la premiére chose que nous vous
présenterions.

Le sénateur Poitras: Ce n’est pas la méme chose, trouver un

.document de quelqu'un dans une université que d’avoir

quelqu’un d’une ou deux universités qui travaille en étroite col-
laboration avec vous.

Mme Myers: C’est exact.
Le président: Cela n’est pas exclu. Nous pouvons le faire.

Le sénateur Lefebvre: Nous pouvons faire les deux. Nous
I'avons déja fait avant. Comme M™ Myers I'a signalé, elle
pourrait obtenir les documents et je reconnais qu’il doit y en
avoir beaucoup. C'est une question d’actualité depuis un cer-
tain nombre d’années et il va continuer d’en étre ainsi.

Une fois que nous aurions ces documents, si nous pouvions
demander 4 quelqu’un d’une université ou d’un des ministéres
de les mettre 4 jour pour nous, alors je suis sir que nous pour-
rions le faire, n’est-ce pas?

Mme Myers: Certainement. Il y a aussi des firmes de con-
sultants qui peuvent rédiger un document sur un sujet précis.
C’est une autre possibilité.

Le sénateur Poitras: J'irais plus loin que cela. Si nous trou-
vons quelqu’un qui a des expériences différentes et qui a vécu
dans des environnements différents, cela pourrait améliorer
notre fagon de penser ainsi que les résultats de notre étude.

Le président: C’est exact. Cela n’est pas exclu. Nous pou-
vons engager les consultants, les «emprunter», et profiter de
leur expertise.

Le sénateur Poitras: C’est simplement une suggestion.
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The Chairman: Any other discussion? I will bring you up to
date, Senator Kenny, in a minute, and then I want to ask for a
motion.

Senator Kenny: I apologize for being late.

Senator Kelly: Just following on what Senator Poitras said, |
agree that once we take the next stage, where we put some
flesh on this thing and set some more specific targets, that
would be the time to refine these various suggestions on how to
proceed. All of these are great ideas.

The Chairman: Okay. I leave this to the committee, but at
this point I would like you to consider whether or not you want
to pass a motion today. I believe the wording of the motion
would pick up on the last sentence of the quote on page 1. It is
a quote from our twelfth report in terms of energy efficiency,
regulation of emissions and introduction of—we might not be
as specific as carbon tax—but policy measures or economic
instruments to achieve objectives.

I would like to have some discussion on whether we should
move that motion today. My own feeling is we should. If we
do, then we can carry on from this meeting and the previous
two to do just as you suggest, Senator Kelly, which is to
describe the study. The wording of this will be broader than
the study. We can then distribute it to the committee, get gen-
eral approval and then proceed.

I am going to go to Senator Kelly and then Senator Otten-
heimer.

Senator Kelly: What do you have in mind in terms of tim-
ing?

The Chairman: That is a good question. I would say prob-
ably the first month we are back in the fall.

Senator Kelly: I am talking about the reference itself. When
would you be requesting the reference?

The Chairman: I would like to finalize it, at least at_the
committee level. I would like to know that the Senate .has given
us the reference before the end of the year, or certainly early

next year.

Senator Kelly: | would suggest that we, as quickly as possi-
ble, put together the first draft and hopefully the last draft of
the description of this initiative. Then the two caucuses should
look at it, because in the past we have all had problems, such
as, “Why did you think of this?” or “Why did you think of
that?” Let’s get some wording that we can accept, bring it
back and get it into the Senate before the end of year.

The Chairman: 1 will try, with the assistance of Lynne
Myers, to have something by Monday next. That would give us
an opportunity to see it through the caucuses. We caucus on
Tuesday.

[Traduction]

Le président: Y a-t-il autre chose? Je vous résume ce qui a
été dit, dans une minute, sénateur Kenny, aprés quoi je vais
demander que I'on dépose une motion.

Le sénateur Kenny: Je m’excuse du retard.

Le sénateur Kelly: Simplement pour revenir a ce qu’a dit le
sénateur Poitras, je conviens qu’une fois que nous aurons
entrepris la prochaine étape, c’est-a-dire bien étoffé notre sujet
et établi des objectifs plus spécifiques, il serait alors temps de
peaufiner ces diverses suggestions sur notre fagon de procéder.
Ce sont toutes la d’excellentes idées.

Le président: D’accord. J’en laisse le soin au Comité, mais
maintenant, j'aimerais que vous vous demandiez si vous voulez
adopter ou non une motion aujourd’hui. Je crois que le libellé
de la motion reprendrait la derniére phrase de la citation que
I’on donne en page 1. Il s’agit d’une citation de notre douziéme
rapport sur lefficacité énergétique, la réglementation des
émissions de polluants et la mise en place de - peut-étre
n’irons-nous pas jusqu’a parler d’une taxe sur les hydrocarbu-
res - mais de politiques ou d’instruments économiques permet-
tant d’atteindre les objectifs fixés.

J’aimerais que nous discutions pour savoir si nous devons
adopter cette motion aujourd’hui. Je pense que oui. Si tel est le
cas, nous pourrions profiter des discussions que nous avons
aujourd’hui, et que nous avons eues au cours des deux réunions
précédentes, pour faire ce que vous venez tout simplement de
proposer, sénateur Kelly, c’est-a-dire décrire I’étude. Le libellé
de cette motion sera plus vaste que I'étude méme. Nous pou-
vons alors la distribuer au Comité, la faire approuver et ensuite
commencer.

Je vais d’abord laisser la parole au sénateur Kelly, ensuite
au sénateur Ottenheimer.

Le sénateur Kelly: Qu’avez-vous en téte en ce qui a trait aux
délais?

Le président: C’est une bonne question. Je dirais probable-
ment le premier mois aprés la rentrée a I'automne.

Le sénateur Kelly: Je parle de I'ordre de renvoi méme.
Quand le demanderiez-vous?

Le président: J'aimerais le faire adopter, 4 tout le moins au
niveau du Comité. Jaimerais étre sir que le Sénat nous
accorde 'ordre de renvoi avant la fin de I'année, ou certaine-
ment au début de ’année prochaine.

Le sénateur Kelly: Je propose que nous rédigions le plus
rapidement possible la premiére ébauche et, je I'espére, la def-
niére version de la description de notre étude. Ensuite, les deux
caucus devraient I'examiner, parce que dans le passé, nous
avons tous eu des problémes, pourquoi avez-vous pensé i ceci
a cela? Essayons de trouver un libellé qui soit acceptable fai:
:FS-nqus en part et soumettons-le au Sénat avant la fin de

année.

Le président: Je vais essayer, avec I'aide de Mm- Myers, de
Ad1 . . ]

rédiger quelque chose pour lundi prochain. Cela nous donne-

rait la chance de faire examiner le document par les caucus. Le
notre est mardi. ¢
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Senator Lefebvre: I think we could get it through the Senate
by next week if we do it the right way.

Senator Kelly: I am not in any way suggesting that we are
asking our respective caucuses to draft the damn thing, but
they should have one chance to comment on it.

The Chairman: I think it is very wise, so let us proceed in
that way. Senator Ottenheimer?

Senator Ottenheimer: In the quotation from the 12th report
that the discussion started out on, it states that they had iden-
tified two issues: energy and the environment, and energy effi-
ciency. Then they go down to what we have been discussing as
a reference, a motion of energy efficiency, regulation of emis-
sions, and whatever else we put there. Does that imply that a
choice has been made with respect to those two issues—
energy and the environment, energy and efficiency—and that
the committee is concentrating on energy and efficiency? Or is
the committee endeavouring to meld the two into one?

The Chairman: If I could answerthat, one of the most obvi-
ous means of addressing environmental concerns is to make
more efficient use of energy, particularly energy that involves
emissions of greenhouse gases, or pollution of any kind. That is
why the words “energy efficiency” appear there so often.
When we discussed this at the time of the 12th report and it is
coming back to me now we kept saying that this was impor-
tant.

In terms of the other side of it, they really are not two
things. It is one thing. Energy efficiency is an aspect of obtain-
ing a desirable environmental result, and we heard some evi-
dence on that during the course of the hearing that we had,
and we take full advantage of that in this report. Does that
help you? In other words, energy efficiency, emitting less CO2
from a power plant or a car, because the plant is more effi-
cient, or in the case of an electrical utility, the appliances that
it serves are more efficient—that extends right through the
piece and has a desirable environmental result.

Senator Lefebvre: Absolutely.

Senator Ottenheimer: Perhaps it is the wording of the report
that is confusing, because they say two issues and they cer-
tainly oppose them. I certainly agree on the energy efficiency
in terms of environmental policy. It can also, of course, be
regarded from a market perspective. The point I am making is
that, since the opinion is that this study with respect to energy
efficiency is going to be sensitive to environmental concerns,
should, in order to preclude confusion such as I had at least up
until now, indicate the specific reference for which we will be
seeking the approval of the Senate.

The Chairman: I hear you and I hope Lynne has heard you.
It is not clear to you how they relate to one another, and I have
tried to explain the relationship of the two: that energy effi-
ciency, as I recall the discussion and as I see it now, contrib-

[Traduction)

Le sénateur Lefebvre: Je pense que nous pourrions le sou-
mettre au Sénat la semaine prochaine si nous faisons notre
devoir comme il faut.

Le sénateur Kelly: Je ne veux absolument pas dire que nous
demandons a nos caucus respectifs de rédiger le fameux ordre
de renvoi, mais ses membres devraient pouvoir le commenter.

Le président: Je pense que c'est trés sage, alors allons-y
comme ¢a. Sénateur Ottenheimer?

Le sénateur Ottenheimer: Dans la citation tirée du dou-
ziéme rapport et sur laquelle s’est enclenchée la discussion, on
dit qu’on a cerné deux questions, I’énergie et I’environnement,
et I'efficacité énergétique. Ensuite, il est question de ce dont
nous discutons qui pourrait étre inséré dans notre ordre de ren-
voi, c’est-d-dire une motion sur l'efficacité énergétique, la
réglementation des émissions, et ainsi de suite. Cela veut-il dire
qu’on a fait un choix en ce qui a trait a ces deux questions,
I’énergie et Ienvironnement, I'énergie et 'efficacité, et que le
Comité va se concentrer sur I’énergie et I'efficacité? Ou si le
Comité tente de combiner les deux?

Le président: Si vous me permettez de répondre, je dirais
que I'un des moyens les plus évidents de régler les problémes
environnementaux est de faire un usage plus efficace de I'éner-
gie, particuliérement I’énergie qui implique des émissions de
gaz a effet de serre, ou une pollution de quelque nature que ce
soit. C’est la raison pour laquelle I’expression «efficacité éner-
gétique» apparait si souvent. Lorsque nous en avons discuté au
moment de la rédaction du douziéme rapport, cela me revient,
nous n’arrétions pas de dire que c’était une question impor-
tante.

En ce qui a trait 4 I'autre volet, en réalité, il n’y a qu’une
chose, I'efficacité énergétique permet d’obtenir un environne-
ment agréable, nous avons entendu des témoignages 4 cet effet
lors de nos audiences et nous exploitons cet aspect en tous
points dans le rapport. Cela vous aide-t-il? Autrement dit,
I'efficacité énergétique, le fait qu'une usine ou une automobile
émette moins de CO2, parce que 'usine est plus efficace, ou
dans le cas d’une société électrique, parce que les appareils
qu’elle fait fonctionner sont plus efficaces, cela va droit au but
et 'environnement est plus sain.

Le sénateur Lefebvre: Absolument.

Le sénateur Ottenheimer: Peut-étre est-ce le texte du rap-
port qui est mélant, parce qu’on parle de deux questions que
I'on met certainement en opposition. Je suis tout a fait
d’accord en ce qui a trait a I'efficacité énergétique dans une
politique sur I’environnement. Bien siir, on peut examiner la
question aussi du point de vue des marchés. Ce que je veux dire
ici, c’est que puisque les gens pensent que cette étude sur I'effi-
cacité énergétique va permettre de nous sensibiliser aux ques-
tions environnementales, nous devrions, afin d’éviter la confu-
sion que moi j'ai eue, au moins jusqu’'a maintenant, nous
devrions préciser I'ordre de renvoi que nous demandons au
Sénat d’approuver.

Le président: Je prends note de ce que vous dites, et j’espére
que M™ Myers fait la méme chose. Ce n’est pas clair pour
vous comment les deux sujets s’entrecoupent, et j'ai essayé
d’expliquer les liens entre les deux, a savoir que I'efficacité
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utes to a better environment. We will try to clarify that in
moving the reference that we will request and circulate on
Monday.

Senator Ottenheimer: It is not anything that you or anyone
else has said. I am suggesting that we make it explicit that our
preoccupation is sensitive to the environment.

The Chairman: Senator Kenny, do you want to add any-
thing?

Senator Kenny: No, sir, I in came late and I will go with
whatever you decide.

The Chairman: [ will explain later then. I should take full
advantage of that.

Senator Kelly: It may never happen again.
Senator Lefebvre: It is on the record.

The Chairman: I will sit down with Lynne and Mr. Onu and
we will have some suggested reference and some comment on
it. We appreciate, in the time frame, it may not be complete,
but we will have some comment on how the study might pro-
ceed and how long it might take.

Senator Kelly: Is your thought that, if we have any sugges-
tion, we should get back to Lynne or get back to someone with
it?

The Chairman: It could be definitely discussed at the next
meeting time, which is a week from now.

Senator Kelly: But we should get this in shape so we can dis-
cuss it at caucuses and get it ready for Wednesday afternoon.

Senator Lefebvre: But this committee would have to meet
before our caucuses on Tuesday to see if we agree.

The Chairman: No, we would bring it to our caucus, for
instance, on Tuesday next.

Senator Lefebvre: Yes, but before we go to caucus, if this
committee, Mr. Chairman, could agree to the wording, each
one of us would take it to our individual caucuses. But would
we have to meet before the caucus on Tuesday at noon to final-
ize it?

Senator Kenny: Couldn’t people just phone?

Senator Lefebvre: You could distribute the wording and tell
us to phone you.

The Chairman: | can distribute something and have a “no
objection” from you before the caucus.

Senator Lefebvre: Sure, that is fine.

Senator Kelly: That is fine.

The Chairman: Those of us on the opposition side would put
it on the agenda and bring it forward to next Tuesday, and fgf
the government side, to next Wednesday? When do you meet’

[Traduction]

énergétique, d’aprés les discussions dont je me souviens et cel-
les que j'entends maintenant, contribue & un meilleur environ-
nement. Nous allons essayer de clarifier cela dans 'ordre de
renvoi que nous allons demander et que nous distribuerons
lundi.

Le sénateur Ottenheimer: Cela n’a rien 4 voir avec ce que
vous avez dit ou quelqu’un d’autre. Je propose simplement que
nous précisions clairement que notre préoccupation va a I’envi-
ronnement.

Le président: Sénateur Kenny, voulez-vous ajouter quelque
chose?

Le sénateur Kenny: Non, monsieur, je suis arrivé en retard
et je vais me soumettre a tout ce que vous décidez.

Le président: Je vais vous expliquer plus tard alors. Je vais
en profiter.

Le sénateur Kelly: Cela ne se reproduira peut-étre jamais.
Le sénateur Lefebvre: Vos propos sont officiels.

Le président: Je vais rencontrer M™ Myers et M. Onu et
nous allons rédiger un certain ordre de renvoi dont nous allons
discuter. Nous reconnaissons que dans le délai qui nous est
donné, I'ordre de renvoi ne sera peut-étre pas complet, mais
nous allons avoir certains commentaires sur la fagon dont
I’étude pourrait étre réalisée et combien de temps elle pourrait
prendre.

Le sénateur Kelly: Croyez-vous que si nous avons des sug-
gestions, nous devrions de nouveau soumettre I’ordre de renvoi
4 M™ Myers ou a quelqu’un d’autre?

Le président: Nous pourrions certainement en discuter a la
prochaine réunion qui sera dans une semaine.

Le sénateur Kelly: Mais nous devrions rédiger I’ordre de
renvoi pour pouvoir en discuter dans nos caucus et étre préts
pour la séance de mercredi aprés-midi.

Le sénateur Lefebvre: Mais notre Comité devrait siéger
avant nos caucus de mardi pour voir si nous sommes d’accord.

Le président: Non, nous allons soumettre I'ordre de renvoi a
notre caucus, par exemple mardi prochain.

Le sénateur Lefebvre: Oui, mais avant de le présenter au
caucus, si le Comité, monsieur le président, pouvait s’entendre
sur le libellé, chacun de nous le soumettrait a son caucus. Pour
cela, nous devrions nous rencontrer avant le caucus de mardi a
midi pour y mettre un point final?

Le sénateur Kenny: Les gens ne pourraient-ils tout simple-
ment pas téléphoner? :

Le sénateur Lefebvre: Vous pourriez remettre I’ordre de ren-
voi et nous le dire au téléphone.

Le président: Je peux le distribuer et m’assurer que personne
ne s’y opposera avant le caucus.

Le sénateur Lefebvre: Certainement, c’est parfait.

Le sénateur Kelly: Je suis d’accord.
: Le président: Ceux qui sont de I'opposition I'inscriraient a
'ordre du jour et le présenteraient mardi prochain et, ceux du

gouvernement, mercredi prochain? Quand nous rencontrons-
nous?
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Senator Kelly: 9 o’clock in the morning, Wednesday.

The Chairman: And as for the “no objection™, if it fits, then
we can meet a week from today and finalize the resolution. It
can be put to the Senate and we will request a reference back.
Then we are on our way. We will do all the things that have to
be done, budgeting and so on.

Senator Lefebvre: Sounds good.

The Chairman: And we will be ready to do the work early in
the next year. Is there anything else?

Senator Poitras: We have voted a budget?
The Chairman: Yes, we did.
Senator Poitras: Has it been accepted?

The Chairman: With some modification downward, but
basically the budget is in place as we want it.

Senator Poitras: Will we receive a copy of the new budget?

The Chairman: The only change, as Senator Kelly was going
to say—he is on the subcommittee approving it as well—is,
instead of four representatives the committee had budgeted to
send, only two representatives can go to the four conferences
that are mentioned.

Senator Kenny: What happened was Senator Kelly assured
us he was not going to any of them and it could be reduced
accordingly.

Senator Poitras: It will change one item, so we will have a
correction supplied?

The Chairman: I will ask the clerk to distribute them.

Senator Lefebvre: I think one of the comments at the com-
mittee was that, if one conference does not attract any atten-
tion, then four can go to some other, as long as we are within
the budget.

The Chairman: And that has already happened. Thank you.
The committee adjourned.

Ottawa, Wednesday, December 11, 1991

The Standing Senate Committee on Energy, the Environ-
ment and Natural Resources met this day at 12:30 p.m. to
consider future business of the committee.

Senator Dan Hays (Chairman) in the Chair.

The Chairman: I will call the meeting to order. The only
item of business before us is one to do with a decision on a spe-
cial study. At the last meeting, one of, I believe, three meetings
we have held on this subject, a form of suggested resolution to
be put to the Senate was circulated along with a short paper to
describe what it is that a special study might achieve.

The only other thing I wish to put on the agenda is that we
should try to strike a steering committee of the committee. |
look to Senator Kelly on that account. It could be a large
steering committee or a small steering committee, but I would
suggest it is probably appropriate for the time being to have a

[Traduction]
Le sénateur Kelly: A 9 heures, mercredi matin.

Le président: Et si personne ne s’y oppose, alors nous pou-
vons nous rencontrer dans une semaine et finaliser la résolution
qui peut étre présentée au Sénat a qui nous demanderons un
ordre de renvoi. Ensuite, nous commengons. Nous ferons tout
ce qui a a faire, le budget, et ainsi de suite.

Le sénateur Lefebvre: C’est parfait.

Le président: Et nous serons préts & commencer nos travaux
au début de 'année prochaine. Y a-t-il autre chose?

Le sénateur Poitras: Nous avons voté un budget?

Le président: Oui.

Le sénateur Poitras: A-t-il été accepté?

Le président: Avec quelques modifications 4 la baisse, mais
dans I’ensemble, le budget que nous avons présenté a été
adopté.

Le sénateur Poitras: Allons-nous en recevoir un exemplaire?

Le président: La seule modification, comme allait le dire le
sénateur Kelly, car il fait partie du sous-comité qui I’approuve,
est que, au lieu de quatre représentants du Comité aux quatre
conférences qui sont mentionnées, seulement deux sont autori-
sés a y aller.

Le sénateur Kenny: Ce qui s’est passé, c’est que le sénateur
Kelly nous a assurés qu’il n’assisterait & aucune des conféren-
ces et le nombre de représentants a pu étre diminué en consé-
quence.

Le sénateur Poitras: Cela va changer un poste, est-ce qu'il y
aura une correction?

Le président: Je vais demander au greffier de les distribuer.

Le sénateur Lefebvre: Ce que 'on a dit au Comité, c’est que
si une conférence n’attire personne, alors quatre représentants
peuvent aller 4 une autre, dans la mesure ou nous respectons le
budget.

Le président: Cela s’est déja produit. Merci.
La séance est levée.

Ottawa, le mercredi 11 décembre 1991

Le Comité sénatorial permanent de I’énergie, de I’environne-
ment et des ressources naturelles se réunit ce jour a 12 h 30,
pour étudier les travaux futurs du Comité.

Le sénateur Dan Hays (Président) occupe le fauteuil.

Le président: La séance est ouverte. Le seul point 4 1’ordre
du jour est une décision concernant une étude spéciale. Lors de
notre derniére rencontre, une des trois—si je ne m'abuse—que
nous avons eue a ce sujet, on nous a soumis une sorte de propo-
sition de résolution & mettre aux voies au Sénat, ainsi qu'un
court document décrivant ce que permettrait de réaliser une
telle étude spéciale.

L’autre point que je désire ajouter a I'ordre du jour porte sur
la formation d’un comité directeur pour ce Comité. C’est pour
cela que je regarde le sénateur Kelly. Il pourrait s’agir d’un
comité important ou restreint, mais, pour l'instant, je pense
qu’il conviendrait que nous nous limitions a trois personnes,
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three-person steering committee made up of the chairman, the
deputy chairman, and one member from the government side.
It can be expanded, but it seems to me that would be sufficient
for the time being.

Senator Kelly: Do you want to deal with that now?

The Chairman: Sure.

Senator Kelly: I would like to suggest to the committee that
Senator Roblin be asked to be a member of the steering com-
mittee.

The Chairman: [ will take that as a motion. It is moved that
the steering committee be comprised of the chairman, deputy
chairman, and one other member of the committee whose
name is Senator Roblin. Is it agreed?

Some Hon. Senators: Agreed.

The Chairman: Thank you. On either Monday or Tuesday,
you had on your desks a suggested resolution and a back-
ground paper. I might also say that I have had an opportunity
to discuss this briefly with Senator Carney, and she, as you
will recall, had circulated a letter to the committee with
respect to a parks study. I do not want to suggest that we
should not discuss that. I think we should. However, I would
invite comment on what we have circulated to see whether we
can reach agreement on a resolution with respect to a special
study. I open it up for discussion.

Senator Spivak: I have a question. Is this, in essence, very
close to the proposal that you had made before the committee?

The Chairman: It is. It is quite narrow in its focus. It is nar-
rower than the focus of the study suggested by you.

Senator Spivak: I understand. But let me jpst say yvhy I ask.
The proposal is quite clear, at least if this is the title. “Pro-
posed Committee Study on Policy lnstruments’j is quite .clear,
but then you get down to the summary: “desiring to bring to
the attention of policy makers a broad range of opinions, and
the policy alternatives available to government in assisting 1ts
efforts to achieve its environmental objectives.” I take it that is
not what you mean. You mean a rather narrow study?

The Chairman: I do, but inevitably you are <.irawn into some
other aspects than the narrow idea of how it is you deal with
the problem. For instance, the concept of assimilative capacity
is something that one has to underst?nd. The atmosphere pre-
sumably has the capacity to assimilate a certain volume of
materials and it disburses or disappears, and no known harm
arises from that. However, in the case of CFCs, it is felt, scien-
tifically, that that assimilative capacity ha.s peen exceeded and
there is a certain consequence of that and it is bad. So we must
have some means of reducing the amount of that substance.

It also has a better land analogy. At a certain pomt, sewage
can flow into a river system and the organisms in l.hc sysltlem
will make the materials that go into the river turn into what-
ever it is that is in the river. But at a certain point you exceed

[Traduction]

soit un président, un vice-président et un membre du coté gou-
vernemental. On pourrait, certes, I'augmenter par la suite,
mais cela me semble suffisant pour I'instant.

Le sénateur Kelly: Voulez-vous que nous réglions ce point
maintenant?

Le président: Oui.

Le sénateur Kelly: Je recommande que I'on demande au
sénateur Roblin de faire partie du comité directeur.

Le président: Je vais en faire une motion. Il est proposé que
le comité directeur soit formé d’un président, d’un vice-prési-
dent et d’un autre membre du Comité qui sera le sénateur
Roblin. Est-ce d’accord?

Des voix: D’accord.

Le président: Merci. Lundi ou mardi dernier, on vous a
remis une proposition de résolution et un document d’informa-
tion. Je dois vous dire que j’ai eu I'occasion d’en discuter brié-
vement avec le sénateur Carney; comme vous vous en souvien-
drez, c’est elle qui nous a fait remettre une lettre réclamant la
tenue d’une étude sur les parcs. Loin de moi I'idée de suggérer
que nous ne devrions pas en discuter, mais j’aimerais d’abord
avoir vos réactions sur ce qu’on nous a remis pour voir si nous
pouvons nous entendre sur une résolution concernant une étude
spéciale. La discussion est ouverte.

Le sénateur Spivak: J'ai une question. Est-ce que, dans le
fond, cette recommandation n’est pas trés proche de la proposi-
tion que vous aviez antérieurement formulée au Comité?

Le président: Oui. Elle a une portée assez étroite, beaucoup
plus que I’étude que vous avez recommandée.

Le sénateur Spivak: Je comprends. Je vais vous dire pour-
quoi j'ai posé cette question. La proposition est trés claire, du
moins en ce qui concerne le titre: «Proposition d’étude en
Comité sur les instruments politiques», mais je ne pense pas
que le résumé illustre ce que vous entendez par étude de portée
étroite: «nous avons pour objectif de porter a I'attention des
décisionnaires un maximum d’avis sur les politiques de rempla-
cement que le gouvernement pourra adopter afin d’atteindre
ses objectifs dans le domaine de I’environnement»?

Le président: Si, mais il est inévitable qu’on déborde de la
définition d’étude de portée limitée dans la fagon dont on
appréhende le probleme. Ainsi, il faut bien comprendre la
notion de pouvoir d’auto-épuration. On peut penser que
I’atmosphére a la capacité d’absorber un certain volume de
matiéres qu'il disperse ou fait disparaitre, sans que ce proces-
sus n'occasionne de problémes connus. Toutefois, dans le cas
des CFC, les scientifiques sont portés a croire que I'atmosphére
n’a pas un pouvoir d’auto-épuration suffisant, ce qui se solde
par des effets néfastes. Nous devons donc trouver des moyens
de réduire le volume de ces substances.

On peut encore mieux illustrer la question en parlant de ce
qui se passe sur terre. Les égouts se déversent dans les riviéres
qui font partie des réseaux hydrographiques. Les micro-orga-
nismes présents dans les cours d’eau transforment les matiéres
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that, and then you have a problem, and it is a horrible prob-
lem.

In the oceans, I gather we now have—and this is another
good example of it—dead spaces where the water has no oxy-
gen in it, so that fish or organisms entering into the area end
up popping to the surface, dead. I think we will hear about
that in the course of this study, because it is the driving mech-
anism, it is the reason we are doing it.

The study takes the position that we assume the problem
exists. There may be a scientific argument about whether or
not it does, but we are at the point, as countries, that we have
accepted it as a problem. We may even be wrong. [ don’t think
so, but many do. So we are going to do something about it.
What is the best way to do something about it?

Senator Spivak: No, it is not a critical comment. I just won-
dered about the range. So you are not just talking about trad-
ing stuff, but about policy instruments in a broad sense. Okay,
I understand what are you getting at.

Senator Carney: | mentioned to you that this is an extremely
interesting concept. Were you aware of the fact that the
Alberta Government has done very much of the same thing. I
told you that this report was coming. It landed on my desk yes-
terday. I had asked my secretary to xerox the index for you,
but I guess she just could not get it done in time.

If you look at the index of what it contains, you will see that
they discuss emissions, they discuss what Canada is doing, they
discuss what the alternatives are. This is a report for the
Alberta Government, of course. It was about 18 months in the
making. It discusses all the new challenges and the recom-
mended strategy, and it deals with the economic instruments
that [ know you are very interested in. It outlines taxes and
fees, subsidies, incentives, tradeable permits, scientific
research.

You may find it useful to look at this report and then adapt
your terms of reference so that we would not be viewed as
duplicating this work but as adding to it.

The Chairman: Most definitely. I have not seen that report.
I was aware of its existence and that it was to be released. I
have read many of the preliminary reports that have led up to
that. I am also aware of the fact that the Government of
Canada has the same report about to be released. Our commit-
tee could do a lot of good by giving people an opportunity to
comment on the subject in a public forum. We can do a lot of
good by analyzing it and coming up with a report that would
advance it.

There can be a problem with looking at it as a provincial
issue. Alberta is very sensitive to it, and as an Albertan I am
very sensitive to it, because of our dependence on economic
activity that flows from the energy sector, gas processing, and
so on, which makes us in Alberta the largest CO, emitters, on

[Traduction]

en suspension mais, 4 un certain niveau, on excéde la capacité
d’auto-épuration et I’on fait face a un terrible probléme.

C’est ainsi que I'on retrouve désormais dans les océans—et
c’est un excellent exemple de ce genre de probléme—des espa-
ces morts ou I’eau n’est plus du tout oxygénée et ou les pois-
sons ou les organismes qui s’y trouvent meurent. D’ailleurs, je
pense que nous entendrons parler de ce genre de réalité au
cours de cette étude, parce que c'est précisément pour cette
raison que nous voulons I'effectuer.

Nous partirons du principe voulant que le probléme existe.
Les avis scientifiques peuvent diverger, mais au Canada, nous
partons du principe que le probléme existe, méme s’il doit
s’avérer que nous avons tort. Je ne le pense pas, mais beaucoup
le croient. Nous allons faire quelque chose a ce sujet. Mais
alors quelle est la meilleure fagon de procéder?

Le sénateur Spivak: Ce n’était pas une critique que je for-
mulais, je me demandais simplement jusqu’ou nous allions
aller. Vous n’envisagez pas de vous limiter a la question des
échanges, mais de penser 4 des instruments de politique, dans
le sens large du terme. Parfait, je vois exactement ou vous vou-
lez en venir.

Le sénateur Carney: Je vous ai dit que c’était un concept
extrémement intéressant. Saviez-vous que le gouvernement de
I’Alberta a effectué exactement la méme chose que nous? Je
vous avais dit que son rapport serait bientot disponible, eh
bien, je I’ai trouvé sur mon bureau hier. J’avais demandé a ma
secrétaire de vous en photocopier la table des matiéres, mais je
crains qu’elle n’ait pas eu le temps de le faire.

Dans cette table des matiéres, il est question d’émissions, de
’action du Canada dans le domaine et des solutions de rempla-
cement. Je veux bien sir parler du rapport du gouvernement
de I’Alberta. Il aura fallu environ 18 mois pour produire ce
rapport: on y parle des défis de I’heure, on y recommande des
stratégies et on y analyse les instruments économiques qui, je
le sais, vous intéressent beaucoup. Il y est question de taxes et
de redevances, de subventions, de stimulants, de permis négo-
ciables et de recherche scientifique.

Vous estimerez peut-étre utile d’étudier ce rapport et de
vous en inspirer pour arréter votre mandat de sorte qu'on ne
croit pas que nous reproduisons ce travail, mais plutdt que
nous le complétons.

Le président: Tout a fait. Je n’ai pas lu ce rapport, mais je
connaissais son existence et je savais qu’il venait d’étre publié.
Jai pris connaissance de la plupart des rapports préliminaires
qui I'ont précédé. Je sais également que le gouvernement du
Canada est sur le point de publier un rapport semblable . . . et
c’est une des principales raisons pour laquelle, selon moi, ce
comité pourrait faire beaucoup en donnant aux gens la possibi-
lité de nous faire part de leurs commentaires dans le cadre
d’une tribune publique. Nous pouvons faire beaucoup en ana-
lysant la question et en produisant nous-mémes un rapport qui
favoriserait la connaissance du sujet.

Il peut étre délicat d’analyser la question d’un point de vue
provincial. Je sais, par exemple, qu’elle est délicate pour les
Albertains, dont je suis, 4 cause de notre dépendance des acti-
vités économiques liées au secteur énergétique, au traitement
du gaz et au reste, et qui font que I'Alberta est la premicre
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a per capita basis, in the world. So we are very anxious that
the issue be fully aired and that whatever we end up doing as a
country will not destroy our base of economic activity. It is one
of the concerns that has motivated me to take this interest in
this issue and to try to push it ahead.

In any event, it is not an Alberta issue. It is not even a
Canadian issue. It is an international issue. That is the other
aspect of it that needs to be brought forward. I think this com-
mittee could do a lot of good by bringing it forward. I do not
see us going all over the world. I do not see us having to leave
Ottawa. But we could bring to the committee a lot of good evi-
dence that would elaborate on the problem and ensure that we
have the full spectrum of opinion set out somewhere before
actual policy decisions are made as to whether we go into
tradeable emissions or whether we go into a tax system that
encourages incentives, or whether we have command-and-con-
trol means of ensuring that we maintain the standards we wish
to have as a country.

Senator Carney: The point I am making, though, is that this
report, as you know, is a report for Alberta but it is not con-
fined to the Alberta situation. It takes Canadian data and
international data where it is available.

My central point is that the terms of reference of this study
should be written after this report and the Government of
Canada’s report is brought down. I am not comfortable with
the way this is written, as Senator Spivak mentioned: The sum-
mary, “It is our aim to bring to the attention of pohcy makers
a broad range of opinions on the policy altem?tlves ?vanlable
to government in assisting its effort to achieve its environmen-
tal objectives.” That is already being done by this report. I am
assuming it will also be done in the Government of Canada
report, the presentation of a broad range of opinions.

You may want to change your recommeqdation to add “to
make recommendations as to the most effective measures to fit
the Canadian experience”. What you say here that we are are
doing has in fact been done elsewhere, so I think you need to
add to your summary in terms of the terms of reference.

The Chairman: Are you talking about the suggested motion
or the summary document saying what the study would try to
do? In any event, there is no intention to duplicate that work.
The intention would be to go from the base that is already in
place. There will be an Alberta report as well as, I believe,
work done by other provinces in addition to Canada. There 13
no intention to duplicate any of that and [.beheve we will fin
that they will have different recommendatlpns. Although t_hey
are not public yet, we will find there are different suggcst}l‘ons
as to which approaches should be _taken. The key element e:‘e
i$ 10 air the issue and give the various pcoplf: who are going to
be affected by this, who are principally env1r9nmental groups,
and also the industry people who are responsible _for the 3m;s-
sions, an opportunity to come before the committee and say

[Traduction]

entité au monde émettrice de CO,, par habitant. Nous tenons
donc beaucoup a ce que cette question soit pleinement débat-
tue et 4 ce que le résultat auquel nous parviendrons, en tant
que pays, ne détruise pas les fondations de notre activité écono-
mique. Il s’agit d’ailleurs 1a d'une des préoccupations qui m’a
incité 4 me pencher sur cette question et a essayer de pousser
ce dossier.

Quoi qu’il en soit, il ne s’agit nullement d’un dossier qui con-
cerne seulement I’Alberta, pas plus que le Canada. C’est une
question internationale. Voila d’ailleurs 'autre volet qu'’il con-
vient de mettre en exergue. Je pense que ce Comité ferait
beaucoup en procédant de la sorte. Je n’imagine pas que nous
allons parcourir le monde, méme pas que nous devrons quitter
Ottawa. Mais nous pourrions inviter plusieurs témoins 4 nous
parler en détail de cet aspect de la question afin que nous
soyons certains d’avoir raisonnablement couvert toute la
gamme des opinions possibles avant que I’on ne décide des poli-
tiques 4 adopter en matiére d’émissions échangeables, de sys-
téme fiscal axé sur les stimulants ou de moyens de controle
devant nous assurer que nous respectons les normes qui nous
intéressent en tant que pays.

Le sénateur Carney: Ce que je voulais dire, cependant, c’est
que ce rapport de I’Alberta ne se limite pas a la situation de
cette province. Il reprend les données canadiennes et interna-
tionales disponibles.

Ce que je veux dire, c’est que le mandat de notre étude
devrait étre rédigé en fonction de ce rapport et de celui que le
gouvernement du Canada est en train de produire. Comme le
sénateur Spivak I’a mentionné, je ne suis pas a l'aise avec la
facon dont ce mandat est actuellement rédigé, surtout pour ce
qui est du résumé: «nous avons pour objectif de porter a
I’attention des décisionnaires un maximum d’avis sur les politi-
ques-de remplacement que le gouvernement pourra adopter
afin d’atteindre ses objectifs dans le domaine de I’environne-
ment». C’est ce que fait déja ce rapport. Et je suppose que ce
sera la méme chose dans le cas du rapport du gouvernement du
Canada, autrement dit, il sera question de présenter tout un
éventail d’opinions sur la question.

Peut-étre voudrez-vous ajouter: «en vue de faire des recom-
mandations quant aux mesures les plus efficaces 4 adopter en
fonction de I'expérience canadienne». Ce qui est dit ici a déja
été fait ailleurs et jestime donc qu’il faut étayer le résumé du
mandat.

Le président: Parlez-vous de la proposition de motion ou du
résumé qui précise a quoi devrait servir 1’étude? Quoi qu’il en
soit, nous n’avons pas l'intention de dupliquer le travail déja
effectué, mais plutdt dé nous en servir de base pour aller plus
loin. Outre le rapport de I'Alberta et celui du gouvernement du
Canada, je crois savoir que d’autres provinces produiront des
études. Nous n’avons absolument pas I'intention de reproduire
'un ou I'autre de ces rapports et je ne doute Pas que nous cons-
taterons qu'ils renferment des recommandations différentes
Méme s’ils n’ont pas encore été rendus publics, nous pourrons.
constaté qu’ils renferment différentes suggestions quant aux
approches a retenir. Ce qu’il importe ici, c’est de débattre
publiquement la question et de donner a tous ceux qui seront
visés par la politique gouvernementale—principalement les
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what they agree and disagree with. In the end, we will have to
use our best judgment as to what we should put in the report,
saying this is a good idea or that is a bad idea. I am oversimpli-
fying, but I think that is where we could make a really impor-
tant contribution in this area at an early stage of its evolution.

Senator Carney: | am in your hands. Since this summary
statement is too restrictive, what is it you are asking to us
approve?

The Chairman: I would ask the committee to approve the
following motion:

That the Standing Senate Committee on Energy, the
Environment, and Natural Resources be authorized to
undertake a study of the policy options available to gov-
ernment to achieve its objectives in containing emissions
associated with energy production and use in Canada.
Among these options are regulation; the use of economic
instruments such as emission charges and taxes, subsidies
and tradeable emissions permits; measures to enhance
energy efficiency and conversation; and the promotion of
energy alternatives.

It is general. Are you through for now Senator Carney?

Senator Carney: I propose this could be amended to add
that second step.

The Chairman: Would you give me that second step again?

Senator Carney: As I said, what you are saying here is in
fact duplicating work done, so I would ask that it be amended
in a way that indicates that it is a broader study than a study
of policy options. It should use the words “and to make recom-
mendations on suitable mechanisms for Canadians,” some-
thing that indicates you are going to go a step further.

The Chairman: I will come back to that. I understand you
now.

Senator Roblin: [ think Senator Carney is trying to zero in
on the words in this order of reference. My approach is that
this should be a very broad wording indeed because at this
stage we really do not know exactly where we want to go. We
have all these other studies on the table. We have the policies
of the federal government that we want to look at. Alternative
energy initiatives was just announced, and alternative trans-
portation energy initiatives are all part of this mix. I do not
want to see a term of reference which is too definite as to what
particular roads we will follow because I suggest that at the
present time it is still a matter for debate in committee. We
want to get a report that gives the committee broad authority
to study these things and then we shall, at our discretion after-
ward, decide where we are going to zero in because we obvi-

[Traduction]

groupes d’écologistes et les nombreuses industries responsables
des émissions—I’occasion de venir nous faire part de leurs opi-
nions et de nous dire s’ils sont d’accord ou pas avec ce qui est
proposé; par la suite, nous devrons exercer notre jugement au
mieux pour décider des suggestions que nous devrons finale-
ment incorporer au rapport apres avoir fait le tri entre les bon-
nes et les mauvaises idées. Je simplifie 4 I’extréme, mais je
pense que nous pourrions apporter une contribution trés impor-
tante dans tout ce dossier, et 4 un stade tres précoce.

Le sénateur Carney: Je m’en remets & vous, et puisque le
résumé est trop restrictif, que voulez-vous que nous approu-
vions?

Le président: Je demande au Comité d’approuver la motion
suivante:

Que le Comité permanent du Sénat, de I'énergie, de
I'environnement et des ressources naturelles soit autorisé a
entreprendre une étude des options politiques que le gou-
vernement pourra adopter afin d’atteindre ses objectifs
dans le domaine de la limitation des émissions associées a
la production et a I'utilisation de I’énergie au Canada.
Parmi ces options, figurent des réglements, la mise en
oeuvre d’instruments économiques comme les redevances
et les taxes sur les émissions, les subventions et les permis
d’émissions négociables, des mesures destinées a améliorer
Iefficacité et la conservation énergétiques et d’autres a
promouvoir les énergies de remplacement.

Voild qui est général. Cela vous va-t-il, maintenant, séna-
teur Carney?

Le sénateur Carney: Je propose qu'on le modifie en faisant
état d’une étape supplémentaire.

Le président: Pourriez-vous me rappeler de quoi il s’agit?

Le sénateur Carney: Comme je vous disais, ce mandat se
trouve 4 reproduire le travail effectué par ailleurs, si bien que
je demande qu’on le modifie de fagon a indiquer que I'on veut
faire plus qu’une simple étude des options politiques. Nous
pourrions, par exemple, ajouter: «en vue de faire des recom-
mandations quant aux mécanismes appropriés pour les Cana-
diens», ou quelque chose du genre indiquant que I'on franchit
une étape de plus.

Le président: Je reviendrai la-dessus. Je vous comprends a
présent.

Le sénateur Roblin: Je pense que le sénateur Carney essaie
de préciser cet ordre de renvoi. Quant 4 moi, j'estime que nous
devrions en rester 4 un libellé assez large parce que, a I’heure
actuelle, nous ne savons pas exactement ol nous nous en
allons. il y a toutes ces autres études. Il y a les politiques du
gouvernement fédéral sur lesquelles nous voulons également
nous pencher. Et les initiatives en matiére d’énergies de rem-
placement qui viennent juste d’étre annoncées, ainsi que les
initiatives en matiére d’énergie de remplacement dans le
domaine du transport font également partie de tout cela. Je ne
voudrais pas étre limité par un mandat trop restrictif parce
que, selon moi, nous devrions encore en débattre en comité.
Nous voulons un mandat qui donne au Comité le pouvoir
d’étudier tous ces aspects et, par la suite et 4 sa propre discré-
tion, de décider des aspects particuliers sur lesquels nous nous
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ously cannot do it all. It is an enormous field and we should
pick out those particular subjects that are of interest to us.

[ believe that the study should be described as one that deals
with energy efficiency and the environment. I want to see both
those in there because the two hang together very well. The
present wording does not give me the impression that the envi-
ronment is as important as I think it is. It seems to me we
should have a very brief order of reference zeroing in on
energy efficiency and the environment with instruct_ions to
report by a certain date, then after we get that we can sit down
and hammer out just exactly what particular aspects of this
matter we want to look at in order to avoid duplication, recog-
nize what other folk are doing, and see what we need do to add

to it.

Senator Spivak: 1 agree with the previous speakers. I par-
ticularly agree that we ought to r;commend something in
terms of what the government is doing. There have been all
kinds of reports and there does not seem to have been much
adherence to any of the recommendations in the reports. The
first world meeting on global warming suggested a reduction
by 25 per cent, I think, by the year 2000 and something. At
any rate, I think we need to retain promonon of energy altgr-
natives” and “the use of economic instruments suqh as emis-
sion charges and taxes, subsidies and tradeable emissions per-
mits; measures to enhance energy efficiency and
conversation”. The word “environment” is alrcady assumed
but if we add that word I think it would strengthen it.

to add what the recommendations might
s might be a study which is looking not
at primary sources but at what the gvailable research has been
as well as hearing from expert witnesscs, and then looking
through that to see what is suitable for Canada at this point l(]‘;
time, having in view the targets that have already been algreg
to and the targets that have been suggested, for examp te, 1);
leading proponents looking at the pghcy of governments a
around the world to slow global warming.

But the key thing is
be. In other words, thi

Senator Roblin: We cannot put all that in the resolution, can

we?

Senator Spivak: No, I am just sqggesting that you can;:ot
leave out what is here because that 1S focusing it more rather
than making it broader. If you make it much broader you are
not going to focus on these issues.

_Senator Kelly: Mr. Chairman,
View except that Duff’s recommen - e
Points are points to be remembered as we proceed into t

study where greater and greater focus will .‘adke fp lra:s%lul;olr:
necessary at this stage to go beyond the kind o oo
Senator Roblin suggested? It seems to me it does nl(I ey
any of the things we want to see happen. What a?gee In
g0ing to continue to be within the control of this commi - si =
addition to what Senator Spivak suggested there are a o

| agree with both poir_rts gf
dation and Senator Spivak’s

[Traduction)]

pencherons parce que, de toute évidence, nous ne pourrons pas
tout faire. Il s’agit d’'un domaine trés vaste et nous devrons
choisir les sujets qui nous intéressent plus particuli¢rement.

Selon moi, on pourrait dire de cette étude qu’elle traite
d’efficacité énergétique et d’environnement. Je tiens a voir ces
deux aspects, cote a cote, parce qu’ils vont trés bien ensemble.
Le libellé actuel ne me donne pas I'impression que I’environne-
ment est aussi important que j’aime a le penser. Dong, j'estime
que 'ordre de renvoi devrait étre trés bref et se concentrer plus
particuliérement sur I'efficacité énergétique et sur ’environne-
ment et préciser, en substance, qu'un rapport devra étre déposé
avant une certaine date, aprés quoi nous pourrons nous asseoir
et nous entendre sur les aspects particuliers sur lesquels nous
voulons nous pencher afin d’éviter les dédoublements par rap-
port a ce que les autres auront fait et pour voir également ce
que nous pouvons ajouter.

Le sénateur Spivak: Je suis d’accord avec les derniers inter-
venants. Je suis particulierement d’accord avec le fait que nous
devrions faire état d’'une recommandation relative a ce que fait
le gouvernement. Il y a déja eu toutes sortes de rapports et il
ne semble pas qu’on ait beaucoup respecté les recommanda-
tions dont ils faisaient état. Si je me souviens bien, lors de la
premicére conférence internationale sur le réchauffement plané-
taire, on a recommandé une réduction de 25 p. 100 des émis-
sions avant I'an 2000. Mais quoi qu'il en soit, je pense qu’il est
important de conserver les mentions «promotion des énergies
de remplacement» et «mise en oeuvre d’instruments économi-
ques comme les redevances et les taxes sur les émissions, les
subventions et les permis d’émissions négociables, des mesures
destinées a améliorer I'efficacité et la conservation énergéti-
ques». Le mot «environnement» est sous-entendu, mais si nous
I’ajoutons, nous renforcerons d’autant I'idée.

Le plus important, c’est de préciser ce 4 quoi devront res-
sembler les recommandations. Autrement dit, cette étude
n’aurait pas pour objet d’analyser les sources primaires, mais
plutdt de se pencher sur les recherches disponibles et d’enten-
dre des témoins experts, et de faire la synthése du tout pour
voir ce qui convient pour le Canada, a I'heure actuelle, compte
tenu des objectifs déja convenus et des objectifs recommandés,
par exemple, en invitant les promoteurs d analyser la politique
adoptée par les autres gouvernements en vue de ralentir le pro-
cessus de réchauffement planétaire.

Le sénateur Roblin: Nous ne pouvons pas mettre tout ¢a
dans la résolution, n’est-ce-pas?

Le sénateur Spivak: Non, ce que je dis, c’est qu’on ne peut
pas se passer de ce qui est déja la, parce que cela nous améne &
cibler notre action. Si le mandat est plus ouvert, nous ne nous
concentrerons pas sur toutes ces questions.

Le sénateur Kelly: Monsieur le président, je suis d’accord
avec les deux points de vue exprimés, si ce nest que nous
devrons nous rappeler la recommandation de Buff et le point
de vue du sénateur Spivak quand nous nous enfoncerons dans
notre étude et que nous nous concentrerons de plus en plus sur
certains aspects. Pour I'instant, est-il nécessaire d’aller au-dela
du genre de résolution proposée par le sénateur Roblin? Il me
semble que celle-ci n’exclut absolument pas la possibilité pour
nous de rester maitres du jeu. Nous pourrons continuer 4 déci-



2:46

Energy, the Environment and Natural Resources

11-12-1991

[Text]

other things we could build into this initial resolution but I
wonder if we have to do that at this time.

Senator Carney: This order of reference will become a pub-
lic document and therefore it has to reflect—

The Chairman: Yes. This is a public meeting, by the way.
Everything we say here is available to the public.

Senator Carney: I think that the order of reference of the
the Standing Committee on Energy and the Environment has
to reflect an interest in the environment. So I do not think we
need to add a lot to it. I would just suggest we make two addi-
tions. Instead of saying that it “be authorized to undertake a
study of policy options available to government to achieve its
objectives in containing emmissions associated with energy
production and use in Canada”, why can we not add “in an
environmentally sensitive manner”? Can we not add some-
thing that would have the parameters of environment in it?

Second, instead of just saying we are going to study the
policy options available, because they in fact have been
recently done, we could add the words, “and would make
recommendations as to appropriate instruments for Canada™.
Otherwise we are going to get a lot of academic theoretical
guff from energy critics which may not be useful in the
Canadian context. So why don’t we add “or make recommen-
dations on those options which are best suited to the Canaidan
context”?

The Chairman: [ have no problem at qall with making those
additions because they are totally consistent with what I think
we all agree we are most concerned about now. Your sugges-
tion is that we add language in the first sentence?

Senator Carney: I can be specific. We could change it to,
... available to government to achieve its objectives in con-
taining emmissions associated with energy production and use
in Canada in an environmentally sensitive manner,” or “in a
manner sensitive to the environment”.

Senator Roblin: I don’t want to nit-pick, but if we put the
words, “to achieve its objectives,” it means we are bound by
what the government’s objectives are and it may not neces-
sarily be what we want at all.

Senator Ottenheimer: That certainly will not tie the hands
of the committee.

Senator Carney: The Canadian government’s objectives on
containing emmissions are a matter of public record. They are
in The Green Plan and the acid rain objectives. Those objec-
tives exist. Presumably the report is going to deal with govern-
ment objectives.

Senator Kenny: We could add the word “appropriate”
instead of “its objectives”.

The Chairman: We could say, “government to achieve the
objective of containing emmissions associated with energy pro-

[Traduction]

der de ce qui se passera. Il y a bien d’autres choses que I'on
pourrait ajouter a cette résolution initiale, en plus de ce que le
sénateur Spivak a recommandé, mais je me demande si C’est le
moment de le faire.

Le sénateur Carney: Cet ordre de renvoi sera public et, par
conséquent, il doit refléter . . .

Le président: Oui. Soit dit en passant, il s’agit d’une réunion
publique. Tout ce que nous disons est rendu public.

Le sénateur Carney: Je crois que I'ordre de renvoi du comité
permanent de I'énergie et de l'environnement doit refléter
I'intérét que nous portons a I'environnement. Donc, je ne pense
pas que nous ayons beaucoup a y ajouter, mais je recomman-
derais cependant deux ajouts. Plutdt que de dire simplement:
«soit autorisé a entreprendre une étude des options politiques
que le gouvernement pourra adopter afin d’atteindre ses objec-
tifs dans le domaine de la limitation des émissions associées a
la production et 4 ['utilisation de I'énergie au Canada», pour-
quoi n’ajouterions-nous pas: «dans le respect de I’environne-
ment? Ne pourrions-nous pas ajouter quelques mots pour par-
ler effectivement d’environnement?

Deuxiémement, plutét que nous contenter de dire qu'il
s’agira d’une étude des options politiques possibles, parce que
c’est ce qui vient d’étre fait récemment, nous pourrions ajouter
les mots: «de recommander les instruments appropriés pour le
Canada». Sinon, nous risquons d’entendre beaucoup de bétises
de la part des critiques en matiére d’énergie, ce dont on pour-
rait se passer dans la conjoncture actuelle. Donc, pourquoi
n’ajouterions-nous pas: «de recommander les options qui sont
les mieux adaptées au contexte canadien»?

Le président: Je n’ai pas de probléme a faire ces ajouts,
parce qu’ils sont tout 4 fait conformes aux préoccupations que
nous avons, je crois, tous en commun pour l’instant. Vous
recommandez que, dans la premiére phrase, nous ajoutions . . .

Le sénateur Carney: Pour étre précise, je propose de changer
pour: «. .. que le gouvernement pourra adopter afin d’attein-
dre ses objectifs dans le domaine de la limitation des émissions
associées a la production et a l'utilisation de I'énergie au
Canada, dans le respect de I’environnement, ou «d’une fagon
qui soit respectueuse de I’environnement».

Le sénateur Roblin: Loin de moi I'idée d’étre pointilleux,
mais il y a les mots «afin d’atteindre ses objectifs», ¢a veut dire
que nous serons liés par les objectifs du gouvernement et ils ne
seront pas forcément ce que nous voulons.

Le sénateur Ottenheimer: Le Comité ne sera absolument
pas lié.

Le sénateur Carney: Les objectifs du gouvernement cana-
dien en matiére de limitation des limitations sont on ne peut
plus publics. On les retrouve dans le Plan vert et dans les
objectifs sur les pluies acides. Ces objectifs existent et I’on doit
s’attendre 4 ce que le rapport en parle.

Le sénateur Kenny: Nous pourrions employer «appropriés» a
la place de «que le gouvernement pourra adopter afin d’attein-
dre ses objectifs.

Le président: Nous pourrions dire «que le gouvernement
pourra adopter afin d’atteindre ses objectifs dans le domaine



11-12-1991

L’énergie, de I'environnement et des ressources naturelles 2:47

[Text)

duction and use in Canada with a view to improving the envi-
ronment”. The only thing not in there is the suggestion Sena-
tor Carney makes that we should commit ourselves to making
recommendations. We will make recommendations. I have no
objection to putting that in either. I do not know what they will
be. I do not know how good the suggestions that are already
made are. That is the purpose of the inquiry. But I can add
that language. Is that okay?

Senator Roblin: Yes.

Senator Ottenheimer: That could be fairly easily achieved
by saying, “to undertake a study of and make appropriate
recommendations with respect to the policy options available
to government in containing emmissions associated—"

The Chairman: * . . . to achieve the objectives of containing
emmissions associated with energy production and make
recommendations pursuant thereto.” Is that what you are sug-
gesting?

Senator Ottenheimer: Yes.

The Chairman: That is fine with me.

Senator Carney: I think that would give a clearer indication
on the public record of what the committee wants.do, apd that
we are spending taxpayers’ money in a way that is of interest
to them.

Senator Spivak: I take it that the objective you are talking
about—and I am sorry I do not have the exact words—is the
objective of holding stable the emmissions until such and such
a date. That is the government objective.

The Chairman: No, the government’s objec;ivcs are not
necessarily decided. One of the thipgs we are going to hear_ is
the zero tolerance objective. That is why I think a simulative
capacity will come before us. There are those who speak of
zero emissions of a certain type, CFCs for instance, furans gnd
whatever, in the land sense, the bi-products of' the bleaching
process with chlorines. Undoubtedlx we are going to have to
direct our minds to the issue and decide whether zero tolerar_lce
or zero emmissions is the policy objeqtive or whether .the policy
objective is emmissions below the assimulative capacity of that
which the emmissions enter into.

Senator Spivak: I was speaking just of CO2.

The Chairman: I don’t want to get into too much detail but
those are things that will come before us.

Senator Spivak: That is fine. | understand you. R

The Chairman: We cannot judge whether we will think Zel:(’
Or an assimilative capacity. I assume the latter, but who
knows. Then we enter into the competitiveness problem inter-
Nationally, because Sweden is very much mvo.lved in t'hxs now,
having taken bigger steps than anyone else in certain z'arteasa.
Will that affect competitiveness? We will inevitably get into
discussion of that at some point.

[Traduction]

de la limitation des émissions associées a la production et a
I'utilisation de I'énergie au Canada, en vue d’améliorer ’envi-
ronnement». La seule chose que I'on ne retrouve pas ici est la
suggestion formulée par le sénateur Carney que nous nous
engagions a faire des recommandations. Nous ferons effective-
ment des recommandations, et je n’ai aucune objection 4 en
faire mention ici. Mais je ne sais pas ce qu’elles seront. Je ne
sais pas jusqu’d quel point les suggestions déja formulées, mais
C'est lobjet de I'enquéte. Je pourrais proposer toutefois I'ajout
de ce libellé. Vous étes d’accord?

Le sénateur Roblin: Qui.

Le sénateur Ottenheimer: On pourrait facilement y arriver
en disant: «entreprendre une étude et faire les recommanda-
tions appropriées au sujet des politiques que le gouvernement
pourra adopter afin de limiter les émissions associées . . .»

Le président: «... afin d’atteindre ses objectifs dans le
domaine de la limitation des émissions associées i la produc-
tion de I’énergie, et faire les recommandations y afférent». Est-
Ce que C’est ce que vous suggérez?

Le sénateur Ottenheimer: Ouj.
Le président: Ca me convient.

Le sénateur Carney: Je pense qu’ainsi, nous nous trouverions
a préciser, dans le procés-verbal public, ce que veut faire le
Comité et le fait que nous dépensons I’argent du contribuable
dans son intérét.

Le sénateur Spivak: Je suppose que I'objectif dont vous par-
lez—et je regrette de ne pas avoir le libellé exact—concerne la
stabilisation des émissions jusqu’'d telle ou telle date. C’est
'objectif du gouvernement.

Le président: Non, les objectifs du gouvernement ne sont
pas forcément arrétés. Une des choses dont nous entendons
parler, c’est I'objectif de tolérance zéro. C’est pour ¢a qu’il sera
également question, du moins je le suppose, de la question du
pouvoir d’auto-épuration. Il y a les tenants des niveaux nuls
pour certaines émissions, comme les CFC, les furanes ou
autres, des sous-produits du processus de blanchiment faisant
appel a I'utilisation de chlorines. Il est indéniable que nous
devrons nous pencher sur cette question et que nous devrons
décider si un objectif de «tolérance zéro» ou de «niveau d’émis-
sion nub» doit étre retenu dans la politique, ou plutdt s’il ne
faut pas envisager un niveau inférieur au seuil correspondant
au pouvoir d’auto-épuration du milieu dans lequel se retrou-
vent les émissions.

Le sénateur Spivak: Je pensais simplement au dioxyde de
carbone.

Le président: Je ne veux pas entrer dans autant de détails,
parce que ce sont des aspects que nos témoins souléveront.

Le sénateur Spivak: C’est parfait. Je vous comprends.

Le président: On ne peut savoir d’avance sj nous opterons
pour un niveau z€ro ou un niveau établj en fonction du pouvoir
d’auto-épuration. Je pense que nous retiendrons le dernier
choix, mais qui sait? Et puis, il y a également la question de la
compétitivité, parce qu’d I’échelle internationale, des pays
comme la Suéde sont bien plus avancés que n’importe qui
d’autre dans certains domaines. Est-ce que cela aura une inci-
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Senator Kenny: It is probably premature, Mr. Chairman,
but if this order of reference, as we have been amending it, is
adopted, can you give us any feel for the work plan, or can the
staff give us any feel for how a work plan might unfold?

The Chairman: I will comment first and then I will ask Dan
Shaw to comment. It is important, firstly—and the steering
committee would be involved in this in the first place, and then
the whole committee—that we identify a list of witnesses who
could help us and also include in that list people who may want
to be heard on this issue. They are easily identifiable.

I do not believe that a series of hearings can start much
before February, probably later in February by the time we
have a work plan and finalize which staff, either from the
Library of Parliament or elsewhere, will be supporting us. As
you see, the projected report date is November 30. It would be
reported in the fall.

Senator Kenny: [ was thinking more in terms of whether or
not you saw different components to the examination.

The Chairman: I have not got to that point. Do you have a
suggestion there?

Senator Kenny: No. [ am just curious as to how this might
unfold if we decide to go ahead.

The Chairman: There are federal and some provincial
reports, including the Alberta report which is now released,
and these represent the beginning of the study. We would like
the Library of Parliament to analyze them and show us where
they differ, and we will ask that that work begin immediately,
if possible. We have only the one report, but we will get started
on that.

Then we will want to decide who we wish to invite as wit-
nesses to appear before the committee. In Alberta, there are a
number of interested parties. The hydrocarbon field is inter-
ested as well as the environmental field. Those are the two
sides of the issue, and we would want to identify which ones we
think are representative of the points of view that should be
taken into consideration and ask them to come before us.
Many of them may seek an opportunity to come before us so
that we may hear them.

Senator Kenny: | have not thought about it as much as I
should, Mr. Chairman, but if I could give you some general
thoughts I would certainly welcome a broad background or
overview. At some point | would hope that we would become
more focused on this issue. I would be happy at some point in
the study if we got down to focusing on a few rather than
many problems. I am not asking for that to be decided now,
but rather than solve everything in relation to this I would
rather at some point we collectively decide to focus in on some
areas and be reasonably exhaustive in those areas.

[Traduction]

dence sur la compétitivité? A un moment ou 4 un autre, nous
aurons inéluctablement des entretiens 4 ce sujet.

Le sénateur Kenny: Peut-étre est-ce prématuré, monsieur le
président, mais si cet ordre de renvoi est adopté, tel que modi-
fié, pouvez-vous nous donner une idée de ce que sera notre pro-
gramme de travail, 4 moins que le personnel ne nous donne une
indication de la fagon dont les choses vont se dérouler?

Le président: Je vais d’abord vous répondre, aprés quoi je
demanderai a Daniel Shaw d’intervenir. Tout d’abord il est
important—et cela devrait d’abord revenir au comité directeur,
avant d’étre étudié en comité plénier—il est important disais-
je, que nous arrétions une liste de témoins susceptibles de nous
aider, ainsi qu’une liste de personnes désireuses de se faire
entendre sur le sujet. C’est facile a faire.

Je ne pense pas que les audiences pourront débuter bien
avant février, et nous nous retrouverons sans doute a la fin
février avant d’avoir un plan de travail et de savoir d’ou vien-
dra le personnel qui nous aidera, de la Bibliothéque du Parle-
ment ou d’ailleurs. Comme vous le voyez, la date prévue pour
le dépdt du rapport a été fixée au 30 novembre. Donc, nous
ferions rapport a I'automne.

Le sénateur Kenny: Je me demandais en fait si vous envisa-
giez des éléments différents dans la procédure d’examen.

Le président: Je n’en suis pas encore la. Avez-vous une sug-
gestion 4 faire?

Le sénateur Kenny: Non. Je me demandais simplement
comment les choses pourraient se dérouler, si nous décidions
d’aller de I'avant.

Le président: Il y a un rapport du gouvernement fédéral et
certains rapports provinciaux, notamment celui de I’Alberta
qui vient d’étre publié, qui constituent I’amorce de notre étude.
Nous aimerions que le personnel de la Bibliothéque du Parle-
ment les analyse, en fasse ressortir les différences, et nous sou-
haiterions que ce travail débute immédiatement, si c’est possi-
ble. Nous n’avons actuellement qu’un rapport, mais nous
pourrons toujours commencer lui.

Par la suite, nous pourrons décider de qui inviter en tant que
témoins. En Alberta, il y a plusieurs parties intéressés. Le sec-
teur des hydrocarbures est tout aussi intéressé que les écologis-
tes. Il y a les deux cGtés a cette question et il faudrait que nous
choisissions les témoins en fonction de leur représentativité des
points de vue 4 prendre en considération. La majorité d’entre
eux demanderont, cependant, 4 comparaitre sans que nous
ayons a les y inviter.

Le sénateur Kenny: Bien que je n'y ai pas vraiment pensé,
monsieur le président, j’aimerais partir d’une toile de fond ou
d’un apergu assez global. Cela dit, j’espére qu'a un moment
donné nous nous concentrons plus particulierement sur certains
points. Je serais trés heureux que, dans le courant de I’étude,
nous nous limitions 4 certains problémes seulement. Je ne
demande pas 4 ce que nous prenions une décision pour I'ins-
tant, mais plutdt que de tout décider tout de suite, je préfére-
rais que nous décidions, 4 un moment donné, et de fagon collé-
giale, de nous concentrer sur tel ou tel aspect que nous
couvririons alors de fagon raisonnablement exhaustive.
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Senator Roblin: Surely what we want to do in our report is
to identify what the Canadian Parliament ought to do.

Senator Kenny: Yes. I was hoping, if I understand what is
written here, that there might be an awful lot involved there. I
was arguing for our being more specific than general once we
got into the study.

The Chairman: I understand what you are saying in that we
should be cautious not to bite off more than we can chew. We
will have to be careful to make sure we can do the work that
we want to do within the time available and within our budget.
That is an important part of whatever it is we plan as the com-
mittee’s work on this special study.

Senator Ottenheimer: What Sgnator _Kelly is suggcsting
might well become inevitable, and it certainly seems appropri-
ate that we take an overview, but thcn ‘we must be selective
and identify what are the most pressing issues to adfiress, and
perhaps we can then make specific recommqndatxons. One
would, I assume, start off with a general overview, and some-
where along the line we would have to select three or four
pressing issues out of these nine or ten, or however many
issues, and concentrate on them so that we do not keep going

forever.

irman: Of course. We make a trip each year to
W:s';leingt':;. It helps us address the problem of yvhether or not
our approach should be different frqm the American approach.
The first problem has already arisen. The Americans have
made their decision on how to control SO,, and they will use a
system of trading in emission allowances. They have already
allocated the allowances and made the political deals to give
extra allowances here and there so that they can get coal states
on side. I have not seen the regulations yet, but they are now
available. That is one of the things we will hav; to look at. SO;
is a very much a North American issue. We will want to asll: oi:l
we can adopt a different method thaq they l;avg. The lZnet
they are using, is it a good idea? Will it work? I do not know.

Senator Roblin: Do not forget California.

The Chairman: California is interesting, becl:élulse 1lt fstggf ic;f
the only places where they are above threshold leve s,nts tha£
they have more low-level ozone, more of the con?potrLc:) il
80 into the photosynthetic process that results in i
level ozones than any other place in North Amqrfca.Wherzp:)he
Calgary and Denver are examples of communities g
Problem exists. However, California hag a pr(;]blem ;v n:ovmg
Citizens are actually coughing and choking. They ar

on CFCs and lead in gasoline.

Senator Roblin: The New England states are helping them.

[Traduction]

Le sénateur Roblin: 11 est évident que ce que nous visons
dans notre rapport, c’est de cerner ce que le Parlement du
Canada devrait faire.

Le sénateur Kenny: Oui. J'espérais que nous aurions bwq-
coup a traiter, et je crois comprendre que c’est ce qui est écrit
ici. Ce que je prétends, c’est qu'une fois I’étude commencée,
nous devrons devenir plus spécifiques dans notre approche.

Le président: Je comprends, vous voulez nous mettre en
garde contre le fait d’avoir plus d’yeux que de ventre. Nous
devrons étre certains de pouvoir effectuer le travail que nous
voulons entreprendre dans les délais qui nous sont imposés et
dans nos limites budgétaires. C'est effectivement un aspect
important du travail que nous effectuerons en comité dans le
cadre de cette étude spéciale.

Le sénateur Ottenheimer: Ce que le sénateur Kelly recom-
mande risque de se produire dans tous les cas et il convient cer-
tainement de commencer par adopter une vision globale, mais
nous devrons devenir plus sélectifs par la suite et cerner exacte-
ment les questions les plus pressantes et, éventuellement, for-
muler des recommandations particuliéres. Donc; je suppose
qu’on pourrait commencer par adopter une vision plutdt géné-
rale aprés quoi, au bout d’un certain temps, nous pourrions
retenir trois ou quatre questions les plus pressantes, sur les
neuf ou dix qui se présenteront, ou quel que soit leur nombre,
pour les étudier a fond et ne pas risquer de nous éterniser.

Le président: Bien sir. Chaque année, nous allons 4 Wash-
ington. Cela nous permet de décider si notre approche doit ou
non étre différente de celle des Américains. Le premier pro-
bléme s’est déja posé. Les Américains ont pris leur décision
quant 4 la facon de lutter contre le SO,, en adoptant un sys-
téme d’échange des émissions permises. Ils ont déja réparti les
niveaux permis et conclu des ententes politiques pour accorder
des niveaux de tolérance supplémentaires ici et 13, de sorte a ne
pas toucher aux états producteurs et utilisateurs de charbon. Je
n'ai pas encore vu les réglements, mais ils sont déja disponi-
bles. Voild, c’est un des aspects sur lesquels nous voudrons
nous pencher. Par leur nature, les émissions de SO, ont une
envergure nord-américaine. Nous devrons nous demander s;
nous voulons adopter une méthode différente de celle des Amé-
ricains. La leur est-elle la bonne? Fonctionnera-t-elle? On ne
le sait pas.

Le sénateur Roblin: N’oubliez pas le cas de ]a Californie.

Le président: La Californie est un cas intéressant, parce que
c’est un des seuls Etats o les émissions sont supérieures aux
seuils établis; autrement dit, le niveau d’ozone des basses cou-
ches y est plus élevé et il y a plus d’éléments qui entrent dans le
processus de photosynthése 4 cause de cette ozone des couches
inférieures que n’importe on ailleurs en Amérique du Nord. Et
je suppose que ce genre de probléme existe également dans des
villes comme Calgary et Denver. Toutefois, en Californie, il y a
des gens qui souffrent cet état de chose, qui étouffent, qui suf-
foquent. L’Etat a décidé d'intervenir 4 propos des niveaux de
CFC et des niveaux de plomb dans ’essence.

Le sénateur Roblin: Ce sont les Etats de Ja Nouvelle-Angle-
terre qui les aident.
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The Chairman: I have a suggested resolution. If you are
ready, I will read it back to you. The first sentence has
changed. It reads that “the energy committee be authorized to
undertake a study of the policy options available to the govern-
ment to achieve the objective of containing emissions
associated with energy production and use in Canada with a
view to improving the environment”... or “our
environment ... "

Senator Roblin: I buy that.

The Chairman: After the words “study” and “make recom-
mendations thereto,” to undertake a study—well, I think those
words would fit at the end, and “make recommendations pur-
suant thereto” would just be an add-on at the end.

The second sentence would not change. That covers the
desire of some members of the committee to emphasize that
this study be motivated by the desire to get a good environ-
mental result. We would make recommendations—some have
suggested that—and I think it brings that in and does not
interfere in any way that I can see with what the committee is
attempting to achieve by conducting this study.

Senator Austin: I am content with the discussion and the
terms of reference. If you are ready to take suggestions with
respect to the kinds of material we will need for our work, I
would suggest that our research capactiy include material to
the committee dealing with the topic of the full costing of
energy, which is the phrase that is now in vogue amongst those
who are studying the tradeoff between environmental enhance-
ment and energy use and in the many discussions about the
definition of sustainable development, which we will be into in
one way or another.

In doing this work on total costs, which includes environ-
mental costing, there are subjective judgments galore. They
are not avoidable, and if we want to deal with the subject prop-
erly, we have to move in those subjective areas. There should
also be awareness of the shifts in competitiveness of different
energy sources and different energy uses that that total cost
allocation concept brings about. I think the committee should
be advised as to how those competitive relationships change as
we move through this topic. In other words, economic competi-
tiveness is a very important factor in our assessment of choice
and finally coming to our recommendations.

The Chairman: I would like to spend a few minutes on some-
thing Senator Carney suggested, a park study, as future work
for the committee. I would entertain a motion at this point.

Senator Carney: I so move.
The Chairman: [s it agreed?
Honourable Senators: Agreed.

The Chairman: Perhaps I will leave it to Senator Carney to
inform the committee with respect to the park study. It is a

[Traduction]

Le président: Je suis saisi d’'une proposition de résolution et,
si vous &tes préts, je vais vous la relire. La premiére phrase a
été changée et elle se lit désormais comme suit: «. . . soit auto-
risé 4 entreprendre une étude des options politiques que le gou-
vernement pourra adopter afin d’atteindre ses objectifs dans le
domaine de la limitation des émissions associées a la produc-
tion et a I'utilisation de 1’énergie au Canada, en vue d’amélio-
rer I'environnement» . . . ou «notre environnement . . .»

Le sénateur Roblin: Je suis d’accord.

Le président: Et puis «étude et & faire les recommandations
y afférent», d’entreprendre une étude—je pense que ces mots
iraient 4 la fin, de sorte que «et a faire les recommandations y
afférent» viendraient aprés tout le reste.

La deuxieme phrase demeure inchangée. Elle exprime le
désir de certains membres du Comité d’insister sur le fait que
cette étude est motivée par la volonté de parvenir & de bons
résultats sur le plan environnemental. Nous pourrions faire des
recommandations—certains I'ont suggéré—et je ne pense pas
que cela géne le Comité, d'une fagon ou d’une autre, dans le
travail qu’il essaiera de faire afin de mener cette étude 4 bien.

Le sénateur Austin: Je me réjouis de la discussion que nous
avons eue et du mandat sur lequel nous nous sommes entendus.
Si vous étes préts 4 accepter des recommandations & propos du
genre de documents dont nous avons besoin pour effectuer
notre travail, j’aimerais recommander que nous disposions
d’une documentation sur le coiit total de 'énergie, expression
désormais en vogue parmi ceux qui étudient le compromis
entre I"amélioration de I’environnement, d’une part, et I'utilisa-
tion énergétique d’autre part, et qui alimente les discussions
sur la définition de développement durable dont nous serons
appelés a parler d’une fagon ou d’une autre.

Dans ce travail d’établissement du coiit total, notamment en
ce qui concerne I’environnement, les jugements subjectifs sont
pléthores. Ils sont inévitables et, si nous voulons correctement
nous pencher sur le sujet, nous ne pourrons éviter tout ce qui
est subjectif. Nous devrons également étre conscients des chan-
gements, sur le plan de la compétitivité, qui seront attribuables
aux différentes sources d’énergie et aux différentes utilisations
énergétiques, changements que la prise en compte du concept
de coiit total fait ressortir. Je crois que le Comité devrait étre
informé de la fagon dont évoluent les différentes interactions
sur le plan de la compétitivité, au fur et 4 mesure que nous
nous enfoncerons dans le sujet. Autrement dit, la compétitivité
économique est un facteur trés important dans notre évalua-
tion des choix qui s’offrent 4 nous et dans ce que nous recom-
manderons en fin de compte.

Le président: J'aimerais m’attarder quelques instants sur la
suggestion du sénateur Carney, soit I'étude concernant les
parcs, et ce au titre des travaux futurs du Comité. Je serais
heureux d’accepter une motion 4 ce sujet.

Le sénateur Carney: Je propose.
Le président: D’accord?
Des voix: D’accord.

Le président: Peut-étre vais-je laisser au sénateur Carney le
soin de renseigner les membres du Comité au sujet de cette
étude sur les parcs. C’est une bonne idée. Nous devrions nous
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good idea. We should be doing some work on this subject in
the sense of gathering information and analyzing it.

Senator Carney: | had circulated an idea in keeping with the
thrust Senator Hays mentioned, which is that we should be
doing work in fields that anticipate public concerns so that we
have timely recommendations. While a lot of work by the com-
mittee has been very good it has often been reactive to govern-
ment policy. The study that we have jl_xst approved and the one
that I am proposing are more pro-active, saying these are the
things the government should look at and these are the recom-
mendations.

The subject that I circulated to committee members is the
national parks issue. The Brundtland_Commlssmn has sug-
gested that all countries should commit 12 per cent of their
land mass in order to preserve representative examples of their
global regions. We in Canada have been com.mmed through
several administrations, Liberal and Conseryatwe, to complet-
ing our national parks system, as suggqsted in the Green Plan.
When that is done we will have committed only 3 per cent of
our Canadian land, which means that eith.er we hgve to find
more land or we have to find it from other jurisdictions, other-

wise we will not reach 12 per cent.
Senator Austin: Does that include provincial parks?

Senator Carney: No. Only 3 per cent of our land resources
will be preserved under our national parks system at the feq-
eral level. That is the figure from the Department of the Envi-
ronment.

The other concern that environm;ntalists have put forward
is that we are very slow. There is a time element here. If we do
not start moving to preserve, parucula.rly.'specxﬁc kinds of
development at the rate of development it will all be alienated
anyway. It will be too late. I have been informed that a great
deal of work has been done on this subject but nobody has
pulled it together into one focused report. Vano?s };:.nwrogm;n;
tal groups and jurisdictions have done aspects ol t ls;1 stu l}l, ul:
it would be a fairly focused way gf bringing together all the
material. Then at the appropriate time we could hear witnesses
and make recommendations. As Senator Hays said, he is a bet-
ter advocate for his own report than my report. We a\%rhe_id tl;lgt
it would be timely to perhaps phase this study. ;:s:a:-i
other report goes ahead with its November date, ;ve cou_n i
assimilating data, getting material together and scopi 1% y
terms of reference of a subsequent report that we would do.
That is the discussion we had, which is merely to ;:lart ;]heb girr:)-
cess of collecting information, and perhaps bfy fa“;:ce for§
able to bring forward to the committee terms of relere
Special study.

The Chairman: That makes sense to me. I_ do pot knows:vh (:]}Ilg
would be the best person or persons to do this. First we i o
80 to the Library of Parliament to see what they have aval

[Traduction]

pencher quelque peu sur le sujet, pour recueillir des renseigne-
ments et les analyser.

Le sénateur Carney: J'ai déja fait part de I'idée, dans le sens
de ce que le sénateur Hays a mentionné, a savoir que nous
devrions nous pencher sur les domaines susceptibles de préoc-
cuper le public dans I'avenir, de sorte 4 produire des recom-
mandations opportunes. Bien que la majorité des travaux
effectués par le Comité aient été d’excellente qualité, nous
avons trés souvent réagi aux politiques du gouvernement.
L’étude que nous venons juste d’approuver et celle que je pro-
pose sont beaucoup plus proactives, puisque nous nous trouve-
rions 4 recommander au gouvernement les aspects sur lesquels
il devrait se pencher.

Jai donc fait part aux membres du Comité de I'idée d’effec-
tuer une étude sur les parcs nationaux. La Commission
Brundtland a recommandé que tous les pays consacrent
12 p. 100 de leur territoire 4 la préservation d’exemples repré-
sentatifs de leur région du globe. Au Canada, les gouverne-
ments successifs, Libéraux et Conservateurs, se sont engagés a
terminer notre réseau de parcs nationaux, et cest aussi ce que
recommande le Plan vert. Mais une fois I'objectif atteint, nous
n‘aurons réservé que 3 p. 100 de notre territoire, ce qui signi-
fie qu’il nous faudra trouver encore plus de terres, éventuelle-
ment auprés d’autres instances, sans quoi nous n'atteindrons
jamais les 12 p. 100.

Le sénateur Austin: Ce pourcentage inclut-il les parcs pro-
vinciaux?
Le sénateur Carney: Non. Les 3 p. 100 concernent le réseau

des parcs nationaux a I’échelon fédéral. C'est un chiffre du
ministére de I’Environnement.

L’autre préoccupation des environnementalistes est la len-
teur du processus. Or, il faut agir assez rapidement, car si nous
ne commengons pas tout de suite & créer des réserves naturel-
les, 'aménagement des terres, au rythme auquel il progresse,
aura mobilisé la totalité du territoire et il sera bientdt trop
tard. On m’a dit qu’un gros effort a été entrepris sur ce plan,
mais personne ne s'est attaqué 4 la préparation d’un rapport
spécifique. Les différents groupes écologistes et les différentes
instances canadiennes ont bien couvert différents aspects de
I’étude proposée, mais celle-ci se voudrait une fagon de regrou-
per toute la documentation existante sur le sujet. A un moment
donné, nous pourrions entendre des témoins et faire des recom-
mandations. Comme I'a dit le sénateur Hays, il défend mieux
son rapport que celui que je propose. Nous avons convenu que
le temps était peut-étre venu de nous lancer dans cette étude.
Alors que nous progresserions dans la préparation du premier
rapport, en fonction du délai de novembre, nous pourrions
commencer a recueillir des données, a4 nous procurer de la
documentation et a établir le mandat en vue de ce second rap-
port. Voila la nature des entretiens que nous avons eus . e
serait simplement question de lancer Je processus de collecte
des renseignements et, peut-étre en mars, d’adopter le mandat
du Comité a propos d’une étude spéciale.

Le président: Ca me parait logique. Je ne sais pas qui pour-
rait étre la meilleure personne ou les meilleures personnes pour
faire cela. Tout d’abord, nous devrions communiquer avec la
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to help us to do some of the things you suggested; that is, to
pull these things together into a document of some kind which
will give us a good understanding of the challenges of meeting
the objective of setting aside 12 per cent of our land.

Senator Austin has raised an interesting question. I do not
expect the provincial parks are very large or would add much
to the 3 per cent.

Senator Austin: My guess is that it would double.

Senator Carney: It is contentious because of the resource
development.

The Chairman: Anyway the more we know the better, and |
propose that we go ahead and do as you suggest. First we will
look to the Library of Parliament, have a discussion with them
and if we think we need more help we may have to budget to
retain somebody.

Senator Carney: Do we need a motion?

The Chairman: You can make one if you wish, but I don’t
think we need one.

Senator Roblin: | think we should take Senator Carney’s
suggestion and act on it.

Senator Carney: I think there is enough material in the let-
ter that I circulated to get the Library of Parliament going.

The Chairman: I will ask them to respond both to you and
the steering committee on that.

Senator Austin: I was not at the organizational meetings so
I would like to make a remark now. It reflects on something
that Senator Carney said about our committee becoming more
forward looking in its choice and range of activities. One of the
emerging issues in North America is the question of water, not
just its quality but its quantitative uses and the multiple use
demands made on it. I do not think that we have done a con-
temporary study of Canada’s water resources and supply and
demand systems for quite some time. At the same time the
U.S. is showing strain in some parts of its country with respect
to water quantity and quality and continues to look to us. I am
not commenting on the U.S. situation at the moment or what
its policies might be. It would serve the committee and the
country well to take a look at the question of water, what we
have and what we need in this country over a period of 50
years or as far as is reasonable to forecast.

There is no question that, in the last decade alone, changing
water use patterns in Canada have rendered past assumptions
quite archaic. We are not focused because we believe, as a
matter of absolute Canadian faith, that we have abundant
fresh water and that we have it at more competitive costs for
its use than virtually any other country. I believe that there
will be a time, probably in the next year or so, when this com-
mittee could serve the Canadian public interest by examining
some of these questions.

[Traduction]

Bibliothéque du Parlement pour voir en quoi elle pourrait nous
aider dans la préparation d’'un document qui puisse nous per-
mettre de mieux comprendre le défi que représente I'objectif
de 12 p. 100 du territoire a préserver.

Le sénateur Austin a posé une question intéressante, mais je
ne pense pas que les parcs provinciaux soient trés grands et
qu’ils nous fassent dépasser de beaucoup les 3 p. 100.

Le sénateur Austin: A mon avis, on arriverait au double.

Le sénateur Carney: C’est une question litigieuse a cause du
développement des ressources.

Le président: Quoi qu’il en soit, plus nous en savons et
mieux C’est, et je propose que nous procédions tel que vous
I'aviez recommandé. Tout d’abord, nous communiquerons avec
la Bibliothéque du Parlement pour voir si ces gens peuvent
nous aider et, nous devrons peut-étre prévoir une enveloppe
budgétaire pour engager une personne, si besoin était.

Le sénateur Carney: Voulez-vous une motion?

Le président: Vous pouvez en formuler une si vous voulez,
mais je ne crois pas que ce soit nécessaire.

Le sénateur Roblin: Je crois que nous devrions accepter la
suggestion du sénateur Carney et prendre les mesures en con-
séquence.

Le sénateur Carney: Je pense qu'il y a assez de renseigne-
ments dans la lettre que j’ai envoyée a tout le monde pour que
la Bibliothéque du Parlement agisse.

Le président: Je demanderai aux gens de la Bibliothéque de
vous répondre, ainsi qu’au comité directeur.

Le sénateur Austin: Je n’étais pas présent lors des réunions
d’organisation, j'aimerais faire une remarque maintenant. Ca
fait suite & ce que le sénateur Carney a dit a propos du Comité
qui se tournait beaucoup plus vers ’avenir, dans ses choix et
ses activités. L’une des questions qui fait surface en Amérique
du Nord, est celle de I’eau, non seulement sur le plan de la
qualité, mais aussi de la quantité, et pour la multitude des uti-
lisations auxquelles elle est destinée. Je ne pense pas que nous
ayons récemment fait une étude des ressources aquiféres du
Canada, notamment sur le plan de I'approvisionnement et de
la demande. Par contre, on sait que certaines parties des Etats-
Unis sont éprouvées sur les plans de la qualité et de la quantité
de ’eau, et elles se tournent vers nous. Je ne veux pas parler,
ici, de la situation américaine, ni du genre politique que les
Etats-Unis devraient adopter. Par contre, il serait trés utile,
pour le Comité, et pour tout le pays, que nous nous penchions
sur la question de I’eau, sur ce que nous avons et sur ce dont
nous aurons besoin, ici, au cours des cinquante prochaines
années ou de toute période de planification raisonnable.

Il ne fait aucun doute que, dans la derniére décennie seule-
ment, les changements d’habitudes dans la consommation de
I'eau au Canada ont fait que les anciennes hypothéses sont
relativement dépassées. Nous n’y faisons pas trés attention
parce que, en tant que Canadiens, nous sommes convaincus
que nous pouvons compter sur d’abondantes ressources d’eau
douce, a des coiits trés concurrentiels par rapport & n’importe
quel autre pays. Je crois qu’il viendra un temps, sans doute
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The Chairman: Any other comments?

Senator Roblin: I know that the PFRA have made studies
on the water of prairie rivers, but that yvnll_ not take one very
far. It all flows into Hudson Bay. The point is well taken.

Senator Carney: That could be a very crucial study, given
the pressures, political and geographical, on the water system.

I wished to ask the chairman, in scoping the size and there-
fore the cost of the study on emissions, will you keep in mind
that possibly there will be cost pressures to have other initia-
tives?

The Chairman: Yes.

Senator Carney: Clearly, there is some pretty interesting
work that we could do. I do not know how that works. Does 'the
steering committee look at the budget? Presymably there is a
finite pot for this committee and in allocating the resources
some room should be left.

The Chairman: No, the committee has to approve the
budget.

Senator Carney: Senator Hays and I have talked about this
in the sense that there can be some slippage of preliminary
work on one study while another is going on. You can cut your
coat according to your cloth.

Senator Roblin: Fortunately, we have the Library of Parlia-
ment and they do not cost us anything, do they?

The Chairman: No, they do not. They will staff for us, if we
have a specific request. »

Senator Carney: On the emissions stut_iy, a $100,000 study
could be done or an $80,000 study, if it is found that a lot of
work been done on it. That would leave some room to explore
some of these other initiatives.

Senator Kenny: I presume we are still discussing Senator
Carney’s proposal?

The Chairman: Or Senator Austin’s, for that matter.

Senator Kenny: I liked the general area propo§eq by Senator
Carney. I presume it would also include examining the gc:;xl
from other perspectives such as on a per capita basis. Canada
looks a little different if our parks are measured on a per
capita basis. I presume that if we pursued that area of study,
we would also spend a fair bit of time examining how we are
taking care of the parks we have now and what resourcl:(cs
should be applied to those parks before we establish new parks.

As I see it, the key to the debate is, do we spend time a;quir(i
ing more parks, which may not be properly maintained an

[Traduction)

I'année prochaine, o ce Comité pourra servir Iintérét du
Canada en se penchant sur certaines de ses questions.

Le président: Y a-t-il d’autres remarques?

Le sénateur Roblin: Je sais que ’ARAP a effectué de nom-
breuses études sur I’eau des riviéres dans les Prairies, mais elles
ne nous amenent pas trés loin. Toutes ses riviéres s’écoulent
dans la baie d’Hudson. Toutefois, on a pris note de la chose.

Le sénateur Carney: Il pourrait s’agir d’une étude trés
importante, compte tenu des pressions, d’ordre politique et
géographique, exercées sur le réseau hydrographique.

Je désire demander au président, dans I’évaluation de
I'importance et donc des coiits de I’étude sur les émissions, s'il
tiendra compte du fait qu’il faudra éventuellement dépenser
des sommes supplémentaires au titre d’autres initiatives?

Le président: Tout i fait.

Le sénateur Carney: Il est évident que I'on pourrait se livrer
a un travail fort intéressant. Mais je ne sais pas de quoi il pour-
rait s,agir au juste. Est-ce que le comité directeur va examiner
la question du budget? On peut supposer que ce comité ne dis-
pose pas de fonds illimités et qu'il faudra se garder une cer-
taine marge dans I’allocation des ressources.

Le président: Non, le Comité doit approuver le budget.

Le sénateur Carney: Le sénateur Hays et moi-méme en
avons parlé en faisant allusion 4 la possibilité de nous lancer
dans les travaux préliminaires de I'étude suivante, pendant que
nous en effectuons une autre. Nous agirons selon nos moyens.

Le sénateur Roblin: Heureusement, nous pouvons faire
appel a la Bibliothéque du Parlement qui ne nous coiite rien,
n’est-ce pas?

Le président: Effectivement pas. Elle peut nous fournir le
personnel dont nous avons besoin, si nous le demandons.

Le sénateur Carney: Pour ce qui est de ’étude sur les émis-
sions, on pourrait effectuer beaucoup avec 80 000 $ ou
100 000 $. Ce qui nous laisserait une certaine marge pour
financer d’autres initiatives.

Le sénateur Kenny: Je suppose qu’on discute encore de la
proposition du sénateur Carney?

Le président: Ou, en 'occurrence, de celle du sénateur Aus-
tin.

Le sénateur Kenny: J'aime la démarche globale proposée
par le sénateur Carney. Je suppose qu’elle prévoirait également
I’examen des objectifs visés, selon une autre perspective, par
exemple selon une analyse par habitant. La situation du
Canada peut paraitre quelque peu différente si on évalue a
superficie de nos parcs en fonction du nombre d’habitants. Je
suppose que si nous nous lancions dans ce domaine d’étude,
nous passerions également un certain temps a I’examen des
soins que nous apportons aux parcs du réseau actuel, ainsi que
des ressources que nous devons mettre en oeuvre & ce titre,
avant de créer de nouveaux parcs.

Comme vous le voyez, I’essentiel pour nous est de décider si

nous allons passer plus de temps a acquérir de nouveaux parcs
qui risquent de ne pas étre correctement entretenus ou si nous
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taken care of, or do we devote the resources to seeing that we
protect what we already have established?

The Chairman: Yes, | hear you. On that point, land set aside
for a park area is not traditional Banff or Jasper type parks,
but rather wilderness area that is set aside and preserved as it
always was. Do you have a comment on that?

Senator Kenny: My only observation is that it would not be
a cost-free exercise. To do it requires some resources, and to
ensure that it is then protected requires resources.

The Chairman: How would we acquire the initial parkland?
In the case of the federal government, I suppose depending on
where it was picked it would be designated, but then how
would it be maintained? You ask if we are looking after our
existing parks in a proper manner.

Senator Carney: Is the Brundtland Commission goal of 12
per cent—

Senator Kenny: Reasonable for Canada?

Senator Carney: . ..
tainly a valid question.

reasonable for Canada? That is cer-

Senator Kelly: I would like to refer to what Senator Carney
said. I urge us to be careful. I heard her say that we would
examine and cost out the study we decided to make for, say,
$100,000 and if we can do it for $80,000 then we have $20,000
to spend. I do not think it works in that manner, at least I hope
it does not. Let us not be one of those committees that gets an
arm on some money and then spends it all. If we concentrate
on the study we have agreed on and cost it out and receive
approval for that, then these other issues have to be brought in
as separate entities and with separate approvals. Notwith-
standing the fact that there may be some money left from
study one, it cannot be automatically dedicated to a new study.

Senator Carney: | have discussed this with the Chairman,
and my point is that there has been a lot of work done in this
area.

Senator Kelly: Understood.

Senator Carney: Since the Chairman agrees that we do not
aim to duplicate this, and since there is a finite pot somewhere
on the books, we may find that because of the volume of
research already generated that the amount of money required
to fund a study like this would certainly be less than otherwise
if the work had not been done. If there was no fresh informa-
tion, and you were quoting California, that is in here. If there
was not all that fresh information that can be assembled and
produced, the study would certainly cost more. I have spent 10
years of my life costing economic and environmental studies.

[Traduction]

allons consacrer plus de ressources a la protection de ceux que
nous avons déja.

Le président: Je vous comprends. A ce propos, il faut savoir
que les territoires réservés pour une réserve naturelle n’ont rien
a voir avec des parcs comme Banff ou Jasper, il s’agit plutdt de
régions sauvages désignées et conservées dans leur état naturel.
Avez-vous des remarques 4 ce sujet?

Le sénateur Kenny: La seule chose que j'ai 4 dire, c’est que
cet exercice ne serat pas gratuit. La désignation des territoires
nécessitera certaines ressources, de méme que la protection des
parcs qui seront nouvellement créés.

Le président: Et comment pourrions-nous acquérir les pre-
miéres foréts-parcs? Dans le cas du gouvernement fédéral, je
suppose que ce serait une simple question de désignation, selon
'emplacement, mais comment entretiendrait-on ces parcs? Ce
que vous demandez, C’est si nous nous occupons déja suffisam-
ment bien des parcs que nous avons.

Le sénateur Carney: Est-ce que I'objectif de 12 p. 100 de la
Commission Brundtland?

Le sénateur Kenny: Est-ce raisonnable pour le Canada?

Le sénateur Carney:... est-ce raisonnable pour le
Canada . .. Voila une question tout a fait pertinente.

Le sénateur Kelly: J'aimerais revenir sur ce qu’a dit le séna-
teur Carney. Je plaide en faveur de la prudence. Je I'ai
entendu dire qu’elle voudrait que nous évaluions les coits de
I’étude que nous envisageons et que, si au lieu de dépenser
100 000 $, nous nous en tirons avec 80 000 $, nous pouvons
alors utiliser les 20 000 $ restants & autre chose. Eh bien, je
ne pense pas que ce soit une bonne fagon de procéder, du moins
J'espére que ce n’est pas comme cela qu’il faut s’y prendre. Ne
soyons pas un de ces comités qui fait main basse sur I’argent et
qui le dépense en totalité. Concentrons-nous sur I’étude sur
laquelle nous nous sommes entendus, faisons une demande de
budget 4 ce titre, obtenons les approbations nécessaires et,
pour le reste, recommengons le processus a neuf et essayons
d’obtenir d’autres approbations. Méme s’il reste de I'argent
d’un budget consacré 4 une autre étude, on ne peut pas auto-
matiquement I’appliquer a une nouvelle étude.

Le sénateur Carney: J'en ai discuté avec le président et
j'estime que I'on a fait beaucoup de travail sur ce plan.

Le sénateur Kelly: Je comprends.

Le sénateur Carney: Puisque le président est d’accord pour
que nous ne dupliquions pas les études déja effectuées sur le
sujet, et puisque nous avons des ressources limitées, nous ris-
quons de constater qu’a cause du volume de recherches déja
effectuées et de I’argent nécessaire au financement d’une étude
comme celle-ci, nous aurons beaucoup moins dépensé que si
rien n’avait jamais été entrepris dans le domaine. Si nous ne
disposions pas de renseignements récents—et vous avez parlé
de la Californie—I’étude cofiterait certainement beaucoup
plus. J’ai passé dix ans de ma vie a évaluer les coiits des études
économiques et environnementales.
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We are not spening the money. I think the senator’s point is
that if we have the money we will spend it. I am only stating
that we have to be prudent.

The Chairman: We will be thrifty.

Senator Roblin: When we submit this application, we sub-
mit a budget to go with it. That budget is tied to this order. If
we come in with another order on parks or water there will be
a special budget attached to each of those. The funds cannot
be shifted around very easily.

The Chairman: We have a legislative budget approved
already and there is some room, but not very much.

The point I would like to make in response to all who are
concerned about how this works is that if we use the Library of
Parliament, and we will use them if we can and if they have
the researchers to do the work for us, the cost will not be great
to the committee. Of course, if the Library of Parliament does
the work, then the benefit of that work is available to others
who access it presumably on the House of Commons side or
individual parliamentarians.

In terms of Senator Austin’s suggestion, I }vill dq some wgrk
in gathering together a bibliography or a list of information
that is available when this was last dealt with on some compre-
hensive basis. 1 also have an interest in it. There is no worse
nightmare than having to deal with water p{oblems‘m an
agricultural sense. Alberta—again, I guess, a rich province—
has done a number of studies. There is an old study on the
south Saskatchewan River basin which is a fascinating study
that I remember reading years ago. In terms of the agree-
ments, the flow-past into Saskatchewan and the flow-past into
the U.S. after that, there are many interesting issues there. We
do not use very much of the potential of those systems.

Senator Roblin: It flows into the Old Man, I think, out in
Alberta.

The Chairman: We will do some work. Dan, you wanted to
make a comment?

Mr. Daniel J. Shaw, Researcher, Library of Par]iament: |
will just make one comment. Senator Carney mcnthned that
we should start collecting information. Again, the Library of
Parliament can either bring in the resources required for both
studies and provide it in-house, or if .there are better peop[e
who are outside, they can be brou_ght in by contract. There is
no problem there. We can arrange it.

cussed so far is how that second study
nder the direction of the steer-
or the chairman? If you want
y or tomorrow, maybe
1d be established now.

What has not been dis
Wwill proceed. Is it going to be u
Ing committee, or you, senator,
the information to start collecting toda
some formal direction or procedure shou

The Chairman: I think the steering committee should me;:t
with Senator Carney and prepare a request. I e

[Traduction]

Nous ne dépensons pas I’argent. Je crois que ce que veut dire
le sénateur c’est que, si nous avons I’argent, nous le dépense-
rons. Tout ce que je dis, c’est que nous devons étre prudents.

Le président: Nous serons économes.

Le sénateur Roblin: Nous soumettrons un budget en méme
temps que notre demande. Le budget sera lié & cet ordre de
renvoi. Si nous nous entendons sur un autre ordre de renvoi a
propos des parcs ou de I’eau, nous y joindrons un budget spé-
cial dans chaque cas. Les fonds ne peuvent étre facilement
transférés d’un poste budgétaire a I'autre.

Le président: Un budget législatif a déja été approuvé, et
nous avons une certaine marge de manoeuvre, mais elle est
limitée.

Ce que je veux dire, en réponse 4 tous ceux qui s’inquiétent
de la fagon dont les choses pourront fonctionner, c’est que nous
pouvons avoir recours a la Bibliothéque du Parlement et que, si
nous faisons appel aux chargés de recherche de la Bibliothé-
que, cela ne cotitera pas trés cher au Comité. Bien siir, si c’est
la Bibliothéque du Parlement qui effectue le travail, le résultat
pourra étre accessible & d’autres, sans aucun doute & la Cham-
bre ou aux parlementaires.

Pour ce qui est de la suggestion du sénateur Austin, je vais
me charger de dresser une bibliographie des ouvrages disponi-
bles ou une liste de renseignements accessibles, suite a tous les
travaux exhaustifs déja effectués. Il se trouve que je m’inté-
resse également 4 la question. Il n’y a rien de pire que d’avoir a
envisager la question de I’eau dans I'optique de I’agriculteur.
La encore, I’Alberta a effectué plusieurs études sur ce sujet. I
y en a une, assez ancienne, qui porte sur le bassin hydrographi-
que de la Saskatchewan, et qui est tout a fait fascinante . .. Je
me rappelle en avoir pris connaissance il y a quelques années.
Pour ce qui est des ententes, il faut savoir que ’eau passe de la
Saskatchewan aux Etats-Unis et que ces échanges donnent lieu
a des questions fort intéressantes. Nous n’exploitons pas beau-
coup le potentiel de ces réseaux hydrographiques.

Le sénateur Roblin: La Saskatchewan se déverse dans la
riviére Old Man, si je ne m’abuse, en Alberta.

Le président: Nous effectuerons un certain travail a ce
sujet. Dan, vous vouliez faire un commentaire?

M. Daniel J. Shaw, chargé de recherche, Bibliothéque du
Parlement: Je ferai une seule remarque. Le sénateur Carney a
dit que nous pourrions commencer a recueillir des renseigne-
ments. Une fois encore, la Bibliothéque du Parlement peut soit
rassembler les ressources nécessaires pour effectuer les études
a Pinterne, soit faire appel 4 des gens de I'extérieur, s’ils sont
plus compétents, qui seront alors engagés a contrat. I] n'y a
aucune difficulté sur ce plan. Nous pouvons prendre les dispo-
sitions nécessaires.

Par contre, il n’a pas encore été question de la portée de la
deuxiéme étude. La décision reviendra-t-elle au comité direc-
teur ou & vous-méme, sénateur ou encore au président? Si vous
voulez que I'on commence 4 recueillir des renseignements a ce
sujet aujourd’hui ou demain, il serait peut-étre bon d’arréter
tout de suite une certaine orientation ou la procédure a suijvre.

Le président: Je crois que le comité directeur pourrait ren-
contrer le sénateur Carney et préparer une demande. Je ne
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take time to do it now. We will prepare a request. We will see
if you can meet it. If you cannot, then we will have to revisit it
in terms of the research on it.

Senator Carney: As I have said, I believe the letter to the
committee sufficiently scopes the nature of the study and
would give initial direction to the Library of Parliament. The
steering committee and I can then consult on it.

The Chairman: That is a good point.

Senator Austin: I have one quick comment, Mr. Chairman,
with respect to the water. I would just like to add for the
record that Canadians should be aware of the enormity of the
shrinkage of the aquifers in the central plains and mountain
states of the United States. This has become one of the most
significant pressures on the U.S, and it will become a major
domestic issue during the latter part of the 1990s.

The Chairman: There is nothing left in the Okalala aquifer.

Senator Austin: It is getting pretty far down, and it is not
replacing itself. They are going to have to replace it sometime.

The Chairman: s there anything else? If not, I would ask
for a motion to adjourn.

Senator Kelly: I so move.
The Chairman: The meeting is adjourned.
The committee adjourned.

[Traduction]

veux pas que nous le fassions maintenant. Nous préparerons
une demande. Nous verrons bien si vous pouvez y donner suite.
Si vous ne le pouvez pas, alors nous devrons revenir sur cette
question, pour ce qui est du volet recherche.

Le sénateur Carney: Comme je I'ai dit, j’estime que la lettre
remise au membres du Comité expose suffisamment en détails
la nature de I’étude et donne I'orientation initiale que pourrait
suivre la Bibliothéque du Parlement. Le comité directeur et
moi-méme pourrons nous consulter a ce sujet par la suite.

Le président: Bonne remarque.

Le sénateur Austin: J’ai une bréve remarque a formuler,
monsieur le président, 4 propos de la question de I’eau. Je tiens
simplement 4 ajouter, pour le procés-verbal, que les Canadiens
doivent prendre conscience de la gravité de la disparition des
ressources aquiféres, aux Etats-Unis, dans les Etats du centre
et des Rocheuses. Il s’agit 1a d’un des plus graves problémes
que connaissent les Etats-Unis sur le plan des ressources natu-
relles, et ce sera la principale question intérieure 4 'ordre du
jour dans la derniére partie des années quatre-vingt-dix.

Le président: Il ne reste plus rien dans le bassin hydrogra-
phique de I'Okalala.

Le sénateur Austin: Elle s’enfonce trés profondément dans le
Sud, et elle n’a pas d’affluent. Il faudra remplacer cette source
d’approvisionnement a un moment donné.

Le président: Y a-t-il autre chose? Sinon, je demande une
motion d’ajournement.

Le sénateur Kelly: Je propose.
Le président: La séance est levée.
La séance est levée.
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[Text] [Traduction]

The Standing Senate Committee on Energy, the Environ-
ment and Natural Resources met at 10:05 a.m., this day, the
Chairman, the Honourable Senator Dan Hays presiding.

Members of the Committee present: The Honourable Sena-
tors Buchanan, Carney, Hays, Kelly, Kenny, Lefebvre and
Ottenheimer.(7)

In attendance: From the Library of the Parliament: Peter
Berg and Lynn Myers, Researchers and James R. Robertson.

Also in attendance: The Official Reporters of the Senate.

The Committee proceeded to consider furture business.

The Honourable Senator Carney moved—That the Honour-
able Senators Adams and Carney attend the Conference
Globe’92, Global Opportunities for Business and the Environ-
ment, which will be held on March 16-20, 1992, in Vancouver
and that the expenses incurred for that purpose be reimbursed
by the Committee.

The question being put on the motion, it was—

Resolved in the affirmative.

It was agreed that the Clerk of the Committee would con-
tact all members and try to find a date possibly in May 1992,
when the members will be available for a tour of Atomic
Energy Canada’s Nuclear Waste Disposal Research Site in
Pinawa, Manitoba.

The Committee discussed the trip to Washington on March
30-31, 1992.

Mr. James R. Robertson informed the Committee members
on Bill C-13.

Mrs. Lynne Myers gave an update on the Committee’s man-
date concerning the Synfuels Project.

The Honourable Senator Lefebvre tabled his report concern-
ing the February 11-12, 1992 Conference on “Energy Strate-
gies: The Guest for Markets” which he attend in Houston,
Texas;

It was agreed that the Report presented by the Honourable
Senator Lefebvre be annexed to this day’s proceedings.

At 11:15 a.m., the Committee adjourned to the call of the
Chair.

ATTEST:

Le Comité sénatorial permanent de I’énergie, de I’environne-
ment et des ressources naturelles se réunit aujourd’hui a
10 h 05, sous la présidence de I’honorable sénateur Dan Hays
(président).

Membres du Comité présents: Les honorables sénateurs
Buchanan, Carney, Hays, Kelly, Kenny, Lefebvre et Ottenhei-
mer. (7)

Présents: De la Bibliothéque du Parlement: Peter Berg et
Lynn Myers, attachés de recherche et James R. Robertson.

Aussi présents: Les sténographes officiels du Sénat.

Le Comité examine ses travaux futurs.

L’honorable sénateur Carney propose,—Que les honorables
sénateurs Adams et Carney assistent 4 la Conférence Globe
’92, Global Opportunities for Business and the Environment,
qui se déroulera du 16 au 20 mars 1992 & Vancouver, et que
les dépenses engagées 4 cette fin soient remboursées par le
Comité.

La motion, mise aux voix, est adoptée.

Il est convenu que le greffier du Comité communique avec
tous les membres du Comité afin de trouver une date, si possi-
ble en mai, ol ces derniers seront en mesure de participer a
une visite du Centre de recherche sur le traitement des déchets
nucléaires d’Energie atomique du Canada Limitée, 4 Pinawa
(Manitoba).

Le Comité discute du voyage a Washington, qui doit avoir
lieu les 30 et 31 mars 1992.

M. James R. Robertson informe les membres du Comité au
sujet du projet de loi C-13.

Mm™ Lynne Myers fait une mise a4 jour du mandat du
Comité concernant le projet Synfuels.

L’honorable sénateur Lefebvre dépose son compte rendu de
la conférence intitulée «Energy Strategies: The Guest for Mar-
kets», 4 laquelle il a participé les 11 et 12 février 1992 4 Hous-
ton (Texas).

11 est convenu que le rapport présenté par I’honorable séna-
teur Lefebvre soit annexé aux délibérations de ce jour.

A 11 h 15, le Comité suspend ses travaux jusqu’a nouvelle
convocation du président.

ATTESTE

La greffiere du Comité
Line Gravel
Clerk of the Committee
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The Standing Senate Committee on Energy, the Environ-
ment and Natural Resources met this day at 10:00 a.m. to con-
sider future business of the committee.

Senator Dan Hays (Chairman) in the Chair.

The Chairman: Honourable senators, I call the meeting to
order. Our agenda contains for the most part administrative
matters that have important implications for the future work
of the committee. I will start by referring members to the
agenda.

The first item deals with the interest on the part of four
senators to attend the Globe 92 conference in Vancouver.
There are sufficient funds in the budget to accommodate this.
The clerk has just corrected me, it should be three senators
and not four. The deletion of Senator Ottenheimer is a change.

We need a resolution of the committee to authorize the
registration of the senators and payment of their expenses.
May I have such a resolution, please?

Senator Carney: I so move, Mr. Chairman.

The Chairman: Is it agreed?
Hon. Senators: Agreed.

Senator Lefebvre: I just want to make a comment, Mr.
Chairman. I see that my name is included under that item. I
remember the discussion in the committee being that we had
sufficient funds and that we would send two or three senators
to various conferences.

I have just been to a conference in Houston on energy with
Senator Buchanan, and I am quite willing to remove my name
from this list if it conflicts with the decision that was taken in
the committee. I see there the names of two senators who, as
far as 1 know, have not been to other conferences recently.
Thus, I am quite willing to withdraw my name so that we may
follow the decision taken by the committee.

The Chairman: Are you asking that your name be with-
drawn, senator?

Senator Lefebvre: I think the decision was that we would
send, I think it was, two senators.

The Chairman: That was the thought. Let us accept that,
then. It would sort of be in keeping with the way we had it in
mind when we budgeted for it. Senators Adams and Carney
will be the two senators on that list.

Would you amend the motion accordingly, Senator Carney?

Senator Carney: Yes. I also wish to note that there are no
costs other than registration attached to my attendance
because it is in my home city.

TEMOIGNAGES

Ottawa, le 27 février 1992
[Traduction]

Le Comité sénatorial permanent de I’énergie, de I’environne-
ment et des ressources naturelles se réunit aujourd’hui a
10 h 00 pour étudier les travaux futurs du comité.

Le sénateur Dan Hays (président) préside la réunion.

Le président: Honorables sénateurs, je déclare la séance
ouverte. Nous avons principalement a 'ordre du jour des ques-
tions administratives qui ont d’importantes répercussions sur
les travaux futurs du comité. Je voudrais tout d’abord attirer
I'attention des membres du comité sur cet ordre du jour.

Le premier point concerne le fait que quatre sénateurs se
sont dit intéressés 4 assister 4 la conférence Globe '92 qui aura
lieu & Vancouver. Notre budget nous le permet. Le greffier
vient de me signaler qu’il s’agit de trois sénateurs seulement et
non de quatre. En effet, le nom du sénateur Ottenheimer a été
rayé de la liste.

11 nous faut une résolution du comité en vue d’autoriser I’ins-
cription des sénateurs et le remboursement de leurs dépenses.
Pourrait-on proposer une telle résolution?

Le sénateur Carney: J'en fais la proposition, monsieur le
président.

Le président: Est-ce d’accord?
Des voix: D’accord.

Le sénateur Lefebvre: Je voudrais faire une observation,
monsieur le président. Je constate que mon nom figure sur
cette liste. Je me rappelle la discussion que nous avons eue 4 ce
sujet au comité, dont la conclusion était que nous avions les
fonds voulus et que nous enverrions deux ou trois sénateurs a
diverses conférences.

Je reviens tout juste de Houston, ou j’ai assisté 4 une confé-
rence sur I’énergie avec le sénateur Buchanan. En consé-
quence, je suis tout A fait disposé 4 rayer mon nom de cette
liste si ma participation est contraire a4 la décision prise au
comité. Je vois sur la liste les noms de deux sénateurs qui, que
je sache, n’ont pas participé a des conférences récemment. Je
n’aurais donc pas d’objection a retirer mon nom afin de nous
conformer a la décision prise par le comité.

Le président: Demandez-vous que votre nom soit rayé de la
liste, sénateur?

Le sénateur Lefebvre: Il me semble que nous avions décidé
d’envoyer deux sénateurs.

Le président: En effet. Alors, c’est entendu. Ce serait con-
forme a ce que nous avions a I’esprit quand nous avons établi le
budget a ce poste. Cette liste se limitera donc aux sénateurs
Adams et Carney.

Voulez-vous modifier la motion en conséquence, sénateur
Carney?

Le sénateur Carney: Oui. Je veux aussi signaler que le coiit
de ma participation a cette conférence se limite aux droits
d’inscription puisqu’elle a lieu dans ma ville de résidence.
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The Chairman: If you have strong feelings about attending,
Senator Lefebvre, it is within our power to have you do so. We
are not bound by the two.

Senator Lefebvre: I realize that. Let me think it over, Mr.
Chairman.

The Chairman: Let us leave it and if you withdraw it later,
then that is fine. That is agreed, then.

While we are on the subject of budgeting for conferences, in
the past the committee has provided for senators on the com-
mittee to attend some conferences. We cannot go to them all.
Some are important and some may have a particular focus that
helps us with special studies or legislative work that the com-
mittee has or expects to have.

In this particular case, we budgeted a conference for the
current year in Holland, which is quite expensive. I would like
to suggest—and I have talked to Senator Ottenheimer about
this because he is the only one who has expressed an interest in
it—that we not send anyone to that conference. It has strictly
to do with CO, and how additional CO, sinks might be devel-
oped, including mechanical means of burying it, putting it in
the ocean and so on. It is quite technical. If we do not attend
that conference, it would give us quite a bit more room in
terms of our proposed trip to Washington, which is an annual
trip of the Energy Committee that has been extremely useful
in the past. I would appreciate some feedback on that. Is there
some strong feeling on your part, Senator Ottenheimer, to go?
If we do not register for that particular conference, it will
make life a lot easier for us for the rest of our fiscal year.

Senator Ottenheimer: Mr. Chairman, there is absolutely
none with me. As you will recall, and it was very informal, we
met in the corridor and my approach was that, if the commit-
tee intends to send someone, then I would be willing to go.

The Chairman: Okay. If it is agreed, I would like to go on to
the next item which is an invitation that we have had fo_r some
time to tour Atomic Energy Canada’s nuclear waste disposal
research site in Pinawa, Manitoba. If I am not mi.staker'l,.and
You can correct me, Lynne, it also involvqs a pps§1ble visit to
the disposal site, which is actually in Ontario, is it is not?

Ms. Lynne Meyers, Research Officer, Library of .P'arlia-
ment: | understand they have an underground facility at
Pinawa. There is not one in Ottawa yet. That is vsfherc they are
doing the testing of the concept of underground disposal.

The Chairman: It may not be something the whole commit-
tee is interested in doing. However, on behalf ‘of the commit-
tee, I would like to accept the invitation and pick one of these
dates. I, for one, will attend. Hopefully, some other senators on
the committee will be prepared to take a day or two to see just
What it is that they are doing. They are anxious that we be
familiar with their work.

[Traduction]

Le président: Si vous avez trés envie d’y assister, sénateur
Lefebvre, nous avons le pouvoir de vous le permettre. Nous ne
sommes pas tenus de nous limiter au chiffre de deux sénateurs.

Le sénateur Lefebvre: Je le sais, je vais y réfléchir, monsieur
le président.

Le président: Laissons cela de cété pour I'instant. Vous
pourrez toujours décider de vous retirer plus tard. Alors c’est
entendu.

Puisque nous en sommes au budget des conférences, dans le
passé, le comité a permis 4 des sénateurs membres du comité
de participer a certaines conférences. Nous ne pouvons pas évi-
demment participer 4 toutes. Certaines sont importantes,
d’autres peuvent comporter des aspects intéressants pouvant
nous aider dans nos travaux d’enquéte ou de législateur en

cours ou futurs.

En l'occurrence, nous avons prévu des crédits pour participer
a une conférence qui aura lieu cette année en Hollande et qui
colitera trés cher. Je propose—j’en ai d’ailleurs parlé avec le
sénateur Ottenheimer, qui est le seul ayant manifesté de I’inté-
rét a ce sujet—que nous ne déléguions personne a cette confé-
rence. Elle porte uniquement sur le gaz carbonique et sur les
méthodes permettant d’éliminer le gaz carbonique de I’atmos-
phére, notamment par des moyens mécaniques, c’est-a-dire en
Iinjectant dans I'océan, etc. C’est trés technique. Si nous
n’envoyons personne a cette conférence, cela nous donnera
beaucoup plus de marge de manoeuvre pour ce qui est du
voyage que nous nous proposons de faire & Washington. II
s’agit d’un voyage annuel du comité de I’énergie qui s’est révélé
extrémement utile dans le passé. J'aimerais connaitre votre
point de vue la-dessus. Etes-vous fortement intéressé a y assis-
ter, sénateur Ottenheimer? Si nous n’envoyons personne i
cette conférence, cela nous facilitera beaucoup la tiche pour le
reste de I’année financiére.

Le sénateur Ottenheimer: Monsieur le président, je n’y vois
absolument aucune objection. Je vous rappelle la conversation
que nous avons eue 4 ce sujet quand nous nous sommes rencon-
trés dans le corridor. J'ai dit que si le comité décidait d’envoyer
quelqu’un, je serais disposé 4 y aller.

Le président: D’accord. S’il n’y a pas d’objection, je voudrais
passer au point suivant. Il s’agit d’une invitation qui nous a été
faite il y a un certain temps a visiter le laboratoire d’élimina-
tion des déchets nucléaires de I’Energie atomique du Canada 3
Pinawa, au Manitoba. Si je ne me trompe pas, et vous me
reprendrez le cas échéant, Lynne, on pourrait également visiter
le site d’enfouissement qui se trouve en Ontario, n’est-ce pas?

Mme Lynne Meyers, agent de recherche, Bibliothéque du
Parlement: Je crois savoir qu'il y a des installations souterraj-
nes 4 Pinawa. Il n’y en a pas encore a Ottawa. C’est |3 que 'on
met 4 I’essai le concept de I’enfouissement.

Le président: Tous les membres du comité ne sont pas néces-
sairement intéressés a faire ce voyage. Cependant, au nom du
comité, je voudrais accepter I'invitation et choisir l'une des
dates proposées. Pour ma part, j'irai. J’ose croire que d’autres
membres du comité seront disposés i faire ce voyage d’une
journée ou deux, pour voir de quoi il retourne exactement. Ces
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They would pay all expenses other than our travel to and
from Winnipeg. I will propose that in keeping with our—

Senator Lefebvre: How far is Pinawa from Winnipeg?

Ms. Meyers: I believe it is about an hour to an hour and a
half by bus.

The Chairman: The suggested dates are April 27, May 4,
11, 25, or in the fall. Personally, I think we would be best to do
it in the spring.

First, are any senators here interested in attending?

Senator Carney: Not me.

The Chairman: Are you interested in going, Senators
Lefebvre or Ottenheimer?

Senator Lefebvre: I do not have my calendar. I would say
maybe some time in May it would be possible. It might be
interesting for some of us to go. I am not sure.

The Chairman: I will ask the clerk to canvass the committee
and give the May dates as options and see where we get the
best attendance.

Senator Lefebvre: I agree that, if we are going to do it,
should be this spring. If you put it off until the fall, we prob-
ably won’t go. So, if you have any interest, I think it should be
done in May, if possible.

The Chairman: Okay. The trip to Washington is on. We
have forwarded materials as to what we will be interested in
being briefed on in Washington. Senators Ottenheimer and
Lefebvre have been before.

Basically, what we normally do is start with a briefing from
embassy officials at the Canadian embassy. Mr. Burney spent
time with us last year. We then go into sessions. We have had
an annual meeting with Department of Energy officials, as
well as with Federal Energy Regulatory Commission officials.
Then, we have varied the program from year to year depending
on what we were interested in. OQur expressed interest this year
is in greenhouse gas emissions as well as an update on the
natural gas situation.

We have had an expression of interest already from, I think,
eight members of the committee, and so the matter is proceed-
ing. Are there any comments, questions or advice you would
like to give to our staff, the clerk or me?

Senator Carney: I would like to know about the dates. Are
they fixed?

The Chairman: Yes, they are. It would be very difficult for
us to change them.

Senator Carney: Does it contemplate going on March 30
and returning on March 31?

[Traduction)

gens-1a aimeraient bien que nous connaissions mieux leur tra-
vail.

Ils assumeraient toutes les dépenses, sauf le coiit du voyage
aller-retour 4 Winnipeg. Je propose, conformément a notre . . .

Le sénateur Lefebvre: Quelle est la distance entre Pinawa et
Winnipeg?

Mme Meyers: Je pense que c’est un trajet d’'une heure ou
une heure et demie en autobus.

Le président: Les dates proposées sont le 27 avril, le 4 mai,
le 11 mai, le 25 mai, ou encore 4 I'automne. Personnellement,
je pense qu'il serait préférable d’y aller au printemps.

Premiérement, y a-t-il des sénateurs qui sont intéressés.

Le sénateur Carney: Pas moi.

Le président: Etes-vous intéressés, sénateurs Lefebvre ou
Ottenheimer?

Le sénateur Lefebvre: Je n’ai pas mon agenda. Je crois que
ce serait possible en mai. Ce serait peut-étre intéressant pour
certains d’entre nous, mais je n’en suis pas certain.

Le président: Je vais demander au greffier de communiquer
avec les membres du comité pour voir laquelle des dates propo-
sées en mai nous permettrait d’envoyer la plus forte délégation.

Le sénateur Lefebvre: Je suis d’accord pour dire que si nous
décidons d’y aller, ce devrait étre au printemps. Si on remet
cela 4 I'automne, nous n’irons probablement pas. Par consé-
quent, si cela vous intéresse, je pense qu’il faudrait y aller en
mai, & supposer que ce soit possible.

Le président: D’accord. Le voyage a Washington est con-
firmé. Nous avons envoyé de la documentation pour préciser
nos sujets de prédilection pour les briefings que nous aurons a
Washington. Les sénateurs Ottenheimer et Lefebvre y sont
déja allés.

Voici comment cela se passe habituellement. Nous rencon-
trons d’abord des personnalités de I'ambassade canadienne a
Washington. L’année derniére, M. Burney nous a consacré de
son temps. Ensuite, nous avons des ateliers. Nous avons eu une
rencontre annuelle avec des hauts fonctionnaires du ministére
de I’Energie et des représentants de la Federal Energy Regula-
tory Commission des Etats-Unis. Ensuite, le programme a
varié d’année en année, selon ce qui nous intéressait. Cette
année, nous nous sommes dit intéressés 4 en savoir davantage
sur les émissions de gaz contribuant a I’effet de serre. Par ail-
leurs, nous aimerions avoir une mise a jour sur le dossier du
gaz naturel.

Jusqu’a maintenant, je crois que huit membres du comité se
sont montré intéressés. L’affaire va donc bon train. Y a-t-il des
observations, des questions ou des conseils que vous voudriez
donner & notre personnel, au greffier ou & moi-méme?

Le sénateur Carney: La date retenue pour le voyage est-elle
inflexible?

Le président: Oui. Il nous serait trés difficile d’en changer.

Le sénateur Carney: Prévoit-on partir le 30 mars et revenir
le 31?
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The Chairman: The committee looks after the two days.
Many senators leave early and stay late — one or the other.
Sometimes they arrange meetings outside the committee’s
work before, after and occasionally during the committee’s
stay. That is up to individual senators.

Senator Lefebvre: Normally, members would meet in Wash-
ington on March 29, as I understand it.

The Chairman: We would arrive the evening of March 29.

Senator Lefebvre: So we would be assembled there and
ready to go the following morning. That is what we have done
in the past. Those who want to leave on March 31 do. Those
who have other business sometimes leave the next day.

The Chairman: That has happened as well. That, .then?, is
where we are at the moment. Are there any other questions®

Senator Ottenheimer: Very briefly, the l.ast time I was in
Washington was not the last time the committee went. It must
have been the time before. It was a couple of years ago. Tpns
may be endemic in the process, but I recall the meetings being
so tightly scheduled, one to the next, th_at by the last half of the
second day I am not sure we were doing our t_losts any great
service, there was such a mass of information in such a short
period of time. I just mention that.

The other matter is on a more physical level. We usually
stay, or have stayed, at a place called the Etr}bassy Hotgl. The
last few times I was in Washington had nothing to do with the
committee. I stayed at a hotel which is called the Embassy
Suites Hotel, and the price is about the same as the other.
Reservations are made through the Capadlan Embassy. Par-
liamentarians get a very good rate. It is no more expensive,
much more comfortable and just as centrally located.

Senator Carney: Does it have a pool?

Senator Ottenheimer: It does. Each room has a s}eeplr‘tg
area and a working area. It has continental breakfast. It cosds
N0 more that the other place, and the reservations were made

for me by the Canadian Embassy.

The Chairman: If I could interrupt, a number o( senators
have complained about some of the hotels we were using 1n the
D“POHt Circle area. Last time we stayed at a hotel galled th'e

ay Adams. It cost an extra $25 but was well worth it. That is
Where we propose to go. I cannot answer the question about
the pool.

Senator Lefebvre: Is that the one we stayed at the year

efore?

The Chairman: No. In terms of the tightness of scheduling,
We hear you and we will try to address that and ensure that it
1S not too crowded.

Senator Kelly: I was going to support _the view, as well, that
Would like some time to think on this trip.

[Traduction]

Le président: Le comité prévoit en effet un voyage de deux
jours. Beaucoup de sénateurs partent en avance ou restent plus
longtemps. Certains prennent parfois des arrangements pour
avoir des rencontres qui n’ont rien 4 voir avec les travaux du
comité, soit avant, soit aprés ou méme parfois pendant le
séjour du comité. Chaque sénateur est libre de disposer de son
temps.

Le sénateur Lefebvre: Normalement, les membres de la
délégation se rencontreraient 4 Washington le 29 mars.

Le président: En effet, nous arriverions le 29 mars en soirée.

Le sénateur Lefebvre: Nous serions donc sur place et préts a
entreprendre nos travaux le lendemain matin. En tout cas, c’est
ce que nous avons fait dans le passé. Ceux qui veulent revenir
le 31 mars peuvent le faire, certains reviennent parfois le jour
suivant s'ils ont d’autres affaires 4 traiter.

Le président: C'est arrivé également. Bon, voild donc ol
nous en sommes. Y a-t-il d’autres questions?

Le sénateur Ottenheimer: Trés briévement, la derniére fois
que je suis allé & Washington, ce n’était pas a ’occasion du
dernier voyage du comité. C’était la fois d’avant, il y a deux
ans. J'ignore si c’est typique, mais je me rappelle que I’horaire
était tellement chargé que nous ne rendions plus guére service
a nos hotes dans I'aprés-midi du deuxiéme jour, étant donné
que I’on nous avait assené une telle masse d’information en un
court laps de temps. Je voulais seulement le signaler.

Mon autre observation porte sur un point plus concret. Nous
logeons habituellement 4 ’hdtel Embassy. La derniére fois que
je suis allé 4 Washington, cela n’avait rien 4 voir avec le
comité. Je suis descendu a4 un hotel qui s’appelle I'hdtel
Embassy Suites, dont les tarifs sont 4 peu prés les mémes. Les
réservations sont faites par I’entremise de 'ambassade cana-
dienne. Les parlementaires obtiennent un trés bon tarif. Cela
ne colite pas plus cher, c’est beaucoup plus confortable et tout
aussi bien situé.

Le sénateur Carney: Y a-t-il une piscine?

Le sénateur Ottenheimer: Oui. Chaque suite comporte une
chambre 4 coucher et un cabinet de travail. Un petit déjeuner
continental est servi. Cela ne coilte pas plus cher que I'autre
endroit et les réservations ont été faites en mon nom par
I’ambassade canadienne.

Le président: Si je peux me permettre, un certain nombre de
sénateurs se sont plaints de certains hdtels ou nous descendions
dans le quartier Dupont Circle. La derniére fois, nous avons
descendu & un hotel qui s’appelle le Hay Adams. 11 codite 25%
de plus, mais cela en vaut la peine. C’est 1d que nous proposons
de loger. Je ne sais pas s'il y a une piscine.

Le sénateur Lefebvre: Est-ce I'h6tel ol nous sommes descen-
dus I’année précédente?

Le président: Non. Pour ce qui est de I’horaire chargé, nous
prenons bonne note de vos observations et nous allons tenter
d’y voir.

Le sénateur Kelly:’J’gllais dire la méme chose. Je voudrais
avoir le temps de réfléchir pendant ce voyage.
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The Chairman: Yes, it can be a problem running around to
meetings and in terms of actually getting worthwhile meetings
in place.

Is there anything else on our proposed trip?

Senator Carney: Just to recap, you say we will have brief-
ings on the natural gas issue, the California one?

The Chairman: Yes.
Senator Carney: And emissions?
The Chairman: Yes.

Senator Carney: What else? Who sets the schedule? Does
the committee suggest what it wants to be briefed on?

The Chairman: Our staff suggests the areas of interest. I
will ask Lynne Meyers to comment on that. I have looked at it,
but she should be able to comment better than I.

Ms. Meyers: Basically, we have gone through the “blues”
from meetings of the committee and we have also had discus-
sions with Senator Hays, because the major study you are
going to undertake is dealing with tradeable permits, and we
have focused on that for one day—at least we are trying to get
them to do that. We are trying to arrange discussions with to
some people from the Environmental Protection Agency, per-
haps. We have told them we would like to look at how they are
implementing the emission permits which are being put in
place for SO, emissions under the Clean Air Act in the U.S.
We hope to get somebody, potentially, from the EPA.

The other people who can brief us on that are from the Con-
gressional Research Service. They did a good job last time on
updating us on how that is going. We have also asked them to
look at, historically, previous efforts with permit trading and
successes and failures so that, when and if Canada decides to
go that route, we will have some idea of the past experience of
our neighbours south of the border. That is the one issue.

The second issue was basically an update on the national
energy strategy. Last year when we went to Washington that
strategy had just been presented in Congress. There has been a
lot of movement on that. Legislation has come and gone. There
has been a lot of debate over the drilling in the Arctic National
Wildlife Refuge, so we are asking for an update on that posi-
tion.

Just last week I had discussions with the people in Washing-
ton who are setting it up, to see if they can touch on the U.S.
position on greenhouse gas emissions as kind of a background
for the committee because that is part of the study.

The third area involves the natural gas trade. The Federal
Energy Regulatory Commission is the one, I think, from which

[Traduction]

Le président: Oui, ce probléme peut se poser. Quand il faut
courir d’une réunion a I’autre, ce n'est pas aussi fructueux.

A-t-on quelque chose a ajouter au sujet de ce voyage?

Le sénateur Carney: Vous avez dit que nous aurons des ate-
liers sur le gaz naturel, le dossier de la Californie?

Le président: En effet.
Le sénateur Carney: Et sur les émissions?
Le président: Oui.

Le sénateur Carney: Quoi d’autre? Qui établit le pro-
gramme? Le comité fait-il des suggestions quant a ce qu’il
voudrait étudier?

Le président: Notre personnel présente une liste des ques-
tions qui nous intéressent. Je vais demander 4 Lynne Meyers
de répondre. J’ai jeté un coup d’oeil 4 la liste, mais elle devrait
étre en mesure de mieux vous renseigner.

Mme Meyers: Essentiellement, nous avons passé en revue le
compte rendu des réunions du comité et nous avons également
eu des entretiens avec le sénateur Hays. Etant donné que la
principale étude que vous allez entreprendre porte sur les
droits d’émission échangeables, nous avons décidé de consacrer
une journée i ce dossier, tout au moins c'est ce que nous
essayons d’obtenir. Nous tentons par ailleurs d’organiser des
entretiens avec des représentants de I’Agence fédérale de pro-
tection de ’environnement des Etats-Unis. Nous leur avons dit
que nous aimerions voir comment on administre 1a-bas la déli-
vrance de permis d’émission d’oxyde sulfureux aux termes de
la Clean Air Act des Etats-Unis. Nous espérons rencontrer un
représentant de I’Agence de protection de I’environnement.

Par ailleurs, les gens du Service de recherche du Congrés
peuvent également nous renseigner la-dessus. Ils ont fait du
bon travail la derniére fois en nous mettant au fait des derniers
événements. Nous leur avons également demandé de se pen-
cher sur I’histoire du dossier des permis échangeables et de
nous faire un tableau de la situation en mettant en relief les
points forts et les points faibles de ce programme. Ainsi, si
jamais le Canada décide d’adopter cette solution, nous aurons
une idée de ce qui s’est passé chez nos voisins du Sud dans ce
domaine. Voila pour la premiére question a ’étude.

Le deuxiéme dossier est essentiellement une mise 4 jour sur
la stratégie nationale en matiére d’énergie. L’année derniére,
quand nous sommes allés @ Washington, cette stratégie venait
tout juste d’étre présentée au congres. Il s’est passé beaucoup
de choses depuis. Un projet de loi a été présenté, puis retiré. Il
y a eu tout un débat sur les forages dans la réserve faunique
nationale de I’Arctique. Nous voudrions donc que I'on nous
mette au fait des derniers événements dans ce dossier.

La semaine derniére encore, j’en ai discuté avec les gens de
Washington qui organisent tout cela pour voir si I’on ne pour-
rait pas aborder la position américaine sur les émissions de gaz
contribuant a I'effet de serre. Cela pourrait étre utile au comité
a titre de renseignements généraux, puisque cela fait partie de
’étude envisagée.

Le troisiéme dossier est celui du commerce du gaz naturel.
La Federal Energy Regulatory Commission est probablement



27-2-1992

Energie, environnement et ressources naturelles 319

[Text]

we could probably get some discussion concerning the Cali-
fornia situation. Perhaps the DOB would comment on that,
too. I am not sure of the politics of that, but it is certainly one
of the issues we would like them to address.

The Chairman: One year we met with a representative of the
American Gas Association. It was an interesting meeting.

Senator Kenny: The meetings to be attended are almost
exclusively with staff people. Are there any political compo-
nents in this?

The Chairman: Identifying a specific Congressman and
meeting with him or her has been something that has been dif-
ficult. I don’t think there has been a year gone by when we
have not met with at least one or two; usually they are mem-
bers of the House of Representatives, although occasionally we
meet with a senator. We will attempt to do that again. The
problem is that it has been difficult for us to arrange it in
advance. But that is our objective. We can, in the case of the
House or the Senate, meet with someone who can help us with
a particular area of interest. That is our objective. I cannot tell
you now that we have those arranged. From past experience, it
is sometimes difficult to get them to carry through even when
you get a commitment.

Senator Lefebvre: Mr. Chairman, I suppose it is just a
typing error, but on page 2 it states at the end of the middle
paragraph that the delegation will number approximately ten,
six members of the House of Commons, two staff members

and two staffers.

Ms. Meyers: I have pointed that out. They say they will
definitely change it. They have noticed that.

The Chairman: I did not pick that up.

Are there any other items you wish to raise with respect to
our proposed visit and the workplan?

Senator Carney: It is interestin.g,'am_i I would like to con-
gratulate the people who are organizing it.

The Chairman: I look to Lynne and Lynne.

The next item, then, is Bill C-13. I see that Mr. Robertson is
here.

I have circulated two letters to committee rpembers, }vhlch is
an attempt to bring you up to date on what is happening with
Bill C-13. My instincts tell me that when it comes to the Sen-
ate we will not have a lot of time to deal with it. Therefore, if
we have concerns, or if there are witnesses we think the Senate
should hear from, either in committee or in Committe:e of the
Whole, other than the usual government witnesses, this would
be the time to talk about that and plan it. It is dlfferept now
from when the Senate had an opposition major'ity. I' thln}( the
government majority means that we will deal V{Ith this quickly,
if that is what the government wants, and that is fine.

[Traduction]

'organisme pertinent qui pourrait le mieux nous renseigner sur
la situation en Californie. Peut-étre les gens du DOB vou-
dront-ils également en parler. Je ne connais pas trés bien les
ramifications politiques de ce dossier, mais, chose certaine,
c’est I'une des questions dont nous voudrions discuter.

Le président: Une année, nous avons rencontré un représen-
tant de la American Gas Association. La rencontre a été inté-
ressante.

Le sénateur Kenny: On prévoit rencontrer presque exclusive-
ment des fonctionnaires. Y a-t-il un élément politique dans
tout cela?

Le président: Il a toujours été difficile d’organiser une ren-
contre avec un membre du Congres. Je crois que nous en avons
toujours rencontré un ou deux d chaque année. Habituelle-
ment, ¢’étaient des membres de la Chambre des représentants,
bien qu’'a l'occasion nous ayons rencontré un sénateur. Nous
tenterons encore une fois de I'obtenir. Le probléme, c’est qu’il
nous est difficile de prendre les arrangements a I’avance. Mais
tel est notre objectif. Dans le cas de la Chambre des représen-
tants ou du Sénat, nous pouvons rencontrer quelqu’un suscepti-
ble de nous renseigner sur un sujet précis. C’est ce que nous
visons. Je ne peux pas vous dire dés maintenant que c’est dans
le sac. L’expérience m’a appris qu’il est parfois difficile d’obte-
nir de ces gens-la qu’ils respectent leurs engagements.

Le sénateur Lefebvre: Monsieur le président, je suppose
qu’il s’agit d’une simple erreur typographique, mais a la page
2, a la fin du paragraphe du milieu, on dit que la délégation
comprendra une dizaine de personnes, c’est-a-dire six députés,
deux adjoints et deux agents de recherche.

Mme Meyers: Je 'ai signalé. On a pris bonne note de
’erreur et on m’a affirmé que la correction serait faite.

Le président: Je ne I’avais pas remarqué.

Avez-vous quelque chose a ajouter au sujet de ce projet de
voyage et de notre plan de travail?

Le sénateur Carney: C’est intéressant et je tiens a féliciter
les gens qui I’ont organisé.

Le président: Je transmets vos félicitations & Lynne et
Lynne.

Nous passons donc au projet de loi C-13. Je constate que M.
Robertson est présent.

Jai fait distribuer deux lettres aux membres du comité pour
essayer de vous mettre au fait de ce qui se passe dans e d’ossier
du projet de loi C-13. Mon instinct me dit que lorsqu’il aboy.-
tira au Sénat, nous n'aurons pas beaucoup de temps pour |'éty-
dier. Par conséquent, si nous avons des réserves, ou si nous
voulons que le comité ou bien le comité plénier du Sénat
entende des témoins a ce sujet, outre les représentants hab-
tuels du gouvernement, le moment est venu d’en discuter et de
nous organiser en conséquence. Les choses ont changé puisque
I'opposition n’a plus la majorité au Sénat. Je pense qu’avec la
majorité ministérielle, nous pourrons expédier cette affaire
rapidement, si tel est le désir du gouvernement, et je 'y vois
pas d’objection.
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James Robertson is here. I have circulated the letter. Per-
haps I could ask him to make a few brief comments and then
invite honourable senators to ask questions, if they wish.

Mr. James R. Robertson, Law and Government Division,
Library of Parliament: Mr. Chairman, the researcher who was
working with the legislative committee in the House of Com-
mons is currently on maternity leave. Obviously, she is the
most familiar with this bill.

My understanding, however, having looked at the matter, is
that during its time in the legislative committee of the House
of Commons, most of the concerns and criticisms of environ-
mental groups and various industries that would be directly
affected, as well as other individuals, were addressed by
amendments. The government brought in a whole package of
amendments, with the result that when the bill was reported
back to the House, which it was just before Christmas, there
was a general consensus, I think, that the bill had been
improved and that most of the concerns had been addressed in
substance.

Subsequent to the bill being put back to the house, where it
is currently awaiting report stage, the Supreme Court of
Canada handed down its decision on the Friends of the Old
Man River case, which upheld the constitutionality of the fed-
eral government’s environmental assessment review guideline’s
order.

The judgment has clear implications for federal environmen-
tal jurisdiction, and particularly for environmental assessments
by the federal government. It clearly states that the federal
government has a role and, in fact, a responsibility to require
environmental assessments of projects which may be predomi-
nantly provincial.

Reviewing the bill, however, there are not a lot of areas
where changes seem to be required. Most of the bill deals with
procedures. It deals with how the system will operate. It sets in
place a whole new regime.

There are a few areas which could be reviewed in the light
of the Supreme Court decision. Qur understanding is that the
Department of the Environment and officials from the Federal
Environmental Assessment Review Office, FEARO, have
reviewed the bill and do not feel that any changes are required
at this point.

It does not appear that there will be major amendments
being proposed by the government at report stage. Other mem-
bers of the House of Commons may in fact propose amend-
ments. At this point, it is hard to know what the bill will look
like by the time it reaches the Senate.

I have not heard any comments regarding Bill C-13 as far as
how the Old Man River decision affects the bill to date.

The Chairman: Are there any concerns or questions?

[Traduction]

James Robertson est ici. J'ai distribué copie de la lettre, Je
vais lui demander de faire quelques bréves observations, aprés
quoi j'inviterai les honorables sénateurs a poser des questions,
le cas échéant.

M. James R. Robertson, Division du droit et du gouverne-
ment, Bibliothéque du Parlement: Monsieur le président, la
recherchiste qui travaillait avec le comité législatif de la
Chambre des communes est actuellement en congé de mater-
nité. Evidemment, c’est elle qui connait le mieux ce projet de
loi.

Jai toutefois étudié la question et il me semble que pendant
le passage du projet de loi au comité législatif de la Chambre
des communes, on a apporté des amendements au projet de loi
qui répondent 4 la plupart des préoccupations et des critiques
exprimées par des groupes d’environnementalistes et divers
secteurs qui seraient directement touchés, ainsi que par des
particuliers. En effet, le gouvernement a présenté tout un
paquet d’amendements, avec le résultat que lorsque I’on a fait
rapport du projet de loi 4 la Chambre, juste avant Noél, on
était généralement d’accord pour reconnaitre que le projet de
loi avait été amélioré et que I'on avait répondu a la plupart des
préoccupations.

L’étude du projet de loi 4 Iétape du rapport aura donc bien-
tot lieu 4 la Chambre, mais aprés qu’on eut fait rapport du
projet de loi 4 la Chambre, la Cour supréme du Canada a
rendu sa décision dans I'affaire des Amis de la riviere Old
Man, décision qui a confirmé la constitutionnalité de 'ordon-
nance du gouvernement fédéral en ce qui concerne les lignes
directrices en matiére d’évaluation environnementale.

Cette décision du tribunal a manifestement des incidences
sur la compétence environnementale du gouvernement fédéral,
en particulier pour ce qui est des évaluations environnementa-
les menées par le gouvernement fédéral. En effet, on y déclare
clairement que le gouvernement fédéral doit exiger que I’on
fasse I’évaluation environnementale des projets, méme si ces
derniers relévent essentiellement des autorités provinciales.

Pourtant, en passant le projet de loi en revue, on constate
qu'il n’y a pas grand-chose a y changer. Pour I’essentiel, le pro-
jet de loi porte sur la procédure. Il précise comment le systéme
va fonctionner. Il établit un tout nouveau régime.

Il y a certains points qui pourraient étre revus a la lumiére
de la décision rendue par la Cour supréme. Sauf erreur, le
ministére de ’Environnement et le Bureau fédéral d’examen
des évaluations environnementales, le BFEEE, ont examiné le
projet de loi et n’estiment pas nécessaire d’y apporter des chan-
gements pour le moment.

Il ne semble pas que le gouvernement va proposer d’impor-
tants amendements a 1’étape du rapport. D’autres députés pro-
poseront peut-étre des amendements. Pour I'instant, il est diffi-
cile de savoir 4 quoi ressemblera le projet de loi au moment ou
il aboutira au Sénat.

Jusqu’a maintenant, je n’ai pas entendu le moindre commen-
taire concernant les répercussions de la décision rendue dans
’affaire de la riviere Old Man sur le projet de loi C-13.

Le président: A-t-on des questions?
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Senator Ottenheimer: From your conversations do you have
any feeling as to when the House of Commons will submit its
report?

Mr. Robertson: We were told a few weeks ago that it would
not be before the budget and the budget debate. I expect at
this point that we are looking at least to March. It still has to
go through report stage and third reading in the House.

Senator Carney: I have been following this bill quite closely.
I know that there is some imperative to get the bill through the
House and the Senate and up and running. The environmental
assessment agency is long overdue and must be put in place. I
know it has been four years in the making and involves some-
thing in the order of 80 government departments. While it is
not a perfect bill, it is the best bill that we have.

I just want to report there is some reason to expedite this
bill. We want to get the environmental assessment process in
place.

The Chairman: The only representations I have had on it
were from so-called long-liners, the pipeline companies, for
instance, TransCanada Pipelines and Interprovincial Pipelines.
They expressed a concern about a fragmentation of regulations
which might occur with the legislation as proposed. Is that a
real concern? Is it something to which we should give some
attention? It might be useful for us to focus on it to see
whether it is a problem or not.

Mr. Robertson: By “fragmentation” do they mean a concern
in dealing with both provincial and federal governments?

The Chairman: The act, I gather, provides for delegating, if
you will, to provincial environmental review processes, for
instance, on river crossings.

Mr. Robertson: My own feeling is that the bill does facili-
tate and, indeed, even encourage joint action by federal and
provincial governments, as opposed to the problems that have
occurred in the past where a provincial jurisdiction will do one
environmental assessment, followed by a question as to
whether or not the federal government should be duplicating
the same environmental assessment studies. The bill will allqw,
for the first time, joint environmental assessments, §ometh1.ng
which is in keeping with the Supreme Court decision which
Stated that jurisdiction over the environment is shared and,
indeed, is one for which both levels of government have respon-
sibilities.

The decision also suggests that, if the federal government
has to do an environmental assessment, if there was a federal
decision or licence involved that brough} the guidelines order
and the new act into place, then the env1§onfncpta}l assessment
would have to cover all areas of federal jurisdiction. It would
not be a case of obtaining a licence from one government
department, which has to do an assessment and someone else

[Traduction]

Le sénateur Ottenheimer: D’aprés vos conversations, avez-
vous une idée de la date 4 laquelle la Chambre des communes
va présenter son rapport?

M. Robertson: On nous a dit il y a quelques semaines que ce
ne serait pas avant le budget et le débat sur le budget. Jestime
que ce ne sera pas avant le mois de mars, et encore. La Cham-
bre doit encore I'adopter 4 ’étape du rapport et en troisiéme
lecture.

Le sénateur Carney: J'ai suivi ce projet de loi de trés prés. Je
sais que 'on est assez pressé de faire adopter ce projet de loi a
la Chambre et au Sénat et de le mettre en application. Il faut
absolument mettre en place cette agence d’évaluation environ-
nementale, dont la création s’impose depuis longtemps. Je sais
que C’est le fruit de quatre années de travail et de collaboration
entre environ 80 organismes gouvernementaux. Ce projet de loi
n’est pas parfait, mais c’est le meilleur que nous puissions
avoir.

Je tiens seulement 4 signaler qu’il y a des raisons d’accélérer
’adoption de ce projet de loi. Nous voulons mettre en marche
le processus d’évaluation environnemental.

Le président: Les seules personnes qui ont communiqué avec
moi au sujet de ce projet de loi étaient des représentants des
entreprises de pipeline, notamment TransCanada Pipelines et
Interprovincial Pipelines. Ils s’inquiétent d’une éventuelle frag-
mentation de la réglementation a laquelle pourrait aboutir le
projet de loi tel que proposé. Cette inquiétude est-elle fondée?
Devrions-nous y attacher de I'importance? Il vaudrait peut-
étre la peine de se pencher 1a-dessus pour voir si c’est effective-
ment un probléme.

M. Robertson: Que veulent-ils dire par «fragmentation»?
Qu’il faudra traiter 4 la fois avec les gouvernements provincial
et fédéral?

Le président: Sauf erreur, la loi prévoit la possibilité de délé-
guer aux autorités provinciales la responsabilité de I’évaluation
environnementale, par exemple dans le cas des ouvrages fran-
chissant des riviéres.

M. Robertson: Pour ma part, j’ai I'impression que le projet
de loi facilite et méme encourage I’action conjointe par les gou-
vernements fédéral et provinciaux, par opposition aux proble-
mes que nous avons connus dans le passé, lorsqu'un gouverne-
ment provincial se charge d’une évaluation environnementale
et qu’on se demande ensuite si le gouvernement fédéral devrait
reprendre pour son propre compte les études environnementa-
les sur le méme projet. Le projet de loi permet pour la pre-
miére fois des évaluations environnementales conjointes, ce qui
est conforme 4 la décision de la Cour supréme dans laquelle on
dit que la compétence sur I’environnement est conjointe et que
c’est un domaine dans lequel les deux paliers de gouvernement
ont des responsabilités a assumer.

La décision laisse également entendre que si le gouverne-
ment fédéral doit faire I'évaluation environnementale d’un pro-
jet qui met en cause une décision ou une licence fédérale qui
ont été a I'origine de I'ordonnance des lignes directrices et de Ja
nouvelle loi, alors I’évaluation environnementale doit porter sur
tous les secteurs de compétence fédérale. Il ne s’agirait donc
pas de demander un permis a un ministére gouvernemental qui
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does another assessment. The scheme of the guidelines order
and, certainly, of the act, is to centralize everything so that
there is only one federal environmental assessment and not dif-
ferent departments doing their own things at different times.

My impression is that the bill is intended to try to facilitate
the concerns of industrial developments and projects which
might have to deal with different levels and different depart-
ments of government.

Senator Carney: There are 15 separate regulatory panels set
out under this bill, and right now the regulations are being
reviewed through a public hearing process with the provinces
and the territories. So, I can see where maybe some of the
pipeline people are not used to that kind of process.

The Chairman: Or, they are intimidated by the prospects.
You are saying that the thrust of the legislation seems to be to
try to facilitate—

Mr. Robertson: Obviously, the regulations are different.

The Chairman: I think I have a letter on that. I will circu-
late it to members of the committee so they can review it.

Senator Kelly: I want to reinforce the impression I have that
pipeline companies certainly worry about pyramiding regula-
tions, as in the case of, “You're okay here, but not there,”
when you are talking about the same projects. The thrust
seems to be to reduce that kind of situation and not to increase
it.

The Chairman: Any other questions or comments?

Senator Kenny: I would like to observe that, whenever a
government—not just this one—says it will be one-stop shop-
ping, it means one more stop as opposed to one stop.

Senator Carney: I can assure you that the present situation
in the absence of this bill is about as chaotic as anything that
we can contemplate. It is so bad that it is beyond reason. Peo-
ple reject how bad it is because they say it could not be that
bad.

I think this bill will put in place something which is long
overdue and badly required.

The Chairman: You sound like a fan, Senator Carney.

Senator Carney: I have spent a lot of time on this bill—more
time by far than anyone else on this committee.

The Chairman: I understand. If there are no other com-
ments or questions on Bill C-13, I thank you, Mr. Robertson.
We will go to our next item which is an update on the Synfuels
project.

As you know, we have taken a reference on this with a view
to hearing the government and the company one more time in
concluding our work for our report. I will ask Lynne Meyers to
update us.

[Traduction]

doit faire une évaluation et ensuite de faire faire une autre éva-
luation par un autre organisme. L’objet des lignes directrices
et assurément de la loi elle-méme est justement de centraliser
tout cela de maniére qu’il n’y ait qu’une seule évaluation envi-
ronnementale fédérale et non plus différents ministéres faisant
leur petite affaire chacun de leur coté et successivement.

Jai 'impression que le projet de loi vise a faciliter les projets
de développement industriel lorsque 1'on doit traiter avec plu-
sieurs paliers et ministéres du gouvernement.

Le sénateur Carney: Aux termes de ce projet de loi, on crée-
rait 15 groupes de réglementation distincts. A I’heure actuelle,
la réglementation est 4 I’étude dans le cadre d’audiences publi-
ques tenues partout dans les provinces et territoires. Alors, je
comprends que les gens du secteur des pipelines ne sont peut-
étre pas habitués a ce genre de processus.

Le président: Ou bien ils en craignent les conséquences.
Vous dites que 1'objet du projet de loi semble étre de tenter de
faciliter . . .

M. Robertson: Evidemment, les réglements, c’est autre
chose.

Le président: Il me semble avoir une lettre 1a-dessus. Je vais
la faire distribuer aux membres du comité afin qu’ils puissent
en prendre connaissance.

Le sénateur Kelly: J'insiste sur le fait que j’ai bien I'impres-
sion que les compagnies de pipeline s’inquiétent 4 la perspec-
tive d’une avalanche de réglements. On pourrait leur dire:
«Vous étes réglo ici, mais pas ld», au sujet du méme projet. On
semble vouloir réduire cette paperasserie et non pas ’accroitre.

Le président: D’autres observations?

Le sénateur Kenny: Je voudrais faire observer que dés qu’un
gouvernement, pas seulement le gouvernement actuel, dit qu’il
va créer un guichet unique, il s’agit toujours d’un guichet addi-
tionnel et non pas d’un seul guichet.

Le sénateur Carney: Je peux vous assurer que la situation
actuelle, en I'absence des mesures prévues dans le projet de loi,
est 4 peu prés aussi chaotique que ’on puisse imaginer. C’est
tellement grave que cela dépasse ’entendement. Les gens refu-
sent d’admettre la gravité de la situation parce qu'ils affirment
que c’est impossible, que cela ne peut pas étre vrai.

Je crois que le projet de loi va permettre de mettre en place
un régime qui s’impose de toute urgence et depuis longtemps.

Le président: Vous étes trés enthousiaste, sénateur Carney.

Le sénateur Carney: J'ai consacré plus de temps & ce projet
de loi que tout autre membre du comité, et de loin.

Le président: Je comprends. S’il n'y a pas d’autres questions
ou observations sur le projet de loi C-13, je vous remercie,
Monsieur Robertson. Nous allons passer au point suivant de
'ordre du jour, 4 savoir le point sur le projet Synfuels.

Comme vous le savez, nous avons voulu aborder ce dossier
afin d’entendre une derniére fois les représentants du gouver-
nement et de la compagnie avant de mettre fin 4 nos travaux et
de préparer notre rapport. Je vais demander & Lynne Meyers
de faire le point.
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Ms. Meyers: I do not have an awful lot to change except to
note, as senators are probably aware, that Synfuels did make a
new proposal to the government in December of 1991. It is
claiming that, financially, it will make things work and that it
is a much better deal. There is some private sector involvement
at certain levels.

I also understand that Energy, Mines and Resources has
now taken over as the lead government agency for reviewing
the project and that that is under way at the moment. The
project has been presented to them and is under review.

I understand, too, that the committee at one time thought
that it would be appropriate to call Mr. Wilson to discuss why
the proposal was rejected the first time around — or the
second or third time around; I am not sure which it was. I
understand he is somewhat reluctant to do that. I suppose the
committee now has to decide whether they would like to hear
Mr. Gillespie and the people from Synfuels again on the new
proposal. If so, it has to be arranged. Also, in the absence of
Mr. Wilson appearing, would you like to call some other high-
ranking official perhaps from Industry, Science and Tech-
nology? Or would you switch to the Department of Energy,
Mines and Resources now that that department is the lead
agency?

Senator Kelly: I am sure I am not remembering correctly,
but I thought Energy, Mines and Resources had it before, did
it not? It seems to me we had representations during those
hearings.

The Chairman: Concerning Mr. Wilson, he expressed an
interest in coming. It is unfortunate, but this matter is some-
thing motivated mostly by senators who are not present today,
namely, Senators Buchanan, MacEachen, Finlay MacDonald
and Graham. They, not surprisingly, are from Nova Scotia.
That is how we got into the study. The study is pretty much
completed. They are looking for a tax credit as an incentive.
The government has refused to move on that and has its rea-
sons. I think we just did not actually write a report and I think

we should.

We approached Mr. Wilson again and he is no longer
anxious to come. If he is not, that is fine. One of the reasons
We took it was because he wanted to come, but he is now in
another department and is not so interested any more. Do we
Wwant to hear someone from Finance now, officials or the minis-

ter, or do we want to hear from Mr. Epp?

I think we should update ourselves and do our report. I will
talk to the senators from Nova Scotia, if that is your wish. We
should wrap this up and get our report done.

Senator Carney: I believe my name was on your list.

The Chairman: You are quite right, Senator Carney. I did
Write you down, and then Senator Lefebvre.

28096

[Traduction)

Mme Meyers: Je n’ai pas grand-chose a ajouter. Je dirai
seulement que la compagnie Synfuels a fait une nouvelle pro-
position au gouvernement, en décembre 1991. Les sénateurs
sont d’ailleurs probablement au courant. La compagnie
affirme que sa derniére proposition rendra les choses beaucoup
plus solides sur le plan financier, que ce sera un meilleur mar-
ché. Ce projet prévoit la participation du secteur privé a cer-
tains niveaux.

Je crois également comprendre que Energie, Mines et Res-
sources a maintenant pris en main ’étude de ce projet et que
cette étude est actuellement en cours. Le projet leur a été pré-
senté et est 4 ’étude.

Je sais également que le comité a cru 4 un moment donné
qu’il conviendrait de convoquer M. Wilson pour en discuter et
pour savoir pourquoi on avait rejeté le projet la premiére fois,
ou peut-étre était-ce la deuxiéme ou la troisiéme fois, je ne sais
plus. Si j’ai bien compris, il hésite quelque peu a venir témoi-
gner. Je suppose que le comité doit maintenant décider s’il veut
convoquer de nouveau M. Gillespie et les porte-parole de Syn-
fuels pour discuter de la nouvelle proposition. Dans I’affirma-
tive, il faut prendre des dispositions en ce sens. Par ailleurs, si
M. Wilson ne doit pas témoigner, voudriez-vous entendre un
autre haut fonctionnaire, peut-étre de Industrie, Sciences et
Technologie? Ou bien préféreriez-vous quelqu’un du ministére
de I’Energie, des Mines et des Ressources, maintenant que ce
ministére a pris en main I’étude du projet?

Le sénateur Kelly: Je n’en suis pas certain, mais il me sem-
ble bien que nous avons déja entendu des représentants du
ministére de I'Energie, des Mines et des Ressources.

Le président: Au sujet de M. Wilson, il s’est dit intéressé a
venir. C’est regrettable, mais cette question intéresse surtout
des sénateurs qui sont absents aujourd’hui, nommément les
sénateur Buchanan, MacEachen, Finlay MacDonald et Gra-
ham. Ils sont tous de Nouvelle-Ecosse, ce qui n’est pas éton-
nant. C’est d’ailleurs ce qui nous a amenés d nous pencher sur
cette question. L’étude est & peu prés terminée. On voudrait
des stimulants sous forme de crédits d’imp6t. Le gouvernement
a refusé pour des raisons qui lui sont propres. Nous n’avons pas
vraiment rédigé de rapport et je pense que nous devrions le
faire.

Nous avons de nouveau pressenti M. Wilson qui n’est plus
disposé 4 venir. S’il ne vient pas, tant pis. C’est en partie parce
qu’il voulait venir témoigner que nous avons décidé de nous
attaquer 4 cette tdche, mais il occupe maintenant un autre por-
tefeuille et il n’est plus aussi intéressé. Voulons-nous entendre
quelqu’un des finances maintenant, des fonctionnaires ou le
ministre lui-méme, ou bien voulons-nous entendre M. Epp?

Je pense que nous devrions boucler notre travail et faire

notre rapport. Si vous le voulez, je peux en discuter avec les
sénateurs de la Nouvelle-Ecosse. Nous devrions conclure et

préparer notre rapport.
Le sénateur Carney: Je crois que vous avez noté mon nom

Le président: Vous avez raison, sénateur Carney. J’aj votre
nom, puis celui du sénateur Lefebvre.
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Senator Carney: Mr. Gillespie is extremely persistent, as we
all know, on this issue. At the same time, the government has
not changed its mind that it is not interested in pursuing this.
Therefore, I agree with you that we should spend the time of
this committee in possibly a more fruitful fashion than reviving
this particular issue. I support your suggestion that we simply
update, do the report and move on to more productive aspects.

Senator Lefebvre: I believe we have a commitment — at
least I understand it to be so — to have one more meeting on
this subject. In the absence of those senators who are the most
interested, I suggest we hold that meeting when these persons
are available. In other words, I cannot see holding a meeting
on this subject while Senator Buchanan, especially as one of
the original instigators of this project, is absent. I think he is in
a Transport Committee meeting right now, so he has a reason
for not being here this morning.

I suggest that the chairman get in touch with Senator
Buchanan in particular and the others who are interested to
see when such a meeting could be held.

The Chairman: Okay.

Senator Kenny: I am sort of in the same boat, Mr. Chair-
man. I do not have a particular interest in the subject matter,
but I am certainly prepared to accommodate our colleagues
who do. In their absence, I don’t think we should decide any-
thing. If there is a group of senators who want something stud-
ied, then I think they should come to the committee and say,
“Here is what we want to do, and when.” I am all for accom-
modating them. But I am really not very keen on planning
something, even a wrap-up, in the absence of these folks. I
would just as soon we carried on. If they want to come back
and put a proposal to us, then that is great. Short of that, I
have no views.

Senator Kelly: Just to make a snarkey comment, I totally
agree with everything that has been said, except—and I am
not disagreeing — that I think senators who have an interest in
something of that sort being done, could, if they cannot be here
when a meeting is taking place, easily write a letter to the clerk
asking that their letter be read making their recommendation
that such and such be done. I do not think we should be in a
position—and I am not talking one side or the other—where
we recess and bring the committee back again when it is con-
venient. It will never be totally convenient. It is a snarkey com-
ment.

The Chairman: Thank you, senators. I will proceed as sug-
gested.

Senator Lefebvre: Before you move on to the next item, I
was wondering if we could have a slight change in the agenda
so that I may present or table a report concerning the meeting
I attended in Houston. It will only take a few minutes. I do not
intend to read it. I would like to table it in the committee so
that it can be translated and become part of today’s proceed-
ings.

The Chairman: Do you want to do it between items 5 and 6
on the agenda, or could we make it the seventh item?

[Traduction)

Le sénateur Carney: M. Gillespie a beaucoup de suite dans
les idées, comme nous le savons, sur cette question. D’un autre
cOté, le gouvernement persiste 4 dire qu’il n’a pas I'intention de
I'approfondir. Je pense donc comme vous que, plutdt que
d’essayer de relancer cette affaire, nous ferions mieux d’utiliser
judicieusement notre temps. J'appuie votre proposition de met-
tre les choses 4 jour, présenter le rapport et passer a des ques-
tions plus productives.

Le sénateur Lefebvre: Il me semble que nous devons avoir
une réunion de plus sur ce sujet. Les sénateurs les plus intéres-
sés par la question étant absents, je propose que nous tenions
cette réunion quand ils seront disponibles. Autrement dit, je ne
vois pas comment on organiserait une réunion sur ce sujet alors
que le sénateur Buchanan en particulier, I'un des instigateurs
de ce projet, est absent. Je crois qu’il assiste actuellement a
une réunion du comité des transports, et il a donc de bonnes
raisons de ne pas étre ici.

Je pense que le président devrait communiquer avec le séna-
teur Buchanan en particulier ainsi que les autres personnes
intéressées pour savoir quand cette rencontre pourrait avoir
lieu.

Le président: D’accord.

Le sénateur Kenny: Je suis du méme avis, Monsieur le prési-
dent. Je ne m’intéresse pas particuliérement a cette question,
mais je suis prét 4 faire quelque chose pour nos collégues qui le
sont. Je pense que nous ne devrions rien décider en leur
absence. S’il y a un groupe de sénateurs qui veulent faire étu-
dier quelque chose, je pense qu’ils devraient venir au comité
dire ce qu’ils veulent faire et quand. Je suis tout 4 fait d’accord
pour leur donner satisfaction. Mais je n’ai vraiment pas envie
de planifier quoi que ce soit, méme une récapitulation, en
I'absence de ces personnes. Je préférerais continuer nos tra-
vaux. S’ils veulent revenir sur la question et nous présenter une
proposition, parfait. C’est tout ce que je voulais dire.

Le sénateur Kelly: Pour faire une petite remarque perfide, je
dirais que je suis tout 4 fait d’accord avec ce qui vient d’étre
dit sauf—et je ne suis pas en désaccord—que je pense que les
sénateurs qui s’intéressent 4 quelque chose du genre peuvent
trés bien, s’ils savent qu’ils ne pourront pas assister a la réu-
nion, adresser au greffier en lui demandant de la lire une lettre
dans laquelle ils présentent un certain nombre de recomman-
dations. Nous ne devrions pas étre obligés—et je le dis sans
parti pris aucun—d’ajourner pour nous réunir plus tard quand
ce sera pratique. Ce ne sera jamais totalement pratique.
C’était une petite remarque perfide.

Le président: Merci, sénateurs. Je ferai ce qui est proposé.

Le sénateur Lefebvre: Avant de passer au point suivant, je
me demande si nous pourrions légérement modifier I'ordre du
jour pour me permettre de présenter ou de déposer un rapport
sur la réunion 4 laquelle j'ai assisté & Houston. Cela ne me
prendra que quelques minutes. Je n’ai pas l'intention de vous le
lire. J'aimerais simplement le déposer au comité pour qu’il
puisse étre traduit et annexé a notre compte rendu.

Le président: Voulez-vous le faire entre les points 5 et 6 de
’ordre du jour, ou pouvons-nous en faire le septiéme point?
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Senator Kenny: As long as he does not read it, Mr. Chair-
man.

Senator Lefebvre: I wish to introduce it and table it. The
clerk has copies for everyone here.

The Chairman: Is it agreed that Senator Lefebvre do that
now?

Hon. Senators: Agreed.

Senator Lefebvre: I am glad Senator Buchanan has entered
the room. As you know, we were delegated by the Energy
Committee of the Senate to attend what was called an execu-
tive conference held under the auspices of Cambridge Energy
Re;earch Associates held in Houston, Texas, on February 11
and 12.

Cambridge Energy Research Associates, CERA, is based in
Cambridge, Massachusetts. It is an independent international
research and consulting firm specializing in energy strategies
and markets.

CERA’s staff is composed of international experts on oil,
natural gas, electric power and on a range of related subjects.
Clients include oil and natural gas producers, refiners and
marketers, national oil companies and governments, interna-
tional organizations, including banks and other financial insti-
tutions, as well as many others involved in the energy sector.

The conference that Senator Buchanan and I attended gath-
ered together about 500 people from around the world, experts
in various phases of the energy sector. I found it extremely
interesting. I am sure Senator Buchanan concurs. I have made
some notes. I believe Senator Buchanan has also made notes.

Because the conference was held in Houston, you can well
imagine that everything was in the English language, including
all the documents available to me. I do not have the staff in my
office to translate from the English to the French. If I took a
couple of weeks, my secretary and I could do it. But because
we are adjourning tomorrow, for two weeks, apparently, I
would like to table this in the committee this morning. It
would then be translated by the official translators and become
part of the record of this committee.

If anyone wishes to discuss the report as I have presented it
at a later meeting, then I would be happy to do so. You all
have copies now. I hope this meets with your approval.

I enjoyed the conference. We met a great nu.mber'of experts
in the field. They were wide open for discussing with us any
subject we wished. As a matter of fact, some of them would be
happy to appear before this committee if we so desued.' I thgnk
that would be interesting if we want an idpa of what is going
on in the world, especially on oil and gas issues. These pe;ople
Seem to have built up a reputation which is very highly
regarded in the U.S. and around the world.

The Chairman: Thank you, Senator Lefebvre.

Senator Buchanan: My report is in the process of being pre-
Pared. It will not be as lengthy as Senator Lefebvre’s. The rea-

[Traduction]

Le sénateur Kenny: A condition qu’il ne le lise pas, Mon-
sieur le président.

Le sénateur Lefebvre: Je veux simplement le présenter et le
déposer. Le greffier en a des exemplaires pour tout le monde.

Le président: Etes-vous d’accord pour que le sénateur Lefeb-
vre le fasse maintenant?

Des voix: D’accord.

Le sénateur Lefebvre: Je suis heureux que le sénateur
Buchanan soit arrivé. Comme vous le savez, le comité sénato-
rial de I'énergie nous a délégués a ce qu’on a appelé une confé-
rence au sommet organisée sous les auspices de Cambridge
Energy Research Associates 4 Houston, au Texas, les 11 et 12
février.

Cambridge Energy Research Associates, CERA, a son siége
a Cambridge au Massachusetts. C’est une entreprise interna-
tionale indépendante de recherche et de consultation qui se
spécialise dans les stratégies et les marchés de I’énergie.

Le personnel de la CERA est composé d’experts internatio-
naux en pétrole, gaz naturel, énergie électrique et divers autres
sujets connexes. Ses clients sont notamment les producteurs de
pétrole et de gaz naturel, les raffineurs et les entreprises de
mise en marché, les pétroliéres nationales, les gouvernements,
les organisations internationales y compris les banques et
autres institutions financiéres, ainsi que de nombreux autres
intervenants du secteur de I’énergie.

La conférence a laquelle le sénateur Buchanan et moi-méme
avons assisté réunissait environ 500 personnes du monde
entier, des experts de divers domaines du secteur de I’énergie.
J’ai trouvé cette conférence passionnante et je suis sir que le
sénateur Buchanan est d’accord. J’ai pris quelques notes et je
pense qu’il en a fait autant.

Comme cette conférence avait lieu & Houston, vous imagi-
nez bien que tout était en anglais, y compris les documents
qu’on m’a communiqués. Je n’ai pas 4 mon bureau le personnel
nécessaire pour faire traduire cela en frangais. Si je prenais
une quinzaine de jours, je pourrais le faire avec ma secrétaire.
Mais comme nous allons apparemment ajourner demain pour
deux semaines, j'aimerais déposer ceci au comité ce matin. Ce
texte pourra alors étre traduit par nos traducteurs officiels et
étre intégré a4 notre compte rendu.

Si I'un d’entre vous souhaite discuter de ce rapport ultérieu-
rement, j’en serais enchanté. Vous en avez tous maintenant un
exemplaire. J'espére que vous étes d’accord.

Jai bien apprécié cette conférence. Nous y avons rencontré
de nombreux experts en la matiere. Ils étaient préts a discuter
de tous les sujets possibles. En fait, certains d’entre eyx
seraient méme heureux de comparaitre devant notre comité si
nous le souhaitons. Je pense que ce serait intéressant si nous
voulons nous faire une idée de ce qui se passe dans Je monde
en particulier dans le domaine du pétrole et du gaz. Ces Bens:
14 semblent avoir acquis une réputation trés solide aux Etats-
Unis et dans le monde entier.

Le président: Merci, sénateur Lefebvre.

Le sénateur Buchanan: Mon rapport est en cours de prépa-
ration. Il ne sera pas aussi long que celui du sénateur Lefebvre
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son for that is that he has in his report a description of the
various people who were there, and I would not want to bore
you with doing that again. My report will be confined to two
plenary sessions and notes I made there, as well as two option
sessions that I attended, one on North America and one on
Europe.

I have gone to many conferences over the last 20-odd years
and I think I am safe in saying this was one of the best. It was
extremely well organized. There is no question that this group
from Cambridge, Massachusetts are experts in doing this.
They held one of the best organized conferences I have
attended.

The speakers were top-notch. When there is the president of
Conco and the President of Enrun, the chairman of the 64
European countries involved in the energy conference, you
know that these people are top-notch.

For Senator Kenny’s appreciation, they mentioned Hibernia
in one of the sessions. When my report is finished I will send it
to you for distribution.

The Chairman: We will be pleased to receive it and treat it
the same way.

I have a motion from Senator Lefebvre that the written
report he has made be appended to the proceedings of this ses-
sion of our committee. Is it agreed?

Senator Buchanan: Could you include mine as well, when it
is prepared?

The Chairman: I think I should do yours when we have it.

Is it agreed?
Hon. Senators: Agreed.
Senator Lefebvre: Thank you.

The Chairman: We have a sixth item on the agenda. I can
deal with the first part of it briefly.

As has been the case in the past, the committee budgets for
conferences. One of those in the next fiscal year is, I believe,
an important one. It is the World Energy Conference. It hap-
pens, unfortunately or fortunately, to be abroad. The last time
it was in Montreal, which was the first time it had been held in
Canada. It is an important conference. It is the only one I wish
to highlight. While we cannot send everyone who would want
to go, I think we would want to send at least two people to that
conference.

If T have your permission, and I do not need a motion on
this, I will simply prepare a suggested list of four, honourable
senators. We may or may not go to them, but one of them will
be this World Energy Conference.

Senator Carney: When is it?

The Chairman: I do not know. It is some time in the next fis-
cal period.

Senator Carney: Where is it?
The Chairman: Madrid, Spain.

[Traduction)

pour la bonne raison que dans le sien il présente les divers par-
ticipants de cette conférence, et je ne voudrais pas revenir la-
dessus. Mon rapport sera donc limité aux deux séances plénie-
res et aux notes que j'y ai prises, ainsi qu’aux deux séances
optionnelles auxquelles j'ai assisté, une sur ’Ameérique du
Nord et une sur I’Europe.

Depuis une vingtaine d’années, j’ai assisté a pas mal de con-
férences et je pense pouvoir dire sans hésiter que celle-ci a été
I'une des meilleures. Elle a été admirablement organisée. Il est
incontestable que ces gens de Cambridge, au Massachusetts,
sont des experts en la matiére. Ils ont tenu I'une des conféren-
ces les mieux organisées auxquelles j’ai jamais assisté.

Les orateurs étaient de calibre exceptionnel. Quand vous
avez le président de Conco et le président de Enrun, le prési-
dent des 64 pays européens a une conférence sur 1'énergie, vous
savez que vous avez affaire 4 des sommités.

Je signale 4 I'intention du sénateur Kenny qu'ils ont parlé
d’Hibernia a I'une des séances. Quand j’aurai terminé la rédac-
tion de mon rapport, je vous le communiquerai.

Le président: Nous serons heureux de I’avoir et de I’annexer
de la méme fagon.

Jai une motion du sénateur Lefebvre me demandant
d’annexer 4 notre procés-verbal le rapport qu’il a rédigé. Etes-
vous d’accord?

Le sénateur Buchanan: Pourriez-vous y ajouter le mien
quand il sera prét?

Le président: Je pense que nous devrons le faire une fois que
nous I'aurons.

Etes-vous d’accord?
Des voix: D’accord.
Le sénateur Lefebvre: Merci.

Le président: Nous avons un sixiéme point 4 I'ordre du jour.
Je pourrais dire rapidement quelques mots sur la premiére par-
tie.

Comme dans le passé, notre comité prévoit un budget pour
les conférences. Il y en aura une particuliérement importante,
je crois, au cours de I’exercice prochain, c’est la Conférence
mondiale de I’énergie. Par chance ou par malchance, elle aura
lieu a I’étranger. La derniére fois, c’était 4 Montréal, et c’était
la premiére fois qu’elle se tenait au Canada. C’est une confé-
rence importante. C’est la seule sur laquelle je tiens & insister.
Bien que nous ne puissions pas y envoyer tous ceux qui souhai-
teraient y aller, je pense que nous devrions au moins y déléguer
deux personnes.

Avec votre permission, et je n’ai pas besoin d’une motion
pour cela, je préparerai simplement une liste de quatre, hono-
rables sénateurs. Il y a des conférences auxquelles nous n’irons
peut-étre pas, mais cette Conférence mondiale de I’énergie est
importante.

Le sénateur Carney: Elle aura lieu quand?

Le président: Je ne sais pas. Au cours du prochain exercice
financier.

Le sénateur Carney: Et ou?
Le président: A Madrid, en Espagne.
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Senator Lefebvre: Who is it sponsored by?

The Chairman: The World Energy Conference. It is held
every three years.

Senator Carney: It is a very important conference.

The Chairman: It is a big conference. It used to involve
mostly electric generators, but has now expanded into the full
energy range. It is a very good conference. I attended the one
in Montreal, which was the first and only one I have ever
attended. It was extraordinary in terms of the range of subjects
dealt with. To cover the conference adequately you probably
need three or four people, because there are sessions that go on
at the same time. It will be on there for maybe as many as
four.

The other thing that would be useful is for the House, the
Senate or the Library of Parliament to budget a person from
the library to go as well. We just cannot do justice to the con-
ference without that support.

The other conferences will be North American and we will
handle them much as we have done in the past.

Senator Buchanan: Could I mention one thing?
The Chairman: After Senator Kenny.

Senator Kenny: I was at another committee meeting when
the first item regarding Globe 92 was dealt with. Since you
are dealing with conferences here, I wonder what had been
decided in this case. I had some interest in it, but I must con-
fess that I have been sent by the committee to one conference
already this year.

The Chairman: What we have done is to delete Senator
Ottenheimer’s name. To bring you up to date, because Senator
Lefebvre has been to one conference already, he has indicated
he probably will not go to that one. We want senators at the
conference. They are a valuable resource. They bring back
materials. We had intended to send a lot of people to them. So
we are going to observe that. When we went to Internal
Economy, or its subcommittee, it was decided that we would

send two.

Senator Kenny: Okay.

Senator Buchanan: I had to go to the Transport Committee
meeting this morning, where I had to stay until I could be
heard.

Have you dealt with the Synfuels project update?

The Chairman: We have dealt with that item. I have been
charged with the responsibility of meeting w_ith you anq some
other senators from Nova Scotia who are mteresteql in t!’llS
with respect to winding up the committee’s _work Possnbly with
N0 more than two other witnesses, but certainly with one more
day of hearings. I will talk to you, bri;f you, and come back_to
the committee with whatever it is I discover when I meet with
all the Nova Scotia senators. :

Senator Buchanan: I had spoken to Mr. Gillespie and I will
Pass that conversation on to you. ¥ ;

The Chai . T move now to the parks study. As you a
know, fro:ll?}l:: l:)cginning arising out of the Brundtland Com-

[Traduction]
Le sénateur Lefebvre: C’est parrainé par qui?

Le président: C’est la Conférence mondiale de I’énergie, elle
a lieu tous les trois ans.

Le sénateur Carney: C’est une conférence trés importante.

Le président: En effet. Autrefois, elle portait surtout sur les
génératrices électriques, mais elle s’étend maintenant 4 toute
la gamme des énergies. C’est une excellente conférence. Jai
assisté a celle de Montréal, c’est d’ailleurs la premiére et la
seule a laquelle jai assisté. La gamme des sujets abordés était
vraiment impressionnante. Pour bien couvrir cette conférence,
il faut probablement trois ou quatre personnes car diverses
réunions se déroulent simultanément. Il faudrait donc peut-
étre jusqu’a quatre personnes.

D’autre part, il pourrait étre utile que la Chambre, le Sénat
ou la Bibliothéque du Parlement prévoie des crédits pour per-
mettre 4 une personne de la bibliothéque d’y aller aussi. Sans
cet appui, nous ne pourrons pas rendre justice 4 cette confé-
rence.

L’autre conférence, ce sera North American, et nous procé-
derons 4 peu prés comme d’habitude.

Le sénateur Buchanan: Puis-je faire une remarque?
Le président: Apres le sénateur Kenny.

Le sénateur Kenny: J'étais & une autre réunion de comité
quand vous avez parlé du premier point, Globe 92. Puisque
vous en étes aux conférences, j'aimerais savoir ce qui a été
décidé au sujet de celle-1a. Elle m’intéresse, mais je dois avouer
que le comité m’a déja délégué a une conférence cette année.

Le président: Nous avons rayé le nom du sénateur Ottenhei-
mer. Pour vous expliquer ce qui s’est passé, comme le sénateur
Lefebvre a déja assisté 4 un conférence, il a annoncé qu’il
n’irait probablement pas 4 celle-1a. Nous voulons qu’il y ait des
sénateurs a cette conférence. Ils sont précieux, ils raménent des
documents. Nous avions envisagé d'y envoyer plusieurs person-
nes. Nous allons donc respecter ce projet. Quand nous avons
rencontré le comité de la régie interne, ou son sous-comité, il a
été décidé d’y envoyer deux sénateurs.

Le sénateur Kenny: Bon.

Le sénateur Buchanan: Je devais assister 4 la réunion du
comité des transports ce matin, et j'ai di attendre pour faire
mon intervention.

Avez-vous parlé de la mise 4 jour du projet Synfuels?

Le président: Oui. J'ai été chargé de vous rencontrer ainsi
que d’autres sénateurs de la Nouvelle-Ecosse qui s’intéressent
a cette question afin de conclure les travaux du comité avec
peut-étre un maximum de deux autres témoins, mais en tout
cas encore une journée d’audience. Je vous en parlerai, je vous
mettrai au courant et je ferai part au comité de la réaction de
tous les sénateurs de la Nouvelle-Ecosse quand Je les aurai ren-
contrés.

Le sénateur Buchanan: J’ai parlé a M. Gillespie et je vous
ferai part de cette conversation.

Le président: Je passe maintenant 4 Iétude sur les parcs
Comme vous le savez tous, a la suite du rapport de la Commis:
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mission Report, Senator Carney has had an interest in the
issue of parks being set aside. It is something I share an inter-
est in, as do other members of the committee. We wish to
move ahead on it.

Senator Carney, would you bring us up to date on where we
are?

Senator Carney: I cannot add very much. Lynne, our com-
mittee clerk, knows more about it. Apparently, there are some
funds set aside to do the study, which is basically a literature
search.

The Chairman: On that point, I have from Senator Carney a
suggestion of someone who could assist us in bringing us up to
date or making us current on this issue. It is someone from
outside the Library of Parliament. Accordingly, we have to
budget for it.

What I intend to do on behalf of the committee is discuss
with this person what it would take to complete the study and
come back to the committee. If we are all satisfied, we would
then proceed. It will be necessary to budget for it, which is fine
because we will be budgeting for next year some time next
month.

Senator Ottenheimer: Is the inventory, or whatever, the
assembly of the material and, indeed, the study itself intended
to include parks under provincial jurisdiction?

‘Senator Carney: I cannot anticipate the study at this point.
The issue is quite simple. Under the Brundtland report we
have made a commitment to have 12 per cent of our land in a
natural state. The federal parks system can provide only about
3 per cent of that. The objective of the study was to try to
identify where the lands might come from to achieve the com-
mitment.

I am advised by Environment Canada that there is a lot of
literature on this in bits and pieces. Quite a bit has been writ-
ten about it. The object of this study at this stage would simply
be to retain one of our leading environmentalists to do the lit-
erature search, prepare the paper on what is known to date and
suggest, because he is qualified to do that, the areas this com-
mittee could look at. That is why I cannot anticipate what is in
the literature.

Senator Kenny: May I ask whom you have in mind.
The Chairman: Yes.

Senator Carney: A person called Rick Careless, who is a
land use planner from British Columbia. He is the executive
director of a group that wants to save as a heritage area the
northwestern part of B.C. He is giving a presentation today
with the Speaker of the House of Commons. That would be an
opportunity for you to meet him or see him.

He has been associated with at least 10 of the top-notch
environmental issues in Canada, including Moresby. He has
just been awarded the Equinox Environmentalist of the Year
Award. Given his credentials and the fact that he is a profes-
sional land use planner—

[Traduction]

sion Brundtland, le sénateur Carney s’est tout de suite inté-
ressé a la question des parcs. C'est un intérét que je partage
avec elle, ainsi que d’autres membres du comité. Nous souhai-
tons aller de I’avant.

Sénateur Carney, pourriez-vous nous faire le point de la
situation?

Le sénateur Carney: Je n’ai pas grand-chose 4 dire. Lynne,
la greffiére, en sait plus que moi. Apparemment, on a réservé
des crédits pour faire cette étude, essentiellement une étude de
la documentation.

Le président: A ce sujet, le sénateur Carney m’a suggéré le
nom de quelqu’un qui pourrait nous aider a4 nous mettre au
courant de cette question. Il s’agit de quelqu’un qui n’est pas a
la Bibliothéque du Parlement. Par conséquent, il faudrait pré-
voir des crédits pour cette personne.

J’ai 'intention d’aller la rencontrer au nom du comité pour
lui demander ce qu'’il lui faudrait pour réaliser cette étude, et
de faire rapport ensuite au comité. Si nous sommes tous
d’accord, nous pourrons alors I’engager. Il faudra alors prévoir
des crédits, ce qui sera trés bien puisque nous allons préparer
dans le courant du mois prochain notre budget de I'année pro-
chaine.

Le sénateur Ottenheimer: Ce répertoire ou cet espeéce
d’ensemble de documents et I'étude elle-méme engloberont-ils
les parcs relevant de la compétence provinciale?

Le sénateur Carney: Je ne peux pas anticiper pour I'instant.
La question est trés simple. En vertu du rapport Brundtland,
nous nous sommes engagés a conserver a I’état naturel 12 p.
100 de nos terres. Le réseau des parcs fédéraux n’en couvre
qu’environ 3 p. 100. L'objectif de I'étude était de trouver les
terres nécessaires pour respecter cet engagement.

Environnement Canada m’a signalé qu'il y avait une foule
de documents divers sur la question. Elle a été abondamment
étudiée. Notre exercice consisterait & demander a 1'un de nos
meilleurs experts en environnement d’examiner toute cette
documentation, de préparer un point des connaissances actuel-
les et, comme il s’agit de quelqu’un de compétent pour cela,
d’orienter nos recherches. Voild pourquoi je ne peux pas vous
dire 4 'avance ce qu’il en sera.

Le sénateur Kenny: Puis-vous demander 4 qui vous pensez?
Le président: Oui.

Le sénateur Carney: 1l s’agit d’un certain Rick Careless, res-
ponsable de I'aménagement des terres en Colombie-Britanni-
que.

Il est directeur exécutif d’un groupe qui veut faire de la
région nord-ouest de la Colombie-Britannique une zone patri-
moniale. Il présente aujourd’hui un exposé au président de la
Chambre des communes. Vous pourriez en profiter pour le
rencontrer ou le voir.

Il est intervenu dans au moins dix des plus grandes questions
environnementales du Canada, notamment Moresby. Il vient
de recevoir le Equinox Environmentalist of the Year Award.
Etant donné son bagage et le fait qu’il s’agit d’un professionnel
de 'aménagement des terres . . .
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Senator Kenny: Where will he do the work?

Senator Carney: Presumably, he can do it in British
Columbia. Environment Canada tells me there is this body of
work.

The Chairman: This is something we will have to bring back
to the committee, in order to budget for it and obtain the com-
mittee’s approval on it.

Senator Carney: When I looked for somebody, as I say, in
my view he was the best person available. He has impeccable
credentials to do a study like this.

Senator Kenny: We are talking here about what? Would he
give us something that is basically a series of extracts? What
would the form be when it is finished? What is the product?

The Chairman: I will ask Senator Carney to comment.

Senator Lefebvre: What would the mandate be, in other
words?

Senator Carney: Please understand that this is not at the
mandate stage. This is at the exploratory stage. I have only
been recently advised that there would be money for this in the
budget.

The terms of reference for the study, as I anticipate them,
and remembering that the terms of reference are the preroga-
tive of the chairman, would be very much a review and revise
strategy, to review the literature. The objective would be: How
are we to meet what is set out by the Brundtland committee?
We have a commitment to have 12 per cent of our land in a
natural state. The terms of reference would be: Can we meet it
and, if not, what are the possible areas to explore to meet it.

Senator Kenny: That was not my question.

Senator Carney: The mandate would be tight and quite
focused on this, because it is to review all available material
and find out where the holes are. That would enable us to
decide, if the committee still wished, should we study hole a, b
orc.

The Chairman: Senator Kenny?
Senator Kenny: I am confused. I guess Senator Lefebvre
Jjumped in on my question.

Senator Lefebvre: I am sorry.

Senator Kenny: I thought you were asking about the man-
date for the study that the committee was going to do. What I
wanted to know is what were you thinking of having this
individual do.

Senator Carney: Just what I outlined.

Senator Kenny: Okay.

Senator Carney: I have outlined as specifically as I can that
I am advised there is a great deal of material. I am advised
that a useful step would be to have someone qua!lﬁ.ed review
the literature and the material, do a report on this issue, .and
identify those areas the committee might exp!orp. That is a
useful objective in my view, because given the limited fur}ds of
this committee it will help the committee, should we wnsh_ to
Pursue this area, focus on areas where we would be spending
money on new ground. Therefore, we would make a useful

[Traduction]
Le sénateur Kenny: Ou fera-t-il ce travail?

Le sénateur Carney: En Colombie-Britannique, j'imagine.
D’aprés Environnement Canada, il peut y avoir tous ces docu-
ments.

Le président: Il faudra que nous y revenions en comité pour
déterminer un budget et obtenir I'approbation du comité.

Le sénateur Carney: Je dois dire qu’a mon avis c’est la meil-
leure personne disponible que j’ai pu trouver. Il a vraiment
tous les atouts en main pour ce genre d’étude.

Le sénateur Kenny: De quoi s’agit-il au juste? Il nous don-
nerait une série d’extraits de documents? Sous quelle forme se
présenterait son rapport? Quel sera le produit?

Le président: Je vais laisser la parole au sénateur Carney.

Le sénateur Lefebvre: Autrement dit, quel serait son man-
dat?

Le sénateur Carney: Soyons clairs, nous n’en sommes pas a
’étape du mandat, mais simplement au stade préparatoire. Je
n’ai appris que tout récemment qu’il y aurait des crédits pour
cela dans notre budget.

J'imagine que le mandat de cette étude, étant bien entendu
que ce mandat reléve de la prérogative du président, consiste-
rait essentiellement a examiner et réviser la stratégie, et 4 exa-
miner la documentation. Le but serait de déterminer comment
nous pourrons respecter I'objectif de Brundtland. Nous nous
sommes engagés a garder intactes 12 p. 100 de nos terres. Le
mandat serait de déterminer si c’est possible et sinon, quelles
mesures prendre pour y parvenir éventuellement.

Le sénateur Kenny: Ce n’est pas cela que j’ai demandé.

Le sénateur Carney: Le mandat serait trés étroitement axé
la-dessus, c’est-a-dire I'’examen de toute la documentation dis-
ponible et des lacunes éventuelles. Cela permettrait au comité
de décider éventuellement s’il veut étudier I’ensemble, ou juste
a, bouc.

Le président: Sénateur Kenny?

Le sénateur Kenny: Je m’y perds. Je crois que le sénateur
Lefebvre m’a soufflé ma question.

Le sénateur Lefebvre: Désolé.

Le sénateur Kenny: Je croyais que vous posiez une question
sur le mandat de I’étude que notre comité allait réaliser. Ce
que je voulais savoir, c’est ce que vous avez l'intention d
demander a cette personne. —

Le sénateur Carney: C’est ce que je viens de vous dire.
Le sénateur Kenny: Bon.

Le sénateur Carney: Jai dit aussi précisément que Je le pou-
vais que, d’aprés mes informations, il y a énormément de docy-
mentation et qu’il serait utile que quelqu’un de qualifié pour
examiner ces documents fasse le point de la question et précise
les domaines sur lesquels le comité pourrait se pencher. C'est 4
mon avis un objectif utile, car, compte tenu des crédité limités
dont nous disposons, cela nous aiderait, si nous voulons creuser
la qucstlczn, 4 nous concentrer sur des domaines i défricher
Par conséquent, ce serait une fagon d’utiliser efﬁcacement.
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contribution with the taxpayers’ money to an issue that a lot of
people are interested in.

Senator Kenny: As [ was hearing it, I thought this individual
would report back on how we could accomplish the objectives
laid out by the Brundtland Commission. I gather that is not
the plan.

Senator Carney: We do not know what the literature says.

The Chairman: This is something that goes back several
meetings. We have talked about it on a couple of occasions.
Senator Carney was asked to make a suggestion as to who
might be a good person to do a study that would give us the
necessary information to decide on how important it is and
whether or not we want to do a special study. I, for instance,
have had the interesting experience of referring to this without
details. It is in the Green Plan as well. It is not just in the
Brundtland report, but is referred to also in the Green Plan,
which is part of our environmental initiative as a country.

In any event, when you mention it to certain groups, indus-
try, for instance, they are very sensitive to this and correct me
and say, “No, that is not what it means.” It is a sensitive
enough issue that it would be useful to know more about it.
There are competing interests here, particularly those inter-
ested in exploitation through mining or development of our
natural resources, nonrenewable or renewable. There will be a
real clash here. Hopefully, this report would identify the issues
in a way that would tell us whether or not we want to proceed
with it.

Senator Carney: Exactly, and I do not anticipate that it is a
costly item.

The Chairman: We will have to budget it. We will get an
estimate of what it will cost and come back to the committee
to discuss that specifically in the context of our next year’s
budget.

The last item is a brief update on our special study. It is still
before the Senate. I spoke to it last week, Senator Kelly. I
assume a supporter from the government side will also speak to
it. Assuming we will get a reference from the Senate, I am
going to ask Lynne Meyers and Peter Berg to give us a very
brief update.

Mr. Peter Berg, Research Officer, Library of Parliament:
Senator, I would like to pass out one sheet of paper to everyone
from an OECD study. It is an Organization of Economic
Cooperation and Development study called “Energy and the
Environment: Policy Overview.”

This is a four-step flow chart. The key points in my opinion
are steps two and three, step two being various responses that
consumers and firms can take to use energy more efficiently,
perhaps to change production processes, to develop clean
energy technologies, and also to use cleaner fuels. The idea is
to control the amount of harmful emissions, greenhouse gas
emissions and other emissions that Canada is producing,
thereby helping to meet our international commitments.

[Traduction]

'argent du contribuable pour déblayer une question qui inté-
resse énormément de gens.

Le sénateur Kenny: Je croyais avoir compris que cette per-
sonne allait nous expliquer comment nous pouvions réaliser les
objectifs exposés par la Commission Brundtland. J'imagine
que ce n’est pas cela.

Le sénateur Carney: Nous ignorons ce qu’il y a dans ces
documents.

Le président: C’est une question qui remonte a plusieurs
réunions. Nous en avons déja parlé une ou deux fois. On a
demandé au sénateur Carney de proposer quelqu’un de compé-
tent pour faire une étude nous donnant les informations néces-
saires pour juger de I'importance de la question et savoir si
nous voulons ou non faire une étude spéciale. J’ai par exemple
eu 'expérience intéressante de parler de cela sans entrer dans
le détail. C’est aussi dans le Plan Vert. Ce n’est pas seulement
dans le rapport Brundtland, mais il en est aussi question dans
le Plan Vert, qui fait partie de I'initiative environnementale
globale de notre pays.

Quoi qu’il en soit, quand vous en parlez d certains groupes,
le secteur de I'industrie par exemple, les réactions sont trés
vives, et ils disent: «Non, ce n’est pas ce que cela veut dire».
C’est donc une question assez délicate qui justifie un complé-
ment d’information. Il y a ici des intéréts qui se concurrencent,
notamment ceux qui s’occupent du volet de I’exploitation des
mines ou des ressources naturelles non renouvelables ou renou-
velables. Il va y avoir un conflit a ce niveau. Il est & espérer
que ce rapport dégagera les problémes de fagon 4 nous permet-
tre de savoir si nous voulons ou non aller plus loin.

Le sénateur Carney: Exactement, et je ne pense pas que cela
coltera bien cher.

Le président: Il faudra le budgétiser. Nous ferons faire une
estimation du colit et nous en discuterons ensuite avec le
comité dans le cadre de notre budget de I’année prochaine.

Le dernier point est une bréve mise d jour sur notre étude
spéciale. Le Sénat la poursuit. J’en ai parlé la semaine der-
niére, sénateur Kelly. J'imagine qu'un partisan du gouverne-
ment va aussi en parler. Je pense que nous aurons un ordre de
renvoi du Sénat, et je vais donc demander & Lynne Meyers et
Peter Berg de nous faire un point trés rapide.

M. Peter Berg, agent de recherche, Bibliothéque du Parle-
ment: Sénateur, j'aimerais distribuer 4 tout le monde une page
de I’étude de 'OCDE. C’est une étude de I’Organisation de
coopération et de développement économique intitulée «L’éner-
gie et I'environnement: vue d’ensemble des politiques».

Il s’agit d’'un schéma en quatre étapes. A mon avis, les
points-clés sont les étapes 2 et 3, 'étape 2 correspondant aux
diverses mesures que les consommateurs et les entreprises peu-
vent prendre pour utiliser plus efficacement I’énergie, et éven-
tuellement modifier les procédés de production, mettre au
point des technologies propres et utiliser des combustibles
moins polluants. L’idée est de freiner les émissions nocives, les
émissions de gaz & effet de serre et autres émissions au
Canada, en vue de respecter nos engagements internationaux.
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Step three sets out the potential policy instruments that the
Government of Canada and the provincial governments have
to try to ensure that some of the responses in step two are real-
ized.

As we looked through the “blues™ from the meetings that
you have had previously on this issue in defining what the spe-
cial study should look like, it seemed to me that the focus you
were looking to was really in step three. That is to say how the
Government of Canada in particular could, through informa-
tion, through traditional forms of regulation and through the
new focus on economic instruments, try to realize some of the
responses in the marketplace in step two. In other words, how
can energy efficiency be improved through alternative fuels
and so on and so forth.

Apart from that, we did not really have a sense as to
whether the committee wanted to focus on economic instru-
ments, for example, on tradeable permits, which is a subset of
economic instruments. Economic instruments covers matters
such as taxes, subsidies that the government can provide,
cleaner fuels, tradeable emissions permits. The CAFE stand-
ards would come under the regulation.

The way we interpreted it was by looking at the broad vehi-
cles that the government could use to help out in the energy
environment link.

The Chairman: I believe that this discussion would be better
if we had a suggested list of initial witnesses, and a framework
to put before you in terms of the design of the study. We are
not quite ready to do that. I wonder if Lynne or Peter would
comment on when they, as support people, will be free enough
to do that.

Mr. Berg: We would certainly start working on that and
could devote a fair bit of time to it next week.

The Chairman: I think that is where we are at the moment.
We need this background work done. I think we can tl}en more
fruitfully discuss it and say that “this is the wrong @recuon”
or “this is the right direction.” It is too general right now,
other than confirmation that we will not redetermine whether
or not there is a problem; we will accept work that' has bee.n
done to the effect that there is a problem. The question now is

how do we deal with it.

Are there comments?

Senator Carney: Have you looked at the Alberta Clean Air
strategy? This is not duplicating that, is it?

Mr. Berg: Having a process which is in place to develop
least-cost strategies in this area is an integral part of_ the
response. It is somewhat separate from the way this is outlined.
It is just a way to facilitate the dem_sxon-makmg process to
ensure that these instruments are bgmg fievclopeq with all
stake-holders participating in the discussions. It is not an
Important part of the study.

[Traduction)

L’étape trois énumeére les instruments de politique potentiels
sur lesquels le gouvernement du Canada et les gouvernements
provinciaux doivent essayer de s’appuyer pour mettre en oeu-
vre les réponses suggérées a I’étape deux.

En revoyant les «bleus» des réunions que vous avez eues pré-
cédemment sur cette question pour définir les paramétres de
I’étude spéciale, j’ai eu I'impression que ce qui vous intéressait
surtout, c’est I’étape trois. Autrement dit, vous voulez savoir
comment le gouvernement du Canada en particulier pourrait,
par le biais d’'une campagne d’information, des formes tradi-
tionnelles de réglementation et d’une nouvelle orientation des
instruments économiques, essayer de concrétiser sur le marché
certaines des réponses suggérées 4 la deuxiéme étape. En
d’autres termes, vous voulez essayer de voir comment on peut
améliorer le rendement en utilisant des combustibles de rem-
placement, etc.

Cela dit, nous ne savions pas vraiment si le comité voulait se
concentrer sur les instruments économiques, par exemple les
droits de pollution négociables, qui sont un sous-ensemble de
ces instruments économiques. Les instruments économiques
englobent des questions comme les taxes, les subventions que le
gouvernement peut accorder, la purification des combustibles,
les droits de pollution négociables. La réglementation englobe-
rait les normes CAFE.

Nous avons interprété cela en examinant d’une maniére
générale les instruments que le gouvernement pourrait utiliser
pour faire sa part dans le domaine de I’environnement énergé-
tique.

Le président: Je pense que la discussion serait plus fruc-
tueuse si nous avions déja une liste initiale de témoins & propo-
ser et un cadre 4 vous soumettre pour organiser cette étude.
Nous ne sommes pas encore préts a le faire. Je ne sais pas si
Lynne ou Peter voudrait ajouter quelque chose ou si vous vous
sentez suffisamment libres pour faire cela.

M. Berg: Nous pourrions certainement commencer déja et y
consacrer un bon moment la semaine prochaine.

Le président: Je pense que nous en sommes ld pour I'instant.
Il nous faut ce travail de déblayage. Je pense qu’ensuite nous
serons plus & méme d’en discuter utilement et de déterminer la
bonne direction 4 suivre. Pour I'instant, les choses sont trop
floues, et la seule chose que nous pouvons dire, c’est que nous
n’allons pas recommencer 4 nous demander §’il y a ou non un
probléme; nous allons accepter les travaux qui nous confirment
I'existence d’un probléme. La question maintenant, c’est de
savoir comment nous allons I’aborder.

Y a-t-il des commentaires?

Le sénateur Carney: Avez-vous examiné la stratégie de puri-
fication de l'air de I’Alberta? Il n’y a pas dédoublement?

M. Berg: L’existence d’une procédure permettant d’adopter
les stratégies les plus économiques dans ce domaine fait partie
de la réponse d’ensemble. C’est quelque chose d’un peu diffé-
rent de ce que nous avons ici. Il s’agit simplement de faciliter
le processus de décision et de faire en sorte que tous les interve-
nants participent aux débats sur les instruments & mettre en
place. Ce n’est pas un aspect important de I’étude.
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Senator Carney: That is the second part of my question.
Since the current trend, if you want to call it that, or the cur-
rent accepted methodology, involves a lot of public input into
this, are you anticipating doing that in the study? Or is it a
textbook study?

Mr. Berg: We are in the hands of the committee as to what
extent the public at large would be asked to participate. We
certainly have not made any real plans in terms of witnesses
yet.

The Chairman: That is what we should be putting before the
committee so that we can discuss the alternatives.

Certainly, the study will not be useful unless we give the
various stake-holders an opportunity to be heard. We will not
have the information we need to consider recommendations, et
cetera. That is just a classic committee approach. But when
you get into the detail of whom you hear from, it is sometimes
not easy to resolve how you use your limited time and
resources.

It is too early for us to get into that. Hopefully, in a meeting
the next time the Senate comes back, which will be in two or
three weeks, we will be able to do it.

Senator Carney: Because Globe 92 is on in the third week
of March, could we have this discussion the following week,
because several of us with an interest will not be here?

The Chairman: It will not be before then. Senator Lefebvre.

Senator Lefebvre: This sounds like a year’s worth of work, if
it is done right, depending on how many people you have
involved. I would like to ask both our researchers how they see
it. I see a full year for two or three people here. Do you have
those resources?

Mr. Berg: To address the first point, senator, one can do an
efficiency study. One can do an alternative energy study to
look at the technical potential and the market potential. The
idea here, as we read the transcripts from your previous meet-
ings, was not to do that but to focus more on what policy
instruments governments would have to ensure that efficiency
was to happen, that these barriers would be knocked down,
that we would move toward alternative fuels, or that we would
clean up existing sources of energy. It was not looking at each
sector; it was looking at how governments could change the
way our energy is being produced.

The Chairman: I fully expect the Government of Canada
will have a paper out on this shortly. I am surprised it is not
out already.

Senator Carney: You were going to find out.
The Chairman: It is still hung up in the ministerial process.

Ms. Meyers: Peter and I are also involved in the House
committee on energy and the Minister of Energy, Mines and
Resources appeared before the committee last week. They are
anticipating it within a month, which was his latest guess. I
gather it is before the Finance Department now.

[Traduction]

Le sénateur Carney: C’était justement la deuxiéme partie de
ma question. Puisque la tendance actuelle, la méthodologie
actuelle comme on dit, consiste a faire massivement appel au
public, prévoyez-vous ce genre de participation pour I'étude?
Ou vous en tiendrez-vous simplement aux documents?

M. Berg: C’est au comité de décider dans quelle mesure on
pourra inviter le public & participer a I’étude. Pour I'instant,
nous n’avons pas vraiment prévu de témoins.

Le président: Il faudrait poser la question au comité pour
évaluer les options possibles.

Il est certain que cette étude ne sera pas trés utile si nous ne
donnons pas a tous les intervenants I'occasion de se faire enten-
dre. Nous n’aurons pas les informations nécessaires pour exa-
miner des recommandations, etc. C’est la démarche classique
de comité. Mais quand on commence a se demander de fagon
précise qui on veut entendre, il n’est pas toujours facile de
répartir le temps et les ressources limités dont on dispose.

Il est de toute facon trop tot pour cela. J’espére que nous
pourrons le faire aprés notre rentrée dans deux ou trois semai-
nes.

Le sénateur Carney: Etant donné que Globe 92 aura lieu la
troisiéme semaine de mars, pourrions-nous avoir cette discus-
sion la semaine suivante car plusieurs d’entre nous qui s’y inté-
ressent ne seront pas 1a?

Le président: C’est d’accord. Sénateur Lefebvre.

Le sénateur Lefebvre: J’ai I'impression qu’il y en a pour un
an de travail, si on fait les choses correctement, suivant le nom-
bre de personnes concernées. J'aimerais demander 4 nos deux
recherchistes ce qu'ils en pensent. J'ai 'impression qu’il y en a
assez pour occuper deux ou trois personnes pendant un an.
Avez-vous les ressources nécessaires?

M. Berg: Pour ce qui concerne le premier point, sénateur, on
peut faire une étude sur I'efficacité. On peut faire une étude
sur les énergies de remplacement afin d’en déterminer le
potentiel technique et le marché potentiel. D’aprés les comptes
rendus de vos précédentes réunions, nous avons l'impression
que vous souhaitiez vous concentrer davantage sur les instru-
ments de politique dont pourraient se munir les gouvernements
pour améliorer cette efficacité énergétique, faire sauter ces
obstacles, nous faire évoluer vers des combustibles de rempla-
cement ou assainir nos sources actuelles d’énergie. Il n’était
pas question d’examiner chaque secteur, mais de voir comment
les gouvernements pouvaient modifier les formes de production
de notre énergie.

Le président: J'espére bien que le gouvernement du Canada
va publier rapidement un document sur la question. Je suis
étonné qu'’il ne I'ait pas encore fait.

Le sénateur Carney: Vous deviez vous renseigner.
Le président: C’est encore bloqué au niveau ministériel.

Mme Meyers: Peter et moi participons aussi au comité de
I’énergie de la Chambre, et le ministre de ’Energie, des Mines
et des Ressources y a comparu la semaine derniére. D’apres
lui, le document devrait sortir d’ici un mois. Je crois que c’est
le ministére des Finances qui I’examine actuellement.
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Senator Carney: Could we not conclude that we cannot
really do the terms of reference for this study until we have the
government paper?

The Chairman: The government paper will be very relevant
to our study, as will similar papers — for example, the Alberta
one and other provincial papers. The way in which other
nations are handling the problem will also be relevant. We
have the U.S. precedent now with acid rain and sulphur emis-
sions. There are some interesting European approaches. What
we should be concentrating on is how well these new systems
are working and try to provide recommendations for Canada
on how we can pick and choose from among the options to best
serve our interests, highlighting the pros and cons of one
approach over another.

If t!rere is nothing else, honourable senators, I propose that
we adjourn. May I have a motion to that effect?

Senator Lefebvre: I so move.
The committee adjourned.

[Traduction)

Le sénateur Carney: Pourrions-nous conclure que nous ne
pouvons pas vraiment déterminer le mandat de cette étude tant
que nous n’avons pas le document du gouvernement?

Le président: Le document du gouvernement sera trés
important pour notre étude, de méme que d’autres documents,
par exemple celui de I’Alberta et d’autres textes provinciaux. Il
sera intéressant aussi d’étudier la facon dont d’autres pays
s'attaquent au probléme. Nous avons déja le précédent améri-
cain pour les pluies acides et les émissions de soufre. Il y a en
Europe des formules intéressantes. Je pense qu’essentiellement
nous devrions essayer de voir si ces nouvelles formules mar-
chent et suggérer parmi elles les options qui seraient les plus
susceptibles de servir au mieux les intéréts du Canada en déga-
geant le pour et le contre de chacune d’entre elles.

S’il n’y a pas autre chose, honorables sénateurs, je propose
que nous levions la séance. Puis-je avoir une motion a cet
effet?

Le sénateur Lefebvre: Je le propose.
La séance est levée.
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Cambridge Energy Research Associates (CERA) based in Cambridge, Massachussetts, is an
independent international research and consulting firm specializing in energy strategies and
markets.

CERA’s staff is composed of international experts on oil, natural gas, electric power and on
the range of related subjects. Clients include oil and natural gas producers, refiners and
marketers, national oil companies and governments, international organizations including

banks and other financial institutions as well as many others involved in the energy sector.

The uncertainty and volatility of markets and high financial stakes are only two examples of
the challenges in the energy sector. Energy decision makers confront a host of critical issues
along with frequent surprises ranging from price to industry restructuring, supply and
transportation and political developments, not only in the Middle East but around the world.
CERA claims that it provides its clients with up to date reports on a continuous basis by
using the best available information made possible by their constant communications with

their associates and consultants based in strategic locations around the world.
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One example of CERA’s efforts to exchange information with its clients and other interested
parties is in the organization of conferences attracting delegates from around the world.
These seminars are addressed by experts from various segments of the energy sector. The
most recent of these conferences was held in Houston and grouped approximately 500
persons. Senator John Buchanan and myself attended on behalf of the Senate Committee
on Energy. Delegates were able to discuss with various experts and major players from
around the globe the most recent developments in the field. CERA uses the information
gathered to predict possible repercussions and scenarios for the short and the long term.
Among those who addressed the plenaries and workshops are the following:

Dr. Daniel Yergin: President of CERA, formerly professor at Harvard Business School and

the Kennedy School of Government at Harvard University. He is an authority on energy and

international politics as well as an author and a co-author of international bestsellers on

energy.

Constantine S. Nicandros: President and Chief Executive Officer, Conoco Inc., and Vice-

Chairman of Dupont International.



3A:

Energy, the Environment and Natural Resources 27-2-1992

Yves Cousin: Executive Vice-President and Head of Engineering and Construction Division

at Electricité de France.

Lester A. Amidei: General Manager, Corporate Planning and Economics Department, Texaco

Inc.

Robert G. Skinner: Director, Policy Analysis, International Energy Agency, at the Paris-based

OECD.
Clive Jones: Deputy Director General for Energy Commission of the European Communities
and Secretary general of the Europe Energy Charter Conference.

C.H. Brown, F. Eng.: Senior Managing Director at British Gas.

John Zaozirny: CERA, Senior Associate and former Minister of Energy and Natural

Resources, Government of Alberta.

Carlos J. Borregales L.: Director of Bitumenes Orinoco, S.A., Venezuela.

Honourable Manuel Lujan, Jr.: Secretary, U.S. Department of the Interior. Keynote speaker

at closing luncheon.
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All presentations were brief, approximately 15 to 20 minutes; many were accompanied by
slides to better explain the points being made; all were followed by question and answer

sessions.

The notes | have attached outline impressions received while listening to the presentations

and discussing.
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FEBRUARY 11 1992

Workshop

The California Story: Harbinger of the Energy Future

FRED MOBASHERI
South California Edison

Problem: Conflicting regulations create major problems for producers of electricity.
Conservation and more generation: both urgent and must be implemented at same time.

1/3 of power used in California is produced by independent power producers -

Geothermal: .10 cents KWH is costliest form of producing electricity but if you calculate
social costs is cheapest

Gas generation: .07 cents a KWH + .04 cents for social costs = 0.11 cents total

PAUL WUEBBEN

Clean Fuels Officer, South Coast Air Quality Management District, California

Maintains that alternate fuels such as C.N.G, electricity, methanol and many others that are
environmentally friendly are the way of the future

LESTER A. AMIDEI, JR.
General Manager, Corporate Planning and Economics Department, Texaco Inc.

Does not agree. Society must balance environmental goals and economic repercussions.
His ideas in helping the energy situation are the following: reformulation of gasoline, vehicle
inspection and maintenance (enforce regulations), scrappage programs, refuelling and
evaporation controls, conservation, research and development. Claims that these will give
better results in fastest way.



27-2-1992 Energie, environnement et ressources naturelles

3A:

2

WILLIAM (BILL) MOOMAW

Cambridge Energy Research Associates Senior Associate and Director, Research and Policy
Development Centre for Environmental Management, Tufts University.

Natural gas 20% of electrical generation. Much interest in district heating and co-generation
using hot water or steam. Connecticut building 200 megawatts electric plant using coal.
Claims that new equipment meets all clean air standards and is also cost effective.

Workshop

Downstream Challenges: Energy and the Environment

WEDNESDAY FEBRUARY 12 1992

THOMAS ROBINSON

CERA

North American Gas - beyond the collapse .
Demand increasing - how about price? Can it go much lower than $1.00US - yes it can,

probably 80 or 82 cents - gas well completions in 92 probably down by 25% - some players

forced out of the market.
Demand side - gone through recession but still strong - no doubt low prices had a lot to do

with it - great growth in co-generation and even greater in coming 10 years for electric gen.
mid-term growth substantial. "94, 20 T.C.F. market.
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GARY SIMON
CERA

In 1975, experts said $85.00 for a barrel of oil by "85

We all know what happened

Supply side: natural gas market lowest in 20 years. Industry is like bungee jumping: up and
down but never gets back up to starting point, many players forget this.

For the future: low price - high margin

JOSEPH WILLIAMS
The Williams Companies, Inc.

Spent $1 Billion to construct Interstate pipeline. There are less than 600 rigs working in U.S.
Future of pipelines cloudy. Natural gas discovered in 1815 in U.S. One of first uses was for
lighting. Lost illumination market to Edison Electric. In 1947, there were 331,000 miles of
pipeline in the U.S.

1972 - Industry delivered 23 T.C.F.

Industry sold more gas 20 years ago than today. Industry must become more service-
oriented to customers.

Natural gas - energy of choice - supported by government policy.

Future of pipelines?

Confident they will overcome obstacles.

C.H. BROWN

Representing British Gas - Now privatized
Seven points:
1 - Former U.S.S.R. - enormous proven reserves, represents huge development prospects
2 - G.D.P.: industrialized countries - $18,000 per capita, average
- G.D.P.: developing countries - $ 800 per capita, average
3-E.E.C. pursuing new methods of using energy more efficiently and accelerate conservation
4 - Eight-fold increase in usage of natural gas in ASIA.
5 - Hope to develop with help of Canadian technology natural gas for vehicles.
6 - Fuel cells will be more and more important in future in gas.
7 - British Gas has 80% penetration for residential use in U.K.(highest in the world)
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KEVIN LINDEMER
Director, Petroleum Markets, CERA

What of the future?

More gasoline this year than needed. Low-sulphur diesel —> by '95 supply more than
adequate

Reformulated gasoline ——> by '97 goals will be met.

Cost of this from 0 cents increase to 25 cents increase a gallon depending on efficiency of
the refinery.

2% increase in refining capacity in next few years.

Myth - no more refineries - yet they are cropping up all over.

Bunkers - saturated market - a glut

1 - Inter-flexibility in spite of Clean Air Act

2 - Downstream integration and also upstream

3 - Deep pockets: access to $33$

4 - Access to new technology

5 - Residual con version to new products
6 - Find a niche - 2 new product much in demand and/or a geographical location which is not

as of now being well served with petroleum products

7 - Be proactive ;
8 - More integration plus consolidation plus diversion

9 - Drive to find capital
10- In future, profitable refineries will be hydrogen based.

PETER BOGIN

Associate Director, Petroleum Markets Western Europe, CERA

Try to explain the following: Oil production went down for many months due to war in Middle
East, collapse of USSR and other communist regimes, has resulted in 6 million barrels of oil
per day reduction. Yet, price of oil went down. What's next for prices?
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CARLOS J. BORREGALES L.

Director, Bituménes Orinoco, S.A. - Venezuela

Orimulsion: Finding new markets

Heavy oils - 70% natural bitumen - 30% water - used in U.K. and Japan - below acceptable
limits for NO2-SO2 and particulate - huge reserves in Orinoco belt - 2 million production tons
in '92 - 41 million tons in ’97 in four areas

They need foreign investment to continue on major scale. Hundreds of millions of U.S.
dollars.

LUNCHEON ADDRESS

ENERGY: A STRATEGY FOR THE FUTURE

HONOURABLE MANUEL LUJAN, JR.: Secretary, U.S. Department of the Interior.
He outlined briefly President Bush’s energy policy.

Priorities: Using energy more efficiently. Enhanced production projects for Oil and Gas
within U.S. New methods of producing and utilization of coal. Encourage all energy sources
and methods that will be most friendly to the environment. A need of more oil from
dependable sources is needed.

Mr. Lujan says that with production declining at Prudhoe Bay some exploration within the
Arctic National Wildlife Reserve commonly referred to as ANWR must be contemplated if
production is to be planned within 10 years to offset the shortfall from Prudhoe Bay. Bush
Administration estimates ANWR could provide up to 659,000 BBLS/day by the year 2010. Mr.
Lujan acknowledged that a tough fight will take place in Congress before any permission is
given to start exploration within ANWR.

Mr. Lujan also spoke on the administration’s determination to get Congress to allow drilling
not only in promising areas of Alaska but also in the Outer Continental Shelf. Some experts
claim the Shelf contains as much as 18 million barrels of oil and 145 trillion cubic feet of gas.
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Further impressions:

Twilight in Iraq? Prospects for Political Change.

Caution is always advisable when trying to anticipate developments in the Middle East, but
a few possibilities stand out. A change at the top could bring about the same transformation
of regional relationships for Iraq as Ayatollah Khomeini’s passing did for Iran. Burying
hostilities and normalizing relations has proceeded most rapidly between Iran and its nearest
(formerly hostile) neighbours. There would be a widespread sense of relief in the Arab world
over the return of a prodigal Iraq under new management — whether all of the concerns and
conditions embodied in U.N. Security Council resolutions had been satisfied or not.
Maintaining the present sanctions could quickly become untenable. There would be an
inclination in much of the Arab and Third Worlds not to inspect too closely the reform
credentials of whomever might succeed Saddam Hussein. With large reconstruction
contracts in prospect - and oil money to finance them —- a rush toward normalization would
be likely to extend beyond the developing world. Iraq’s genuine humanitarian needs would

provide a ready rationale.

World oil markets would be unsettled over the prospect of as much as two million barrels per
day of Iraqi oil exports (nearly three-quarters of the prewar volume) coming on the .market in
fairly short order. Nonetheless, many importers might welcome Iraq’s resumption of oil
exports as supplies from Russia, and the other successor republics of the U.S.S.R. continue

to plummet.

Such a scenario would test another aspect of the new world order: how well the international
community will cooperate in sustaining measures to prevent future threats to peace when the

symbol of past villainy has been removed.
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New Forces, New OPEC

The oil market also enters 1992 with another significant change: as a result of the events of
1991, it is under strong Saudi influence. Saudi Arabia, in turn, is more forceful, more
determined, and more confident in its own approach to the oil market. Yet its assertion of
greater influence actually takes place against the backdrop of greater commonality among
OPEC countries in general. The points of convergence include:

- the stronger revenue imperative;

- the view that prices should not go too low ~ too far below $18 per barrel.

- the view that oil prices should not go too high, at least not much above
$23 to $25 dollars in the short to medium term.

At the same time, the oil market is characterized by new competitions:

- the race by each OPEC country to establish itself as a country attractive
to investment;

the race by each OPEC country to find secure markets around the world.

These rivalries are leading to new strategies aimed at capitalizing on the emerging
opportunities. But this in turn leads to a new stage in the discussions - and battles - over
economic rent and how to share that rent among producers and companies that want to
produce oil as well as between producers and consumers who would be using and taxing it.
There is another major requirement: to develop strategies commensurate with an oil market
that will be characterized by higher environmental costs.

In the new year, political forces continue to make accommodations for the oil market, as
begun in 1991:

- a new producer and consumer dialogue;

- the European Energy Charter, which intends to provide the political

foundations for accommodating the economic drive to develop oil and gas
in the former Soviet Republics;
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. an OPEC struggling to find a new way to manage price and volume - not so
much the former question of whether OPEC can manage price versus volume,
but whether or not OPEC should and can guarantee an oil price or whether it
could operate more efficiently by providing oil to the market, while the market
itself sets the price.

All of these issues and perspectives set the framework and conditions for oil as we begin
1992

For the full year of 1992, CERA’s view is that prices will average $19 to $19.50 per barrel and
could be slightly higher.

For the year 1993, CERA’s view is that the price will average a dollar or more above the OPEC
1992 prices. This, in effect, would mean the OPEC Basket in real terms remaining at $19 to

$20.

The decision to have two Senators attend the CERA Conference was a good one. It permitted
Senator John Buchanan and myself to receive excellent information while meeting experts
and major players in the energy field. |am honoured to present this report to the Senate
through the Committee on Energy, the Environment and Natural Resources.

Thomas H. Lefebvre
Senator
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RAPPORT

au

Comité sénatorial permanent

de l’énergie, de l’environnement et des ressources naturelles

sur

LES STRATEGIES ENERGETIQUES :

LA RECHERCHE DE MARCHES

Conférence tenue sous les auspices de

CAMBRIDGE ENERGY RESEARCH ASSOCIATES

Les 11 et 12 février 1992
The Westin Galleria

Houston (Texas)

LE SENATEUR THOMAS H. LEFEBVRE
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Cambridge Energy Research Associates (CERA), qui a son siége a
Cambridge (Massachussetts), est une entreprise internationale et
indépendante de recherche et de consultation qui se spécialise dans
les stratégies et les marchés énergétiques.

Le personnel de CERA est composé de spécialistes internationaux du
pétrole, du gaz naturel, de l’énergie électrique et des questions
connexes. L’entreprise compte parmi ses clients des producteurs de
pétrole et de gaz naturel, des raffineurs et des entreprises de
mise en marché, des sociétés pétroliéres nationales et des
gouvernements, des organisations internationales, dont des banques
et d’autres institutions financiéres, de méme que de nombreux
autres intervenants du secteur de 1l’énergie.

L’incertitude et la volatilité des marchés de méme que 1’importance
des enjeux financiers ne sont que deux des défis que doit relever
le secteur de l’énergie. Les décideurs de ce secteur font face a
une foule de questions cruciales et & de fréquentes surprises, que
l’on songe aux prix et & la restructuration industrielle, aux
approvisionnements et a4 la transports, et & la situation politique,
non seulement au Proche-Orient, mais aussi dans le monde entier.
CERA affirme fournir constamment des rapports a jour a ses clients
en utilisant la meilleure information disponible grace aux contacts
permanents que 1l’entreprise entretient avec ses associés et
experts-conseils répartis aux endroits stratégiques de la planete.

Un des moyens qu’utilise CERA pour échanger de l‘/information avec
ses clients et autres intéressés est 1’organisation de conférences
qui attirent des participants du monde entier. Ces séminaires
permettent d’entendre des spécialistes de diverses composantes du
secteur de 1’énergie. La plus récente de ces conférences, qui s’est
tenue a Houston, regroupait quelque 500 personnes. Le sénateur John
Buchanan et moi-méme Yy représentions le Comité sénatorial de
1l’énergie. Les participants a la conférence ont eu la possibilite
de discuter de l’évolution récente du secteur énergétique avec
différents spécialistes ainsi qu’avec des intervenants importants
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venus des quatre coins du monde. CERA se sert des renseignements
recueillis lors de ces rencontres pour prévoir des répercussions et
des scénarios possibles a court et & long terme. Parmi les
personnes qui ont pris la parole lors des séances pléniéres et des
ateliers, mentionnons :

M. Daniel Yergin, président de CERA, ancien professeur a la Harvard
Business School et a 1la Kennedy School of Government, a
l’université Harvard. M. Yergin est une sommité dans le domaine de
l’énergie et de la politique internationale ainsi que l‘auteur et
le co-auteur d’ouvrages sur les questions énergétiques qui ont
connu un succés international.

M. Constantine S. Nicandros, président-~directeur général de Conoco

Inc. et vice-président de Dupont International.

M. Yves Cousin, vice-président administratif et chef de la Division
du génie et de la construction a Electricité de France (EDF).

M. lester A. Amidei, directeur général du Service de la

planification et de 1‘économie, Texaco Inc.

M. Robert G. Skinner, directeur de 1l’analyse de la politique,
Agence internationale de l/’énergie, OCDE (Paris).

M. Clive Jopnes, directeur général adjoint de la Commission de
l’énergie des Communautés européennes et secrétaire général de la
Conférence sur la charte européenne de 1l’énergie.

M. C.H. Brown, F. Eng., directeur administratif principal de
British Gas.

M. John Zaozirny, associé principal de CERA et ancien ministre de
1’Energie et des Ressources naturelles de l’Alberta.
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M. Carlos J. Borregales L., administrateur de Bitumenes Orinoco,

S.A. (Venezuela).

M. Manuel Iujan Jr., secrétaire du département américain de

l’Intérieur. Conférencier invité au déjeuner de cldture.
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Tous les exposés furent brefs, c‘est-a-dire d‘une durée
approximative de 15 & 20 minutes. Plusieurs s’accompagnaient de la
projection de diapositives destinées a illustrer les propos des
conférenciers. Tous furent suivi d’une période de questions.

Les notes ci-jointes décrivent les impressions que j’ai ressenties
durant les exposés et lors des discussions que j‘ai eues.
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LE 11 FEVRIER 1992
Atelier
Californie : les signes avant-coureurs
de la situation énergétique de demain

M. FRED MOBASHERI

South California Edison

Probléme : L’existence, en Californie, de réglements
contradictoires pose de graves problémes pour les producteurs
d’électricité. La conservation et 1’augmentation de la production
sont tout aussi urgentes 1l’une que 1l’autre et doivent s’effectuer
de facgon simultanée.

Le tiers de 1’électricité utilisée en CcCalifornie provient de
producteurs indépendants.

L’électricité d’origine géothermique - A 0,10 $ le kWh, c’est le
mode de production de l’électricité le plus coidteux, mais si 1l’on
tient compte des cofits sociaux, c’est 1’électricité la moins chere.

Electricité produite a partir du gaz - Cott : 0,07 $, plus 0,04 S
pour les cotts sociaux, soit 0,11 $ le kWh au total.

M. PAUL WUEBBEN
Agent resposable de la propreté des carburants, district de gestion
de la qualité de l’air de la coéte sud, Californie.

M. Wuebben soutient que l‘utilisation des combustibles alternatifs,
tels que le gaz naturel comprimé, l’électricité, le méthanol et de

nombreux autres combustibles écologiques, constitue la voie de

1’avenir.

M. LESTER A. AMIDEI. JR.
Directeur général, Service de la planification et de 1’écononmie,

Texaco Inc.
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M. Amidei s’inscrit en faux contre les propos de M. Wuebben. Il
affirme que la société doit trouver un juste équilibre entre les
objectifs environnementaux et les conséquences économigues. Voici
les idées qu’il formule pour faciliter la situation dans le domaine
énergétique : modification de la formule de l’essence, inspection
et maintenance des véhicules (application des reéglements),
programmes de mise au rancart, ravitaillement en carburant yet
contrdle de 1’évaporation, conservation, recherche et
développement. M. Amidei affirme que ces mesures sont celles qui
donneront les meilleurs résultats le plus rapidement.

M. WILLIAM (BILL) MOOMAW
Associé principal chez Cambridge Energy Research Associates et

directeur de la recherche et de l’élaboration de la politique au
Centre for Environmental Management, Tufts University.

Vingt pour cent de l’électricité sont produits a partir du gaz
naturel. On constate un vif intérét pour le chauffage a distance et
la cogénération au moyen de 1’eau chaude ou de la vapeur. L/’Etat du
Connecticut est en train de construire une centrale électrique de
200 mégawatts qui fonctionnera au charbon. M. Moomaw affirme que la
nouvelle centrale satisfera a toutes les normes de qualité de 1’air
et qu’‘elle sera également rentable.

Atelier
Les défis a venir : l’énergie et l’environnement
LE MERCREDI 12 FEVRIER 1992
THOMAS ROBINSON
CERA

Le gaz nord-américain : aprés l’effondrement.
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La demande augmente, mais qu‘en est-il du prix ? Peut-il aller
descendre plus bas que 1 $ US ? Oui, c‘’est possible. Il se
stabilisera probablement autour de 0,80 $ ou 0,82 $. Le nombre de
puits de forage achevés en 1992 diminuera probablement de
25 p. 100. Certains intervenants risquent d’étre obligés de se
retirer du marché.

La demande a subi l1’effet de la récession, mais elle demeure forte.
La faiblesse des prix y a sans doute été pour beaucoup. Le secteur
de la cogénération connait une forte croissance et cette tendance
va s’accentuer encore au cours des dix prochaines années pour ce
qui concerne la production d’électricité. La croissance a moyen
terme sera substantielle. Pour 1994, on prévoit un marché de 20
milliards de pieds cubes.

GARY SIMON
CERA

En 1975, les spécialistes prédisaient que le prix du baril de
pétrole atteindrait 85 $ en 1985.

Nous savons ce qui s’est produit.

Demande - Le marché du gaz naturel est plus faible qu‘il ne 1l‘a
jamais été depuis 20 ans. Ce secteur se comporte comme les sauteurs
a l’élastique : il monte et descend, mais ne revient jamais a son
point de départ. Or, beaucoup d’intervenants ont tendance a oublier
ce fait.

Prévisions - Prix bas, marge élevée.

JOSEPH WILLIAMS
The Williams Companies, Inc.
Cette entreprise a consacré un mnilliard de dollars a 1la

construction d’un pipeline inter-ftats. On compte moins de 600
installations de forage en activité aux Etats-Unis. L’avenir des
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pipelines est nébuleux. Aux Etats-Unis, les premiers gisements de
gaz naturel ont été découverts en 1815. Le gaz produit fut d’abord
utilisé pour 1l’éclairage, mais ce marché finit par étre absorbé par
la compagie Edison Electric. En 1947, la longueur des pipelines
aménagés aux Etats-Unis atteignait 331 000 milles.

En 1972, le secteur a fourni 23 milliards de pieds cubes de gaz.
On vendait plus de gaz il y a 20 ans qu‘aujourd’hui. I1 faut que le
secteur soit davantage axé sur le service a la clienteéle.

Le gaz naturel est une énergie de qualité, que la politique
gouvernementale privilégie.

L’avenir des pipelines ?

M. Williams est persuadé que 1l’on saura surmonter les obstacles.

M. C.H. BROWN

Représentant de la British Gas, entreprise aujourd’hui privatisée.

Sept remarques

1. L’ancienne URSS posséde d‘énormes réserves prouveées,
représentant d’immenses possibilités de mise en valeur.

2z Le PNB des pays industrialisés est de 18 000 $ par habitant en
moyenne
Celui des pays en développement est de 800 $ par habitant en
moyenne.

3 La CEE s’emploie a trouver des moyens d’utiliser l’énergie de
maniére plus efficace et d’accélérer les mesures. de
conservation.

4. L’utilisation du gaz naturel a connu une augmentation de
800 p. 100 en Asie.

5 On espére mettre au point, & 1l’aide de la technologie
canadienne, une facon de faire fonctionner les véhicules au
moyen du gaz naturel.

6. Les éléments a carburant vont devoir prendre une place de plus
en plus importante pour ce qui concerne le gaz naturel.

y ¥ British Gas enregistre un taux de pénétration de 80 p. 100
dans les foyers du Royaume-Uni (il s’agit du taux le plus
élevé du monde).
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KEVIN LINDEMER
Directeur, Marchés pétroliers, CERA

Que nous réserve l‘avenir ?

Cette année, dans le secteur de l’essence, l’offre est supérieure

4 la demande. Pour ce qui est du carburant diesel a faible teneur

en soufre, l’offre sera plus que suffisante d’ici a 1995.

En ce qui concerne la mise au point d’une nouvelle formule

d’essence, les objectifs seront atteints d’ici a 1997.

Le colit de cette transformation représentera de 0,00 $ a4 0,25 $ le

gallon, selon le degré d’efficience des raffineries.

La capacité de raffinage augmentera de 2 p. 100 au cours des

prochaines années.

La croyance veut qu‘il y ait de moins en moins de raffineries,

alors qu’il s’en construit de nouvelles un peu partout.

Mazout - marché saturé, engorgement.

1. Souplesse entre les secteurs, en dépit de la loi sur la
qualité de l’air.

24 Intégration en aval et en amont.

3 Bourses bien garnies : acceés aux capitaux.

4, Accés aux technologies nouvelles.

53 Conversion résiduelle & de nouveaux produits

6 Nécessité de se trouver un créneau, comme un nouveau produit
pour lequel il existe une forte demande ou une région
géographique qui n’est pas bien servie en produits pétroliers.

7. Nécessité d’étre proactif.

8. Davantage d’intégration, de regroupements et de réorientation.

9. Volonté de trouver des capitaux.

10. A 1l’avenir, les raffineries rentables seront celles qui

reposeront sur 1l‘’hydrogeéne.
PETER BOGIN

Directeur associé, Marchés pétroliers de l1’Europe de 1’Ouest, CERA
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M. Bogin s’est efforcé de montrer que la production pétroliére
avait diminué pendant plusieurs mois en raison de la guerre au
Moyen-Orient et de l‘effondrement de 1’URSS ainsi que d’autres
régimes communistes. La diminution a été de 6 millions de barils de
pétrole par jour. Or, le prix du pétrole a chuté. Quel est 1l’avenir
des prix ?

CARLOS J. BORREGALES L.

Directeur, Bituménes Orinoco, S.A. (Venezuela)

On découvre de nouveaux marchés pour l’orimulsion.

Pétroles lourds (70 p. 100 de bitume naturel et 30 p. 100 d’eau) -
utilisés en Grande-Bretagne et au Japon, mais ne satisfont pas aux
normes d’émission de NO,, de SO, et de particules. Il en existe
d’énormes réserves dans le bassin de 1’Orénoque. La production sera
de 2 millions de tonnes en 1992 et devrait atteindre 41 millions de
tonnes en 1997. Cette production proviendra de quatre régions.

Le pays a besoin d’investissements étrangers (de centaines de
millions de dollars US) pour pouvoir continuer a produire sur une
grande échelle.

ALLOCUTION PRONONCEE AU DEJEUNER

ENERGIE : UNE STRATEGIE POUR L’AVENIR

M. MANUEL LUJAN JR., Secrétaire au département américain de
1’Intérieur.

M. Lujan a passé briévement en revue les grandes lignes.de la
politique énergétique de 1l’administration Bush.

Priorités : Utilisation plus efficiente de 1’énergie. Amélioration
des projets de production de pétrole et de gaz sur le territoire
américain. Nouvelles méthodes de production et d’utilisation du
charbon. Mesures visant a favoriser toutes les sources d’énergie et



27-2-1992 Energie, environnement et ressources naturelles 3A:25

les méthodes les plus écologiques. Nécessité d’utiliser davantage
de pétrole provenant de sources fiables.

M. Lujan affirme que, en raison de la diminution de la production
a Prudhoe Bay, il faut envisager certaines activités d’exploration
a4 l’intérieur de la réserve faunique nationale de 1l’Arctique, si
1’on veut pouvoir compenser d’ici 10 ans la baisse de la production
a Prudhoe Bay. L’administration Bush estime que la réserve faunique
nationale de 1’Arctique pourrait fournir jusqu’a 659 000 barils de
pétrole par jour dfici & 1’an 2010. M. Lujan a admis qu‘une &pre
lutte devra étre menée au Congrés avant que 1l’on obtienne
l’autorisation d‘’entreprendre des travaux d’exploration dans la
réserve faunique de l’Arctique.

M. Lujan a également mentionné que 1l’administration Bush était
déterminée a obtenir du Congrés l’autorisation de procéder a des
travaux de forage non seulement dans les régions de 1’Alaska qui
semblent prometteuses, mais aussi sur le plateau continental.
Certains spécialistes estiment en effet que le plateau continental
pourrait renfermer jusqu’a 18 millions de barils de pétrole et 145
milliards de pieds cubes de gaz.
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Autres impressions

Est-ce le crépuscule en Irak ?
Perspectives de changement politique

I1 faut toujours étre prudent lorsque l’on essaie de prévoir
1’évolution de la situation au Moyen-Orient, mais un certain nombre
de possibilités ressortent néanmoins. Un changement a la téte du
pays pourrait signifier la méme transformation des rapports entre
1’Irak et les autres Etats de la région que la mort de l’ayatollah
Khomeyni pour 1’Iran. L’Iran et ses plus proches voisins
(auparavant ennemis) ont trés rapidement enterré la hache de guerre
et normalisé leurs relations. Le monde arabe pousserait un grand
soupir de soulagement si l’enfant prodigue qu’est 1‘’Irak se donnait
de nouveaux dirigeants, peu importe si toutes les conditions
exprimées dans les résolutions du Conseil de sécurité des Nations
Unies étaient satisfaites ou non. Le maintien des sanctions
actuelles risquerait d’avoir tét fait de se révéler impossible. Une
grande partie du monde arabe et des pays du Tiers-Monde seraient
enclins & ne pas vérifier de fagon trop rigoureuse le coété
réformiste des successeurs de Saddam Hussein. Vu la possibilité
d’importants contrats de reconstruction - et les recettes du
pétrole pour les financer - la course & la normalisation des
rapports s’étendrait probablement au-dela des pays en
développement. Les besoins trés réels de 1’Irak en aide humanitaire
constitueraient une justification toute trouvée.

La perspective de voir arriver sur le marché, a plutét breéeve
échéance, jusqu’a deux millions de barils par jour de pétrole
irakien (prés des trois quarts du volume enregistré avant la
guerre) perturberait quelque peu les marchés mondiaux. Néanmoins,
la reprise des exportations de pétrole irakien réjouirait peut-étre
un grand nombre d’importateurs, étant donné que les
approvisionnements en provenance de la Russie et des autres
républiques issues de 1’URSS continuent de diminuer.
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Un tel scénario constituerait un test par rapport a un autre aspect
du nouvel ordre économique mondial, a savoir dans quelle mesure la
communauté internationale serait disposée a soutenir des mesures
destinées a prévenir les menaces 4 la paix une fois que l‘ancien
symbole du mal aurait été écarté.
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Nouvelles forces, nouvel OPEP

Pour le marché pétrolier, le début de 1992 est aussi marqué par un
autre changement important. En effet, a la suite des événements de
1991, le marché est fortement influencé par 1’Arabie saoudite.
Celle-ci est elle-méme plus forte, plus déterminée et plus
confiante dans sa fagon d’aborder le marché pétrolier. Et pourtant,
l1’affirmation de cette influence accrue a pour toile de fond une
plus grande communauté de vues entre les pays de 1’OPEP en général.
Les points de convergence sont les suivants ;

- 1’impératif du raffermissement des recettes;

- 1’idée que les prix ne doivent pas trop baisser (c’est-a-
dire descendre bien en-dessous du seuil des 18 $ le
baril);

- 1’idée que les prix du pétrole ne doivent pas étre trop

élevés, du moins pas au-dessus de 23 a 25 $ le baril a
court et & moyen terme.

Parallélement, le marché pétrolier se caractérise par de nouvelles
concurrences :

- l’empressement des différents pays de 1/OPEP a se montrer
attrayants pour les investissements;

= l’empressement de chacun des pays de 1’OPEP a trouver des
marchés sirs dans les différentes parties du monde.

Ces rivalités donnent lieu a de nouvelles stratégies visant a
profiter des nouvelles possibilités, ce qui conduit a une nouvelle
étape dans les discussions - et les luttes - concernant le loyer
économique et la fagon de le partager entre les producteurs et les
entreprises qui souhaitent produire du pétrole, ainsi qu’entre les
producteurs et 1les consommateurs qui 1l’utiliseraient et 1le
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taxeraient. On constate par ailleurs une autre nécessité
importante, soit d’élaborer des stratégies qui tiennent compte du
fait que le marché pétrolier sera caractérisé a 1l’avenir par des
colts environnementaux plus élevés,

Au cours de 1992, les forces politiques en présence continueront de
faire des compromis pour ce qui concerne le marché pétrolier, comme
elles ont commencé de le faire en 1991:

- instauration d‘un nouveau dialogue entre les producteurs
et les consommateurs;

- la Charte européenne de l’énergie, qui vise a jeter les
bases politiques propres a susciter 1’impulsion
économique nécessaire a la mise en valeur des ressources
pétroliéres et gaziéres des anciennes républiques
soviétiques;

e les efforts de 1/OPEP pour trouver une fagon de gérer le
prix et le volume - non pas tant pour ce qui est de
savoir, comme c’était le cas auparavant, si 1’OPEP peut
gérer le prix en fonction du volume, mais si 1’OPEP doit
et peut garantir un prix pour le pétrole ou si le
fonctionnement de cet organisme serait plus efficace s’il
se bornait a approvisionner le marché en pétrole, tout en
laissant ce dernier en déterminer le prix.

Ces questions et perspectives constituent le cadre et les
conditions qui régissent le marché pétrolier a l’aube de 1992.

CERA estime que le prix du baril de pétrole devrait se situer en
moyenne entre 19 $ et 19,50 $, voire un peu plus, tout au long de
1992.

Pour ce qui est de 1993, CERA prévoit que le prix devrait étre en
moyenne d’au moins 1 $ de plus élevé que les prix de 1’OPEP pour
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1992. Cela signifierait qu’en termes réels, le panier de 1’OPEP
demeurerait entre 19 $ et 20 $.

La décision de déléguer deux sénateurs a la conférence de CERA
était une décision judicieuse. Elle aura permis au sénateur John
Buchanan et a4 moi-méme de recueillir d’excellents renseignements
tout en rencontrant des spécialistes et des intervenants de premier
plan du secteur de 1l’énergie. C’est un honneur pour moi de
présenter ce rapport au Sénat par l’intermédiaire du Comité de
l’énergie, de l’environnement et des ressources naturelles.

Thomas H. Lefebvre
Sénateur
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ORDER OF REFERENCE

Extract from the Minutes of the Proceedings of the Senate,
Tuesday, April 7, 1992:

ORDRE DE RENVOI
Extrait des Procés-verbaux du Sénat du mardi 7 avril 1992:

“Resuming the debate on the motion of the Honourable
Senator Ottenheimer, seconded by the Honourable Sena-
tor Ross, for the second reading of Bill C-13, An Act to
establish a federal environmental assessment process.

After debate, [

The question being put on the motion, it was—adopted.

The Bill was then read the second time.

The Honourable Senator Lynch-Staunton moved,
seconded by the Honourable Senator Kelly, that the Bill
be referred to the Standing Senate Committee on Energy,
the Environment and Natural Resources.

After debate, A :

The question being put on the motion, it was—
adopted.”

«Reprise du débat sur la motion de I’honorable sénateur
Ottenheimer, appuyée par I’honorable sénateur Ross, ten-
dant a la deuxiéme lecture du Projet de loi C-13, Loi de
mise en oeuvre du processus fédéral d’évaluation environ-
nementale.

Aprés débat,

La motion, mise aux voix, est adoptée.

Le projet de loi est alors lu la deuxiéme fois.

L’honorable sénateur Lynch-Staunton propose, appuyé
par I’honorable sénateur Kelly, que le projet de loi soit
déféré au Comité sénatorial permanent de I’énergie, de
I’environnement et des ressources naturelles.

Aprées débat,

La motion, mise aux voix, est adoptée.»

Le greffier du Sénat
Gordon L. Barnhart
Clerk of the Senate
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MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS PROCES-VERBAUX

WEDNESDAY, MARCH 25, 1992 LE MERCREDI 25 MARS 1992

(7) )

[Text] [Traduction]

The Standing Senate Committee on Energy, the Environ-
ment and Natural Resources met at 12:30 p.m. (in camera),
this day, the Chairman, the Honourable Senator Dan Hays
presiding.

Members of the Committee present: The Honourable Sena-
tors Buchanan, Carney, Cochrane, Hays, Kenny, Lefebvre,
Ottenheimer, Poitras and Roblin. (9)

Other Senators present: The Honourable Senators Beau-
doin, Hasting, Spivak and Tremblay.(4)

In attendance: From the Library of the Parliament: Peter
Berg, Monique Hébert, Lynn Myers and James R. Robertson,
Researchers.

Also in attendance: The Official Reporters of the Senate.

Witnesses:

From the Federal Environmental Assessment Review Office
(F.E.A.R.O.):

Michel Dorais, Chairman;

Karen Brown, Vice-President,
Affairs, and

Martin Green, Director General, External Relations and
Regulatory Affairs.

The Committee proceeded to consider future business.

It is moved by the Honourable Senator Ottenheimer—That
the Honourable Senators Adams, Buchanan, Hays, Kenny and
Lefebvre as well as Peter Berg, Line Gravel and Lynn Myers
travel to Washington, D.C. on a fact finding mission, March
30 and 31, 1992 and that the expenses incurred for that pur-
pose be reimbursed by the Committee.

Mr. Michel Dorais made a statement and, together with the
other witnesses, answered questions.

At 2:00 p.m., the Committee adjourned to the call of the
Chair.

Policy and Regulatory

WEDNESDAY, APRIL 8, 1992
(8)

The Standing Senate Committee on Energy, the Environ-
ment and Natural Resources met at 12:30 p.m. (in camera),
this day, the Chairman, the Honourable Senator Dan Hays
presiding.

Members of the Committee present: The Honourable Sena-

tors Adams, Buchanan, Hays, Kenny, Lefebvre and Otten-
heimer.(6)

Other Senators present: The Honourable Senators Cogger
and Spivak. (2)

In attendance: From the Library of the Parliament:
Monique Hébert and Lynn Myers, Researchers.

Also in attendance: The Official Reporters of the Senate.

Le Comité sénatorial permanent de I’énergie, de I’environne-
ment et des ressources naturelles se réunit aujourd’hui a
12 h 30, a huis clos, sous la présidence de I’honorable sénateur
Dan Hays (président).

Membres du Comité présents: Les honorables sénateurs
Buchanan, Carney, Cochrane, Hays, Kenny, Lefebvre, Otten-
heimer, Poitras et Roblin. (9)

Autres sénateurs présents: Les honorables sénateurs Beau-
doin, Hasting, Spivak et Tremblay. (4)

Aussi présents: De la Bibliotheque du Parlement:
Peter Berg, Monique Hébert, Lynn Myers et James R.
Robertson, attachés de recherche.

Egalement présents: Les sténographes du Sénat.
Témoins:

Du Bureau fédéral d’examen des évaluations environnementa-
les (B.F.E.E.E.):

Michel Dorais, président;
Karen Brown, vice-présidente, Politique et réglementation et

Martin Green, directeur général, Relations extérieures et
réglementation.

Le Comité étudie des travaux futurs.

L’honorable sénateur Ottenheimer propose—Que les hono-
rables sénateurs Adams, Buchanan, Hays, Kenny et Lefebvre
de méme que Peter Berg, Line Gravel et Lynn Myers partent
en mission d’étude 4 Washington, D.C., les 30 et 31 mars 1992
et que les dépenses engagées a cette fin soient remboursées par
le Comité.

M. Michel Dorais fait un exposé puis, avec I’aide des autres
témoins, répond aux questions.

A 14 heures, le Comité s’ajourne jusqu’a nouvelle convoca-
tion du président.

LE MERCREDI 8 AVRIL 1992
(8)

Le Comité sénatorial permanent de I’énergie, de I’environne-
ment et des ressources naturelles se réunit aujourd’hui, a huis
clos, a 12 h 30, sous la présidence de I’honorable sénateur Dan
Hays (président).

Membres du Comité présents: Les honorables sénateurs
Adams, Buchanan, Hays, Kenny, Lefebvre et Ottenheimer. (6)

Autres sénateurs présents: Les honorables sénateurs Cogger
et Spivak. (2)

Aussi présentes: De la Bibliotheque du Parlement: Monique
Hébert et Lynn Myers, attachées de recherche.

Egalement présents: Les sténographes du Sénat.
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Witnesses:

From the Federal Environmental Assessment Review Office
(F.E.A.R.O.):

Michel Dorais, Chairman;

Karen Brown, Vice-President, Policy and Regulatory

Affairs and

The Committee proceeded to consider future business.

The Honourable Senator Ottenheimer moved,—That the
motion adopted on October 24, 1991 concerning the Subcom-
mittee on Agenda and Procedure be amended to read:

“That the Subcommittee on Agenda and Procedure be
composed of the Chairman, Deputy Chairman and one
other member of the Committee to be designated by the
Chairman after the usual consultations ant that the quo-
rum be two.”
The question being put on the motion, it was—
Resolved in the affirmative.
Mr. Michel Dorais made a statement and, together with the
other witness, answered questions.
At 2:00 p.m., the Committee adjourned to the call of the
Chair.

MONDAY, MAY 4, 1992
)

The Standing Senate Committee on Energy, thg Environ-
ment and Natural Resources met at 3:25 p.m., tb1§ day, the
Chairman, the Honourable Senator Dan Hays presiding.

Members of the Committee present: The Honourable Sena-
tors Austin, Cogger, Hays, Kelly, Kenny, Lefebvre and Lynch-
Staunton. (7)

Other Senators present: The Honourable Senators Beau-
doin, Olson, Poitras and Tremblay.(4)

In attendance: From the Library of the Parliament:
Monique Hébert, Researcher.

Also in attendance: The Official Reporters of the Senate.

Appearing: The Honourable Jean Charest, Minister of the
Environment.

Witnesses:

From the Federal Environmental Assessment Review Ofﬁce.

(F.E.A.R.O.):
Michel Dorais, Chairman;

Karen Brown, Vice-President, Policy and Regulatory
Affairs.

From the Canadian Electrical Association:
Wallace Read, President;
Dr. Carole Burnham,

Hydro;
Ken Adams, Division Manager, Conawapa Complex, Lic-
ensing Division, Manitoba Hydro;

Director, Environment, Ontario

Témoins:
Du Bureau fédéral d’examen des évaluations environnementa-
les (B.F.E.E.E.):

Michel Dorais, président;

Karen Brown, vice-présidente, Politique et réglementation.

Le Comité délibére au sujet des travaux futurs.

L’honorable sénateur Ottenheimer propose—Que la motion
adoptée le 24 octobre 1991 et créant le Sous-comité du pro-
gramme et de la procédure soit modifiée de fagon a se lire
comme suit:

«Que le Sous-comité du programme et de la procédure se
compose du président, du vice-président et d’un autre
membre du Comité désigné par le président aprés les con-
sultations d’usage, et que le quorum soit de deux.»

La question, mise aux voix, est adoptée.

; M.. Michel Dorais fait un exposé puis, avec l’aide des autres
témoins, répond aux questions.

A4 heuyes, le Comité s’ajourne jusqu’a nouvelle convoca-
tion du président.

LE LUNDI 4 MAI 1992
)

Le Comité sénatorial permanent de ’énergie, de I’environne-
ment et des ressources naturelles se réunit aujourd’hui, a
15 h 25, sous la présidence de I'honorable sénateur Dan Hays
(président).

Membres du Comité présents: Les honorables sénateurs
Austin, Cogger, Hays, Kelly, Kenny, Lefebvre et Lynch-
Staunton. (7)

Autres sénateurs présents: Les honorables sénateurs Beau-
doin, Olson, Poitras et Tremblay. (4)

Egalement présente: De la Bibliotheque du Parlement:
Monique Hébert, attachée de recherche.

Aussi présents: Les sténographes du Sénat.
Comparait: L’honorable Jean Charest, ministre de I’environ-
nement.

Témoins:
Du Bureau fédéral d’examen des évaluations environnementa-
les (B.F.E.E.E.):

Michel Dorais, président;
Karen Brown, vice-présidente, Politique et réglementation.

De I’ Association canadienne de I'électricité:
Wallace Read, président;
Carole Burnham, directeur, Environnement, Ontario Hydro;

Ken Adams, gérant de division, Complexe Conawapa, Divi-
sion des permis, Manitoba Hydro;
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Terry Toner, Manager of Environmental Assessment, Nova
Scotia Power;

Me¢ Michel Yergeau, Barrister, Hydro-Québec.

From the Canadian Bar Association:
Franklin S. Gertler, Chairman;
Glen Bell, Member;
Holly Doerksen, National Sections Liaison Officer.

The Committee in compliance with the Order of Reference
dated April 7, 1992 proceeded to consider Bill C-13, An Act to
establish a federal environmental assessment process.

Mr. Jean Charest made an opening statement and answered
questions.

Mr. Wallace Read made a statement and, together with the
other witnesses, answered questions.

Mr. Franklin S. Gertler made a statement and, together
with the other witnesses, answered questions.

At 6:40 p.m., the Committee adjourned to the call of the
Chair.

MONDAY, MAY 4, 1992
(10)

The Standing Senate Committee on Energy, the Environ-
ment and Natural Resources met at 7:30 p.m., this day, the
Chairman, the Honourable Senator Dan Hays presiding.

Members of the Committee present: The Honourable Sena-
tors Carney, Cogger, Hays, Kelly, Kenny and Lynch-Staun-
ton. (6)

Other Senators present: The Honourable Senators Beau-
doin, Poitras and Spivak. (3)

In attendance: From the Library of the Parliament:
Monique Hébert, Researcher.

Also in attendance: The Official Reporters of the Senate.
Witnesses:

From the Mining Association of Canada:

James P. Cooney, Director, International and Public
Affairs, Placer Dome Inc., Vancouver, B.C.;

Justyna Laurie-Lean, Vice-President, Environment and
Health, The Mining Association of Canada, Ottawa,
Ontario; and

Hennie Veldhuizen, Vice-President, Environmental Services,
Noranda Minerals Inc, Toronto, Ontario.

From the Centre québécois du droit de I'environnement:
Maitre Michel Bélanger, President, Montreal, Quebec; and
Maitre Jean-Frangois Breault, Barrister, Montreal, Quebec.

The Committee in compliance with the Order of Reference
dated April 7, 1992 proceeded to consider Bill C-13, An Act to
establish a federal environmental assessment process.

Terry Toner, gérant d’évaluation environnementale, Nova
Scotia Power;

Me Michel Yergeau, avocat, Hydro-Québec.

De I’ Association du Barreau canadien:
Franklin S. Gertler, président;
Glen Bell, membre;

Holly Doerksen, agente de liaison avec les sections nationa-
les.

Le Comité, en conformité avec son ordre de renvoi du
7 avril 1992, examine le projet de loi C-13, Loi de mise en
ceuvre du processus fédéral d’évaluation environnementale.

M. Jean Charest fait une déclaration liminaire, puis répond
aux questions.

M. Wallace Read fait un exposé puis, avec I'aide des autres
témoins, répond aux questions.

M. Franklin S. Gertler fait un exposé puis, avec I'aide des
autres témoins, répond aux questions.

A 18 h 40, le Comité s’ajourne jusqu’a nouvelle convocation
du président.

LE LUNDI 4 MAI 1992
(10)

Le Comité sénatorial permanent de I’énergie, de I’environne-
ment et des ressources naturelles se réunit aujourd’hui, a
19 h 30, sous la présidence de I’honorable sénateur Dan Hays
(président).

Membres du Comité présents: Les honorables sénateurs
Carney, Cogger, Hays, Kelly, Kenny et Lynch-Staunton. (6)

Autres sénateurs présents: Les honorables sénateurs Beau-
doin, Poitras et Spivak. (3)

Aussi présente: De la Bibliotheque du Parlement: Monique
Hébert, attachée de recherche. '

Egalement présents: Les sténographes du Sénat.
Témoins:

De I’ Association miniére du Canada:

James P. Cooney, directeur, Affaires internationales et
publiques, Place Dome Inc., Vancouver (C.-B.);

Justyna Laurie-Lean, vice-président, Environnement et
santé, Association miniére du Canada, Ottawa (Ontario);
et

Hennie Veldhuizen, vice-président, Services environnemen-
taux, Noranda Minerals Inc., Toronto (Ontario).

Du Centre québécois du droit de I'environnement:
Maitre Michel Bélanger, président, Montréal (Québec); et
Maitre Jean-Frangois Breault, avocat, Montréal (Québec).

Le Comité, en conformité avec son ordre de renvoi du
7 avril 1992, examine le projet de loi C-13, Loi de mise en
ceuvre du processus fédéral d’évaluation environnementale.
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Mr. Cooney made a statement and, together with the other M. Cooney fait un exposé puis, avec l'aide des autres
witnesses, answered questions. témoins, répond aux questions.

Mr. Bélanger made a statement and, together with the other M. Bélanger fait un exposé puis, avec I'aide de l'autre
witness, answered questions. témoin, répond aux questions.

At 9:30 p.m., the Committee adjourned to the call of the A 21 h 30, le Comité s’ajourne jusqu’a nouvelle convocation
Chair. du président.

ATTEST: ATTESTE:

Le greffier du Comité

Line Gravel
Clerk of the Committee
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EVIDENCE

Ottawa, Monday, May 4, 1992

[Text]

The Standing Senate Committee on Energy, the Environ-
ment and Natural Resources, to which was referred Bill C-13,
to establish a federal environmental assessment process, met
this day at 3:15 p.m.to give consideration to the bill.

Senator Dan Hays (Chairman) in the Chair.

The Chairman: Honourable senators, today we are holding
our first hearing on the Bill C-13. We have had briefing ses-
sions with the Federal Environment Assessment Review Office
officials.

Today I welcome the Minister of the Environment, Mr. Jean
Charest, to our committee. I think our time will be best used
hearing from the minister. Following his presentation we will
put questions and probe this important piece of legislation.

Without further comment, I will invite the Minister to
introduce those with him, to whom I assume we can put ques-
tions as well. I invite you to then proceed with your presenta-
tion, Minister.

Mr. Jean Charest, Minister of the Environment: Thank you
Mr. Chairman, members of the Senate. Let me first congratu-
late you on your election to this very important position. I wish
you well in this task. This is obviously going to be an important
examination of an important piece of legislation in the area of
the environment articulating the concept of sustainable
development. I look forward, as do my officials, to working
with you.

I have with me today, on my left, Mr. Michel Dorais, who is
the chairperson of the Federal Environmental Assessment
Review Office, and, on my right, the vice-chairperson of the
Federal Environmental Review Office, Karen Brown, who will
be assisting me in my presentation today. They are probably
already familiar to members of the committee. I think you will
find their testimony useful.

Tout d’abord, permettez-moi de vous remercier de 'opportu-
nité de me faire entendre devant votre comité du Sénat. Vous
avez déja des témoignages, vous avez déja entendu des fonc-
tionnaires, je crois au sujet du projet de loi C-13. Tout cela a
pu servir, je I’espére, 4 vous placer un peu dans le contexte du
projet de loi comme tel.

Méme pour les gens qui ont été trés actifs au niveau de
l’a(!ministration publique depuis plusieurs années, le sujet dont
traite ce projet de loi, toutes choses étant égales, est encore
relativement nouveau. Les évaluations environnementales, c’est
un élément de I'administration publique qui a fait son chemin
et qui a commencé, je pense autour de 1974, dans ces années-
1a. Cela a évolué au point ou en 1984, le gouvernement fédéral
créait un ordre en conseil dans le but d’articuler aussi claire-

2

ment que possible un processus d’évaluation environnementale.

TEMOIGNAGES

Ottawa, lundi le 4 mai 1992
[Traduction]

Le Comité sénatorial permanent de I’énergie, de I’environne-
ment et des ressources naturelles, 4 qui a été renvoyé le projet
de loi C-13, Loi de mise en ceuvre du processus fédéral d’éva-
luation environnementale, se réunit aujourd’hui a 15 h 15 pour
étudier le projet de loi.

Le sénateur Dan Hays (président) occupe le fauteuil.

Le président: Honorables sénateurs, aujourd’hui se tiendra
notre premiére audience sur le projet de loi C-13. Nous avons
participé 4 des séances d'information avec des fonctionnaires
du Bureau fédéral d’examen des évaluations environnementa-
les.

Je souhaite la bienvenue aujourd’hui au ministre de I’Envi-
ronnement, M. Jean Charest ici présent. Je pense que nous
utiliserons notre temps de fagons plus profitable si nous écou-
tons ce que le ministre a nous a dire. Aprés sa présentation,
nous lui poserons des questions et nous explorerons cette
importante mesure législative.

Sans faire d’autre commentaire, j’inviterais le ministre a
présenter les personnes qui I'accompagnent; je présume que
nous pourrons aussi leur poser des questions. Je vous invite
ensuite a faire votre présentation, Monsieur le ministre.

M. Jean Charest, ministre de PEnvironnement: Je vous
remercie, monsieur le président et honorables sénateurs. Tout
d’abord, je voudrais vous féliciter pour avoir été élu a cette
importante fonction. Mes meilleurs voeux vous accompagnent
dans I'accomplissement de cette tache. Ceci est, évidemment,
un examen important qui vise une mesure législative impor-
tante dans le domaine de I’environnement servant 4 articuler la
notion de développement durable. Je suis heureux, tout comme
mes fonctionnaires, de I’occasion qui m’est ainsi offerte de tra-
vailler avec vous.

Je suis accompagné, 4 ma gauche, par M. Michel Dorais,
président du Bureau fédéral d’examen des évaluations environ-
nementales et, 4 ma droite, par Mme Karen Brown, vice-prési-
dente du Bureau fédéral d’examen des évaluations environne-
mentales, qui m’assisteront aujourd’hui. Les membres du
Comité les connaissent probablement déja et je pense donc que
leur témoignage vous sera utile.

First of all, allow me to thank you for the opportunity to be
heard before your Senate committee. You have already heard
evidence; you have already heard public servants, I believe, on
the subject of Bill C-13. All that, I hope, has served to place
you somewhat in the context of the bill as such.

Even for people who have been very active in public admi-
nistration for a number of years, the subject of the bill, all
other things being equal, still relatively new. Environmental
assessments are a component of public administration that has
developed, that began, I believe, around 1974, around that
time. It evolved to the point where, in 1984, the federal govern-
ment passed an Order in Council in order to define an environ-
mental assessment process as clearly as possible. Since 1984,
the Order in Council has changed appreciably, particularly as
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Depuis 1984, I'ordre en conseil a évolué sensiblement, surtout
par I’évolution et l'interprétation qu’en ont donné les plus haut
tribunaux du pays.

Soit dit en passant, puisque la Cour supréme du Canada a
rendu un jugement au mois de janvier dernier dans I'affaire
Oldman Dam en Alberta, un jugement qui a non seulement un
impact direct sur l'interprétation actuelle de 'ordre en conseil
sur les évaluations environnementales mais un jugement qui a
également un impact trés important sur I'interprétation de nos
responsabilités respectives dans le domaine de I'environnement,
par rapport au cadre constitutionnel.

Le projet de loi se présente actuellement dans ce contexte.
Le projet de loi se présente surtout, je dois le dire, dans un con-
texte qui suit la publication du rapport de la Commission
Brundtland en 1987 ot le concept du développement durable a
été mis au monde pour la premiére fois et ol les gouverne-
ments sont appelés a articuler ce concept du développement
durable pour tenter de traduire et de refléter dans nos lois ce
que doit étre justement cet appel qu'on nous fait de croitre sur
le plan économique et d’exploiter nos ressources naturelles
aujourd’hui, tout en les préservant pour les générations futures.

Cet appel a forcé littéralement I'ensemble des gouverne-
ments modernes 4 revoir leur fagon de faire. Je vous signale en
passant que ce ne sont pas juste les évaluations environnemen-
tales telles que proposées dans le projet de loi C-13 qui repré-
sentent un peu les conséquences de ces changements. Il y a
toute une série de mesures que les gouvernements a travers le
monde (de tous les niveaux, en tous les cas au Canada) ont été
appelés 4 mettre en place dans le but d’articuler ce concept du
développement durable.

Ce que I'on vous propose a travers ce projet de loi, c’est un
outil de travail. C’est un outil de travail qui permet au déci-
deur de tenir compte de I’environnement avant de prendre sa
décision.

Il est important de le situer parce que ce n’est un instrument
qui cherche a aller au-dela de ce que le principal nous permet
de faire. Ce que le projet de loi, dans le fond nous oblige a
faire, monsieur le président, c'est a tenir compte de
’environnement avant de prendre une décision. C’est I'objet du
projet de loi comme tel. Fort de I'expérience que nous avons eu
avec le régime actuel, nous avons tenté d’organiser aussi bien
que possible. Ce que nous pensons étre le régime le plus effi-
cace.

The environmental assessment process allows the public the

opportunity to express their views about decisions that affect
their lives. As well, it brings the decision-making process into
the full light of day. Environmental assessments ensure that
environmental factors have been weighed and considered
alongside economic concerns.

The process is equally important for business, industry and
governments. It helps project planners incorporate into their
developments, in a rational and organized manner, the needs
of a healthy environment. As such, an environmental assess-
ment is a tool that should be used to bring certainty to the
over-all management of the project itself.

[Traduction)

a result of changes and interpretations by the highest courts in
the land.

I should mention it in passing, since the Supreme Court of
Canada delivered judgment last January in the Oldman River
case in Alberta, a judgment that has not only had a direct
impact on the current interpretation of the Order in Council
on environmental assessment, but which has also had a very
major impact on the interpretation of our respective responsi-
bilities in the area of the environment with respect to the cons-
titutional framework.

Tl}e bill appears today in this context. The bill appears in
particular, I should say, in a context which follows the 1987
publication of the Brundtland Commission report, in which the
concept of sustainable development was put forward for the
first time and governments were asked to define this concept of
sustainable development in order to translate and reflect in our
statutes the precise nature of this appeal made to us to grow
economically and exploit our natural resources today while
preserving them for future generations.

This appeal has literally forced all modern governments to
review the ways in which they go about their business. I should
tell you in passing that environmental assessments, as proposed
in Bill C-13, are not the only consequence of these changes.
There is an entire series of measures which governments
around the world, at all levels, in any case in Canada, have
been required to introduce in order to define this concept of
sustainable development.

What we are proposing in this bill is a tool to work with. It
is an instrument that enables decision-makers to take the envi-
ronment into account before reaching their decisions.

It is important to view it in its context because it is not an
instrument that is intended to go beyond what our main pur-
pose would enable us to do. What the bill ultimately forces us
to do, Mr. Chairman, is to take the environment into account
before making a decision. That is the purpose of the bill as
such. Backed by our experience with the present system, we
have tried to organize as well as possible. This is what we
believe to be the most effective system.

Le processus d’évaluation environnementale permet aux
membres du public de se prononcer sur les décisions qui tou-
chent leur vie. En outre, il met le processus de prise de déci-
sions en pleine lumiére. Il fait en sorte que les facteurs environ-
nementaux soient pesés et pris en compte au méme titre que les
préoccupations économiques.

Ce processus est tout aussi important pour les entreprises,
I'industrie et les gouvernements. Il aide les planificateurs de
projets 4 intégrer 4 leurs travaux, d'une fagon rationnelle et
ordonnée, les besoins relatifs & un environnement sain. Ainsi,
I’évaluation environnementale est un outil qui devrait servir a
apporter plus de certitude au sujet de la gestion globale d’un
projet.
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Environmental assessments make environmental protection
costs as predictable and as integral to the calculations of a
development’s bottom line as credit costs, insurance costs,
resource costs and labour costs. Make no mistake about it,
there is a very real price tag attached to clean air, clean water,
and clean land.

When effectively applied, environmental assessments can
help business meet its responsibility for the environment and
urge public appreciation and confidence. They can also help
decision makers integrate their concern for the environment
and the economy into their plans. In fact, this legislation will
open the door to better ways of predicting the environmental
implications of projects and, if necessary, of planning how to
lessen their impact.

Protection of the environment and of economic competitive-
ness are also very closely linked. I have no doubt that countries
without environmental assessment processes will, in the future,
be left wide open to non-tariff trade barriers imposed by coun-
tries that do.

It is worth dwelling for a few seconds on that very important
trend that we see developing in terms of environment and com-
petitiveness, and environment and trade over all. I have no
doubt whatsoever that in the 1990s the word
“competitiveness” is going to include environmental competi-
tiveness. Countries, economies and sectors of economies that
have difficulty meeting those standards, run the very high risk
of falling behind in the years to come.

I would also argue that in the 1990s trade and environment
will be coming together in a very real way with very real conse-
quences for our economy. For example, in the pulp and paper
industry, we know that there is a lot of concern in Europe with
the methods we use for bleaching pulp or paper. There is very
real concern about the environmental regulations which we
apply in this country for different mediums that apply to dif-
ferent industries, whether it is atmospheric pollution or efflu-
ent pollution.

We assume that in the next round of the GATT, the envi-
ronment will probably be included as a formal factor. We
know that there are people in the American administration
now who think that between the United States and other coun-
tries, including Canada, there is needed what they call a level
playing field in the area of the environment. If the words “level
playing field” sound familiar, as I am sure they do, it is
because we have heard them before in the context of the free
trade debate. I hasten to add that the consequences for Canada
of the argument now being made on trade in the area of the
environment are the same potential consequence that we could
have witnessed in the case of trade over all.

What we are talking about here is not just the environment,
in the classic definition of the term, but rather a very impor-
tant encompassing issue in regard to all our activities, espe-
cially in a country like Canada.

[Traduction]

L’évaluation environnementale rend prévisibles les coiits de
la protection du milieu et les intégre au calcul d’un projet au
méme titre que les coiits afférents au crédit, aux assurances,
aux ressources et 4 la main-d’ceuvre. Ne vous y méprenez pas,
il faut payer un prix réel pour assurer la pureté de Iair, de
’eau et du sol.

Bien appliquées, les évaluations environnementales peuvent
aider les entreprises a4 s’acquitter de leurs responsabilités en
matiére d’environnement et a4 gagner l'estime et la confiance
du public. Elles peuvent aussi aider les décideurs a intégrer a
leurs plans leurs préoccupations en matiére d’environnement et
d’économie. De fait, la loi favorisera I'avénement de meilleures
méthodes de prévision des effets environnementaux des projets

et, si nécessaire, de moyens permettant de les atténuer.

La protection de I’environnement et celle de la compétitivité
économique sont étroitement liées. Je suis persuadé que, dans
I’avenir, les pays qui ne disposeront pas d’un processus d’éva-
luation environnementale seront vulnérables a I'imposition de
barriéres non tarifaires de la part des pays qui en seront dotés.

Il vaut la peine de s’arréter quelques instants sur cette ten-
dance trés importante que nous pouvons voir se dessiner au
niveau de I’environnement et de la compétitivité et de I’envi-
ronnement et du commerce en général. Je ne doute aucune-
ment que, dans les années 90, le terme «compétitivité» englo-
bera la compétitivité en maticre d’environnement. Les pays, les
économies et les secteurs des économies qui ont de la difficulté
A respecter ces normes courent le trés grand risque de se
retrouver derriére le peloton dans les années a venir.

Je ferais aussi valoir que, dans les années 90, on assistera a
un rapprochement véritable entre le commerce et I’environne-
ment, lequel aura des conséquences trés concrétes pour notre
économie. Ainsi, dans I'industrie des pites et papier, nous
savons que les méthodes que nous utilisons pour blanchir la
pate ou le papier soulévent beaucoup d’inquiétude en Europe.
On se préoccupe beaucoup de la réglementation environnemen-
tale que nous appliquons dans notre pays a différents niveaux
et aux diverses industries, qu’il s’agisse de pollution atmosphé-
rique ou de pollution des effluents.

Nous sommes d’avis que, lors de la prochaine ronde du
GATT, il est probable que I’environnement figurera officielle-
ment a titre d’élément de négociation. Nous savons qu'il y a
des gens au sein du gouvernement américain 4 I’heure actuelle
qui pensent qu’entre les Etats-Unis et les autres pays, y com-
pris le Canada, doivent s’établir des régles du jeu équitables
dans le domaine de I’environnement. Si I'expression «régle du
jeu équitables» vous parait familiére, et je suis sir qu’elle I’est,
c’est parce que nous I’avons entendue auparavant dans le con-
texte du débat sur le libre-échange. Je m’empresse d’ajouter
que les conséquences, pour le Canada, de I’argument que 1’on
nous sert maintenant en matiére de commerce, dans le
domaine de I’environnement, sont les mémes que celles que
nous aurions pu observer dans le cas du commerce en général.

Nous ne parlons pas ici uniquement de ’environnement,
selon la définition classique du terme, mais plutdt d’une ques-
tion trés importante et de portée trés vaste qui touche 2
’ensemble de nos activités - en particulier dans un pays tel que
le Canada.



4-5-1992

Energie, de I’environnement et des ressources naturelles 4:11

[Text]

As a result, the environmental assessment process we are
discussing is going to have a very real effect on every Canadian
whose environment might be altered — adversely or favour-
ably — by development generally. Its provisions will guide
more than 80 federal departments and agencies; residents and
governments in every province and territory; aboriginal peoples
and communities and developers. It will, in short, affect a
great number of Canadians.

In order to ensure that the process embodied in the legisla-
tion before you best serves the interest of all Canadians, we
gathered public input from as broad a cross section of Canadi-
ans as was possible. This legislation has been reviewed, it has
been redrafted, and it has been amended on the basis of these
public consultations. The bill before you today has been sub-
ject to and benefited from three separate rounds of public con-
sultations over a period of four years.

I can assure the honourable members of this committee that
the legislation before you represents the knowledge, expertise
and opinion of as broad a spectrum of environmentally knowl-
edgeable and sensitive Canadians as we think is possible to
find. You have before you today legislation that defines the
environmental assessment process in precise, legal language
and clarifies the roles and responsibilities of all parties
involved, including business and industry.

En agissant de la sorte, monsieur le président, et en incluant
dans notre projet de loi les précisions sur les rdles et les respon-
sabilités de chacun, nous avons cherché a éliminer, autant que
possible, I'incertitude et I'imprévisibilité que nous retrouvons
dans I'ordre en conseil actuellement. Il faut dire, monsieur le
président, que actuellement, nous faisons face a une situation
unique. L’ordre en conseil actuel a fait I'objet de plusieurs con-
testations devant les tribunaux avec des résultats assez remar-
quables. C’est le moins que I'on puisse dire.

On a, par exemple, été témoin d’une série de jugements sur
des projets de barrages hydro-électriques, mais des barrages de
d’autres types, aussi. Que ce soit I'affaire Kemano en Colom-
bie-Britannique, que ce soit en Alberta, le jugement de la Cour
supréme dans I'affaire Oldman Dam que ce soit en Saskatche-
wan dans I'affaire Rafferty-Alameda, depuis que j’ai été asser-
menté ministre de ’Environnement, il n’y a pas eu un juge-
ment dans I’affaire Rafferty-Alameda, il y en a eu deux: un de
la Cour fédérale en premiére instance et un de la Cour fédérale
d’appel. .

Egalement, monsieur le président, il y a déja eu des juge-
ments au Québec, dans I'affaire Grande-baleine, dans I’affaire
de I’Office nationale de I’énergie versus Hydro-Québec. Il y a
eu des jugements également dans I'affaire Eastman. Voila, au
moment méme ol je m’adresse a vous, il y a d’autres contesta-
tions actuellement devant les tribunaux. Le projet de loi C-13
n’évoque pas une situation hypothétique. Il faut étre clair la-
dessus. Les conséquences actuelles du régime, ne sont pas des
conséquences hypothétiques non plus. Il y a actuellement un
certain désordre dans le systéme d’évaluation environnemen-
tale au Canada, suite aux jugements des tribunaux.

[Traduction]

Ainsi, le processus d’évaluation environnementale dont nous
discutons aujourd’hui aura des répercussions tangibles sur tous
les Canadiens dont I’environnement risque d’étre modifié de
fagon favorable ou défavorable par un aménagement. Ses dis-
positions serviront de guide a plus de 80 ministéres et organis-
mes fédéraux, aux résidents et gouvernements de chaque pro-
vince et territoire, aux populations et collectivités autochtones
et aux promoteurs. Bref, elle touchera un grand nombre de
Canadiens.

Pour que le processus prévu dans la loi que vous étes en train
d’étudier serve au mieux les intéréts de tous les Canadiens,
nous avons recueilli les points de vue d’un échantillon aussi
vaste que possible de Canadiens. Le texte a été revu, remanié
et modifié en fonction de ces consultations publiques. Le projet
de loi qui est sous vos yeux aujourd’hui a fait I'objet et a pro-
fité de trois séries distinctes de consultations publiques sur une
période de quatre ans.

Je puis donner I'assurance aux honorables membres du
Comité que le texte de loi qu’ils ont devant les yeux représente
le savoir, I'expertise et I'opinion du plus vaste éventail de
Canadiens soucieux et avertis de ’environnement qu’il est pos-
sible de trouver. Vous avez devant vous aujourd’hui un texte de
loi qui définit le processus d’évaluation environnementale dans
un langage précis et juridique et qui établit clairement les roles
et les responsabilités de toutes les parties concernées, y compris
les entreprises et I'industrie.

In acting in this manner, Mr. Chairman, and including in
our bill details on the roles and responsibilities of each party,
we have sought to eliminate as far as possible all the uncer-
tainty and unpredictability we currently find in the Order in
Council. I should say, Mr. Chairman, that we are currently
facing a unique situation. The present Order in Council has
been challenged a number of times before the courts, with
fairly remarkable results. That is the least we can say.

We have witnessed, for example, a series of decisions on
hydro-electric dam projects, but other types of dams as well. I
am thinking of the Kemano case in British Columbia, the
Supreme Court decision in the Oldman River affair in
Alberta, the Rafferty-Alameda case in Saskatchewan. Since I
was sworn in as Minister of the Environment, there has been
not just one judgment in the Rafferty-Alameda case but two:
one by the Federal Court, Trial Division, and one by the Fede-
ral Court of Appeal.

There have also been decisions in Quebec, in the Great
Whale case and in National Energy Board v. Hydro-Québec.
There have also been decisions in the Eastmain affair. And
there are other challenges before the courts as I talk to you
here today. Bill C-13 does not appear to address a hypothetical
situation. We must be clear on that point. Nor are the present
consequences of the system hypothetical either. There is a cer-
tain amount of disorder in the environmental assessment sys-
tem in Canada as a result of the court decisions.
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Le projet de loi C-13 a justement pour objectif de ramener
un peu d’ordre 4 I’ensemble de ce processus, de telle sorte que
nous puissions 4 la fin conclure et développer un consensus
autour d’un processus qui va nous offrir un minimum de pré-
visibilité et de certitude quant a son application. Ceci est loin
d’étre futile, en tous les cas, comme résultat, surtout dans le
contexte économique actuel alors que des gens ont a4 prendre
des décisions trés importantes mais des décisions qui, dans cer-
tains cas, font appel 4 des dépenses des deniers publics de
quelques centaines de millions de dollars.

Il faut se mettre a la place de ceux et celles qui ont a pren-
dre ces décisions et sont placés devant I'incertitude juridique.
Cela a pour conséquence trés directe, de Iincertitude sur le
plan économique qui vient s’ajouter, vous le savez, 4 d’autres
facteurs qui sont déja en place.

The Canadian Environmental Assessment Act will promote
efficiency and reduce duplication in the federal environmental
assessment process. All environmental effects will be reviewed
under the new act, including those that might result from mal-
functions or accidents. The act also requires the review of
cumulative effects of a project in combination with other
projects or activities. The new act will streamline the federal
environmental assessment process considerably. It focuses
attention where it is most needed, by dividing projects into
categories according to their potential to affect the environ-
ment. Projects which are known to pose no harm to the envi-
ronment will not require an assessment. Routine projects, or
those which are repetitive in nature, and for which the environ-
mental impacts are well known, can be assessed as a class.
Projects which are likely to result in significant risk of harm to
the environment are identified on a comprehensive study list
and require an in-depth review. We have just completed
national consultations on this regulation under the act and are
in the process of finalizing the list on the basis of what we have
heard.

The act will streamline the public review process as well. A
public review panel is both costly and time consuming. For the
first time in the 20-year history of the federal environmental
assessment process, mediation is being introduced as an alter-
native or as a complement to a review panel. Such a measure
will ensure that all environmental facts are reviewed, but with-

out the formality, length and cost of a panel, where that is pos-
sible.

~ The new act will also allow for joint review panels with other
jurisdictions and, where appropriate, for substituting existing
federal review bodies for panels. This is expected to reduce
duplication and promote cooperation. As well, under the new
legislation, review panels will have, for the first time, the
power to subpoena witnesses and other information required
for an assessment. Currently, panels must rely solely on the
good will of the participants.

[Traduction]

The purpose of Bill C-13 is precisely to reestablish a little
order in the process as a whole so that we can ultimately reach
and develop a consensus on a process that will give us a mini-
mum amount of predictability and certainty as to its applica-
tion. This is a far from futile result in all cases, particularly in
the present economic context, where people are going to make
decisions which are very important and which, in certain cases,
involve public expenditures of some hundreds of millions of
dollars.

We must put ourselves in the place of those who have to
make those decisions and are faced with legal uncertainty. The
very direct consequence of this is economic uncertainty which,
as you know, adds to the other factors already in place.

La Loi canadienne sur I'évaluation environnementale favori-
sera 'efficience et réduira les doubles emplois dans le proces-
sus fédéral d’évaluation environnementale. La nouvelle loi por-
tera sur tous les effets environnementaux, notamment ceux qui
pourraient découler de défaillances ou d’accidents. Elle exigera
également I’examen des effets cumulatifs d’un projet découlant
de son incidence avec d’autres projets ou activités. La nouvelle
loi rationalisera considérablement le processus fédéral d’éva-
luation environnementale. Elle centre I’attention sur I’essentiel,
en répartissant les projets en catégories selon I'ampleur possi-
ble de leurs répercussions sur I’environnement. Les projets que
I’on sait inoffensifs pour I’environnement n’auront pas a étre
évalués. Les projets de routine ou a caractére répétitif, dont les
effets sur I’environnement sont bien connus, pourront étre éva-
lués collectivement, dans le cadre d’'une méme catégorie. Les
projets qui pourraient présenter une menace ou un risque
important pour I’environnement seront inscrits sur une liste et
devront faire I'objet d’études approfondies. Nous venons tout
juste de terminer des consultations nationales sur ce projet de
réglement en vertu de la loi et nous mettons la derniére main a
cette liste en fonction des observations recueillies.

La loi rationalisera aussi le processus d’examen public. Un
examen public en commission colite cher et demande du
temps. Pour la premiére fois dans les vingt années d’histoire du
processus fédéral d’évaluation environnementale, la médiation
est envisagée comme solution de rechange ou complément a
I’examen par une commission. L’adoption d’une telle mesure
fera en sorte que toutes les données environnementales seront
examinées, en évitant les formalités, les délais et les frais d’un
examen en commission, dans les cas ou cela est possible.

La nouvelle loi permettra aussi de mener des examens en
commission conjointement avec d’autres instances et, lorsque
la situation s’y prétera, de substituer 4 I’examen en commission
le processus appliqué par un organisme fédéral d’examen exis-
tant. La substitution devrait réduire les doubles emplois et
favoriser la collaboration. De méme, en vertu de la nouvelle
loi, les commissions d’évaluation environnementale auront,
pour la premiére fois, le pouvoir d’assigner des témoins a com-
paraitre ou 4 produire des renseignements requis aux fins
d’une évaluation. A I’heure actuelle, les commissions doivent
s’en remettre 4 la bonne volonté des participants.
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The Canadian Environmental Assessment Act requires that
the environmental effects of federal projects be assessed before
action is taken. This includes all physical works and activities
where a federal authority is the proponent, provides funding,
administers federal lands and regulates some aspect of the
development. By completing the assessment before the work
starts, environmental problems can be anticipated and pre-
vented before they happen. Not only is this more cost effective
for all Canadians, but it will help avoid often irrevocable dam-
age to our environment.

There is a requirement under the new act for follow-up and
monitoring programs to help verify the predictions about
potential environmental effects and the effectiveness of mitiga-
tive measures made in the environmental assessment process.
As well, I am pleased to inform this committee that the act
calls for and provides for greater public participation at virtu-
ally every step of the process.

At this point it is worth pointing out that the federal govern-
ment is not acting alone. In fact, the province of British
Columbia announced recently a review of their own process. In
addition, Ontario has announced a streamlining of its present
measures. It is encouraging to see that we are not acting alone
in this matter. We are very much hoping for consistency and
harmonization across Canada on environmental assessment.

There are already signs that this happening. One example,
to which I referred a few seconds ago, is Ontario, which
recently announced that it will seek greater use of negotiation,
as is proposed in the mediation process that you will find in
Bill C-13.

The Canadian Environmental Assessment Act may not be
perfect. It is, however, the fruit of many years of work, Mr.
Chairman, that included a great number of Canadians from all
sectors, business community, environmental community, and
governments.

The federal government is committed to ongoing coopera-
tion and consultation among all involved Canadians in imple-
menting this important piece of legislation. In fact, the partici-
pation of Canadians from all walks of life is going to be
necessary to help us develop a stronger, more cooperative fed-
eral environmental assessment process for ourselves today and.
also for our children. It will be the responsibility of all parties
to ensure that the process works.

We need a clear process and we need clear rules under the
process. I firmly believe that the Canadian Environmental
Assessment Act delivers on both.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The Chairman: Thank you very much, Minister. You qbvi-
ously have strong feelings about this important piece of legisla-
tion which Canadians have been awaiting a long time. Before

[Traduction)

La Loi canadienne sur I'évaluation environnementale exige
que les effets sur I'environnement d’un projet fédéral soient
évalués avant que le projet ne soit entrepris. Cette exigence
porte sur la réalisation d’ouvrages et I’exercice d’activités con-
crétes dont une autorité fédérale est le promoteur ou assure le
financement, administre des terres domaniales ou réglemente
un aspect quelconque de son élaboration. En terminant I’éva-
luation avant que les travaux ne soient entrepris, il est possible
de prévoir les problémes environnementaux et de les prévenir.
Non seulement cette fagon de faire est-elle plus économique
pour tous les Canadiens, mais elle aidera a éviter des domma-
ges souvent irréparables 4 notre environnement.

La nouvelle loi comporte une exigence relative a des pro-
grammes de suivi et de surveillance pour aider a vérifier les
prévisions faites au sujet des effets environnementaux éven-
tuels et I'efficacité des mesures d’atténuation envisagées dans
!c ca@re du processus d’évaluation environnementale. En outre,
Je suis heureux d’informer le Comité que la loi préconise et
prevoit une plus grande participation du public a presque tou-
tes les étapes du processus.

Je crois qu'il est utile, 4 ce stade, de souligner que le gouver-
nement fédéral n’est pas le seul 4 agir. De fait, la Colombie-
Britannique a récemment annoncé un examen de son propre
processus d’évaluation. De plus, I'Ontario a annoncé une ratio-
nalisation de ses dispositions actuelles. Il est encourageant de
voir que nous ne sommes pas les seuls a agir dans ce domaine.
Nous espérons beaucoup qu'il sera possible d’uniformiser et
d’harmoniser les évaluations environnementales dans ’ensem-
ble du Canada.

Certains signes montrent déja que nous sommes sur la bonne
voie. Un exemple, que j'ai évoqué il y a quelques instants, est
celui de I'Ontario qui a récemment annoncé qu'il tentera de
faire un plus grand usage de la négociation, tel que proposé
dans le processus de médiation prévu au projet de loi C-13.

La Loi canadienne sur I'évaluation environnementale n’est
peut-étre pas parfaite. Toutefois, monsieur le président, elle est
le fruit de nombreuses années de travail de la part d’un grand
nombre de Canadiens provenant de tous les secteurs, du monde
des d’affaires, des milieux voués a I’environnement et des gou-
vernements.

Le gouvernement fédéral s’est engagé 4 une collaboration et
i une consultation suivies avec tous les Canadiens concernés
dans la mise en ceuvre de cette loi importante. La participation
des Canadiens de tous les milieux sera nécessaire pour nous
aider 4 mettre au point un meilleur processus fédéral d’évalua-
tion environnementale et & ouvrir celui-ci 4 la coopération,
pour nous-mémes maintenant et pour nos enfants. Il incom-
bera 4 tous les intéressés de veiller a ce que le processus fonc-
tionne.

Nous avons besoin d’un processus clair et nous avons besoin
de régles bien définies dans le cadre de ce processus. Je crois
fermement que la Loi canadienne sur I'évaluation environne-
mentale nous offre les deux.

Je vous remercie, monsieur le président.

Le président: Merci beaucoup, monsieur le Ministre. Vous
tenez manifestement beaucoup a cette importante mesure
législative que les Canadiens attendent depuis trés longtemps.
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going to senators for questions, I want to take you up on an
invitation earlier in your presentation to ask a question about
the relationship of the environment and competitiveness and
how it might relate to this act.

When you made the point, I thought of the second last
report of the late Economic Council of Canada, “Pulling
Together” — and Senator Austin, you may want to comment
on this — which made the observation that Canada, by having
lower energy prices when the rest of the world had higher
energy prices, got out of sync with the world by not adapting
to the world prices. Your point on competitiveness was that the
environment is now an important international issue because of
the United Nations, the Bruntland Commission (?) report, and
that competitiveness is something we need to keep our eye on.
It is important to us, it is important to our future.

How does that laudable objective and important concern
relate to the Canadian position now? If you can relate it to this
legislation, I would be very interested. Has the world changed,
and do we have to adapt, as was the case in the example used
by  the Economic Council of Canada in their *“Pulling
Together” report on energy prices? Or is it something very dif-
ferent?

If anything, it seems to me the rest of the world has very lit-
tle incentive to be environmentally friendly and to be more
competitive. So it will be very difficult for us to do as you said.
I am particularly interested in a further comment from you on
how we are well served by this legislation in that respect.

Mr. Charest: Mr. Chairman, let me start first by stating the
general situation we are experiencing domestically in the mar-
ketplace and expand that to where we are positioned interna-
tionally. First, in our own domestic market, since I have
become Minister of the Environment, I am struck by how large
a factor the environment has become in the marketplace today.
That is not something within the control of government. It is a
fact of life.

If you want evidence, you just have to walk down the aisle of
your local supermarket and look at the products on the counter
staring back at you — products all painted in green. There is a
reason for that. It is because those trying to sell those products
to you know that the environment has become a factor in the
marketplace. When consumers are making decisions, they are
taking the environment into account. That is what has really
changed. It is pervasive. You will see it in literally every area
where somebody is trying to sell consumer goods.

Now, we must be careful. It has not become an absolute fac-
tor. For example, in the area of bottling, we know that where
there are no regulations in bottling, the consumption of two-
way bottles — what we call returnable bottles — goes way
down in favour of one-way bottling only, whether it is plastic,
glass or cans. Why? Because in that particular instance, the
environment as a factor comes into competition with lifestyle,

[Traduction)

Avant d’inviter les sénateurs a poser des questions, je voudrais
saisir I'occasion que vous nous avez offerte, plus tot dans votre
déposition, de poser une question au sujet du rapport entre
I’environnement et la compétitivité et la fagon dont cela peut
étre relié 4 la présente loi.

Lorsque vous avez fait valoir ce point, j’ai pensé a ’avant-
dernier rapport du défunt Conseil économique du Canada, inti-
tulé «Agir ensemble» et, Sénateur Austin, vous voudrez peut-
étre faire des commentaires 4 ce sujet qui fait observer que le
Canada, en pratiquant des prix énergétiques moins élevés que
le reste du monde, a perdu la cadence avec celui-ci du fait qu’il
ne s’est pas adapté aux prix mondiaux. Le point que vous avez
soulevé au sujet de la compétitivité est que I’environnement est
devenu une importante question au plan international & cause
des Nations unies, du rapport de la Commission Brundtland et
du fait que la compétitivité est un élément que nous devons
surveiller. Cela est important pour nous, cela est important
pour notre avenir.

Comment cet objectif louable et cette préoccupation impor-
tante sont-elles liés 4 la position canadienne a I’heure actuelle?
Je suis vivement intéressé au lien que vous pourriez établir
avec ce projet de loi. Le monde a-t-il changé et devons-nous
nous adapter, comme dans I'exemple employé par le Conseil
économique du Canada dans son rapport «Agir ensemble» au
sujet des prix de I’énergie? Ou s’agit-il de quelque chose de
trés différent?

Il me semble plut6t que le reste du monde est trés peu incité
a protéger I'environnement et & devenir plus concurrentiel. Il
nous sera donc trés difficile de procéder comme vous le dites.
Je suis plus particuliérement intéressé & entendre vos commen-
taires au sujet de la facon dont nous sommes servis, a cet
égard, par cette mesure législative.

M. Charest: Monsieur le président, laissez-moi d’abord
décrire la situation générale que nous connaissons sur le mar-
ché intérieur pour ensuite aborder la position que nous tenons
au plan international. Premiérement, sur notre marché inté-
rieur, depuis que je suis ministre de I’Environnement, j’ai été
frappé par I'importance qui est accordée au facteur environne-
ment de nos jours. C’est un élément sur lequel le gouvernement
n’a pas de contrédle. C’est une réalité de la vie.

Si vous voulez des preuves, vous n’avez qu’a parcourir les
allées de votre supermarché et observer les produits étalés
devant vous des produits qui sont tous peints en vert. Il y a une
raison a cela. C’est que ceux qui cherchent d vous vendre ces
produits savent que I’environnement est devenu un facteur sur
le marché. Lorsque les consommateurs prennent des décisions,
ils tiennent compte de I’environnement. C’est ce qui a réelle-
ment changé. Ce phénomeéne est omniprésent. Vous le consta-
terez dans pratiquement tous les domaines ot quelqu’un tente
de vendre des produits de consommation.

Mais nous devons en méme temps étre prudents. Ce n’est
pas devenu un facteur absolu. Par exemple, dans le domaine de
'embouteillage, nous savons que la ou il n’existe pas de regle-
ment visant I’embouteillage, les produits de consommation
vendus dans des bouteilles aller-retour que nous appelons les
bouteilles consignées cédent le pas aux contenants jetables,
qu'ils soient faits de plastique, de verre ou de métal. Pourquoi?
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and lifestyle wins, the environment loses. But even with that
particular situation, and we must examine the market care-
fully, I would say literally a/l companies in the consumer mar-
ket today know that the environment is a factor, it is there to
stay and will become more and more important in the decision-
making process in the years to come. That is one dimension of
how the environment has become an element of competitive-
ness now and will in the years to go come.

How does that position us in Canada with the rest of the
world? I think we in Canada do not sufficiently appreciate that
our economy, our starting point, is very different from the
average country around the world, whether developed or
developing.

Canada’s economy is a resource-based economy. We live off
our environment. We have always lived off our environment.
Canada’s economy is the fisheries, it is agriculture, it is the
forest industry, be it pulp and paper or softwood lumber, it is
mining, it is energy. As you have pointed out, it is hydro-elec-
tric energy and it is hydrocarbons. That is our economy.

If that is the case for Canada, if that is our starting point
here, and if, as I can certainly attest, that is true elsewhere, if
the environment is becoming a factor in the decision-making
process of consumers and of countries, then it means the conse-
quences of that trend are more important to Canada than to
most countries around the world.

Add to that another factor, Mr. Chairman. Not only is
Canada’s economy based on natural resources, not only has the
environment become a factor in the decision-making process,
but our economy is more dependent upon foreign markets than
most industrialized countries with whom we compete — 30 per
cent of our gross domestic product.

Where does that lead us? Let me give you a real example
using the pulp and paper industry. People in the industry today
will tell you that their industry is threatened by environmental
considerations in foreign markets where they are selling their
products.

The pulp and paper industry is the single most important

manufacturing sector in this country. It represents 800,000°

jobs. I can tell you today there are a lot of sectors in that
industry which are being pressured in foreign markets to
demonstrate that they are environmentally sensitive before
they buy their products. So the consequences for them and us,
in terms of jobs and the future of this industry, are very real.

The Chairman: Does this issue find its way into the assess-
ment review process, as you envisage it taking place under the
legislation?

Mr. Charest: The issue is there in every area. The process in
C-13 obliges the federal government, where we have a decision

[Traduction)

Parce que, dans ce cas particulier, I'environnement en tant que
facteur entre en concurrence avec le style de vie. Le style de
vie I'emporte, I'environnement y perd. Mais méme dans cette
situation particuliére, et nous devons examiner le marché
attentivement, je dirai que littéralement toutes les sociétés pré-
sentes sur le marché de la consommation aujourd’hui savent
que 'environnement est un facteur, que ce facteur est 1a pour
demeurer et qu’il deviendra de plus en plus important dans le
processus décisionnel au cours des années a venir. C'est ['une
des facettes de la facon dont I’environnement est maintenant
devenu un élément de compétitivité et qu’il le demeurera au
cours des années 4 venir.

Comment cela influe-t-il sur la position du Canada par rap-
port au reste du monde? Je pense qu'au Canada, nous ne
reconnaissons pas suffisamment que notre économie, qui est
notre point de départ, est trés différente de celle des autres
économies représentatives des autres pays du monde, dévelop-
pés ou en voie de développement.

L’économie du Canada est fondée sur les ressources. Nous
exploitons I’environnement. Nous avons toujours exploité notre
environnement. L’économie du Canada est fondée sur la péche,
I'agriculture, I'industrie forestiére, qu'il s’agisse des pates et
papiers ou du bois d’ceuvre de résineux, les mines, I'énergie.
Comme vous I'avez signalé, I’énergie hydroélectrique et les
hydrocarbures. C’est cela notre économie.

Si c’est le cas pour le Canada, si c’est notre point de départ
et, comme je peux certainement en attester, si cela est vrai ail-
leurs, si I’environnement devient un facteur dans le processus
décisionnel des consommateurs et des pays, cela veut dire que
les conséquences de cette tendance sont plus importantes pour
le Canada que pour la plupart des autres pays du monde.

Ajoutez a cela un autre facteur, monsieur le président. Non
seulement I’économie du Canada est-elle fondée sur les res-
sources naturelles, non seulement I'environnement est-il
devenu un facteur dans le processus décisionnel, mais notre
économie est davantage tributaire des marchés étrangers que
celle de la plupart des pays industrialisés avec lesquels nous
sommes en concurrence 30 p. 100 de notre produit intérieur
brut.

Ot cela nous méne-t-il? Laissez-moi vous donner un exem-
ple concret au sujet de I'industrie des pdtes et papiers. Les
gens de cette industrie vous diront aujourd’hui que celle-ci est
menacée par les questions environnementales sur les marchés
étrangers ou elle vend ses produits.

L’industrie des pates et papiers est le secteur manufacturier
le plus important au pays. Il représente 800 000 emplois. Je
peux vous dire aujourd’hui qu'il y a beaucoup de segments de
cette industrie qui font 1'objet de pressions sur les marchés
étrangers pour démontrer qu’ils sont sensibles a la protection
de I'environnement avant d’acheter leurs produits. Ainsi, les
conséquences pour eux, du point de vue des emplois et de 1’ave-
nir de cette industrie, sont trés concreétes.

Le président: Est-ce que cette question influe sur le proces-
sus d’examen de I'évaluation environnementale, tel que vous en
envisagez I'application en vertu de la loi?

M. Charest: La question est présente dans tous les domaines.
En vertu du projet de loi C-13, le processus oblige le gouverne-
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to make or where we are spending money under certain condi-
tions — not just any conditions but under certain conditions —
to take the environment into account before we make that
decision.

There are examples. We have had recent examples in the
area of hydro-electricity, for example, where the issue of envi-
ronmental assessment was used as an argument against other
countries buying hydro-electricity in Canada. In fact, if you
now examine that particular debate — I am obviously refer-
ring to Great Whale — you will find that the single most
important argument used by Canadian nationals in arguing
and in defending this project is the environmental assessment
concluded between the Government of Canada, the Govern-
ment of Quebec, the Cree and the Inuit.

In fact, before the Water Tribunal, a European tribunal
which we as a country do not recognize but where Hydro-Qué-
bec made representations, the environmental assessment was
the main argument on behalf of Hydro-Québec to defend the
legitimacy of their proposed hydro-electric project. So there is
an example of the real consequences of this bill for our
economy.

Le sénateur Lefebvre: Je vous remercie, monsieur le prési-
dent.

Monsieur Charest, je suis trés heureux que vous ayez pu
répondre 4 notre invitation aussi rapidement pour venir
aujourd’hui discuter avec nous du projet de loi C-13 qui a fait
beaucoup de manchettes, surtout au Québec, comme vous le
savez trés bien.

Avant de vous questionner, j"aimerais vous dire que je suis
trés heureux que M. Dorais et Mme. Brown soient ici avec
vous aujourd’hui. J’aimerais vous dire qu’ils ont trés bien
répondu 4 nos questions lors de leur témoignage et je vous féli-
cite d’avoir des gens de cette compétence.

Jai Pimpression aussi que du cdté technique le projet de loi
C-13 se porte assez bien. Je pense que beaucoup de critiques
ont été formulées et que des changements ont été apportés
pour répondre 4 ces critiques. Mais j’ai I'impression, que sur le
coté politique (c’est pour cela que je suis trés heureux que vous
ayez pu venir ici) surtout au Québec, que cela fonctionne trés
mal.

Comme tous mes collégues du Sénat, j’ai regu la lettre de M.
Paradis. J’ai rarement vu, dans mes 27 ans ici au Parlement,
un ministre provincial s’adresser 4 un ministre au sujet d’une
loi fédérale, dans les termes contenus dans cette lettre. Je veux
simplement vous citer quelques phrases méme si je crois que
vous la savez peut-étre par coeur!

Monsieur Charest: Non, sénateur.

Le sénateur Lefebvre: Je vais vous citer quelques phrases de
cette lettre. Il dit:

...quele projct de loi C-13, dans sa forme actuelle, est
non sgulement inacceptable, parce qu'il empiéte sur les
compétences exclusives du Québec, . . .

Je pense que c’est un mot clé et il faudrait en discuter. Et il
ajoute:

[Traduction)

ment fédéral, lorsqu’il doit prendre une décision ou dépenser
des fonds dans certaines circonstances non pas dans toutes les
circonstances mais dans certaines circonstances de tenir
compte de I’environnement avant de prendre cette décision.

Il y a des exemples. Nous avons récemment observé des
exemples dans le domaine de I’hydroélectricité ou la question
de I’évaluation environnementale a été utilisée comme argu-
ment contre la vente 4 d’autres pays d’énergie hydroélectrique
produite au Canada. De fait, si vous examinez ce débat parti-
culier et je parle évidemment du cas de Grande Baleine vous
constaterez que I'argument le plus important utilisé par les
Canadiens pour défendre ce projet est I’évaluation environne-
mentale qui a été convenue entre le gouvernement du Canada,
le gouvernement du Québec, les Cris et les Inuit.

De fait, devant le Tribunal de I’eau, un tribunal européen
que nous, en tant que pays, ne reconnaissons pas, mais ou
Hydro-Québec a fait des représentations, 1'évaluation environ-
nementale a été le principal argument utilisé par Hydro-Qué-
bec pour défendre la légitimité du projet hydroélectrique. Voici
donc un exemple des conséquences réelles de ce projet de loi
pour notre économie.

Senator Lefebvre: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Charest, I am very pleased that you were able to accept
our invitation on such short notice and come here today to dis-
cuss Bill C-13 with us, a bill that has been very much in the
headlines, particularly in Quebec, as you well know.

Before questioning you, I would like to tell you that I am
very pleased that Mr. Dorais and Ms. Brown are here with
you today. I would like to tell you that they answered our ques-
tions very well during their testimony here, and I congratulate
you for having people of their calibre.

I also get the impression that Bill C-13 is fairly sound from
a technical point of view. I believe that there was much criti-
cism and that changes were made in response to that criticism.
But I get the impression that, from a political point of view—
and that is why I am very pleased that you were able to come
here today — things are going very poorly, particularly in
Quebec.

Like all my Senate colleagues, I received Mr. Paradis’ let-
ter. In my 27 years here in Parliament, I have rarely seen a
provincial minister address a minister concerning a federal sta-
tute in terms such as those contained in this letter. I simply
want to quote you some sentences, even though I believe you
may perhaps know it by heart!

Mr. Charest: No, senators.

Senator Lefebrve: I am going to quote a few sentences from
the letter. It says:

...that Bill C-13 in its present form, is not only unac-
ceptable because it encroaches on Quebec’s exclusive
jurisdiction . . .

I think that that is a key word, and it must be discussed.
And it goes on:
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... mais aussi impraticable, parce qu'il engendra des
dédoublements de procédure et éventuellement de nom-
breux litiges.

Vous avez dit, au cours de votre témoignage, qu’il y a eu
beaucoup de changements qui ont été apportés au projet de loi
suite aux nombreuses études et audiences publiques. Monsieur
Paradis vous contredit complétement. Il dit dans sa lettre:

Il m’apparait que le gouvernement fédéral n’a cherché
en aucune maniére a modifier son projet de loi pour
atténuer ses impacts négatifs a I'égard du Québec.

Pour vous citer un autre passage a la deuxiéme page de sa
lettre:

...sur ce texte de loi qui propose un processus
d’évaluation environnementale fédérale a la fois totalitaire
et dominateur.

Comme beaucoup de mes collégues, j'ai répondu & monsieur
Paradis. J'ai répondu 4 sa lettre le 26 mars, lui disant que
j’étais trés heureux qu'il s’intéresse au Sénat, ce qui est assez
rare, et qu'on I'invite de venir ici aussitot que possible. Je n’ai
pas regu de réponse, peut-étre que le Président du Comité a
requ une réponse. Je crois qu'il serait essentiel que monsieur
Paradis vienne au Sénat pour élaborer ses critiques.

Pouvez-vous me dire, monsieur Charest, depuis ce temps-la
avez-vous eu des pourparlers avec monsieur Paradis? Est-ce
que les choses s'améliorent? Ou les critiques faites par mon-
sieur Paradis en sont elles toujours au méme niveau telles que
contenues dans sa lettre du 26 mars?

Monsieur Charest: Je vais laissé le soin 4 monsieur Paradis
de parler pour lui-méme. Il y a eu des discussions avec des
représentants du gouvernement du Québec, il y a eu des dis-
cussions avec Hydro Québec avec qui nous avons une relation
continuelle étant donné qu’ils sont les principaux concernés par
la loi comme telle. Comme c’est le cas aussi pour les autres uti-
lités publiques a travers le Canada qui, eux, sont appelés a
faire affaire avec nous sur une base quasi journaliére.

Alors, il y a ce genre de discussions-ld qui sont des discus-
sions amicales et des discussions qui cherchent d’abord et
avant tout 4 éclaircir les points de vue et a voir de quelle fagon
les processus vont s’appliquer.

Je dois vous dire au point de départ que sur le plan constitu-
tionel, parce que c’est un peu le fond de I'argument, c’est la
question des juridictions: qui peut agir, dans quelques
domaines? Sur le plan constitutionel, le jugement qui vraiment
vient asseoir la fagcon dont on doit entreprendre la division des
pouvoirs par rapport a I'exercice de nos responsabilités dans le
domaine de I’environnement, c’est le jugement dans l'affaire
Old Man Dam rendu par la Cour supréme au mois de janvier.

Le sénateur Lefebvre: Le jugement est clair et net la-dessus.

Monsieur Charest: Il est trés clair. D’ailleurs, dans le juge-
ment de la Cour supréme, le juge La Forest de la majorité, dit
clairement aussi que le processus d’évaluation environnemen-
tal, (je n’ai pas le mot exact devant moi) ne doit pas servir non
plus d’instrument pour aller s’ingérer dans les domaines de
juridiction provinciale.

28137-2

[Traduction]

... but also impracticable because it may result in pro-
cess duplications and possibly extensive litigation.

You said during your evidence that many changes had been
made to the bill following numerous studies and public hea-
rings. Mr. Paradis contradicts you completely. He says in his
letter:

It seems to me that the federal government has not
tried in any way to amend its bill to soften its negative
impact on Quebec.

And to quote another passage from page 2 of his letter:

...on this bill which proposes a federal environmental
assessment process that is both totalitarian and dominee-
ring.

Like many of my colleagues, I answered Mr. Paradis. I ans-
wered his letter of March 26, and told him that I was very
pleas;d that he had taken an interest in the Senate, something
that is fairly rare, and that we would invite him to come here
as soon as possible. I have received no answer; perhaps the
Committee Chairman has received an answer. I believe it

wou}d be es.sential for Mr. Paradis to come before the Senate
to discuss his criticisms.

Can you tell me, Mr. Charest, whether you have since dis-
cussed the matter with Mr. Paradis? Are matters improving?
Or are Mr. Paradis’ criticisms still the same as those contai-
ned in his letter of March 26?

Mr. Charest: I am going to allow Mr. Paradis to speak for
himself. There have been discussions with Quebec government
representatives; there have been discussions with Hydro-Qué-
bec, with whom we have an ongoing relationship, given that
they are the principal parties concerned by the act as such, as
is the case as well for the other public utilities across Canada,
which are bound to do business with us on virtually a day-to-
day basis.

So this kind of discussion has taken place, friendly discus-
sions, discussions designed first and foremost to clarify view-
points and to see how the processes are going to apply.

I should say from the outset that, with regard to the Consti-
tution—Dbecause that is somewhat the foundation of the argu-
ment—the issue is jurisdiction: who can act, in certain areas?
With regard to the Constitution, the decision on which the
division of powers relative to the exercise of our responsibilities
regarding the environment is truly based is the Oldman River
decision delivered by the Supreme Court in January.

Senator Lefebvre: The judgment is clear and plain on that
point.

Mr. Charest: It is very clear. In the Supreme Court decision,
Mr. Justice La Forest, writing for the majority, also clearly
states that the environmental assessment process—I do not
have the exact text before me—should not serve as an instru-
ment for interfering in areas of provincial jurisdiction.
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C’est en tenant compte, bien siir, de ce jugement-1a que nous
avons rédigé le projet de loi qui est devant vous aujourd’hui.

Maintenant, dans les faits, comment est-ce que cela fonc-
tionne au juste? Eh bien! si vous me permettez de vous faire
une description assez rapide: le gouvernement fédéral, ce qu’il
cherche a faire a travers ce projet de loi, c’est de s’assurer
qu’on tienne compte de I’environnement avant que nous soyons
appelés A rendre des décisions dans nos domaines de juridic-
tion. C'est de ¢a dont il s’agit. Il ne s’agit pas d’aller prendre
des décisions et de les imposer dans les domaines des autres
gouvernements mais dans nos domaines de juridiction.

Or, la réalité fait en sorte que souvent des projets qui ont un
impact, qui peuvent étre présentés par un gouvernement ou par
un promoteur dans un domaine de juridiction provincial, mais
qu’il y a un impact dans un domaine de juridiction fédéral.
Qu’est que cela veut dire? Cela veut dire qu’il faudra dans ces
circonstances-la, produire un processus qui va nous permettre
de faire I’évaluation environnementale sans s’imposer d soi-
méme et aux autres un fardeau injustifié.

Le sénateur Lefebvre: C'est 1a la clef. Monsieur Paradis dit
que vous n’avez pas la juridiction dans ce domaine-la. Il dit
qu’elle est exclusive au Québec. C’est cela le point. Est-ce
qu’on peut s’entendre la-dessus?

Monsieur Charest: Bien, oui, on peut s’entendre. Ce que le
projet de loi propose c’est un processus d’évaluation conjoint 13
ou les deux niveaux gouvernements sont impliqués.

Drailleurs, j’irai méme plus loin que cela. C’est ce qu’on fait
depuis de temps-la. Ce n’est pas nouveau. D’ailleurs, si on
avait 4 vous faire la régle depuis le temps qu’on fait des évalua-
tions environnementales, ¢a été les processus conjoints, et
I’exception ¢a été les cas ou on ne s’est pas entendus.

Au Québec, Soligaz, ¢a été un processus conjoint. Ce qu’on
a fait sous le processus de Soligaz, cela peut étre répété sous C-
o,

D’ailleurs, les Conseils canadiens des ministres de
I’environnement, je vous soulignerai sénateur Lefebvre, que ces
discussions-1a ont eu lieu dans le cadre du Conseil canadien des
ministres de ’environnement, qui est un conseil qui fonctionne
trés bien entre le gouvernement fédéral et les provinces. C’est
un forum qui réunit les provinces, les territoirs et le fédéral a
part égale, dans le but d’harmoniser et de discuter des ques-
tions communes.

Le sénateur Lefebvre: Voyez-vous I'opportunité réelle, d’ici
quelques semaines, de rencontrer monsieur Paradis et qu'il
accepte le projet de loi C-13? Voyez-vous méme une possibi-
lité? Parce que d’aprés les médias, il n’a pas changé d’avis.

Monsieur Charest: Je pense que c’est possible. C’est possible
a travers, en autre, les ententes qui seront conclues avec les
Jurldxcti.ons'é travers le Canada dans le but d’articuler la mise
en application au jour le jour de ce projet de loi. Avec toutes
les autres provinces canadiennes et les territoires, actuelle-
ment, il y a des discussions. Il y a un consensus 4 I'intérieur des
autres provinces aussi. Il faut faire attention. Je ne veux pas
vous laisser I'impression que I’ensemble des provinces sont par-
faitement d’accord avec tout ce qu’il y a dans le projet loi. Cela

[Traduction]

It was of course on the basis of this judgment that we draf-
ted the bill that is before you today.

Now, how in actual fact does this work? Well, with your
permission, I would like to describe it fairly briefly: what the
federal government is trying to do through this bill is to ensure
that the environment is taken into account before we are requi-
red to take decisions in our areas of jurisdiction. That is the
issue. It is not to go ahead and take decisions and to oppose
them in other governments’ jurisdictions, but in our own areas
of jurisdiction.

In reality, however, projects which have an impact, which
may be presented by a government or by a promoter in an area
of provincial jurisdiction may have an impact in an area of
federal jurisdiction. What does that mean? That means that,
in those circumstances, we have to come up with a process that
will enable us to conduct an environmental assessment without
imposing an unjustified burden on ourselves and on others.

Senator Lefebvre: That is the key. Mr. Paradis said that
you had no jurisdiction in this area. He said that it was Que-
bec’s exclusive jurisdiction. That is the point. Can we reach an
agreement on that?

Mr. Charest: Well, yes, we can agree. What the bill propo-
ses is a joint assessment process in which the two levels of
government are involved.

I would even go further than that. This is what we have been
doing since then. This is not new. If we had to say what the
rule has been since we began doing environmental assessments,
the rule has been joint processes, and the exception has been
cases in which we did not agree.

In Quebec, Soligaz was a joint process. What we did in the
Soligaz process can be repeated under C-13. Incidentally, I
would point out to you, Senator Lefebvre, that these discus-
sions were held under the auspices of the Canadian Council of
Ministers of the Environment, which is a federal-provincial
council that operates very well. It is a forum that brings the
provinces, the territories and the federal government together
on an equal footing in order to harmonize and discuss common
issues.

Senator Lefebvre: Do you think it would be in any way
appropriate in the next few weeks to meet with Mr. Paradis
and that he might accept Bill C-13? Do you even see a possibi-
lity? Because, according to the media, he has not changed his
views.

Mr. Charest: I think it is possible. It is possible, among other
things, through agreements which will be signed with the juris-
dictions across Canada for the purpose of defining the day-to-
day application of this bill. Discussions are currently under
way with all the other Canadian provinces and territories. And
there is also a consensus among the other provinces. But you
should be careful here. I do not want to give you the impres-
sion that all the provinces are perfectly in agreement on every-
thing in the bill. That never happens. You said that you have
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n’arrive jamais. Vous dites que ¢a fait 27 ans, vous dites, que
vous étes au Sénat, vous devez savoir et vous avez été témoin
de cela plus souvent que moi, y a t-il un gouvernement provin-
cial qui s’est déja présenté ici et qu’il a dit: c’est parfait ce pro-
jet de loi, c’est encore parfait? Non.

Ce qui est arrivé dans cas-ci, comme dans tous les autres
cas, ce sont des discussions qui ont évolué a un point tel ou lors
de notre réunion du Conseil canadien des ministres de
’environnement 4 Vancouver, les provinces autour de la table
ont pu dire: bien voild! on est capable de vivre avec ce projet de
loi-la. Et, s'il devait étre adopté tel quon vous le propose
aujourd’hui, on va faire la deuxiéme étape qui consiste a signer
des ententes, qui prévoient I’articulation au jour le jour du pro-
jet de loi, son application dans la pratique de tous les jours,
apreés cela, on va se mettre au travail.

Le sénateur Lefebvre: Je vous remercie, monsieur le minis-
e

Le sénateur Poitras: Monsieur le Président, je pense que ce
que j’ai entendu du ministre s’avére exact en autant que j’ai pu
étre informé. C’est un travail de longue haleine, qu'on y a mis
beaucoup d’énergie et de soins, qu'il y a eu beaucoup de com-
munication de part et d’autre. Cela m’apparait exact et je
pense que nous en sommes conscients et c'est trés appréciable
pour toutes les parties concernés.

Mais en méme temps que nous vivons ce projet de loi C-13,
nous vivons, sur le plan du Canada, d’autres échanges depuis
de nombreuses années que nous voudrions tous voir aboutir
cette année. Je pense que c’est un contexte qu’il est important
de considérer lorsqu’on I'on étudie individuellement chacune
des lois qui nous sont soumises.

C’est dans cet esprit, monsieur le ministre, que j’ai compris
lorsque, et j'ai le méme témoignage pour vos collégues, j'ai
compris 4 leurs explications, que cette loi d’environnement,
nécessaire aujourd’hui, demandée parle public et qu’il faut
faire pour conserver notre terre. C’est un des processus de déci-
sion du ministre.

J'ai compris que le ministre n’est pas nécessairement li¢ par
quelque étude qui soit faite, qu'il a la discrétion, au bout de la
ligne, pour des raisons majeures, pour des situations d’espece,
j'imagine, ou, en tout cas, pour un bon jugement de passer
outre méme a une recommandation ou a une partie des recom-
mendations d’une telle étude. J'aimerais savoir, d’abord, et
c’était la premiére partie de ma question, si j’ai bien compris?

Monsieur Charest: C’est exact vous avez bien compris. J1
s’agit d’un processus d’information. En d’autres mots, le légis-
lateur se fixe comme objectif d’étre éclairé sur la question
environnementale avant de prendre sa décision. Il s’oblige, si
vous voulez, & ce processus.

Il y a deux écoles de pensée, vous le verrez, monsieur le Prés-
ident, 4 travers vos témoignages qu'il y a eu deux écoles de
pensée: une école de pensée voudrait qu'on ait un processus
liant le gouvernement, donc judiciaire, quasi judiciaire. Il y a
effectivement 4 travers le monde, c’est plus rare, mais il y a des
systémes ou c’est comme ¢a. Une juridiction s’oblige ou se sent
liée formellement par la loi ou aux recommandations d’un
panel ou d’un comité.

[Traduction]

been in the Senate for 27 years; you must know, and you have
witnessed that more often than I. Has any provincial govern-
ment ever come here and said: this bill is perfect; it is still per-
fect? No.

What happened in this case, as in all other cases, is that dis-
cussions developed to a point where the provinces were able to
sit around the table at our meeting of the Canadian Council of
Ministers of the Environment, in Vancouver, and say: that’s it,
we can live with this bill. And if we had to pass it as it has
been put to you today, we would go to the second stage, which
is to sign agreements which provide for the day-to-day imple-
mentation of the bill, its application in practice from day-to-
day, and after that we would get to work.

Senator Lefebvre: Thank you, Mr. Minister.

Senator Poitras: Mr. Chairman, I believe that what I have
heard from the Minister is accurate, from the information I
have been able to gather. This is a long-term effort, and a
great deal of care and energy has gone into it; there has been a
great deal of communication on both sides. This seems to me
accurate, and I think that we are aware of that fact, and it is
very appreciable for all parties concerned.

However, while we are addressing this Bill C-13, we are wit-
nessing other discussions, which have been ongoing in Canada
for many years now and which we would all like to see come to
something this year. I believe this is a context which it is
important to consider when we review individually each of the
statutes submitted to us.

It is in this spirit, Mr. Minister, that I understood your col-
leagues when—and I have the same remarks for them—when
they explained that this environmental statute is necessary
today, has been requested by the public and must be preserved
for our earth. This is one of the Minister’s decision-making
processes.

I understood that the Minister is not necessarily bound by
any particular study, that he ultimately has the discretionary
power, for major reasons, for specific situations, I imagine, or,
in any case, by exercising his good judgment, to go beyond
even the recommendation or recommendations of such a study.
I would like to know, first—and this is the first part of my
question—whether I have understood you correctly?

Mr. Charest: That is correct. You have understood cor-
rectly. This is an information process. In other words, Parlia-
ment has taken as its objective to be informed on the environ-
mental issue before taking a decision. It is obliging itself, if
you will, to undergo this process.

There are two schools of thought, as you will see,
Mr. Chairman, in the evidence you hear; there are two schools
of thought. According to one school, we should have a judicial
or quasi-judicial process binding on the government. There are
in fact systems like that in the world, although they are more
rare. One jurisdiction undertakes or feels formally bound by a
statute or the recommendations of a panel or committee.
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L’autre école de pensée reflétée dans cette loi, fait en sorte
que nous nous obligeons a un processus d’information. Une fois
I'information regue, le décideur est libre d’agir comme bon lui
semble.

En d’autres mots, il est libre d’agir. Il retient tout son pou-
voir démocratiquement investi dans cette personne-ld pour
agir, mais il le fera 4 la lumiére de I'information qu’il a. Une
information rendue publique, d’ailleurs.

Le sénateur Poitras: Et, de d’autres informations.
Monsieur Charest: Et de d’autres informations.

Le sénateur Poitras: Alors, je continue donc. Face a cela, le
gouvernement qui a autorité et je comprends que dans certains
cas, le fédéral peut avoir autorité seul. Les provinces peuvent
avoir autorité, seules ou elles peuvent avoir une autorité con-
jointe. J'imagine que dans un cas comme dans l'autre, les
ententes ou les contacts que vous avez avec les provinces,
comme vous le dites, étant satisfaisants, vous pouvez établir
des cadres de référence, des paramétres qui vous donneront,
d’une étude ou l'autre, une continuité ou qui pourront étre
utiles pour une province, ou pour une autre province voisine,
enfin, on ne recommencera pas toujours a zéro des études
semblables mémes si il y une ligne qui démarque une province
de l'autre.

Enfin, il y a un troisiéme point qui permet au fédéral, de par
cette loi, de faire enquéte sur I’environnement en autant qu’il
aura 4 investir des argents. Alors, ce sont les trois questions.

S'il investit de I’argent, méme s’il n’a pas une compétence
exclusive ou méme s’il n’avait pas de compétence, cela pourrait
étre une raison pour faire faire une étude. Je pense que c’est
I'ensemble de ces derniers points qui a fait que la province de
Québec et le gouvernement et I'opposition unanimement,
choses qui se font excessivement rarement en politique, ont fait
qu’ils ont voté unanimement contre certains articles du projet
de loi et non contre le projet de loi, contre certains articles ou
certaines fagons de les décrire.

C’est sur ce point que j’aimerais savoir s’il n’y a rien a faire
ou si il y aurait des fagons, par exemple, si I’on retenait seule-
ment l'autorité fédérale, provinciale et des projets conjoints,
pourquoi est-il nécessaire, puisque le ministre n’est pas tenu
d’y investir toujours la question monétaire? Autrement dit, si
le fédéral investi 50 000 $, il aurait la permission de faire une
enquéte. Est-ce qu’on ne peut pas I'adoucir? Est-ce qu’on ne
peut pas annoter dans quels cas le fédéral pourrait se prévaloir
d’un investissement?

Et, deuxiémement, comme il y a des clauses qu’on appelle en
frangais, “opting out”, qui existent déja ou qui se dessinent
éga!ement pour Iavenir, n’y a-t-il aucun moyen d’avoir des
equivalences? D’autant plus que vos collégues vous ont dit que
ce n’est pas I'ensemble des projets qui causent des problémes.
Il peu’t y en avoir, peut-étre, une douzaine ou deux en cours
d’anne?. Je pense que c'est le noeud du probléme. Est-ce vrai
qu’aprés avoir atteint une entente aussi grande que vous I'avez
fait pour le reste de la loi, qu’il n’y a rien d’autre i faire?

Monsie}lr Charest: D’abord sur la question du pouvoir féd-
éral de dépenser, un examen approfondi du projet de loi, je

[Traduction]

According to the other school of thought reflected in this
statute, we are committing ourselves to an information process.
Once the information has been received, the decision-maker is
free to act as he or she thinks fit.

In other words, he is free to act. He retains the full power
democratically vested in that person in order to act, but will do
so in light of the information he receives, once the information
is made public, incidentally.

Senator Poitras: And of other information.
Mr. Charest: And of other information.

Senator Poitras: Then I will continue. In light of that, the
government, which has authority, and I understand that, in
certain cases, the federal government may have sole authority.
The provinces may have sole authority, or they may have joint
authority. I imagine that, in either case, the agreements and
contacts which you have with the provinces, as you say, are
satisfactory, and you can therefore establish frames of refe-
rence, your own parameters, from one study to the next, a con-
tinuity which may be useful for one province or for another
neighbouring province. You won’t always start from scratch in
similar studies, even if there is a line separating one province
from the next.

Lastly, there is a third point which enables the federal
government under this act to conduct an environmental study
where it is required to invest money. So those are the three
questions.

If it invests money, even if it does not have exclusive power,
or even if it has no power at all, that could be a reason for
having a study conducted. In my view, as a result of all these
last points, the Province of Quebec and the government and
opposition voted unanimously—something that is increasingly
rare in politics—against certain clauses in the bill, not against
the bill, against certain clauses or certain ways of describing
them.

It is on this point that I would like to know whether there is
anything to be done, or whether there would be ways, for
example, if we chose only the federal, provincial authority and
joint projects. Why is it necessary, since the Minister is not
required to invest—still the monetary issue? In other words, if
the federal government invested $50,000, it would have per-
mission to conduct a study. Can we not soften this? Can we
not note the cases in which the federal government could make
use of an investment?

And, second, since there are so-called «opting out» clauses,
which already exist and which we can also see in future, is
there no way of having equivalences? Particularly since your
colleagues have told you that it is not all the projects that
cause the problems; there may perhaps be 12, or two, in the
course of a year. It seems to me that is the crux of the matter.
Is it true that, after reaching as broad an agreement as you
have done for the rest of the statute, there is nothing else to
do?

Mr. Charest: First, on the matter of the federal spending
power, a comprehensive study of the bill, I believe, will show
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pense, va vous démontrez qu'il y a, effectivement, des mesures

’

qui permettent de baliser I’exercice de processus d’évaluation
environnementale dans le cas du pouvoir fédéral de dépenser.

Il est prévu, par exemple, que lorsqu’il s’agit de transfert en
bloc de sommes d’argent, que le processus d’équivalence serait
acceptable. En d’autres mots, la province peut faire I’évalua-
tion environnementale dans ces cas précis. D’ailleurs, cela
couvre un pourcentage assez ¢levé de I'ensemble des projets ou
le gouvernement fédéral pour étre présent, via son pouvoir de
dépenser.

Cela nous méne a une situation ou il y aurait trés peu de
projets par rapport a I'ensemble qui feraient I'objet, si vous
voulez, de panels publics ou d’entreprises d’évaluation con-
jointe.

C’est vrai également que l'autre balise concerne le finance-
ment qui, lui, est plutdt marginal par rapport & I’ensemble du
projet. Cela est a définir. Cela peut étre défini dans la
réglementation, mais le projet de loi balise également de ce
coté-1a. Et ¢a, il me semble, que c’est une disposition de la loi
qui fait appel au bon sens et qui va nous permettre d’établir, si
vous voulez, un processus qui nous permet d’aller chercher et
de rejoindre les projets ol nos responsabilités sont réelles et
trés substantielles et de distinguer par rapport aux projets de
responsabilité fédérale, compte tenu de sa participation beau-
coup moins importante.

Je vous ferais remarquer une chose par contre, sénateur Poi-
tras, dans tout ce que vous avez dit, il n'y a rien qui change la
division des pouvoirs entre le fédéral et le provincial.

Le projet de loi actuel ne change pas le partage des compé-
tences entre les deux niveaux de gouvernement. Le projet de loi
ne peut pas changer le partage des compétences. Tout ce que le
projet de loi peut faire, c’est calquer, si vous voulez, son pro-
cessus sur le partage actuel des compétences. Et, ce que le pro-
jet de loi cherche i faire, c’est d’obliger le gouvernement a
tenir compte de I’environnement avant de prendre une déci-
sion.

Dans le cas du pouvoir fédéral de dépenser, il ne me semble
pas que c’est illégitime de la part d’'un gouvernement, qui a un
devoir de rentre compte a4 sa population, que de vouloir con-
naitre a 1'avance les conséquences, sur le plan environnemen-
tal, de sa décision avant d’exercer son pouvoir fédéral de dép-
enser. Il faudrait me démontrer I'illégitimité de cette volonté
de la part d’'un gouvernement de vouloir tenir compte de
’environnement avant de le faire. Il est sir qu'on ne veut pas,
et qu'il n’y a personne qui souhaite que cela se fasse d’une

fagon désorganisée. Le projet de loi prévoit des dispositions qui

permet de faire cela.

Sur la question de la substitution, d’ailleurs, vous verrez
dans le projet de loi 4 I’exercice que 99,9 pour cent, de tous les
projets qui sont soumis, peuvent faire I'objet de substitution de
la part du gouvernement provincial dans la mise en application
de leur processus respectif.

Ce dont on parle, dans le fond, c’est comme mettre les pro-
jets dans un panier, ce qui va arrivé dans le fond du panier, ce
sont les projets qui sont de plus grande envergure et qui ferai-
ent, de toute fagon, I’exercice d’un panel d’une évaluation pub-
lique et ou le gouvernement fédéral pense qu’il est plus sage de

[Traduction)

you that there are in fact measures which make it possible to
define the exercise of the environmental assessment process in
the case of the federal spending power.

Provision is made, for example, in the case of block transfers
of sums of money, for an equivalence process to be acceptable.
In other words, the province may conduct environmental
assessments in these specific cases. That also covers a fairly
large percentage of the total number of projects in which the
federal government may be involved, via its spending power.

_ This leads us to a situation in which very few projects rela-
tive to thq total number would be subject, if you will, to public
panels or joint assessment undertakings.

It is also true that the other guidepost, concerning financing,
which is fairly marginal relative to the project as a whole. That
remains to be determined. It may be determined through regu-
lations, but the bill always lays out guideposts for this aspect
as well. And that, it seems to me, is a provision in the bill
which appeals to common sense and which will enable us to
establish, if you will, a process that will enable us to go ahead
and include projects in which our responsibilities are real and
very substantial and distinct from to the federal government’s
p_roposcd responsibility, given its far lower degree of participa-
tion.

I would point out one thing, however, Senator Poitras: there
is nothing in anything you said that would change the division
of powers between federal and provincial levels.

The present bill does not alter the division of powers bet-
ween the two levels of government. The bill does not change
the division of powers. All the bill can do is to model, if you
will, the process it contains on the present division of powers.
And what the bill is attempting to do is to force the govern-
ment to take the environment into account before it takes a
decision.

In the case of this federal spending power, it does not seem
to me illegitimate on the part of the government, which has a
duty to be accountable to the public, to want to determine in
advance the environmental consequences of its decision before
exercising its federal spending power. Someone would have to
demonstrate the illegitimacy of that government’s wish to take
account of the government before doing so. We certainly do
not want—and no one wants—this to be done in a disorganized
manner. The bill contains provisions for this to be done.

On the question of substitution, you will see in the bill
before you that 99.9 per cent of all projects submitted may be
subject to substitution by the provincial government in the
application of its respective process.

What we are saying, ultimately, is that it is like putting pro-
jects in a basket. What will happen at the bottom of the basket
is that the bigger projects, which in any case will go before a
public assessment panel and for which the federal government
believes it is wiser to go ahead with a joint assessment than to
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procéder & une évaluation conjointe que de le faire chacun de
notre coté, parce que I’évaluation risque beaucoup d’étre con-
testée alors, aussi bien partir en méme temps, de la méme case
de départ et éviter des contestations plus tard que d’essayer de
le faire chacun de notre coté.

Senator Kenny: Mr. Chairman, a month ago I gave notice
about five questions I wanted to raise, and I will try and raise
them quickly with the minister.

The first had to do with what is not in the bill as opposed to
what is in the bill. On at least two occasions, predecessors to
you made commitments publicly that the government would
introduce an environmental review process to all government
policies that were coming forward. Lucien Bouchard did it in
1989; Robert de Cotret did it again in 1990. Some of us hoped
that this legislation would mandate that process, and it does
not appear to do so. Could you comment on that for us?

Mr. Charest: The policy assessment commitment was made
by Minister de Cotret — one of the commitments in June of
1990 — that there would be environmental assessments of
policies that make their way through the cabinet system. An
example of that is the potential trade agreement between
Canada, Mexico and the United States where we are now
doing an environmental assessment of a potential trade agree-
ment. It will be made public with the decision of the govern-
ment to proceed or not with this trade agreement. That is new
for us.

May I point out to you that the commitment to do environ-
ment assessments is so new that we are having to literally cre-
ate the methodologies to be able to deal with it because they do
not exist. That is a great challenge for us.

There are also, as you alluded to, commitments made to the
Green Plan to do environmental assessments of our present
policies. We are now working through a stewardship initiative
with different departments so that they may assess the policies
they now have and start working on that.

This is an onerous task. It is one for which, as I mentioned
before, we literally have to invent and put together some of the
methodologies. We are doing that now. It is not in this bill. We
chose not to proceed or include it in this bill, as we felt it was
more appropriate that the bill deal with direct matters that are
a part of our decision-making process in terms of projects that
come forward.

Senator Kenny: It was February 4th, 1989, when Lucien
Bouchard said this:

It will not be possible for the government to make a
decision without an environmental assessment... The
new government thinking is in keeping with the concept of
sustainable development. This is my commitment. This is
the will of the Prime Minister.

[Traduction]

have each government do its own, because the assessment
might otherwise be hotly contested ... It is better to start at
the same time, from the same starting area and to avoid future
disputes than for each government to operate on its own.

Le sénateur Kenny: Monsieur le président, il y a un mois,
j’ai donné avis de mon intention de poser cinq questions et je
tenterai de les soulever rapidement avec le Ministre.

La premiére question a trait 4 ce qui n’est pas dans le projet
de loi plutdt qu’a ce qu’on y trouve. A au moins deux reprises,
certains de vos prédécesseurs se sont engagés publiquement a
ce que le gouvernement instaure un processus d’évaluation
environnementale pour toutes les politiques gouvernementales
qui sont mises de I'avant. Lucien Bouchard I'a fait en 1989 et
Robert de Cotret I’a fait a nouveau en 1990. Certains d’entre
nous espéraient que cette loi servirait a instaurer un tel proces-
sus et il ne semble pas que ce soit le cas. Avez-vous des com-
mentaires a faire a ce sujet?

M. Charest: L’engagement relatif & 1’évaluation des politi-
ques a été pris par le ministre de Cotret I'un de ces engage-
ments, soit en juin 1990 a savoir qu’il y aurait une évaluation
environnementale des politiques présentées par le truchement
du systéme du Cabinet. Un exemple a cet égard est I'éventuel
accord commercial entre le Canada, le Mexique et les Etats-
Unis, qui fait présentement I'objet d’une évaluation environne-
mentale. Celle-ci sera rendue publique en méme temps que la
décision du gouvernement d’aller de 'avant ou non avec cet
accord. Cela est nouveau pour nous.

Puis-je signaler a votre attention que ’engagement de procé-
der a des évaluations environnementales est si nouveau que
nous avons da littéralement inventer les méthodes requises
pour les faire parce qu’elles n’existent pas. Cela est un grand
défi pour nous.

Il y a aussi, comme vous I'avez évoqué, les engagements pris
dans le cadre du Plan vert en vue de procéder a des évaluations
environnementales des politiques actuelles. Nous collaborons
présentement 4 une initiative de parrainage avec différents
ministéres pour qu’ils puissent évaluer les politiques déja en
place et commencent 4 travailler a ce niveau.

C’est une lourde tache. Comme je I’ai mentionné précédem-
ment, c’est une tiche pour laquelle nous devons littéralement
inventer et élaborer certaines des méthodologies. C’est ce que
nous faisons présentement. Cela ne figure pas dans le projet de
loi. Nous avons choisi de ne pas procéder de cette fagon ou
d’inclure cet aspect dans le projet de loi parce que nous étions
d’avis qu’il était plus approprié que le projet de loi traite de
questions qui sont directement liées a notre processus de prise
de décisions sur les projets qui se présentent.

Le sénateur Kenny: Le 4 février 1989, Lucien Bouchard a
déclaré en substance ce qui suit :

Il ne sera pas possible pour le gouvernement de prendre
une décision sans une évaluation environnementale . .. La
nouvelle philosophie du gouvernement est compatible avec
la notion de développement durable. C’est 1a mon engage-
ment. C’est 1 la volonté du premier ministre.
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My supplemental on that would be that one certainly got the
impression when the minister made this statement, things were
in gear and in hand and that you folks were going to have a
process in place so that everything would be considered. One
can almost imagine a Treasury Board, if you will, a central
agency that would review every decision, and if that box was
not checked off on a cabinet document, it would not make it
into the system.

[ am sure it is a complex process, but it is two years later,
and your response, sir, is that “We are still thinking about the
process.” Are there areas where you have accomplished this?
Are you going about it department by department? Are you
going about it issue by issue? What sort of methodology are
you developing so that the public or others can see that you are
incorporating this into the way the government deals with its
day-to-day work?

M. Charest: For the sake of clarity, let me be more precise.
The government does have, as a matter of systematic policy, an
environmental consideration for every cabinet docurpent and
principle that makes its way through the system. This means
that when we are faced with a decision in that system on_how
to proceed, there is a chapter that says, “What are the environ-
mental implications of this proposal?”, as we do for the eco-
nomic considerations of a proposal.

I am not exactly sure what Minister Bouchard had in mind
at the time, but I can tell you that is the result of Mr. de
Cotret’s statement of June of 1990, to deal with the environ-
mental implications of our policies as they make their way
through the cabinet system. That is a process that is going on
now within government itself. That is what I was alluding to as
being the process that requires that we literally create the
methodologies to deal with that.

Senator Kenny: Would it be fair to say that in the process,
as a cabinet document works its way through the system, you
or your officials sign off on that particular paragraph, and if
you do not sign off on it, it does not proceed?

Mr. Charest: There is a clear distinction to be made there.
That is an important point, Senator Kenny. There is a larger
debate behind the questions you are asking. The point of this
— actually it is the point behind the Green Plan — is that it is
not the Department of the Environment that must assume
those responsibilities for other departments. That is a very
critical point for us. Sustainable development will only happen
and departments will only act in these areas if they assume
their environmental responsibilities. It is not for us to do it for
them.

That being said, we do assist them in helping discharge
those responsibilities in that area. We have been playing a lead
role in areas such as the environmental assessment of the
potential trade deal between Canada, Mexico and the United
States. That is probably the most prominent example of where
we have been active.

[Traduction]

Ma question supplémentaire d ce sujet est que I’on avait certai-
nement I'impression, lorsque le ministre a fait cette déclara-
tion, que les choses étaient en marche et allaient rondement et
que vous auriez un processus permettant de tout examiner. On
peut presque penser que le Conseil du Trésor ou un organisme
central procéderait 4 un examen de toutes les décisions et que
si la case n’était pas cochée sur le document présenté au Cabi-
net, le projet ne verrait pas le jour.

Je suis sir que le processus est complexe, mais nous sommes
déja deux ans plus tard et votre réponse, Monsieur, est que
«nous sommes toujours a réfléchir au processus» . Y a-t-il des
domaines ou vous avez déja accompli ce travail? Procédez-vous
ministére par ministére? Procédez-vous question par question?
Quel genre de méthodologie élaborez-vous afin que les mem-
bres du public, ou les autres, puissent voir que vous étes en
train d’intégrer ce processus 4 la maniére dont le gouverne-
ment accomplit son travail quotidien?

M. Charest: Par souci de clarté, permettez-moi d’étre plus
précis. La politique appliquée systématiquement par le gouver-
nement est que chaque document du Cabinet et chaque prin-
cipe qui chemine dans le systéme est soumis 4 un examen envi-
ronnemental, ce qui signifie que lorsque nous devons prendre
une décision et que nous devons choisir comment procéder, il y
a un chapitre qui nous dit «Quelles sont les répercussions envi-
ronnementales de cette proposition?», comme c’est le cas pour
les aspects économiques de la proposition.

Je ne sais pas exactement ce que le ministre Bouchard avait
en téte a I'époque, mais je puis vous dire que c’est ce qui
découle de la déclaration faite par M. de Cotret en juin 1990,
c’est-d-dire traiter des répercussions sur I’environnement de
nos politiques au fur et a mesure qu’elles cheminent dans le
systéme du Cabinet. Ce processus est déja en place au gouver-
nement. C’est ce 4 quoi je faisais allusion en parlant de la
nécessité de créer littéralement une méthodologie pour étudier
ces questions.

Le sénateur Kenny: Serait-il juste de dire que, dans le cadre
de ce processus, lorsqu'un document du Cabinet chemine dans
le systéme, vous ou vos fonctionnaires signez au bas de ce para-
graphe particulier, et que si vous n’apposez pas votre signature,
il ne va pas plus loin?

M. Charest: 11 y a une distinction claire a faire ici. C’est un
point important, sénateur Kenny. Il y a un débat plus vaste qui
se profile derriére les questions que vous posez. Le fait est que
et, en réalité, c’est la question que souléve le Plan vert ce n’est
pas le ministére de 'environnement qui doit assumer ces res-
ponsabilités pour les autres ministéres. C’est pour nous un élé-
ment extrémement important. Le développement durable ne
surviendra et les ministéres n’agiront dans ces domaines que
lorsqu’ils assumeront leurs responsabilités en matiére d’envi-
ronnement. Ce n’est pas a nous de le faire a leur place.

Cela dit, nous les aidons a assumer leurs responsabilités dans
ce domaine. Nous avons joué¢ un role de chef de file dans des
domaines tels que I’évaluation environnementale de I’éventuel
accord commercial entre le Canada, le Mexique et les Etats-
Unis.

C’est probablement le meilleur exemple parmi les divers
domaines ol nous avons été actifs.
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Senator Kenny: The concept you described just now, sir, is
an attractive one. It makes sense to say, “Look, everybody
must carry part of the burden.” The difficulty is that some-
times it means nobody is carrying the burden. It is very hard to
then pin down who is responsible for it. An analogy might be
to suggest: “Well, we really do not need to run things by Trea-
sury Board. Everybody just make sure they stay within the fis-
cal framework, and it will all be fine.” How do you feel about
that?

Mr. Charest: There is a systematic preoccupation for us to
include that consideration in the documents that come before
ministers. That is how we are dealing with it at this time.
Karen Brown is indicating to me that FEARO overseas is
doing work in that area now with different departments; DOE
also offers scientific expertise; the Privy Council Office has the
responsibility of ensuring that that is done overall. That is how
we are approaching this process now.

I will admit that we are certainly at the beginning of a pro-
cess. It is important to bear in mind that this is new. In the
area of public administration, this is revolutionary. Govern-
ments are literally changing the way they are governing them-
selves for the future. This is part of the work that is being done
that is more invisible. Part of what you are referring to is the
creation of a cabinet committee on the environment. The cabi-
net system today works by cabinet committees, and the crea-
tion of a cabinet committee on the environment is very signifi-
cant in terms of how this government is approaching its
responsibilities in regard to sustainable development. We are
at the beginning of that process, and we admit that we are
learning along the way, but that is now in gear.

Senator Kenny: The second area that I wanted to ask you
about concerns the philosophy in the bill that requires certain
subjects to be required for assessment as opposed to saying
that everything is in and we will exclude some things. Why did
you go that route and not the other way around?

Mr. Charest: Ms. Brown, do you want to take that?

Ms. Karen Brown, Vice Chairperson, Federal Environment
Assessment Review Office: One of the most difficult things
that we faced with administering the guidelines order right
now is just that very issue of uncertainty. It is very unclear
what the guidelines order replies to. In fact, most of the court
decisions that the minister referred to earlier was about
whether or not the guidelines order applied to this legislation
or that permit, or this decision, or those kinds of things. The
decision was taken very early to try and reduce or eliminate
the amount of uncertainty that was involved with this legisla-
tion right from the start. It was decided to make lists that
would indicate very clearly so that governments, industry and
everyone would understand when the process was triggered
and when it was not. We chose the inclusive route in that case,
both with the law list and in the case of the comprehensive

[Traduction]

Le sénateur Kenny: Le concept que vous venez tout juste de
décrire est alléchant. Il est logique de dire, «<Regardez, chacun
doit assumer sa part du fardeau». La difficulté est que, parfois,
cela signifie que personne n’assume le fardeau, Il est difficile
ensuite de préciser qui en a la responsabilité. A titre d’analo-
gie, on pourrait faire valoir «<Eh bien, nous n’avons pas besoin
du Conseil du Trésor pour diriger les choses. Chacun doit faire
en sorte de respecter le cadre fiscal et tout ira bien». Quelle est
votre opinion a ce sujet?

M. Charest: Nous devons systématiquement nous assurer
que ces considérations figurent dans les documents qui sont
présentés aux ministres. C'est la fagon dont nous procédons a
I’heure actuelle. Karen Brown me signale que le BFEEE colla-
bore présentement avec différents ministéres sur cet aspect; le
ministére de I’Environnement met aussi ses connaissances
scientifiques a la disposition des intéressés; le Bureau du Con-
seil privé a la responsabilité de s’assurer que ce travail s’effec-
tue dans I’ensemble. C’est la fagon dont nous appliquons ce
processus présentement.

J'admettrai que nous en sommes certes au début d’un pro-
cessus. Il est important de garder a I’esprit que cela est nou-
veau. Dans le domaine de I'administration publique, cette ini-
tiative est révolutionnaire. Les gouvernements sont
littéralement en voie de changer la fagon dont ils se gouverne-
ront dans I'avenir. Cela fait partie du travail qui se déroule
mais qui est moins visible. Une partie de ce que vous évoquez a
trait 4 la création d’un comité du Cabinet sur I’environnement.
De nos jours, le fonctionnement du systéme du Cabinet repose
sur des comités et la création d’'un comité du Cabinet sur
I’environnement est trés importante dans la fagon dont ce gou-
vernement envisage ses responsabilités a I’égard du développe-
ment durable. Nous sommes au début de ce processus et nous
reconnaissons que nous apprenons en cours de route, mais I'ini-
tiative est maintenant engagée.

Le sénateur Kenny: Le deuxi¢éme aspect sur lequel je voulais
vous interroger a trait a la philosophie de ce projet de loi qui
exige que certaines questions seulement soient soumises a une
évaluation, plutét que de procéder en englobant tout pour
ensuite exclure certains éléments. Pourquoi avez-vous procédé
de cette fagon et non de 'autre?

M. Charest: Madame Brown, voulez-vous répondre a cela?

Mme Karen Brown, vice-présidente du Bureau fédéral
d’examen des évaluations environnementales: L’une des choses
les plus difficiles qui aient surgi dans 'administration du
décret sur les lignes directrices jusqu’d maintenant est précisé-
ment la question de I'incertitude. On ne sait pas trés claire-
ment 4 quoi ce décret vise 4 répondre. De fait, la plupart des
jugements des tribunaux auxquels le ministre a fait mention
précédemment avaient trait 4 la question de savoir si le décret
sur les lignes directrices s’appliquait 4 telle ou telle loi, 4 tel ou
tel permis, a telle ou telle décision, ou quoi encore. La décision
a été prise tres tot de tenter de réduire ou de supprimer l'incer-
titude entourant cette mesure législative dés le point de départ.
La décision a été prise d’établir des listes trés claires afin que
les gouvernements, I'industrie et tous et chacun puissent savoir
quand le processus sera appliqué et quand il ne le sera pas.
Nous avons choisi la voie de I'inclusion dans ce cas, pour ce qu!
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study list. If the bill was triggered then a list would declare
what level of assessment would be required.

Senator Kenny: Saying “everything included” is clear in my
mind.

Ms. Brown: Not when there are a number of statutes that
the government administers. It is very difficult in terms of
what is a decision and what triggers it. That was what the
whole Oldman Dam Supreme Court’s decision was about,
namely, just what is a decision? When is a permit or an
authorization a decision? That was why the Supreme Court
came up with the affirmative regulatory duty test.

Mr. Charest: In fact, that is the best example. Ms. Brown
alludes to the Oldman Dam. In the case of the Oldman Dam,
lower courts had determined that the failure of the Minister of
Fisheries to apply a section of the Fisheries Act was defined as
a decision in regard to the ERP process. The whole debate
turned on whether or not that was the decision; namely, the
failure or the abstention of a minister to undertake action to
stop something as opposed to — and that is where the
Supreme Court came down on it. They said, “No. In the case
of the ERP guidelines before us today, the fact that the minis-
ter decided not to do something is not in the definition of the
ERP guidelines a decision. What is needed is an affirmative
regulatory power”. Take, for example, the Navigable_ Waters
Act. Before you change the course of a river it requires that
the Minister of Transport give you a permit. That is an afﬁl.--
mative regulatory power that they were referring to. That is
why it became so important for us, through the exercise of this
bill and through previous experience, to have these different
lists so that it is as clear as possible.

The Chairman: Thank you. At this point I will interrupt
because we only have a few minutes left and, Senator Kenny,
you have only been able to put two of your five questions for-
ward. It is apparent to me that we will have to arrange or try
to arrange for another opportunity to ask questions of the min-
ister. The minister has agreed that he will come back at the
end of the process. I will undertake to try and get a secopd
meeting at the beginning of the process. If we did not have wit-
nesses lined up after the minister we could go overtime with
everyone’s indulgence, but we do have witnesses.

At this particular point, Senator Kenny, we will go to the
other side to allow them at least to put their questions so that
the minister will have notice of them. I will undertake to
arrange to have another session with the minister later on. We
can go over five minutes now, but I do not want to go over any
more than that. Senator Tremblay and then Senator Beaudoin.

[Traduction)

est tant de la liste juridique que de la liste des projets devant
étre soumis a une étude détaillée. Si le projet de loi s’applique,
une liste permettrait alors de dire quel niveau d’évaluation
serait exigé.

Le sénateur Kenny: Affirmer que «tout est inclus» est clair
dans mon esprit.

Mme Brown: Non lorsqu’il y a diverses lois que le gouverne-
ment doit administrer. Il est trés difficile de dire ce qu’est une
décision et ce qui déclenche celle-ci. C’est 1a toute la question
qui était au coeur du jugement rendu par la Cour supréme
dans la cause Oldman Dam, 4 savoir ce qu’est au juste une
décision? Quand un permis ou une autorisation correspond-il d
une décision? C’est la raison pour laquelle la Cour supréme a

f?it intervenir le critére de I'obligation positive de réglementa-
tion.

M. Charest: De fait, c’est le meilleur exemple 4 cet égard.
Mme Brown a fait allusion 4 la cause Oldman Dam. Dans
cette cause, les tribunaux subalternes avaient établi que la non
application, par le ministre des Péches, d’un article de la Loi
sur les pécheries était une décision du point de vue du proces-
sus d’évaluation environnementale. Tout le débat a porté sur la
question de savoir sil s’agissait 1a de la décision, 4 savoir le
défaut ou I'abstention d’'un ministre de prendre des mesures
pour interrompre quelque chose, plutét que et c’est le point sur
lequel la Cour supréme a tranché. Elle a dit : «Non. Dans le
cas des lignes directrices en matiére d’évaluation environne-
mentale que nous avons devant nous, le fait que le ministre
décide de ne pas faire quelque chose n’entre pas dans la défini-
tion d’une décision. Ce qui est requis est une obligation positive
de réglementation». Prenez, par'exemple, la Loi sur la protec-
tion des eaux navigables. Avant de modifier le cours d’une
riviére, vous devez obtenir un permis du ministre des Trans-
ports. C’est le genre d’obligation positive de réglementation a
laquelle je faisais allusion. C’est pourquoi il est devenu si
important pour nous, aux fins de I'application de ce projet de
loi et en se fondant sur I'expérience passée, d’établir ces diffé-
rentes listes afin que la situation soit aussi claire que possible.

Le président: Je vous remercie. A ce stade, je vais intervenir
parce que nous n’avons que quelques minutes a notre disposi-
tion et, Sénateur Kenny, vous n’avez pu poser que deux de vos
cinq questions. Il me semble que nous allons devoir organiser
une autre rencontre pour pouvoir interroger le ministre. Le
ministre a accepté de revenir a la fin des délibérations. Je ferai
le nécessaire pour organiser une deuxiéme réunion au début
des délibérations. Si nous n’avions pas d’autres témoins qui
attendent pour comparaitre aprés le ministre, nous pourrions
dépasser le temps prévu avec I'accord de tous, mais nous avons
d’autres témoins.

A ce stade, sénateur Kenny, je donnerai la parole aux séna-
teurs du cdté opposé pour leur permettre a tout le moins de
poser leurs questions afin que le ministre puise en prendre
note. Je ferai le nécessaire pour qu’une autre séance avec le
Ministre soit organisée plus tard. Nous pouvons encore pour-
suivre cinq minutes, mais je ne voudrais pas que nous dépas-
sions cette limite. Le sénateur Tremblay et, ensuite, le sénateur
Beaudoin.
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Le sénateur Tremblay: Je vous remercie monsieur le prési-
dent de me permettre de poser une question méme si je ne suis
pas membre du comité. Je n’aurais pas pu réclamer mon privi-
lége de membre pour demander le temps de poser ma question
et je vous remercie par conséquent de me le permettre. Je vous
souhaite aussi la bienvenue monsieur le ministre. J'ai été trés
heureux d’entendre de la part du président que votre présence
ici est tellement essentielle que le comité va probablement sou-
haiter vous revoir en fin de course si d’aventure les témoins
entendus amenaient des suggestions positives au comité.

Cela dit, je voudrais revenir & 'aspect constitutionnel des
choses en le situant dans le contexte comme 1’a fait dans une
bonne mesure le sénateur Poitras dans le contexte des tracta-
tions en cours 4 I’heure actuelle.

D’accord, tout cela est bien clair, d’ailleurs les remarques du
juge La Forest dans le jugement de Friends of the Oldman
River Society est bien clair, I'environnement n’est pas attribué
a aucun des deux ordres de gouvernement. L’environnement
affecte a toutes fins utiles presque tous les domaines de compé-
tence constitutionnelle. Ils ont conclu de ne pas I'attribuer, de
ne méme pas se servir de la clause du pouvoir résiduaire pour
Iattribuer d’une certaine fagon au fédéral.

Cela étant et étant donné par ailleurs que, nonobstant le
partage des compétences, nous savons fort bien que par I'exer-
cice de son pouvoir de dépenser le fédéral peut intervenir dans
des champs de compétence exclusive, I’histoire I’a montré
clairement, je ne veux pas référer trop loin dans le passé mais il
est bien établi que c’est arrivé tellement souvent qu’on peut
partir de la. Donc le partage des compétences est un peu sinon
annihilé du moins nuancé pour dire le moins par I’exercice du
pouvoir fédéral de dépenser dans des champs de compétence.

Or, je me permets d’attirer votre attention sur une des dispo-
sitions de I’Accord du Lac Meech qui cherchait précisément a
corriger cette situation 4 propos du pouvoir de dépenser. On
me corrigera si je rappelle Meech incorrectement. Il y a un
article qui dit spécifiquement que lorsque le fédéral exerce son
pouvoir de dépenser dans un nouveau programme co-financé, il
y a une option, un “opting out” qui peut s’exercer pour une
province qui a un programme compatible avec celui du fédéral.

Meech n’a pas été adopté mais il n’est peut-étre pas exclu
que cet aspect de Meech soit restauré dans les conclusions que
tout le monde attend vers la fin de mai ou le début de juin.
Advenant que ce soit restauré, comment voyez-vous |’exercice
du pouvoir fédéral de dépenser et I’exercice de ce que votre loi
stipule 4 propos de I’environnement dans le cas d’une province
qui aurait un programme compatible en matiére d'évaluation
de Ienvironnement, méme dans le cas ou le fédéral aurait
exercé son pouvoir de dépenser.

Je pense que ce peut étre trés déterminant pour la significa-
tion ou la pesanteur de votre projet dans le contexte des discus-
sions en cours sur le plan constitutionnel.

Monsieur Charest: Je suis en train d’essayer de vous trouver
la section précise.

The Chairman: While the minister is searching the answer I
will tell you how we will proceed. There is a certain perverse
pleasure in this, Senator Beaudoin, but there will be no time
for your questions—you having said that to me so many times

[Traduction]

Senator Tremblay: Thank you, Mr. Chairman for allowing
me to ask a question even though I am not a member of the
Committee. I would not have been able to assert my privilege
as a member in order to request the time to ask my question,
and I therefore thank you for allowing me to do so. I would
also like to welcome you here today, Mr. Minister. I was very
pleased to hear the Chairman say that your presence here is so
essential that the committee will likely want to see you again
at the end of this exercise, if more of the witnesses heard offer
the committee positive suggestions.

Having said that, I would like to return to the constitutional
aspect of matters by placing it in its context, as Senator Poi-
tras did to a large degree regarding the current discussions.

All this is very clear. And Mr. Justice La Forest’s remarks
in Friends of the Old Man River Society are very clear: the
environment is not assigned to either of the two levels of
government. To all intents and purposes, the environment
affects virtually all areas of constitutional jurisdiction. They
decided not to assign it, not to use the residual power clause to
assign it in any way to the federal government.

That being the case, notwithstanding the division of powers,
we know perfectly well that, by exercising its spending power,
the federal government can intervene in exclusive areas of
jurisdiction. History has shown this to be true. I do not want to
go too far into the past, but it is well established that that has
occurred so often that we can start off on that basis. Conse-
quently, the division of powers is, if not annihilated, at least
refined, to say the least, by the federal spending power to
spend in fields of jurisdiction.

I take the liberty of drawing your attention to one of the
provisions of the Meech Lake Accord, which was designed pre-
cisely to correct this situation regarding the spending power.
Correct me if I am wrong, but there is a clause which specifi-
cally states that, where the federal government exercises its
spending power in a new cost-shared program, a province that
has a program compatible with the federal program may opt
out.

Meech was not passed, but it is perhaps not out of the ques-
tion that this aspect of Meech could be restored in the conclu-
sions which everyone is expecting around the end of May or
early June. If it should be restored, how do you see the federal
spending power being exercised and your bill provisions regar-
ding the environment being exercised in the case of a province
which has a compatible environmental assessment program,
even where the federal government has exercised its spending
power.

I believe that this can be very much a determining factor for
the significance or weight which your bill carries in the current
constitutional discussions.

Mr. Charest: I am trying to find the exact section for you.

Le président: Tandis que le Ministre cherche la réponse, je
vais vous renseigner sur la fagon dont nous allons procéder.
Cela me procure un certain plaisir pervers, sénateur Beaudoinz
mais il n’y aura plus de temps pour vos questions vous qul
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during the constitutional debates. But your question will be put
at a later meeting.

Mr. Minister, please proceed.

Monsieur Charest: Vous me permettrez de répondre, per-
mettez-moi de vous faire la remarque suivante monsieur le
président parce que dans le débat au sujet du projet de loi C-
13, il me semble qu’on a confondu de temps en temps les prob-
lémes d’évaluation environnementale avec un probléme consti-
tutionnel.

S’il y a un probléme, si on conteste a certains endroits I’exer-
cice du pouvoir fédéral de dépenser, ¢a c’est une chose. Il ne
faudrait pas faire payer 4 I'environnement les difficultés, les
contestations, les désaccords que les gouvernements peuvent
avoir de temps en temps entre eux sur I’exercice du pouvoir
fédéral de dépenser.

De telle sorte que cela va plus loin que ¢a. Le projet de loi
C-13 est tel que si on devait s’entendre sur des changements, le
projet de loi C-13 s’ajusterait parfaitement a de tels change-
ments dans son application de tous les jours. Maintenant pour
en revenir 4 la question posée, I'article 7 (2) du projet de loi dit
clairement que lorsqu’il s'agit de transfert dont les détails
essentiels ne sont pas déterminés avant cet exercice ou au
moment de celui-ci, que I'évaluation environnementale peut
étre faite par I'autorité compétente au niveau provincial. C'est
ca le sens de I'article 7, 8 et je pense 59. Aprés ¢a vous avez les
articles 7, 2 et 54.

En d’autres mots, dans ’hypothése de Meech ou il y a effec-
tivement ce genre de transfert, I’évaluation environnementale
se fait par la province et non par le gouvernement fédéral.

Le sénateur Tremblay: Je vous remercie beaucoup de cette
clarification. Elle me parait assez fondamentale. Je ne I'avais
pas encore entendue jusqu'd maintenant. Je suis trés heureux
de I'avoir entendue en ce moment. Peut-étre y reviendrons
nous lorsque vous reviendrez au cas ou certains flottements
demeureraient quand méme, on ne sait jamais en ces matieres.

The Chairman: Unfortunately, our time has more than run
out. As I indicated earlier in the meeting, we will be making an
attempt to arrange a meeting later on with you, Mr. Minister.
At this particular point in time I thank you for coming today
as our first witness in our public hearings on Bill C-13, others
having observed that we were well briefed by your colleagues
with you today from the Federal Environmental Assessment
Review Office at an earlier time. Thank you very much. W
will look forward to seeing you at a later date. %

Mr. Charest: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The Chairman: Honourable senators, I wish to welcome
before us now representatives from the Canadian Electrical
association. I will ask Dr. Burnham to introduce the witnesses
who are accompanying her. She is president of the association.
Having done that, please proceed with your presentation. We
are running about ten minutes late, which will run through the
next group. We have one hour set aside to hear from you.

[Traduction]

m’avez dit cela 4 tant de reprises au cours des débats constitu-
tionnels. Mais vous pourrez poser votre question lors d’une ren-
contre future.

Monsieur le Mministre, veuillez procéder.

Mr. Charest: Allow me to answer; allow me to make the fol-
lowing remark, Mr. Chairman, because, in the debate on C-
13, it seems to me that environmental assessment problems
have been confused with a constitutional problem.

If th_ere is a problem, if the exercise of the federal spending
power is challenged in some places, that is one thing. We must
not make the environment pay for the difficulties, challenges
and disagreements which the governments may have from time
to time among themselves regarding the federal government’s
exercise of its spending power.

In fact, the matter goes further than that. Bill C-13 is such
that, if we were to agree on changes, Bill C-13 would adjust
perfectly to those changes in its day-to-day application. Now
to return to the question asked, clause 7(2) of the bill clearly
proyndes that, where there is a transfer, the essential details of
which are not determined before the power is exercised or at
the time it is exercised, the environmental assessment may be
conducted by the competent provincial authority. That is the
meaning of clauses 7, 8 and, I believe, 59. After that, you have
clauses 7,2 and 54.

In other words, under Meech, where this kind of transfer
does in fact take place, the environmental assessment is done
by the province, not by the federal government.

Senator Tremblay: Thank you very much for that clarifica-
tion, which seems to me fairly fundamental. I had not heard it
previously. I am very pleased to have heard it now. Perhaps we
will return to it when you come back, in case any unclear
points remain in these matters. You never know.

Le président: Malheureusement, notre temps est presque
écoulé. Comme je I'ai indiqué précédemment au cours de la
réunion, nous tenterons d’organiser une autre rencontre avec
yous plus tard, monsieur le Ministre. A ce stade, je voudrais
vous remercier d’étre venu aujourd’hui comparaitre devant
nous comme premier témoin des audiences sur le projet de loi
C-13; d’autres ont mentionné que nous avions été bien rensei-
gnés, lors d’une rencontre antérieure, par vos collégues du
Bureau fédéral d’examen des évaluations environnementales
qui vous accompagnent aujourd’hui. Je vous remercie beau-
coup. Nous serions heureux de vous rencontrer & nouveau a
une date ultérieure.

M. Charest: Je vous remercie, monsieur le président.

Le président: Honorables sénateurs, je voudrais maintenant
souhaiter la bienvenue aux représentants de I'Association
canadienne de I'électricité. Je demanderais @ Mme Burnham
de présenter les témoins qui 'accompagnent. Mme Burnham
est présidente de ’Association. Apreés les présentations, veuil-
lez procéder avec votre déposition. Nus avons pris environ dix
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Without further comment or delay I would ask you to please
proceed.

Dr. Carole Burnham, Director, Environment, Ontario
Hydro, Canadian Electrical Association: Just because I am
sitting in the centre does not mean that I am the president of
the association. It is Wallace Read who is the president, and 1
will turn it over to him.

The Chairman: I am sorry. I misread my notes here. They
are correct. I will invite Mr. Wallace Read, the president, to
introduce those with you and please proceed with your presen-
tation. I am sorry.

Mr. Wallace Read, President, Canadian Electrical Associa-
tion: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I can understand the mix up.

On behalf of the Canadian Electrical Association and its 33
electric utility members across Canada, I want to thank you
for this opportunity to comment further on the legislation
before you. CEA member utilities support strongly the need
for an environmental assessment process. There is no question
about that. We wish to make a positive contribution to bring-
ing about an environmental assessment process that is fair,
clear, timely and singular.

We have tabled a brief with the clerk and have provided a
copy of our submission of October 30, 1991, to the legislative
committee of the House of Commons that considered Bill C-
13.

Our submission to this standing committee is an overview of
our position on Bill C-13. It looks at the issues which we find
problematic in the bill and proposes specific changes to the
wording of key sections. We assure you that we wish to be con-
structive and to offer the Senate suggestions for what we con-
sider improvements to Bill C-13. Without a doubt, the
Canadian Electrical Association wishes to have a workable
environmental assessment process. Our brief deals with the
legal issues which are at the very heart of our concerns with
the proposed legislation. Appendix “A” to our brief is a docu-
ment entitled “Bill C-13, A Legal Opinion”. I invite senators
to read through these two documents.

I am going to make a brief statement outlining CEA’s posi-
tion on Bill C-13 and then I will invite Maitre Michel Yergeau
from the law firm of Lavery, De Billy, who represents Hydro
Quebec at these hearings, to speak on the legal issues.

Followings those presentation we will, of course, entertain
questions from the standing committee on the brief and on
matters of particular interest to the senators relating to the
utilities and environmental assessments.

[Traduction]

minutes de retard, ce qui se répercutera sur le prochain
groupe. Nous avons prévu une heure pour vous entendre.

Sans autre commentaire ou délai, je vous demanderais de
bien vouloir procéder.

Mme Carole Burnham, directrice, Environnement, Ontario
Hydro, Association canadienne de I’électricité : Le simple fait
que je sois assise au centre ne signifie pas que je suis présidente
de I’Association. C’est Wallace Read qui en est le président et
je lui céde la parole.

Le président: Je m’excuse. J’ai mal lu mes notes. Vous avez
raison. J'invite M. Wallace Read, président, 4 présenter les
personnes qui I’accompagnent et 4 faire sa présentation. Je
m’excuse.

M. Wallace Read, président, Association canadienne de
Pélectricité : Je vous remercie, monsieur le président, je com-
prend ’erreur.

Au nom de I’Association canadienne de I’électricité et des 33
services publics d’électricité qui en sont membres 4 travers le
Canada, je voudrais vous remercier de I’occasion qui nous a été
offerte de nous prononcer plus en détail sur la mesure législa-
tive qui se trouve devant vous. Les services publics d’électricité
qui sont membres de ’ACE reconnaissent sans réserve la
nécessité de disposer d’un processus d’évaluation environne-
mentale. Il n’y a aucun doute a ce sujet. Nous voulons faire
une contribution positive afin de voir émerger un processus
d’évaluation environnementale qui soit juste, clair, expéditif et
unique.

Nous avons remis un mémoire au greffier et nous lui avons
fourni une copie de notre présentation du 30 octobre 1991 au
comité législatif de la Chambre des communes qui a étudié le
projet de loi C-13.

Notre présentation 4 votre comité permanent donne un
apergu de notre position au sujet du projet de loi C-13. Elle
aborde les questions que nous jugeons problématiques dans ce
projet de loi et propose des modifications précises au libellé de
certains articles. Nous tenons a vous assurer que nous voulons
étre constructifs et offrir au Sénat des suggestions qui, & notre
avis, amélioreraient le projet de loi C-13. Sans aucun doute,
I’Association canadienne de I’électricité souhaite que le proces-
sus d’évaluation environnementale soit pratique. Notre
mémoire traite des questions juridiques qui sont au coeur
méme de nos préoccupations au sujet de la mesure législative
proposée. A I'appendice A de notre mémoire se trouve un
document intitulé «projet de loi C-13 : Un avis juridique».
Nous invitons les sénateurs & consulter attentivement ces deux
documents.

Je ferai une bréve déclaration pour expliquer la position de
’ACE au sujet du projet de loi C-13 et j'inviterai ensuite M®
Michel Yergeau du cabinet d’avocats Lavery, de Billy, qui
représente Hydro-Québec 4 ces audiences, 4 discuter des ques-
tions juridiques.

Aprés ces dépositions, nous serons évidemment heureux de
répondre aux questions du Comité permanent au sujet de notre
mémoire et 4 toute autre question intéressant plus particuliére-
ment les sénateurs au sujet des services publics d’électricité et
des évaluations environnementales.
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To assist me in responding to your questions I have with me
today representatives from across Canada from some of our
member utilities. These are people who have had considerable
experience in the area of environmental assessments. I would
like to introduce them to you now. On my left is Dr. Carole
Burnham, Director of the Environment for Ontario Hydro and
Vice-Chair of the Canadian Electric Association’s Environ-
mental Policy Committee. On my far left is Mr. Ken Adams,
Divisional Manager for the Conawapa Complex Licensing
Division, representing Manitoba Hydro. On my right is Mr.
Terry Toner, Manager of Environmental Assessments, Nova
Scotia Power Corporation. As I indicated earlier, sitting
second from the end is Maitre Michel Yergeau, Attorney, Lav-
ery, De Billy, counsel to Hydro Quebec. I think this is a good
representation of utilities from across the country.

Canadian Electrical Association members are among the
leading proponents and practitioners of environmental assess-
ments in Canada, having had many years of experience in this
area at both the federal and provincial levels. Many of our
member companies have undergone the current federal assess-
ment process involving coal and hydro-electric power stations
as well as the siting of transmission lines. The credibility of the
existing assessment guidelines has suffered considerably in
recent years as a result of legal and political disputes. It is our
view that the federal legislation on environmental assessments
must be capable of restoring public, industry, and government
confidence in the assessment process. Failure to do so will
compound today’s uncertainties, impede economic and envi-
ronmental decisions, and further erode the support required
from all sectors to advance our common cause of sustainable
development. We believe that Bill C-13, as written, does not
succeed in achieving these objectives and we wish to see it
improved.

The brief that the Canadian Electrical Association pre-
sented to the House of Commons legislative committee last fall
supported this very objective. It outlined in detail our reserva-
tions and made specific suggestions which, in our view, would
resolve many issues relating to jurisdiction and proponents’
rights. We have consistently called for an environmental
assessment process which is, I repeat, fair, clear, timely and
singular. .

As potential proponents, electrical utilities need an environ-
mental assessment process that works. We fear that the bill is
an unwitting and unnecessary federal intrusion into jurisdic-
tional controversy and will lead to more, and not less, duplica-
tion. It represents a potential source of discord between the
provinces and the federal government.

To address some of these concerns, we offer constructive
solutions for amendments to the bill as set out in our brief in

[Traduction]

Pour m’aider a répondre & vos questions, je suis accompagné
aujourd’hui de représentants de certaines des sociétés de servi-
ces publics d’électricité membres de notre association. Ce sont
des gens qui ont une expérience considérable dans le domaine
de I'évaluation environnementale. Je voudrais vous les présen-
ter maintenant. A ma gauche se trouve Mme Carole Burnham,
directrice de I’Environnement 4 Ontario Hydro et vice-prési-
dente du Comité des politiques environnementales de I’Asso-
ciation canadienne de I’électricité. Tout au bout, & ma gauche,
M. Ken Adams, gestionnaire de la Conawapa Complex Licen-
sing Division, qui représente Manitoba Hydro. A ma droite,
M. Terry Toner, gestionnaire des évaluations environnementa-
les a la société Nova Scotia Power Corporation. Comme je I'ai
indiqué précédemment, M© Michel Yergeau, avocat du cabinet
Lavery, de Billy et conseiller d’Hydro-Québec occupe I’avant-
dernier siége. Je pense que nous avons ici une bonne représen-
tation des services publics d’électricité du pays.

Les membres de I’Association canadienne de I'électricité
comptent parmi les plus importants partisans et utilisateurs
des évaluations environnementales au Canada, ayant acquis de
nombreuses années d’expérience dans ce domaine, tant au
niveau fédéral qu'au niveau provincial. Bon nombre de nos
sociétés membres ont eu I'occasion d’appliquer I'actuel proces-
sus fédéral d’évaluation dans le cas de centrales au charbon et
de centrales hydroélectriques, ainsi que pour I’emplacement de
lignes de transmission. La crédibilité des lignes directrices
actuelles en matiére d’évaluation a énormément souffert au
cours des derniéres années, en raison des différends juridiques
et politiques qui ont eu cours. A notre avis, la législation fédé-
rale en matiére d’évaluation environnementale doit pouvoir
restaurer la confiance du public, de I'industrie et du gouverne-
ment dans le processus d’évaluation. Si I'on ne parvient pas a le
faire, les incertitudes actuelles seront aggravées et 1’on entra-
vera les décisions économiques et environnementales en affai-
blissant encore davantage le soutien requis de la part de tous
les secteurs pour faire avancer la cause commune du dévelop-
pement durable. Nous croyons que le projet de loi C-13, dans
sa formulation actuelle, ne parvient pas a atteindre ces objec-
tifs et nous voudrions qu'il soit amélioré.

Le mémoire que 1'Association canadienne de I’électricité a
présenté au comité législatif de la Chambre des communes
I’automne dernier vise ce but. Nous y présentons en détail nos
réserves et nos suggestions particuliéres qui, a notre avis, per-
mettraient de résoudre bon nombre des questions qui se posent
au sujet des sphéres de compétence et des droits des promo-
teurs. Nous avons demandé sans reliche que 1'on mette en
place un processus d’évaluation environnementale qui soit, je le
répéte, juste, clair, expéditif et unique.

En qualité d’éventuels promoteurs, les services publics
d’électricité doivent disposer d’un processus d’évaluation envi-
ronnementale qui fonctionne. Nous craignons que le projet de
loi constitue une intrusion involontaire et inutile de I’autorité
fédérale qui engendrera une querelle de compétences et qui
accroitra les chevauchements, plutét que de les réduire. Elle
représente une source possible de discorde entre les provinces
et le gouvernement fédéral.

Pour répondre @ certaines de ces préoccupations, nous pro-
posons des solutions constructives qui visent & modifier le pro-
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four specific areas. First, modifications to paragraph 5(1)d are
the key to minimizing potential jurisdictional confrontation on
a project-by-project basis. Second, elements of clause 16 deal-
ing with need, alternatives and purpose should be eliminated
when dealing with non-federal undertakings. Third, the con-
cept of cumulative effects needs an experimental period
wherein that notion should be applied to federal projects.
Fourth, coordination of provincial and federal processes with
specified time frames is crucial for effective administration.

Maitre Yergeau will now outline what, in our opinion, are
the most significant problems associated with the bill, which
are in the areas of jurisdictional duplication and the many
uncertainties facing a non-federal proponent.

Monsieur Michel Yergeau, avocat, Hydro-Québec: Mon-
sieur le président, avec votre permission je vais m’exprimer en
frangais puisque ce sera plus agréable pour vous et plus rapide
pour moi.

Pour mon petit exposé qui tient sur ces deux petites feuilles
et ce qui ne devrait pas étre trés long, je vais référer a la fois
au texte du projet de loi et je référerai aussi 4 mon expérience
dans le domaine des études d’impacts. Je suis un avocat spé-
cialisé dans le droit de I’environnement. A ce titre, j’ai exercé
les fonctions de vice-président du bureau d’audience publique
sur l'environnement pendant cinq ans de 1979 a 1984. Jai
aussi, 4 la demande du ministre de I’Environnement du
Canada de 1'époque, participé a4 un comité de travail présidé
par I’honorable juge Walsh sur 'application du processus du
décret de 1984 sur I'évaluation des impacts. J’ai agi aussi
comme consultant dans certaines provinces du Canada pour la
mise en place de processus semblables. Donc j’ai une certaine
familiarité avec la question des études d’impacts et c’est pour
¢a que vous me permettrez parfois d’y référer.

Essentiellement, ce que nous recherchons c’est un systéme
d’évaluation des impacts qui fonctionne au niveau fédéral tout
en respectant les juridictions provinciales et c’est essentielle-
ment le but de notre démarche auprés de vous aujourd’hui. Il
est inutile de vous dire & quel point nous croyons, et tout par-
ticuliérement votre interlocuteur, a I'extréme pertinence des
processus d’évaluation d’impacts avant de prendre des déci-
sions.

Cependant il ne faut jamais perdre de vue que des procé-
dures comme celles qui sont mises en place dans le projet de loi
C-13 ne visent pas uniquement a informer le preneur de déci-
sions mais 4 indiquer au preneur de décisions comment pren-
dre la décision. Avec tout le respect que j'ai pour M. Charest,
lorsqu’il dit que le projet de loi C-13 a pour but de mettre en
place un processus d’étude des aspects environnementaux des
projets, je réponds que c’est vrai, certes, mais c’est aussi la
mise en place d’un processus décisionnel. C’est peut-étre cet
aspect-1a qui pose probléme.

Essentiellement je vous dirai deux choses. Nous considérons
premiérement que le projet de loi C-13 fait actuellement usage

[Traduction]

jet de loi, tel qu’il est expliqué dans notre mémoire, dans qua-
tre domaines particuliers. Tout d’abord, des modifications &
I'alinéa 5 (1) d) sont essentielles si ’on veut minimiser le ris-
que d’une querelle de compétences, projet par projet. Deuxi¢-
mement, les éléments de I'article 16 qui traitent de la nécessité,
des solutions de rechange et de I'objet devraient étre supprimés
lorsqu’on a affaire a des entreprises non fédérales. Troisieme-
ment, la notion d’effets cumulatifs doit &étre assortie d’une
période d’essai durant laquelle cette notion devrait étre appli-
quée aux projets fédéraux. Quatriémement, la coordination des
modalités provinciales et fédérales, assortie d’échéanciers pré-
cis, a une importance capitale pour I'administration efficace de
ces dispositions.

Me¢ Yergeau décrira maintenant ce qui constituent, a notre
avis, les problémes les plus importants liés au projet de loi, les-
quels ont trait au chevauchement des compétences et aux nom-
breuses incertitudes auxquelles doit faire face un promoteur
non fédéral.

Mr. Michel Yergeau, Legal Counsel, Hydro-Québec:
Mr. Chairman, with your permission, I am going to speak in
French since it will be more pleasant for you and faster for me.

For my brief presentation, which appears on these two small
sheets of paper, which should not be very long, I am going to
refer to both the text of the bill and to my experience in the
field of impact studies. I am a lawyer specialized in environ-
mental law, and, in that capacity, I performed the duties of
Vice-President of the Office of Public Hearings on the Envi-
ronment for the five years from 1979 to 1984. At the request
of the Minister of the Environment of the time, I also sat on a
task force chaired by Mr. Justice Walsh on the application of
the process contained in the 1984 order in council on impact
assessment. I have also consulted in some Canadian provinces
regarding the introduction of similar processes. So I have some
familiarity with the issue of impact studies, and that is why,
with your permission, I will refer to it from time to time.

What we are essentially seeking is an impact assessment sys-
tem which operates at the federal level, while respecting pro-
vincial jurisdictions, and that is essentially the goal of our pre-
sentation to you today. There is no need to tell you how much
we believe, and particularly how much I believe, in the
extreme relevance of impact assessment processes before deci-
sions are taken.

However, one must never lose sight of the fact that procedu-
res such as those proposed under Bill C-13 are not designed
solely to inform decision-makers, but also to provide decision-
makers with indications on how to take the decision. With all
due respect to Mr. Charest, when he says that the purpose of
Bill C-13 is to introduce a process for the study of environmen-
tal aspects of projects, I would answer that that is true, of
course, but it is also to introduce a decision-making process.
And it is perhaps this aspect which poses the problem.

I will tell you essentially two things. We consider, first, that
Bill C-13, in its present form, employs terms which are, almost
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de termes qui sont presque par nature des termes équivoques et
qui ont peu de contenu juridique, donc qui ouvrent la porte a
des contestations judiciaires trés longues et trés laborieuses. J'y
reviendrai dans un instant.

Deuxiémement, il y a & notre avis des problémes de compé-
tence et d’exercice des compétences et pour ce faire, je vous
demanderai et jattirerai votre attention sur six articles,
uniquement six articles du projet de loi. Ne vous inquiétez pas,
ce ne sera pas une étude article par article. Il s’agit de six
articles qui pourront nous aider 4 en faire la démonstration.
Pour en venir dans un cas comme dans I'autre & la conclusion
qu'on a beau invoquer la décision de la Cour supréme dans
Friends of the Oldman River Society, nous croyons que le pro-
jet de loi C-13 tel qu'il est 14 ne respecte pas la décision de la
Cour supréme et va bien au-dela des balises posées par la Cour
supréme dans la décision Oldman.

Je reviens 4 ma premiére partie, ¢'est-d-dire les termes équi-
voques. Nous considérons que la loi fait le plein de termes nou-
veaux, 4 la mode, mais dont le contenu au plan juridique est
extrémement ténu, extrémement mince. Par exemple, les effets
cumulatifs ou encore la notion de développement durable ou
encore les préoccupation du public pour ne nommer que ceux-
1a. Nous reviendrons plus tard sur des termes comme raison
d’étre des projets ou justification des projets mais ¢a j'en par-
lerai surtout dans la deuxiéme partie de mon petit €xposc.

Quand au développement durable, voild évidement <'ies
termes qui sont trés populaires actuellement et la Commission
Brundtland a défini en 400 pages ce qu'était cette notion. De
1a cependant i en faire une des pierres d’angle d’une loi, il y 2
13 une grande marge qu'il est difficile de franchir.

Par exemple, I’expression “effets cumulatifs” nous sem-
bleétre le plus bel exemple qui recéle des piéges. Si on référe a
la définition d’effets cumulatifs tel que cela apparait dans le
projet de loi C-13, nous avons (parce que je veux le retrouver,
je ne le retrouverai pas) bon peu importe, effets cumulat‘nfs
visent 4 toutes fins pratiques les effets cumulatifs qu’un projet
a par rapport a des ouvrages existant ou par rapport a d’autres
projets. En matiére d’études d’impacts, les effets cumplat!fs
sont les effets qui ne sont pas propres d un projet mais qui nais-
sent de la conjonction d’un projet avec autre chose. Donc c’est
un domaine ou on a trés peu d’expérience actuellement. Or le
projet de loi tel qu’il est parle des effets cumulatifs d'un projet,
celui qu’on étudie par exemple en vertu du projet de loi C-l3
par rapport 4 d’autres ouvrages existants. La clest toujours
possible d’étudier les effets cumulatifs parce que on a un Pl’O]et
par rapport a une réalité concréte qui est un ouvrage existant:
un projet de barrage par rapport d un barrage existant.

Mais lorsqu’on parle d’effets cumulatifs d’un projet par rap-
port 4 d’autres projets, c’est 1a ou on tombe dans des notions
extrémement fluctuantes, dans des marécages juridiques si je
puis dire parce qu’il est trés difficile de déterminer qugl_s seront
les impacts naissant de la conjonction de deux propositions qui
ne sont pas nécessairement rendues au méme point d’évolution.

Il est trés difficile de définir quel serait un projet X par rap-
port 4 un autre projet Y qui n’est pas nécessairement rendu au

stade de I’étude d'impact par exemple. Donc ily a'lé.une
nécessité de nettoyer les concepts et c’est ce que nous invitons

[Traduction)

by their very nature, ambiguous terms and which have tenuous
legal implications and thus open the door to very long and
tedious legal challenges. 1 will return to this point in a
moment.

Second, in our view, there are problems of powers and of the
exercise of powers, and, for this aspect, I will ask you, and I
will draw your attention to six clauses, only six clauses in the
bill. Do not be concerned; this will not be a clause-by-clause
study. This will be six clauses, which will help us to demons-
trate our point, to come, in any case, to the conclusion that
there is no point in invoking the Supreme Court judgment in
Friends of the Oldman River Society. We believe that Bill C-
13, as it stands here, is not consistent with the Supreme Court
decision and goes well beyond the guideposts set down by the
Supreme Court in Oldman.

I return to my first part, the ambiguous terms. We consider
that the bill is full of new, fashionable terms whose legal con-
tent is extremely tenuous, extremely slim. For example,
«cumulative effects», or the notion of «sustainable develop-
ment», or «public concerns», to name only those few. We shall
return later to terms such as «purpose of project» and «justifi-
cation of project», but I will talk about that mainly in the
second part of my brief presentation.

Regarding sustainable development, this is obviously a term
which is very popular these days, and the Brundtland Commis-
sion defined this idea in 400 pages. From there, however, to
make it one of the cornerstones of a statute is a large and diffi-
cult step.

For example, the expression «cumulative effects» seems to us
the best example of a term full of pitfalls. If you refer to the
definition of cumulative effects, as it appears in Bill C-13, we
have ...because I want to find it, I can’t—oh well . . . Cumu-
lative effects means, to all intents and purposes, the cumulative
effects which a project has relative to existing works or to
other projects. In impact studies, cumulative effects are effects
that are not the result of a project, but which arise as a result
of the interaction of a project with other things. It is therefore
an area where we currently have very little experience. As it
stands, the bill talks about the cumulative effects of a project,
the one studied, for example, under Bill C-13, as opposed to
other existing works. Here it is still possible to study the cumu-
lative effects because you have a project in relation to a con-
crete reality which is an existing work, a dam project as oppo-
sed to an existing dam.

But when you talk about the cumulative effects of a project
relative to other projects, that is where you fall into extremely
shifting notions, into a legal morass, if I can use that term,
because it is very difficult to determine which impacts result
from the combination of two proposals which have not necessa-
rily reached the same point in their development.

It is very difficult to define what Project X would be relative
to Project Y, which has not necessarily reached the stage of an
impact study, for example. So there is a need to tidy up these
concepts, and that is what we invite the Senate to do. You need
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le Sénat 4 faire. Il faudrait nettoyer les choses et au besoin
demander par exemple que I'on fasse I’expérience sur des pro-
jets qui relévent essentiellement de I’autorité fédérale, un pro-
jet par exemple de la Défense nationale sur des terres de la
Couronne fédérale.

Et 14, que I'on essaie de manier les concepts. On va les net-
toyer de cette fagon. Dans cinq ans, lorsque viendra le temps
de réviser la loi, il sera toujours possible de réintroduire les
concepts et de les appliquer 4 tous 4 la lumiére de I'expérience
que I’on aura vécue.

Dans I'état actuel des choses, il serait, 4 notre sens, témé-
raire de vouloir entrer dans la loi des concepts aussi vagues et
aussi nouveaux que ‘‘effets cumulatifs” ou “développements
durables™ et de les appliquer & ’ensemble des propositions qui
peuvent venir & travers le pays.

J’arrive maintenant a la question du probléme des compé-
tences. Pour cela, il faut se référer au texte du projet de loi. Je
vous invite 4 faire avec nous un petit exercice 4 travers la loi.

Si on prend I'article 4.a) du projet de loi, on se rend compte
que les premiers mots qui y sont dits sont:

La présente loi a pour objet:

a) de permettre aux autorités responsables de décider
de tout projet susceptible d’avoir des effets environnemen-
taux en se fondant sur un jugement éclairé quant a ses
effets;

Il n’y a aucune espéce de balise. On dit bien:

... décider de tout projet . . .

A toutes fins pratiques, ce qui inquiéte I’Association cana-
dienne de I’électricité, c’est cette absence de balise. Qu’on
veuille dire que le projet 4 pour but d’étudier tout projet rele-
vant de l'autorité fédérale, cela irait. Mais actuellement, on
dit:

. .. de décider de tout projet . . .

Allons maintenant a un article plus loin et prenons Iarticle
5.(1)d). L’article 5.(1)d) dit que:

L’évaluation environnementale d’un projet est effectué
avant I’exercice d’une des attributions suivantes. . .

Je saute les trois premiéres attributions. Je prends pour
acquis, méme si je prends les coins ronds en disant cela, qu’il
s’agit essentiellement de projets fédéraux sur des terres du
domaine fédéral et ainsi de suite.

Mais nous arrivons a la 4¢ proposition qui dit:

d) une autorité fédérale, aux termes d’une disposition
prévue par réglement pris en partie de 'aliéna (59)/),
délivre un permis ou une licence, . . .

Voila qui est bien!

... donne toute autorisation . . .
Voila qui est encore bien!

... ou prend toute mesure en vue de permettre la mise
en oeuvre du projet en tout ou en partie.

Ce que nous disons, c’est que en adoptant ce libellé, le projet
de loi déborde le cadre de la décision de la Cour supréme dans
Oldman River puisque dans Oldman River on disait bien qu'il
fallait qu’il y ait un pouvoir réglementaire, donc un pouvoir

[Traduction]

to tidy things up and, if necessary, ask, for example, that an
experiment be conducted on projects under essentially federal
authority, a National Defence project, for example, on federal
Crown lands.

Let’s try to manipulate the concepts. We can clean them up
that way. In five years, when the time comes to amend the act,
it will still be possible to reintroduce the concepts and to apply
them to everything in the light of actual experience.

In the current state of affairs, it would be rash, in our view,
to try to introduce into the act concepts as vague and as new as
«cumulative effects» and «sustainable development», and to
apply them to all projects that could be initiated, all across the
country.

I now come to the matter of the problem of powers. For
that, we must refer to the text of the bill. I invite you to con-
duct a brief exercise through the bill with us.

If you take clause 4(a) of the bill, you will realize that the
first words in it are:

The purposes of this Act are:
(a) to ensure that the environmental effects of projects

receive careful consideration before responsible authori-
ties take actions in connection with them;

There is no kind of guidepost. It clearly reads:
... take actions in connection with them . ..

To all intents and purposes, what concerns the Canadian
Electrical Association is this absence of guideposts. It would be
all right if Parliament wanted to say that the purpose of the
bill was to study every project under federal jurisdiction. But
at it stands, it reads:

.. . take actions in connection with them . . .
Now let us turn to a clause further on; let us take
clause 5(1)(d). Clause 5(1)(d) says:
an environmental assessment of a project is required
before one of the following powers is exercised,

and I skip the first three powers. I take it for granted, even if
I am taking a shortcut in so doing, that the bill essentially con-
cerns federal projects on federal lands, and so on.

But we come to the fourth proposal, which reads:

(d) under a provision prescribed pursuant to paragraph
59(f), issues a permit or licence,—

Now this is good!
—grants an approval—
This is even better!
—or takes any other action for the purpose of enabling
the project to be carried out in whole or in part.
What we are saying is that by adopting this wording, the bill
goes beyond the framework of the Supreme Court decision in

Oldman River, since the Court stated clearly in Oldman River
that there had to be a regulatory power, and thus a power of
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d’autorisation. De fait on faisait référence au pouvoir d’autori-
sation défini 4 I'article 5 de la loi sur les eaux navigables.

Lorsque I’on parle évidemment de:

.délivre un permis ou une licence, donne toute
autorisation . . .
On est dans le cas de Oldman River. Mais quand on parle
maintenant de:

. prend toute mesure en vue de permettre la mise en
oeuvre du projet en toute ou en partie.

C’est 1a ol le projet de loi C-13 ajoute a la décision de la
Cour supréme. C’est 13 un motif d’inquiétude.

Allons un peu plus loin dans le projet de loi. Voyons Iarticle
16 qui lui parle du contenu des examens préalables ou des
études approfondies ou des médiations ou des examens par une
commission. L4 encore, on trouve des termes troublants,
puisque I’on dit bien que:

16.(1) L’examen préalable, I'étude approfondie,

Ainsi de suite:

.portent notamment sur... a les effets environ-
nementaux du projet, . . .
On s’entend, tout va bien! Et puis, voild mon truc des effets

cumulatifs. L’on dit:

. et les effets cumulatifs que sa réalisation, combinée
a I'existence d’autres ouvrages ou a la réalisation d’autres
projets ou activités, est susceptible de causer a
I’environnement;
Jai déja parlé de notre inquié¢tude sur les effets cumulatifs
sur les projets futurs. Je ne reviens pas la-dessus. Je vous renv-
oie 4 I'alinéa (1)e) ot I’on parle cette fois-ci de:

. la nécessité du projet et des solutions de rechange.

L’on va maintenant au paragraphe 2 ou cette fois-13 ’on dit
que:
(2) L’étude approfondie d’un projet . ..
Ou la médiation, ou I'’examen par une commission doit

porter sur les raisons d’étre du projet et qu’elle doit porter
aussi sur les:

(b) les solutions de rechange réalisables sur les plans
technique et économique et leurs effets environnemen-
taux;

On voit donc s’introduire par la la notion de justification de
projets ou de raison d’étre de projets.

Evidement I'autorité fédérale, au moment de décider, devra
tenir compte nécessairement non plus des effets environnemen-
taux du prOJet mais de la raison d’étre du projet. Ce que nous
soumettons a votre attention, c’est qu’a toutes fins pratiques, la
justification du projet devient I’étalon de mesure de I'impact
environnemental et le probléme est tourné a I'envers. Ce n’est
plus I'impact environnemental en soi qui permet au gouverne-
ment fédéral d’intervenir mais c’est I'impact environnemental
vu 4 travers la lunette de la justification du projet. Lorsque
'on commence & tripoter dans la justification du projet, nous
soumettons que nous entrons directement dans des terrains

28137-3

[Traduction]
authorization. Consequently, reference was made to the power
of authorization defined in section 5 of the Navigable Waters
Protection Act.

Obviously, when you say:

. issues a permit or licence, grants an approval . .

You are talking about the case of Oldman River, but when
you say:

. takes any other action for the purpose of enabling
the project to be carried out in whole or in part,

that is where Bill C-13 adds on to the Supreme Court deci-
sion. And this is grounds for concern.

Let us go a bit further in the bill. Let us look at clause 16,
which concerns the content of screenings and comprehensive
studies and mediations and assessments by review panels. Here
again we find troubling terms since the clause clearly states

that:
16.(1) Every screeﬁing or comprehensive study . . .
and so on:
. shall include a consideration of . . .
tal effects of the project . . .

So far so good! Then, here is what I said about cumulative
effects. It reads:

the environmen-

.and any cumulative environmental effects that are
likely to result from the project in combination with other
projects or activities that have been or will be carried out;

I have already discussed our concern regarding cumulative
effects on future projects. I will not come back to that. I refer
you to paragraph 1(e), where the clause mentions:

. the need for the project and alternatives to the pro-
jerti i
We go now to subsection (2), where this time the clause
reads:

(2) . . . every comprehensive study of a project . . .

Either mediation or assessment by a panel must include the
purpose of the project and focus as well on:

(b) alternative means of carrying out the project that
are technically and economically feasible and the environ-
mental effects of any such alternative means;

You can see that this introduces the notion of justification of
projects and purpose of projects.

By the time it makes its decision, the federal government
must obviously and necessarily take into account not the pro-
ject’s environmental effects, but rather its purpose. What we
are submitting to your attention is that, to all intents and pur-
poses, the justification of the project becomes the yardstick by
which environmental impact is measured, and the problem is
thus turned around. It is no longer the environmental impact
as such which enables the federal government to intervene, but
it is the environmental impact seen from the point of view of
the project’s justification. When you begin to play about with
the project’s justification, we are headed directly onto even sof-
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encore plus marécageux et des sources de conflits judiciaires.
Le fédéral se trouverait, par exemple, a dire non a un projet,
non 4 I’émission d’une autorisation nécessaire a la réalisation
d’un projet réalisé par une province, sur la base non pas de
I'impact de 'environnement mais sur la base de la justification
du projet.

Si je voulais faire une boutade je dirais: Ecoutez, un impact
est toujours trop gros lorsque le projet n’est pas justifié.

Partant de 14, des impacts par ailleurs tout a fait secondaires
deviennent de gros impacts parce que on n’étudie plus I'impact
mais on étudie la justification du projet qui permet de qualifier
I'impact.

L4, il y a certainement une source de conflits innombrables
devant les tribunaux. Si nous visons un processus qui fonc-
tionne, il faut absolument nettoyer cet aspect. Je reviendrai sur
une proposition pour aider au nettoyage, dans quelques
secondes. Allons maintenant d I’article 20 et la, j'arrive au
bout de mon petit exposé. A I'article 20, on va bien se rendre
compte de ce a quoi cela nous méne si on regarde l’article
20.(1)B). On dit que l'autorité responsable doit refuser
'autorisation lorsque

le projet est susceptible d’entrainer des effets environ-
nementaux négatifs importants qui ne peuvent étre justi-
fiés dans les circonstances,

D’accord! Donc, on revient et on ajoute:

d s SO 4.«
Parlant de I’autorisation:

... et qui pourrait lui permettre la mise en oeuvre du
projet en tout ou en partie;

Ce que nous soumettons, c’est que avec ce libellé de la loi, le
gouvernement du Canada acquiert par osmose le pouvoir de
décider du tout alors qu’il n’a de juridiction que sur les parties.
C’est inexorable, cette situation, parce que I’on voit bien quelle
est la raison d’étre de cette autorisation. C’est cette autorisa-
tion méme qui pourrait permettre la réalisation du projet. A/
contrario, le gouvernement du Canada pourrait dire: nous
refusons d’émettre I'autorisation sachant que refuser d’émettre
I'autorisation empéchera la réalisation du projet dans son
ensemble.

C’est pourquoi nous disons dans I'annexe du mémoire de
I’Association canadienne de I’électricité que le gouvernement
du Canada saute a la veine jugulaire. Il saute exactement a
I'endroit ou il faut, pour pouvoir éventuellement tuer un projet
qui ne reléve pas de son autorité dans son ensemble. Non pas
que 'on veuille préter de mauvaises intentions. Il n’en demeure
pas moins que dans le contexte que 'on connait, il va toujours
y avoir de bonnes dmes pour se lever et pour demander aux
tribunaux de censurer le gouvernement des provinces sur la
base de cette justification du projet.

Evidement, nous pourrions prendre I'article 37 et en arriver
aux mémes résultats. Je pourrais continuer pendant une longue
période de temps a expliquer en lisant les articles, les uns par

rapport aux autres, les problémes dans lesquels on pourrait se
retrouver.

'Ce Que nous disons (j’aurai I'occasion peut-étre de le pré-
ciser 4 la suite de vos questions) c’est que actuellement C-13,

[Traduction]

ter ground and into sources of legal conflict since the federal
government will, for example, have to say no to a project, no to
the issuance of the authorization needed for the implementa-
tion of the project realized by a province, on the basis not of
the environmental impact, but of the project’s justification.

If I wanted to make a joke, I would say: Look, an impact is
always too big when the project is not justified.

On that basis, impacts that are otherwise entirely secondary
become major impacts because the impact itself is no longer
being studied, but rather the justification of the project which
makes it possible to determine the impact.

This is definitely a source of considerable conflict before the
courts. If we are aiming for a process that works, this aspect
absolutely must be cleaned up. I will return in a few moments
to a proposal to help in this clean-up. Let us now go to
clause 20, and here I am coming to the end of my short pre-
sentation. In clause 20, we are going to realize what this is lea-
ding us to, if we look at clause 20(1)(4), which says that the
responsible authority must refuse authorization where:

the project is likely to have negative environmental
effects which cannot be justified in the circumstances.

All right! So we come back and we add:
...and which . ..
(talking about the authorization)

... and which could enable it to carry out the project in
whole or in part;

What we are submitting is that, under this wording in the
bill, the Government of Canada acquires, by osmosis, the
power to decide in all matters, whereas it has jurisdiction only
over the parties. This is an inexorable situation because one
can easily see the purpose of this authorization. It is this very
authorization which could make it possible to implement the
project. Al contrario, the Government of Canada could say,
«We refuse to issue the authorization», knowing that the refu-
sal means the project will not be implemented in whole.

That is why we said in the appendix to the brief of the Cana-
dian Electrical Association that the Government of Canada is
going for the jugular. It is going exactly for the place it has to
go for in order eventually to kill a project which does not fall
within its overall authority. Not that we want to attribute evil
intentions, but, in this familiar context, there will always be
good souls who will rise and ask the courts to censure the pro-
vincial governments on the basis of this justification of the pro-
ject.

Of course, we could take clause 37 and achieve the same
results. I could continue for a long time reading the clauses in
relation to one another and explaining the problems in which
we could find ourselves.

What we are saying—I may have the opportunity to clarify
this in response to your questions—is that C-13, as it currently
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tel qu’il est, va beaucoup plus loin que ce que monsieur le juge
La Forest disait dans ses notes du jugement Oldman. A toute
fin pratique, il donne un levier & Ottawa pour venir faire
balancer dans le camp de la compétence du fédéral des projets
qui jusque 4 maintenant relevaient de la compétence provin-
ciale. Il serait peut-étre nécessaire donc, en termes bien con-
crets, de faire en sorte que, dorénavant, les projets relevants
essentiellement du pouvoir décisionnel d’Ottawa soit soumis &
tout le processus tel qu’il existe maintenant dans la loi. Mais
que par ailleurs, pour ce qui est des projets qui relévent de la
compétence provinciale parce qu'il s’agit, par exemple, d’entre-
prises locales au sens de la constitution, que le fédéral n’ait pas
le pouvoir d’aller chercher la justification du projet pour
accorder ou refuser des autorisations.

Cela permettra peut-étre de favoriser des tables ol s’assoient
cbtes a cotes le provincial et le fédéral, dans les mécanismes
provinciaux ot le fédéral a tout le loisir d’exercer sa compé-
tence fédérale.

Je termine sur un exemple: j'ai moi-méme eu 'occasion de
présider des audiences publiques du temps que j'étais vice-
président du bureau d’audiences publiques ol nous avons étu-
dié des projets ou le fédéral était impliqué, comme par exem-
ple, dans le cas du terminal métanier de Gros Caconna. Il n’y a
jamais eu de conflit. Il n’y a jamais eu de probléme. Le fédéral
était assis avec nous. Le fédéral a acquis, a I'intérieur du pro-
cessus provincial, I'information nécessaire qui lui permettait de
prendre une décision éclairée, exactement comme le souhaitait
M. Charest dans sa présentation.

Je pense que nous sommes en train de faire fi des expéri-
ences passées et qu’il faudrait peut-étre essayer de se pencher
sur ce qui a été effectivement fait et qui étaient pas des situa-
tions conflictuelles pour essayer de fagonner une procédure qui
évite les piéges judiciaires.

Je vous remercie.

Le président: Je vous remercie, Maitre Yergeau. Présente-
ment, il y a deux sénateurs qui désire poser des questions. Le
premier est le sénateur Beaudoin.

Le sénateur Beaudoin: Je vous remercie, monsieur le prési-
dent.

Ma question s’adresse & Maitre Yergeau. J'ai lu le fameux
arrét Oldman River Society et C’est extrémement intéressant.
Pour moi, d’abord et avant tout, vous avez le probléme juri-
dique et ensuite vous avez le probléme politique. Je voudrais
m’en tenir au probléme juridique. 11 est déja assez compliqué
et I'on parlera de politique plus tard!

Le probléme juridique est le suivant: c’est que, le mot
“environnement”, n’apparait pas dans la Constitution. On ne
peut pas en faire grief aux Péres de la Confédération parce
que, a cette époque, il n’y en avait pas de probléme de pollu-
tion! Les cours de justices ont décidé que chaque pouvoir peut
légiférer en matiére d’environnement s'ils peuvent le rattacher
a leur compétence législative. Dieu sait qu’il y en a des compé-
tences législatives fédérales et provinciales qui permettent au
fédéral et aux provinces d’intervenir en matiére de pollution ou
en matiére d’environnement.

[Traduction]

stands, goes much further than what Mr. Justice La Forest
said in his notes to the Oldman decision. To all intents and
purposes, it gives Ottawa a lever with which it can flip into
federal jurisdiction projects which hitherto fell under provin-
cial authority. It would perhaps be necessary then, in concrete
terms, to ensure that projects essentially falling within
Ottawa’s decision-making power are henceforth submitted to
the entire process as it is currently set out in the act. But as
regards projects under provincial authority, since these are
local undertakings within the meaning of the Constitution, the
fedgral government has no power to seek justification of the
project in order to grant or refuse authorization.

3 This may make possible tables where the federal and provin-
cial governments to sit down together, where the federal

government is entirely at leisure to exercise its federal power in
provincial mechanisms.

I will conclude with an example. I myself had the opportu-
nity to chair hearings when I was Vice-President of the Public
Hearings Office, where we studied projects in which the fede-
ral government was involved, such as, for example, in the case
of thf: Gros Caconna methane terminal. There was never any
conflict. There was never any problem. The federal govern-
ment sat down with us. Within the provincial process, the fede-
ral government acquired the necessary information which ena-
bled it to take an enlightened decision, precisely as
Mr. Charest said he wished in his presentation.

[ believe we are turning our back on past experience and
that we should perhaps try to examine what has actually been
done and what were in fact not conflict situations, in order to
try to fashion a process which avoids the legal pitfalls.

Thank you.

The Chairman: Thank you, Mr. Yergeau. There are two
senators who wish to ask questions. The first is Senator Beau-
doin.

Senator Beaudoin: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

My question is for Mr. Yergeau. I read the Oldman River
Society judgment, and it is extremely interesting. In my view,
you have first and foremost a legal problem and then you have
a political problem. I would like to stick to the legal problem.
It is already fairly complicated, and we will talk about politics
later.

The legal problem is the following: the word «environment»
does not appear in the Constitution. We cannot complain to
the Fathers of Confederation because there were no pollution
problems at that time! The courts of justice have decided that
each level of government may legislate regarding the environ-
ment if it wants to bring that within its legislative authority.
God knows that there are federal and provincial legislative
powers which enable the federal government and provinces to
intervene with respect to pollution and the environment.
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Jusque-1a le probléme n’est pas trop difficile. Mais la ou il se
complique, évidemment, c’est quand les deux peuvent inter-
venir 4 partir de bases différentes.

La province dit: Moi j'ai compétence en matiére hydro-élec-
trique.

Le fédéral dit: Moi, j'ai compétence en matiére d’eau navi-
gable et flottable.

Ou: Jai compétence sur les terres amérindiennes, j'ai
compétence en vertu du Code criminel, etc.

C’est facile a imaginer.

Mais 14, le probléme ne m’apparait pas trop compliqué,
encore. Il y a deux domaines qui m’apparaissent plus difficiles:
le pouvoir de dépenser est le premier point. Evidement quand
le fédéral dépense dans son domaine, il n’y a pas de probléme!
Si le fédéral dépense dans un domaine provincial, il peut le
faire, sauf qu’il ne peut pas réglementer le champ. Le reste,
c’est de la réforme constitutionnelle.

Il y a un autre probléme que vous venez de soulever: Vous
dites: oui, mais le fédéral en se repliant sur un de ses pouvoirs,
peut bloquer un projet, etc.

Clest justement 1a ou est toute la question. Si chacun des
deux pouvoirs peut intervenir a partir de ses compétences, il
peut bien le faire ou mal le faire! Cela c’est politique. Il n’y a
pas moyen d’en sortir. A moins que vous ne me prouviez qu’il y
a des articles dans ce projet de loi qui violent la Constitution
canadienne . . . bien 14, évidement, il va falloir amender le pro-
jet de loi.

Il faut arriver en terrain solide sur le plan juridique. On a
peut-étre deux champs . . . je ne me prononce pas a ce stade-ci.
On ne fait que commencer 4 interroger des témoins et c’est
prématuré de prendre des décisions. On dit que dans le pouvoir
de dépenser, qu’il y a peut-étre quelques difficultés. Eh bien,
analysons-les!

Vous en soulevez une deuxiéme: c’est I'intention de l'interve-
nant. Vous me dites qu’il peut étre dans son champ mais pour
intervenir, que c’est 1a que c’est moins clair. Ecoutez, est-ce
qu’il est dans son champ oui ou non?

M. Yergeau: Ecoutez, cela va me prendre deux minutes mais
je vais essayer de répondre 4 la question. Mes collégues peu-
vent aussi vouloir y répondre mais je vais donner une premiére
idée.

Ce que nous disons, c’est que c’est 4 chacun des niveaux
gouvernements d’exercer ses compétences et de regarder les
aspects environnementaux de la décision qu’il doit prendre.

Le sénateur Beaudoin: C’est exact.

M. Yergeau: On s'entend parfaitement la-dessus. Nous
divergeons donc complétement avec la position qu’avait adop-
tée par exemple, I'Alberta devant la Cour supréme dans
I'affaire Oldman River o I'Alberta disait: lorsqu’il s’agit d’un
projet principalement provincial, c’est 4 la province a exercer
toutes les compétences, y compris celles qui relévent normale-
ment d’Ottawa.

Ce n’est pas ce que nous disons. La Cour supréme a mit cela
de coté en termes trés clairs.

[Traduction]

To date, the problem has not been very difficult. But where
it is becoming complicated, of course, is where both can inter-
vene from different bases.

The province says: I have power over hydro-electricity.

The federal government says: I have power over navigable
waters.

Or: I have power over Indian lands; I have power under the
Criminal Code, etc.

It is easy to imagine.

But here the problem does not seem to me to be too compli-
cated, yet. Two areas appear to me to be more difficult. The
spending power is the first one. Obviously, there is no problem
when the federal government spends in its own field. If the
federal government spends in the provincial jurisdiction, it can
do so, except that it cannot regulate in that area. The rest is all
a matter of constitutional reform.

There is another problem, which you have just raised. You
said: Yes, but, by turning in on one of its powers, the federal
government can block a project, etc.

That is precisely the entire issue. If each of the two govern-
ments has the power to intervene, it can do it well or can do it
poorly. That is political. There is no way around it. Unless you
can prove to me that there are clauses in this bill which violate
the Canadian Constitution, well, then, we will obviously have
to amend the bill.

We need to find solid legal ground. We may have two
fields ... I will not venture a view at this stage. We are only
beginning to question witnesses, and it is premature to take
decisions. We are saying there may be some difficulties invol-
ved with the spending power. Well let us analyze them!

You raise a second point: the intention of the intervener.
You tell me the government may be within its own jurisdiction,
but the matter becomes less clear when it intervenes. Look, is
it within its jurisdiction, yes or no?

Mr. Yergeau: It is going to take me two minutes, but I am
going to try to answer the question. My colleagues may also
want to answer it, but I am going to offer an initial idea.

What we are saying is that it is up to each level of govern-
ment to exercise its authority and to look at the environmental
aspects of the decision it has to take.

Senator Beaudoin: That is correct.

Mr. Yergeau: We agree entirely on that point. We part com-
pany entirely with Alberta, for example, in the position it
defended before the Supreme Court in Oldman River, where it
said that in the case of a mainly provincial project, it is up to
the province to exercise all powers, including those normally
belonging to Ottawa.

That is not what we are saying. The Supreme Court set that
position aside in very clear terms.
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Ce que nous disons, c’est que chacun doit exercer ses compé-
tences et regarder le volet environnemental de la décision qu'il
prend.

Le sénateur Beaudoin: C’est exact.

M. Yergeau: Dans I'ensemble, nous sommes d’accord avec la
position de M. Charest.

Finalement, c’est au niveau du libellé. Nous sommes devant
vous au niveau du libellé du texte parce que tel qu’il est rédigé,
il fait remonter le fédéral en amont de sa compétence. C’est la
le probléme.

Le probléme apparait dans les articles que j'ai portés 4 votre
attention et tout particuliérement a Iarticle 20(1)b) Il est pos-
sible de décider pour Ottawa d’exercer sa compétence et
d’évaluer les effets environnementaux. Mais nous ne croyons
pas qu’il soit bon de permettre a Ottawa de_ se baser sur ce
qu'il considére étre la justification du projet pour décider
d’autoriser ou non le projet. Voila toute la difficulté!

Lorsque la loi, par exemple, vous parle, en termes sans doute
trés justes a l'article 16 qu'il faut pour le fédéral tenir compte
des alternatives, 14, encore . .. par exemple, vous avez donné
I'exemple de I’hydro-électricité, revenons-y!

Le Québec décide de développer son hydro-électricité. Le
gouvernement du Canada considére que I'on ne devrait pas
développer I'hydro-électricité. Le Québec a besoin pour pou-
voir réaliser ses développements hydro-électriques d’un quel-
conque permis, par ailleurs marginal, d’Ottawa. Ot\tatva, en
vertu de la loi (telle qu’elle est rédigée) n'a pas 4 étudier
uniquement la question de savoir est-ce que oui ou non le pro-
jet va contrevenir 4 la navigation des cours d’eau.

Il est justifié en vertu de ce projet de loi de se dire qu’il
n’existe pas de conséquences environrgemem?lgs du projet sur
les eaux navigables. Mais il peut dire: je considére que le projet
est injustifié pour toutes sortes d’autres raisons, y compris c'ies
raisons politiques. A ce moment-la, je refuse cette autorisation
parce que je considére que les tous petits impacts que cela
pourrait avoir sont injustifiés dans les circonstances. ?est Ce
qui est écrit noir sur blanc dans le projet de loi C-13. C’est cela
notre inquiétude.

Le but de notre démarche, ce n’est absolument pas de dire a
Ottawa: dtez-vous dans la voie de ce qui sont des projets (que
je qualifierais trés sommairement de fagon béte et méchante)
provinciaux.

C’est de dire: écoutez, exercez votre compétencg, c’est-a-dire
regardez les effets environnementaux de la création fi‘un b‘ar-
rage sur une riviére navigable mais ne refusez pas I'autorisa-
tion s'il n’y a pas d’impact négatif sur les eaux navigables sur
la base de la justification.

Est-ce que vous me comprenez”?

Le sénateur Beaudoin: Oui.

M. Yergeau: Est-ce que vous me saisissez?

Le sénateur Beaudoin: Oui.

M. Yergeau: Et on sattache 1a 4 la formulation de la loi.

Ce dont nous sommes convaincus, c’est qu’a toutes fins pra-
tiques c’est qu’en se servant d’une question qui peut étre tout a

[Traduction)

What we are saying is that each level must exercise its
powers and look at the environmental aspect of the decision it
is making.

Senator Beaudoin: Exactly.

Mr. Yergeau: On the whole, we agree with Mr. Charest’s
position.

Lastly, there is a problem concerning wording. We are
appearing here to discuss the wording of the bill because, as it
is drafted, it gives the federal government more than its own
authority. That is the problem.

The problem appears in the clauses which I brought to your
attention, particularly clause 21(1)(b). Ottawa can decide to
exercise its authority and to assess environmental effects. But
we do not believe it is a good idea to enable Ottawa to base its
actions on what it considers to be the justification of the pro-

ject in deciding to authorize the project or not. That is the
entire problem!

Where the bill states, for example, in no doubt very fair
terms, in clause 16, that the government must take into
account alternatives to the project. There again, you gave the
example of hydro-electricity. Let us return to it.

Quebec decides to develop its hydro-electricity. The Govern-
ment of Canada considers that hydro-electricity should not be
developed. In order to carry out its hydro-electrical develop-
ment, Quebec needs some sort of licence, a minor matter con-
trolled by Ottawa. Under the act as it is drafted, Ottawa does
not have to study only the question whether the project will
violate the Navigable Waters Protection Act.

It is justified under this bill in saying that the project will
have no environmental consequences on navigable waters. But
it could say, «I consider that the project is unjustified for all
kinds of other reasons, including political reasons.» It would
then refuse the authorization because it considers that all the
small impacts that the project could have are unjustified in the
circumstances. This is what appears in black and white in Bill
C-13. This is our concern.

The purpose of our appearance here is absolutely not to say
to Ottawa, «Get out of the way of projects (that I could very
summarily and in a silly and nasty way call provincial pro-
jects).

We’re here to say, «Look, exercise your authority: look at
the environmental effects of the construction of a dam on a
navigable river, but do not deny the authorization if there is no
negative impact on navigable waters on the basis of the justifi-
cation.»

Do you understand me?

Senator Beaudoin: Yes.
Mr. Yergeau: Do you understand what I am saying?
Senator Beaudoin: Yes.

Mr. Yergeau: And we are focusing on the wording of the
act.

We are convinced that, to all intents and purposes, by focu-
sing on a question that can be entirely tangential, the federal
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fait périphérique, le fédéral puisse faire basculer I’ensemble du
projet dans son camp. Tout est la. Le terrain est suffisamment
miné pour que cela se produise.

Nous considérons que vous avez la capacité de dire: nettoy-
ons les concepts, faisons en sorte que ce role et que toute I'éten-
due de ce spectre appartiennent a Ottawa dans ses propres pro-
jets et dans les autres, attendons de voir I'expérience.

The Chairman: I would like to interrupt here. Do you have
further questions, Senator Beaudoin? If you do, that is fine.
We have about 15 minutes. I have Senator Kenny as the next
person on my list. However, with his permission, Senator Cog-
ger has a short supplementary question.

Le sénateur Cogger: M. Yergeau, ou est-ce qu’on parle des
justifications?

M. Yergeau: Bien regardez c’est a Iarticle 20(1)5).
Le sénateur Cogger:

b) si compte tenu de I'application . . .
Etc.

M. Yergeau: Ecoutez, I'article 20.(1), on s’entend bien, on a
le méme texte, je I’espére, la!

Le sénateur Cogger: Je I’espére!
M. Yergeau: L’article 20 commence par les mots:

L’autorité responsable prend I'une des mesures sui-
vantes

Le sénateur Cogger:

b) si, compte tenu de Iapplication des mesures
d’atténuation qu’elle estime indiquer,

Est-ce que c’est cela?
M. Yergeau: Oui, c’est exact.
Le sénateur Cogger: Ou est la justification?

M. Yergeau: Cest 4 la quatriéme ligne, en haut de la page,
sénateur.

... qui ne peuvent étre justifiés dans les circonstances,
Le sénateur Cogger: Oui.
M. Yergeau: Voila!
Le sénateur Cogger: Je continue la citation:

.la  réalisation du susceptible

d’entrainer. . .
Bien, ce n’est pas la justification du projet?

projet  est

M. Yergeau: Bien non, c’est la réalisation . . .

Le sénateur Cogger: On veut justifier des effets environ-
nementaux négatifs. Ce n’est pas le projet?
M. Yergeau: Ecoutez:
... la réalisation du projet est susceptible d’entrainer

des effets environnementaux négatifs importants qui ne
peuvent étre justifiés dans les circonstances, . . .

Le séngteur Cogger: C’est exact. Mais, ce n’est pas se don-
ner le droit et de dire: attendez une minute, étes-vous justifiés

[Traduction]

government can flip the whole project into its jurisdiction.
That is the whole issue. The ground is small enough for that to
occur.

We believe you have the power to say, «Let’s clean up the
concepts; let’s make sure that this role and the entire range of
this spectrum belongs to Ottawa in its own projects, and, in
others, let’s draw on experience.»

Le président: Je voudrais vous interrompre ici. Avez-vous
d’autres questions, sénateur Beaudoin? Si c’est le cas, trés
bien. Nos avons encore environ quinze minutes. Le sénateur
Kenny est la prochaine personne sur ma liste. Cependant, avec
sa permission, je vais laisser le sénateur Cogger poser une
courte question supplémentaire.

Senator Cogger: Mr. Yergeau, where is mention made of
justifications?

Mr. Yergeau: Look at clause 20(1)(b).
Senator Cogger:

(b) where, taking into account the implementation . . .
etc.

Mr. Yergeau: Look, clause 20(1): we agree on this; we have
the same text, I hope!

Senator Cogger: I hope so!
Mr. Yergeau: Clause 20 begins with the words:

The responsible authority shall take one of the follo-
wing courses of action . . .

Senator Cogger:

(b) where, taking into account the implementation of
any mitigation measures that the responsible authority
considers appropriate . . .

Is that it?
Mr. Yergeau: Yes, that is it.
Senator Cogger: Where is the justification?

Mr. Yergeau: It is in the eighth line at the top of the page,
senator:

... that cannot be justified in the circumstances . . .
Senator Cogger: Yes.
Mr. Yergeau: That is it!
Senator Cogger: I'll go on with the quote.

...the project is likely to cause significant adverse
environmental effects . . .

Well, that is not the justification of the project?
Mr. Yergeau: Well, no, that concerns implementation . . .

Senator Cogger: One wants to justify the negative environ-
mental effects. Not of the project?

Mr. Yergeau: Listen:

...the project is likely to cause significant adve(se
environmental effects that cannot be justified in the cir-
cumstances . . .

Senator Cogger: That is it. But that is not reserving the right
and saying: wait a minute; are you justified in developing
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de faire de I’hydro-électricité? Ce n’est pas ce que I'on dit, du
moins comme je le lis.

Je ne veux pas prendre trop le temps du sénateur Kenny
mais il m'apparait que vous vous lancez dans une interpréta-
tion abusive!

M. Yergeau: Je ne crois pas.

Le sénateur Cogger: Je m’excuse du terme “abusif”. J'allais
dire “trop libéral”” mais ce n’est peut-étre pas le mot a dire non
plus! Je veux dire que c’est une interprétation trop vaste des
termes utilisés par la loi. On parle de raison d’étre. En anglais
on dit “the purpose”. On ne parle pas de justification.

M. Yergeau: Sénateur, vous permettrez, avec beaucoup de
respect . . .

Le sénateur Cogger: Excusez, pour reprendre une phrase
que vous avez dit tout a I'heure, je pense qu’il faut prendre
pour acquis qu’il y a des impacts environnementaux négatifs et
que ce n’est jamais justifié, en principe. Je veux dire que dans
un monde idéal, on en aurait jamais.

M. Yergeau: Bien, pourquoi est-ce que I’on a écrit cela?
Le sénateur Cogger: Apres, il faut balancer.
M. Yergeau: Permettez moi de répondre deux choses.

Premic¢rement, 'expérience des trois derniéres années nous
apprend que lorsque le pire est pour s€ produire, il se produit.
Qui aurait cru, il y a encore deux ans, que les tribunaux en
viendraient a dire qu'un décret d’une facture un peu douteuse
qui est le décret de 1984 sur I’évaluation des impacts, devien-
drait une loi fédérale. Il n’y a personne qui aurait pu le vous
dire. Pourtant, c'est ce qui s’est produit.

La deuxiéme chose: je lis les articles les uns par rapport aux
autres. Peut-étre que vous auriez intérét a lire I'annexe de
notre mémoire parce qu'il faut rattacher les effets négatifs qui
ne sont pas justifiés dans les circonstances avec Iarticle
16(1)e) qui dit bien que I'on parle de la nécessité du projet. Les
études, le travail des commissions et les médiations doivent se
pencher sur la nécessité du projet et ses solutions de rechange.

Je m’excuse mais il faut mettre les mots les uns avec les
autres. Je ne pense pas faire une lecture alarmante. Je fais une
des lectures que I’on peut faire de la loi et je m’oppose a ce que
I’on puisse faire cette lecture.

Si vous me dites que c'est la plus sombre, c’est peut-étre la
lecture la plus sombre. Mais I’expérience nous apprend que
dans le domaine de la noirceur, lorsque on I'appelle, elle nous
tombe dessus. Effectivement, quand on parle de la nécessité du
projet a I'article 16(1)e) et que I'on la rattache a 'article 20 et
a l'article 37, nous sommes intimement convaincus (I'expéri-
ence nous le démontrera si I'on ne fait rien) que il va y avoir
toujours quelqu’'un pour forcer le fédéral par voie de man-
damus A remonter en amont jusque & acquérir le pouvoir de
décider sur le tout.

Nous en sommes absolument certains.

The Chairman: I will call that the supplementary exchange.
I will put down your name, Senator Cogger, to follow Senator
Kenny.

[Traduction]

hydro-electricity? That is not what is being said, at least as I
read it.

I do not want to take too much time from Senator Kenny,
but it seems to me you are misinterpreting!

Mr. Yergeau: I don’t think so.

Senator Cogger: Pardon the term «misinterpretation». I was
going to say «too liberal interpretation», but that is perhaps not
the word either! I mean that it is too broad an interpretation of
the terms used in the bill. The bill talks about purpose. In
Frepch, it reads «raison d’étre». No mention is made of justifi-
cation.

Mr. Yergeau: Senator, if I may, with all due respect—

Senator Cogger: Excuse me, to use a sentence which you
said a moment ago, I believe you have to take it for granted
that there are negative environmental impacts and that they

are never jus_tiﬁed in principle. I mean that there would never
be any in an ideal world.

Mr. Yergeau: Well, why did we write that?
Senator Cogger: You have to balance it off afterward.
Mr. Yergeau: Allow me to respond to two things.

First, the experience of the past three years teaches us that
the worst that can happen will happen. Who would have belie-
ved two years ago that the courts would say that a somewhat
dubiously constructed order, which is the 1984 order on impact
assessment, would become a federal statute? No one could
have told you that. And yet, that is what has happened.

Second, 1 read the clauses in relation to one another.
Perhaps you should read the appendix to our brief because you
have to tie in the negative effects which are not justified in the
circumstances with clause 16(1)(e), which clearly mentions
the need of a project. The studies, panel reviews and media-
tions must focus on the need for the project and alternatives to
that project.

I apologize, but you have to read the words one after the
other. I do not think my reading is alarmist. I am taking one of
the readings that can be made of the bill and I object to that
reading.

If you tell me that it is the gloomiest one, it may perhaps be.
But experience shows if there is gloom anywhere in the offing,
it will land on your head. When mention is made of the need of
the project in clause 16(1)(e) and that is tied into clause 20
and clause 37, we are very much convinced—experience will
show us if we do not do anything—that there is always going
to be someone to force the federal government by mandamus
to exceed its bounds and acquire the power to decide in all
matters.

We are absolutely certain of that.

Le président: J'appellerai cela I'échange supplémentaire. Je
note votre nom, sénateur Cogger, aprés celui du sénateur
Kenny.



4:40

Energy, the Environment and Natural Resources

4-5-1992

[Text]

Senator Kenny: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. These approvals
are a costly exercise for you folks. Is that a fair statement?

Ms. Burnham: Yes.
Mr. Read: Yes.

Senator Kenny: There are people here from Ontario Hydro,
Manitoba Hydro, Nova Scotia Power and Hydro-Québec.
How much, Mr. Read, would you say that the members of
your association spend in a year obtaining approvals?

Mr. Read: Perhaps I could refer that to Ontario Hydro who
has a fair bill in that regard.

Ms. Burnham: We submitted that information to the com-
mittee of the House of Commons. I do not have the numbers
with me. It is certainly in the millions.

Senator Kenny: Can you ball park it? Are we talking tens of
millions a year?

Senator Lefebvre: And dozens of people?

Ms. Burnham: Absolutely, yes, and many dozens of people,
because it is across all the utilities.

Senator Kenny: I ask that because one area in this exercise
that is unclear to me, and I have the feeling that the federal
government does not really have its act together, has to do with
intervenor funding. I hear suggestions that perhaps out of the
Green Plan there might be $8.5 million over six years available
for intervenors.

What do you folks think of that? Is that enough money? Is
it too much money? Should intervenors be funded? Is it a good
idea that the federal government is thinking about setting
aside that much?

Mr. Read: All across the country there is a concern over the
costs. Of course, these costs get passed on in electricity rates.
It is the user who pays, eventually. It is important to hear
intervenors. It is important to hear the public. Throughout the
processes, besides the formal one that the utilities undertake,
they do interface with the public and with the communities.

One of the problems with intervenor funding is to decide
which is a creditable body to fund and for how much. It is a
difficult decision to make. Regulatory bodies grapple with it as
do governments. It is important that some of it be done. It is a
question of whether it should be a part of the hearing process
and funded out of the hearing process, or whether it should be

a part of a government’s jurisdiction to assign certain funding
to it.

Senator Kenny: Would you agree that the burden in terms
of costs of the hearing process should fall on the project initia-
tor?

[Traduction)

Le sénateur Kenny: Je vous remercie, monsieur le président.
Ces approbations sont un exercice colteux pour vous. Est-ce
juste?

Mme Burnham: Oui.
M. Read: Oui.

Le sénateur Kenny: Il y a des gens ici qui représentent Onta-
rio Hydro, Manitoba Hydro, Nova Scotia Power et Hydro-
Québec. Monsieur Read, combien, selon vous, les membres de
votre association dépensent-ils annuellement pour obtenir ces
approbations?

M. Read: Peut-étre puis-je en référer & Ontario Hydro qui
acquitte une facture assez élevée a ce chapitre.

Mme Burnham: Nous avons présenté ces renseignements au
comité de la Chambre des communes. Je n’ai pas les chiffres
ici. Cela représente certainement des millions de dollars.

Le sénateur Kenny: Pouvez-vous nous donner un chiffre
approximatif? Parlons-nous de dizaines de millions de dollars
annuellement?

Le sénateur Lefebvre: Et de douzaines de personnes?

Mme Burnham: Absolument, et, plusieurs douzaines de per-
sonnes parce que cela touche toutes les sociétés de services
publics.

Le sénateur Kenny: Je vous demande cela parce que I'un des
aspects de cette initiative qui ne m’apparait pas clair, et j'ai le
sentiment que le gouvernement fédéral n’a pas vraiment fait
tout ce qu’il avait 4 faire, est celui de 'aide financiére aux
intervenants. J'entends dire que le Plan vert prévoirait peut-
étre une somme de 8,5 millions de dollars qui serait mise a la
disposition des intervenants sur une période de six ans.

Que pensez-vous de cela? Est-ce une somme suffisante? Est-
ce trop? Les intervenants devraient-ils recevoir une aide finan-
ciere? Est-ce une bonne idée que le gouvernement fédéral
songe 4 mettre de coté une telle somme?

M. Read: Partout au pays, on est préoccupé par la question
des codts. Bien entendu, ces colts sont transférés par le biais
des tarifs d’électricité. C’est I'utilisateur qui paye au bout du
compte. Il est important d’entendre les intervenants. Il est
important d’entendre le public. Tout au long des processus for-
mels que les sociétés de services publics entreprennent, elles
sont en contact avec le public et avec les collectivités.

Un des problémes que souléve I'aide financiére versée aux
intervenants est de décider quels sont ceux qui constituent des
organismes crédibles en vue de recevoir une aide financiére et
quelle somme leur verser. C’est 14 une décision difficile 4 pren-
dre. Les organismes de réglementation sont aux prises avec ce
probléme autant que les gouvernements. Il est important que
certains soient entendus. La question est de savoir si cela
devrait étre intégré au mécanisme des audiences et financé par
le truchement de ce mécanisme oui si cela devrait relever d’'une
autorité gouvernementale qui accorderait une certaine aide
financiére a cet égard.

Le sénateur Kenny: Pensez-vous que le fardeau des coits de
la procédure d’audience devrait incomber aux auteurs du pro-
jet?
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Mr. Read: Do you mean for hearings?

Senator Kenny: If you want to have a project, should you
pay the costs of the hearing? Is that an appropriate principle?

Mr. Read: Normally that happens in some areas. I do not
know to what extent it will be here in the environmental area
because we have not been through it.

Senator Kenny: Do you feel that in terms of intervenor fund-
ing that perhaps the project initiator should be required to set
aside, for example, 10 per cent of the amount it will spend on
the hearing for third party intervenors?

Ms. Burnham: This is really not a subject that the associa-
tion has discussed and come to an opinion on. In the case of
Ontario Hydro, we feel that intervenors make a more intelli-
gent intervention if they have access to funding because then
they have access to experts in the field who, presumably, can
save some time in terms of understanding the issues and who
have some sense of expertise ahead of time. As an association,
we have not discussed your specific question in terms of
exactly how much should be set aside for intervenors.

I like the concept proposed in the bill of mediation which
tries to identify issues ahead of time and resolve them before
you get to a hearing so the amount of effort that you have to
spend in the hearing is minimized. In that sense, any effort
made in that direction is laudable. The Ontario government is
trying to move in that direction.

In terms of the question you asked earlier, senator, about
costs, we would be pleased to submit those estimates to you,
since that is all they are. We did collect them for the previous
hearing and we would be very happy to make them available.

Senator Kenny: I appreciate that. There is an impression
that many of these projects are put forward by large, powerful,
well-financed organizations and that while we may have in this
piece of legislation a vehicle to air the issues and to examine
the facts, I expect other witnesses will come forward over the
course of these hearings and say, “Yes, the process is great,
but we can’t play in the same league as these folks. We can’t
hire expensive lawyers. We can’t come up with the same sort
of expertise that this panel represents. How do we get a seat at
the table and play ball?”

I wonder if you folks have suggestions that will address that
concern.

Mr. Read: Some precedents have been set in some provinces
already by the provincial regulatory authorities. In consulta-
tion with their governments, they have in some cases assigned
funding for intervenors.

Senator Kenny: In terms of what the federal government
should be doing, I understand the dynamics of an association

[Traduction]
M. Read: Voulez-vous dire pour les audiences elles-mémes?

Le sénateur Kenny: Si vous voulez faire approuver un projet,
devriez-vous défrayer les coits des audiences? Est-ce 1d un bon
principe?

M. Read: C’est habituellement ce qui se produit dans cer-
tains domaines. Je ne sais pas dans quelle mesure cela se fera
dans le domaine de I’environnement parce que nous ne I’avons
pas encore mis en application.

Le sénateur Kenny: En ce qui a trait a I'aide financiére ver-
sées aux intervenants, pensez-vous que l'auteur du projet
devrait étre tenu de mettre de c6té, disons 10 p. 100 du mon-
tant qu’il consacrera aux audiences pour le réserver aux inter-
ventions de tierces parties?

Mme Burnham: Ce n’est pas un sujet que I’Association a
vraiment discuté et sur lequel elle s’est fait une opinion. Dans
le cas de I'Ontario Hydro, nous sommes d’avis que les interve-
n’gnts sont en mesure de faire une intervention plus réfléchie
s'ils regoivent de I'aide financiére parce qu'ils peuvent consul-
ter des spécialistes dans le domaine qui, on peut le supposer,
permettent de sauver du temps pour ce qui est de comprendre
les Questions en jeu et qui disposent déja de certaines connais-
sances spécialisées au point de départ. En tant qu’association,
nous njavons pas discuté de votre question pour ce qui est
fi’etabhr quelle somme exactement devrait étre réservée aux
intervenants.

J'aime la notion de médiation proposée dans le projet de loi
qui vise 4 tenter de définir et de résoudre les questions en jeu
avant d’en venir aux audiences et ainsi minimiser la quantité
d’efforts que vous devez consacrer aux audiences. Dans cette
perspective, tout effort fait en ce sens est louable. Le gouverne-
ment de I’Ontario tente d’aller dans cette direction.

Pour ce qui est de la question que vous avez posée antérieu-
rement au sujet des coiits, sénateur, nous serions heureux de
vous soumettre ces estimations, qui ne sont d’ailleurs que cela,
des estimations. Nous les avons recueillies pour I'audience pré-
cédente et nous serions trés heureux de vous les fournir.

Le sénateur Kenny: Je vous en remercie. On a I'impression
que bon nombre de ces projets sont mis de I'avant par de gran-
des organisations, puissantes et bien financées, et que, méme sj
cette mesure législative nous fournit un cadre pour débattre
des questions qui se posent et examiner les faits, d’autres
témoins se présenteront probablement au cours de ces audien-
ces et diront «Oui, le processus est remarquable, mais nous ne
pouvons nous permettre d’embaucher des avocats coiiteux.
Nous ne pouvons faire témoigner le méme genre de spécialistes
que ceux représentés par ce groupe. Comment pouvons-nous
obtenir un siége a la table et participer aux délibérations?

Je me demande si vous avez des suggestions a faire qui per-
mettraient d’atténuer cette préoccupation.

M. Read: Certains précédents ont déja été établis dans quel-
ques provinces par les organismes provinciaux de réglementa-
tion. En consultation avec leurs gouvernements respectifs, ils
ont accordé une aide financiére aux intervenants dans certains
cas.

Le sénateur Kenny: Dans la perspective de ce que le gouver-
nement fédéral devrait faire, je suis connait la facon dont fonc-
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and why you may have some difficulties speaking collectively
on it. I welcome individuals speaking for their own organiza-
tions, if they want to. Do you have advice for how this should
be dealt with under Bill C-13? What should the federal gov-
ernment be doing in terms of ensuring that other parties get a
seat at the table? What would you recommend to us?

Mr. Read: As Carol Burnham has said, we have not
addressed that specific aspect of it. We are more or less on the
receiving end. FEARO, or any regulatory body, should give
some weight to what it wants to do in that area and should
make representations to respective governments, if they are the
body that is conducting the hearings.

Ms. Burnham: As my personal opinion, I suggest that for
those federal projects — those projects that fall under clauses
(a), (b), and (c) which are clearly in the federal purview — the
federal government, where it is the proponent, should provide
intervenor funding.

If (d) is resolved in the way we suggest, then it is not in issue
here but in the provinces. That depends on the region of the
country that you are in.

Senator Kenny: Is the suggestion that 10 per cent of what
the proponent will spend reasonable? Is that outrageously low
or high?

Mr. Read: I suggest that maybe somebody could study it
along with the provincial regulatory authorities who have some
experience in this area, if the federal government feels it does
not have experience.

Senator Kenny: 1 was not sure, Mr. Yergeau, whether the
point you were making relative to cumulative effects was a
legal question or an engineering question. Are you suggesting
that engineers cannot develop an understanding of what the
cumulative effects are likely to be? Or, were you suggesting
that it just did not have sufficient precision in terms of law?

Monsieur Yergeau: Ce n’est pas une question qui intéresse
les ingénieurs, c’est une question qui intéresse les spécialistes
de I'évaluation des impacts. Mais actuellement, il n’existe
aucune méthodologie connue qui permet d’étudier les impacts
cumulatifs de projets par rapport 4 des projets. Pour réussir a
faire cela, ¢a prend un cadre méthodologique. Il n’existe pas de
cadre méthodologique actuellement.

Le seul cadre méthodologique qui soit actuellement en
€laboration, c’est une cadre méthodologique que Hydro Qué-
bec est d essayer de développer et qui fait 'objet de I'attention
d’un certain nombre de compagnies d’électricité. Comprenez-
moi' bien, il existe un cadre méthodologique pour étudier les
projets par rapport a des ouvrages, mais il n’existe pas vrai-
ment de cadre méthodologique qui permet d’étudier des projets
par rapport a d’autres projets.

Do you understand me?

Senator Kenny: I think so.

[Traduction]

tionne une association et les raisons pour lesquelles il peut étre
difficile de vous prononcer collectivement a ce sujet. Je vous
invite donc & vous prononcer individuellement pour votre pro-
pre organisation, si vous le voulez. Avez-vous des conseils a
donner au sujet de la fagon dont cette question devrait étre
traitée dans le projet de loi C-13? Qu’est-ce que le gouverne-
ment fédéral devrait faire pour s’assurer que les autres parties
puissent étre invitées a la table? Que pourriez-vous nous
recommander & cet égard?

M. Read: Comme I’a dit Carole Burnham, nous n’avons pas
débattu de cette question particuliére. Nous subissons plus ou
moins les décisions prises en la matiére. Le BFEEE ou tout
autre organisme de réglementation devrait réfléchir un peu a
la fagon dont il entend procéder dans ce domaine et faire des
représentations auprés du gouvernement dont il reléve, si c’est
’organisme qui tiendra les audiences.

Mme Burnham: Mon opinion personnelle est que, pour les
projets fédéraux les projets visés par les articles (a) (b) et (c)
qui relévent clairement de la compétence fédérale le gouverne-
ment fédéral, lorsqu’il en est le promoteur, devrait fournir de
I'aide financiére aux intervenants.

Si (d) est modifié de la facon dont nous le suggérons, alors
la question ne se pose pas a ce niveau mais au niveau des pro-
vinces. Cela dépend de la région du pays ou vous vous trouvez.

Le sénateur Kenny: Est-ce que la suggestion visant a réser-
ver 8 p. 100 de ce que le promoteur dépensera parait raisonna-
ble? Est-ce beaucoup trop faible ou trop élevé?

M. Read: Je suggére que quelqu’un étudie peut-étre la ques-
tion de concert avec les organismes de réglementation provin-
ciaux qui ont acquis une certaine expérience dans ce domaine,
si le gouvernement fédéral estime qu’il n’a pas suffisamment
d’expérience.

Le sénateur Kenny: Je n’étais pas sir, M. Yergeau, si le
point que vous avez fait valoir au sujet des effets cumulatifs
était une question d’ordre juridique ou technologique. Voulez-
vous dire que les ingénieurs ne peuvent en venir a une estima-
tion de ce que pourraient étre les effets cumulatifs? Ou voulez-
vous dire que cette expression n’était tout simplement pas
assez précise du point de vue juridique?

Mr. Yergeau: This isn’t a question that interests engineers,
it’s a question that interests impact evaluation specialists. But
currently there is no known methodology for studying the
cumulative impacts of projects in relation to other projects.
You need a methodology, a framework, before you can do
that kind of thing, and we don’t have such a framework.

The only methodology currently in the process of
formulation is one that Hydro Québec is trying to develop,
and it’s the focus of attention of several electrical utilities. I
want to make myself very clear about this—there is a
methodology for studying projects in relation to physical
works. But there is really no methodology for studying
projects in relation to other projects.

Me comprenez-vous?
Le sénateur Kenny: Je pense que oui.
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Ms. Burnham: What we are saying is that the methodology
has not been developed yet. So if you put it into law before
there is some definition, it will be subject to very many differ-
ent interpretations and will not lead to a process that is fair,
clear, timely or single. We are suggesting that we get some
experience first in terms of what the cumulative effects mean,
perhaps trying it out as a pilot study in one of the projects
where the federal government is a proponent, and get some
experience for what its geographic scope would be. It is an
open-ended process that would be very difficult to close off. It
puts you out there in everybody’s interpretation.

Senator Kenny: So if I understand you correctly, you are
saying that since utility companies do not understand the
cumulative effects of the projects you are putting into place,
you suggest that you do no more projects until you understand
that?

Ms. Burnham: No. We are saying that since the collective
scientific community has not yet agreed on what the cumula-
tive effects are, what is or is not included, and how you meas-
ure what is or is not significant, it is not appropriate to put it
into law because you will end up with a law that does not come
up with a clear or timely decision. We certainly are very much
supportive of coming up with some definition and understand-
ing of cumulative effects and are cooperating with the FEARO

research arm in trying to come to terms with that at this point
in time.

Le sénateur Lefebvre: Maitre Yergeau, dans votre docu-
ment intitulé “Un avis juridique” et vous allez comprendre par
ma question que je ne suis pas avocat, alors je vais vous
adresser une question qui est peut-étre simpliste.

Monsieur Yergeau: Rassurez-vous parce que ce€ n’est pas
vraiment un avis juridique, ¢a s'intitule comme cela, mais c’est
beaucoup plus une opinion.

Le sénateur Lefebvre: A la page 9 4 la conclusion de votre
avis juridique, au deuxi¢éme paragraphe vous dites:

En bref, il faudrait donc revoir le Projet de loi C-13
dans sa structure méme. D’une part, conserver aux projets
ou le Fédéral agit 4 titre de promoteur, de bailleur de
fonds ou de cessionnaire du territoire domanial les pré-
rogatives et le cadre que C-13 définit déja.

En tout les cas, si je comprends bien, vous enlevez le droit du
fédéral de s’impliquer dans un projet. Vous énumérez trois
conditions. Mais, qu'arrive-t-il pour la protection de I’ensemble
des Canadiens? Est-ce qu’il y a un projet qui peut affecter
deux provinces ou deux provinces et, on va dire, les Etats-Unis,
nos voisins, ne pensez-vous pas que dans ces cas-la le fédéral
n’a, non seulement le droit, mais le devoir de s'impliquer?

Je considére que le fédéral a le devoir et le droit de s’impli-
quer. Je comprends mal que vous dites que c’est seulement
dans les cas que vous avez énumérés ici. Pour moi cela est trés
difficile & accepter.

Monsieur Yergeau: Sénateur Lefebvre, nous disons dans de
ce texte-1a, un peu avant, que nous n’étudions pas larticle 46

[Traduction]

Mme Burnham: Ce que nous disons est que la méthodologie
n’a pas encore été mise au point. Par conséquent, si vous I'ins-
crivez dans la loi avant qu'une définition n’ait été arrétée, elle
engendrera de nombreuses interprétations différentes et
n’assurera pas un processus juste, clair, expéditif ou unique.
Nous suggérons d’acquérir d’abord une certaine expérience en
ce qui a trait a la définition des effets cumulatifs, peut-étre en
expérimentant dans le cadre d’une étude pilote visant un projet
dgnt_ le gouvernement fédéral est le promoteur, et acquérir
ainsi une certaine expérience quant a la portée géographique
d’un tel concept. Il s’agit d’un processus ouvert qu’il sera trés
dlllfflcile de refermer. Il nous expose a I'interprétation de tous et
chacun.

Le sénateur Kenny: Donc, si je vous comprends correcte-
ment, vous dites qu'étant donné que les sociétés de services
pu})llcs ne connaissent pas les effets cumulatifs des projets
qu elle§ entreprennent, on ne devrait plus réaliser de projets
jusqu’a ce que ’on ait pu acquérir ces connaissances?

Mmg .Burnham: Non. Nous disons qu’étant donné que la
collectivité scientifique, dans son ensemble, ne s’entend pas
encore sur la nature de ces effets cumulatifs, sur ce qui est ou
n'est pas compris, et comment on doit mesurer ce qui est ou
non significatif, il n’est pas approprié d’inscrire cela dans la loi
parce ’qu’on se retrouvera avec un texte de loi qui ne permettra
pas d’en arriver a une décision claire ou expéditive. Certes
nous sommes tout a fait favorable 4 ce que I'on en arrive a une:
définition et 4 une compréhension des effets cumulatifs et nous
collaborons avec les responsables de la recherche du BFEEE
afin de résoudre cette question dés maintenant.

Senator Lefebvre: Mr. Yergeau, in your paper entitled, «Un
avis juridique a legal opiniony)—and you will see from my
question that I am not a lawyer, because I am going to ask you
a question which may perhaps be simplistic.

Mr. Yergeau: ‘Please feel free because it is not really a legal
opinion. That is its title, but it is much more simply an opinion.

Senator Lefebvre: On page 9, in the conclusion of your legal
opinion, you say in paragraph 2:

In short, the very structure of Bill C-13 must be revie-
wed. On the one hand, maintain the prerogatives and the
framework which C-13 already defines for projects in
which the federal government acts as a proponent, finan-
cial backer or grantor of national territory.

In any case, if you understand correctly, you would remove
the federal government’s right to get involved in a project. You
list three conditions. But what happens to protection for all
Canadians? Is there a project which can affect two provinces
or two provinces and, let us say, the United States, our neigh-
bours. Don’t you think that, in these cases, the federal govern-
ment has not only the right, but also the duty to get involved?

I consider that the federal government has the duty and the
right to get involved. I find it hard to understand why you say
it would do so only in the cases you list here. In my view, that
is very difficult to accept.

Mr. Yergeau: Senator Lefebvre, we say a little earlier in this
text that we are not studying clause 46 of C-13. What you are
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de C-13. Or, ce dont vous parlez-la, c’est spécifiquement
Iarticle 46, c’est-a-dire des projets susceptibles d’avoir des
conséquences interprovinciales ou internationales.

D’une part, la protection de I’environnement est nécessaire-
ment prisonniére du contexte constitutionel canadien. Donc, je
ne peux pas, quant 4 moi, accepter qu’on invoque I’environne-
ment pour ensuite dire: et on passe le “bulldozer” derriére.

Deuxiémement, ce n’est pas parce que c’est Ottawa qui le
fait que ¢a va étre mieux fait. Je m’excuse de dire cela, mais
j’ai assez d’expérience pour avoir vu le fédéral aussi agir dans
ses propres projets, dans des évaluations environnementales,
pour ne pas croire que la vertu est nécessairement du coté
d’Ottawa, dans le domaine des évaluations environnementales.

Le sénateur Lefebvre: On est d’accord sur ce point-la, surt-
out 4 I'heure actuelle.

Monsieur Yergeau: C’est cela. Parce que le fédéral comme
promoteur se trouve jugé et partie comme les provinces peu-
vent se trouver jugés et partie dans leur propre projet. A ce
moment-la, on ne va pas appeler les Nations-Unies 4 chaque
fois qu’il y a une décision a prendre. Donc, il faut faire confi-
ance aux juridictions et aux compétences.

Troisiemement, ce dont nous parlons dans notre mémoire,
essentiellement, ¢a vise des projets locaux. L’avis juridique
porte la-dessus.

Pour ce qui est de I’article 46, qui est votre aspect, 14, il peut
étre nécessaire d’avoir des processus de concertation entre
provinces ou entre pays. Mais, je ne suis pas partisan de dire
que I’on va automatiquement donner & Ottawa le pouvoir de le
faire alors que I'expérience nous démontre que lorsqu’il y a un
probléme, les provinces sont parfaitement capable de s’asseoir
ensemble et d’y trouver une solution.

Je vous le répéte, j’ai eu 'occasion de siéger sur des comités
ou il y avait la province et le fédéral 4 la méme table. Il n’y a
pas eu de probléme. Pourquoi est-ce qu'on ne regarde pas
mieux les précédents. Et ce que nous avons vécu au Canada ce
n’est pas I’enfer, ce n’est pas I'opposition systématique, ce n’est
pas cela. Ce que je reproche, mais la je parle en mon nom per-
sonnel, 4 C-13 c’est d’ignorer I’expérience.

Le sénateur Lefebvre: On n’avait pas les lois dans ce temps-
14 non plus.

The Chairman: [ am going to interrupt that long supplemen-
tary exchange.

Senator Cogger, I will give you the last word, but please be
brief because we have another witness waiting.

Senator Cogger: I have a quick observation for the witness.
One thing that strikes me is that in two instances you seem to
express a great deal of concern because of all this technology,
on the one hand, and because of the necessity to implement
new methodology, on the other hand. I am not convinced at
this point that legislation should be put off or not looked at in
dealing with new stuff. Of course phrases like “sustainable
development” — but “environmental assessment” is new stuff.

[Traduction]

talking about is specifically clause 46, that is to say projects
that may have interprovincial or international consequences.

On the one hand, environmental protection is necessarily a
prisoner of a Canadian constitutional context. Therefore, I
cannot accept that someone can invoke the environment and
then say, «And bring in the bulldozers.»

Second, it is not because Ottawa does it that it is going to be
done better. I apologize for saying that, but I have had enough
experience to see the federal government also acting on its own
projects in environmental assessments, not to believe that
Ottawa is the only virtuous party in the area of environmental
assessments.

Senator Lefebvre: We agree on that point, particularly at
present.

Mr. Yergeau: That is correct because, as a promoter, the
federal government is both judge and defendant, just as the
provinces can wind up as judge and defendant on their own
projects. However, we are not going to call in the United
Nations every time we have to make a decision. We therefore
have to trust the various jurisdictions and authorities.

Third, what we are talking about in our brief essentially
concerns local projects. The legal opinion concerns that sub-
ject.

As regards clause 46, which is your aspect, it may be neces-
sary to engage in processes of collaboration between the pro-
vinces or between countries. But I am not in favour of saying
that we are automatically going to give Ottawa the power to
do this, when experience shows that, when there is a problem,
the provinces are perfectly capable of sitting down and finding
a solution.

I repeat: I have had the opportunity to sit on committees on
which both the province and the federal government sat at the
same table. There were no problems. Why don’t we take a clo-
ser look at the precedents. And what we have experienced in
Canada is not living hell; it is not systematic opposition; it is
not that. What I criticize in C-13—but here I am speaking on
my own behalf — is that it ignores experience.

Senator Lefebvre: We did not have the statutes at that time
either.

Le président: Je vais interrompre ce long débat supplémen-
taire.

Sénateur Cogger, je vous laisse le dernier mot mais je vous
prie d’étre bref parce que nous avons un autre témoin qui
attend.

Le sénateur Cogger: J’ai une bréve observation a faire au
témoin. Une chose qui me frappe est que, dans deux cas, vous
semblez exprimer une grande préoccupation, d’une part, au
sujet de toute cette technologie, et de I'autre, en raison de la
nécessité d’appliquer cette nouvelle méthodologie. Je ne suis
pas convaincu a ce stade qu’une mesure législative devrait étre
reportée ou ne pas étre envisagée parce nous abordons une
nouvelle question. Bien entendu, des expressions telles que le
«développement durable» et «’évaluation environnementale»
sont nouvelles.
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Mr. Yergeau, when you joined Bureau d’Audience Publique
in 1979, I doubt very much that somebody gave you a nice
methodology and said, “Here is the book; you do it.” It would
seem to me that usage helps you to develop and put in place
with the intervening and interested parties the necessities of
life. Surely one would have to believe the same thing will come
into play here. Would you care to comment?

Monsieur Yergeau: Je pense qu'il y a des différences
énormes parce que lorsqu'en 1978, la loi créant le Bureau
d’audience et créant le systéme ou le processus d’évaluation
des impacts au Québec a été fait, nous avions dans la loi un
cadre trés précis ol nous connaissions méme les délais. Ce qui
n'y est pas du tout le cas dans C-1 3 et on ne jouait pas avec des
concepts trés abstraits.

Il y a une définition trés précise de ce qui était I’évaluation
environnementale qui reposait sur la définition américaine
depuis 1974. Donc, le cadre n’était pas le méme, et trés rapide-
ment, il y a eu une réglementation trés précise sur I'évaluation
environnementale et sur le role du Bureau d’audience public
sur I’environnement.

Donc, on n’était pas dans le flou, on n’avait pas beaucoup de
marge de manoeuvre, alors que ]a marge de manoeuvre et la
discrétion du gouvernement fédéral ici sont absolument gigan-
tesques et jutilise un adjectif qui me semble étre le plus pres
de la réalité, je n’en remet pas.

Donc, je pense qu'il y a un cadre trés différent entre ce qui
s'est passé au Québec en 1979 . ..

Le sénateur Cogger: Ou une absence de cadre.
Monsieur Yergeau: Et, ici une absence de cadre.

Ms. Burnham: With respect to sustainable development, we
are not saying “delete it”. We are just saying please be more
precise in terms of what you mean by it, and we offer a sugges-
tion therein.

With respect to cumulative effects, we do not want to be the
guinea pigs. When you referred to how much it costs and how
long the hearing processes are, that is really our concern. We
just do not want to be the guinea pigs. We would rather see the
law passed, and in the revisions, when we all have a better
understanding of how it works, then include it.

The Chairman: I am going to give Dr. Burnham that last
word and thank the Canadian Electrical Association for your
presentation and the answers to our questions. They were very
provocative. You have given us a lot to think about. As well, I
thank you for the materials you have left with us.

I now welcome before us the Canadian Bar Association as
represented by Franklin Gertler. I will let Mr. Gertler
introduce his colleagues.

Mr. Franklin S. Gertler, Chairman of the Canadian Bar
Association: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I will turn things over
first to Holly Doerksen of the National Office of the Canadian
Bar Association. She will make a couple of brief introductory

[Traduction]

Monsieur Yergeau, lorsque vous étes entré au Bureau
d’audience publique en 1979, je doute beaucoup que quelqu’un
vous ait remis une élégante méthodologie en disant : «Voici le
livre, vous n'avez qu'a 'appliquer». Il me semble que I'usage
vous aide 3 élaborer et 4 mettre en place, avec les intervenants
et les parties intéressées, les éléments fondamentaux. On est
certes en droit de penser que la méme chose pourrait arriver
dans le cas présent. Avez-vous des commentaires 4 faire a ce
sujet?

Mr. Yergeau: I believe there are enormous differences
because, when the act establishing the Public Hearings Office
and creating the impact assessment system or process in Que-
bec was passed in 1978, we had in that act a very specific fra-
mework in which we even knew deadlines. That is not at all the
case in C-13, and we were not playing with very abstract con-
cepts.

There is a very specific definition of what was environmental
assessment, which was based on the U.S. definition since 1974.
And so the framework was not the same, and very specific
regulations were developed very soon afterward on environ-

mental assessment and on the role of the Office of Public Hea-
rings on the Environment.

Consequently, we were not in a fog; we did not have a lot of
room to manceuvre, whereas the federal government’s room to
manceuvre and discretionary power here are absolutely gigan-
tic, and there I am using an adjective which seems to me clo-
sest to the reality. I would not withdraw it.

I believe there is a very different framework between what
happened in Quebec in 1979 . ..

Senator Cogger: Or an absence of a framework.
Mr. Yergeau: And here an absence of a framework.

Mme Burnham: En ce qui a trait au développement durable,
nous ne disons pas : «supprimez-le». Nous demandons tout sim-
plement de préciser ce que vous voulez dire par cela et nous
présentons une suggestion dans notre document.

En ce qui a trait aux effets cumulatifs, nous ne voulons pas
servir de cobayes. Vous avez indiqué combien cela pouvait coi-
ter ainsi que la durée de la procédure d’audience et cest vrai-
ment cela qui nous préoccupe. Nous ne voulons simplement
pas étre des cobayes. Nous voudrions plutdt que la loi soit
adoptée et ajouter cet aspect lorsque des révisions seront
apportées et que nous aurons tous acquis une meilleure com-
préhension de son fonctionnement.

Le président: Je vais donner 2 Mme Burnham le dernier mot
et remercier 1'Association canadienne de I'€lectricité pour sa
présentation et les réponses 4 nos questions. Elles avaient un
caractére trés provocateur. Vous nous avez donné beaucoup
d’éléments de réflexion. Je voudrais vous remercier pour la
documentation que vous nous avez remise.

Je voudrais maintenant souhaiter la bienvenue a I’Associa-
tion du Barreau canadien, représentée par M. Franklin Gert-
ler. Je laisse 4 M. Gertler le soin de présenter ses collégues.

M. Franklin S. Gertler, président de I’Association du Bar-
reau canadien: Merci, monsieur le président. Je voudrais pas-
ser la parole d’abord & Holly Doerksen, du Bureau national de
I'Association du Barreau canadien. Elle fera quelques bréves
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remarks, and we will then discuss the substance of C-13 from
our viewpoint.

Ms. Holly Doerksen, National Sections Liaison Officer,
Canadian Bar Association: I am Holly Doerksen, National
Sections Liaison Officer with the Canadian Bar Association.
Our association is very pleased to have the opportunity to
appear before your committee today. Our presenters are
speaking both as expert witnesses and as representatives of the
Canadian Bar Association’s National Environmental Law Sec-
tion. Mr. Franklin Gertler, Chairman of our National Envi-
ronmental Law Section, will present first, followed by Mr.
Glen Bell, a member of our Environmental Law Section who
has been particularly active with regard to preparation of our
Environmental Law Section’s response to C-78 and C-13.

Before I turn matters over I would like to extend sincere
regrets on behalf of the CBA’s National Native Justice Sec-
tion since unfortunately none of their executive members were
able to appear before this committee on the dates available.

I would like to refer the committee to their recommenda-
tions that are included in the Joint Environmental and Native
Justice Section submission dated November 1991. I believe all
of the committee members have received copies of that submis-
sion on Bill C-13. In that submission the Native Justice Sec-
tion identified several specific concerns regarding the impact
of the proposed legislation on Aboriginal Peoples and lands.
The section was most disappointed to note that their key
recommendations are not reflected in Bill C-13 as passed by
the House of Commons.

The Native Justice Section’s overall concern would be to
ensure that Bill C-13 does not complicate the treaty and land
claims process as respects self-government, that the bill be con-
sistent with the developing view of Aboriginal People’s right to
self-government. Our Native Justice Section would recom-
mend that Bill C-13 be clarified to reflect the fact that aborigi-
nal governments may in future obtain their jurisdiction partly
through delegated federal authority and partly through inher-
ent aboriginal jurisdiction.

The current bill only contemplates aboriginal jurisdiction
derived from federal legislation. It is hoped that serious con-
sideration will be given to the position of the Native Justice
Section as outlined in the November 1991 submission. Mem-
bers of our Native Justice Section would be pleased to respond
to any specific questions in writing promptly after this appear-
ance or to appear at a future date that is mutually convenient.
With that I turn things over to Mr. Gertler.

Mr. Gertler: Mr. Chairman, perhaps we could have a clari-
fication. Do we have about 15 minutes to make a presentation?

[Traduction]

remarques d’ouverture et nous discuterons ensuite du contenu
du projet de loi C-13, de notre point de vue.

Mme Holly Doerksen, agent de liaison des sections nationa-
les, Association du Barreau canadien: Je suis Holly Doerksen,
agent de liaison des sections nationales de I'Association du
Barreau canadien. Notre Association est trés heureuse d’avoir
'occasion de comparaitre devant votre comité aujourd’hui.
Nos présentateurs interviennent tant 4 titre de témoins-experts
que de représentants de la Section nationale du droit de I'envi-
ronnement de I’Association du Barreau canadien. M. Franklin
Gertler, président de la Section nationale du droit de I'environ-
nement, parlera en premier; il sera suivi par M. Glen Bell, un
membre de la Section du droit de I’environnement, qui a été
plus particuliérement impliqué dans la préparation de la
réponse de la Section du droit de I’environnement au projet de
loi C-78 et au projet de loi C-13.

Avant de céder la parole a mes collégues, je voudrais vous
transmettre les excuses de la Section nationale du droit des
autochtones dont, malheureusement, aucun des membres de la
direction n’était en mesure de comparaitre devant votre comité
aux dates proposées.

Je voudrais attirer I'attention du Comité sur leurs recom-
mandations, qui figurent dans la présentation de novembre
1991 préparée conjointement par la Section du droit de I’envi-
ronnement et la Section du droit des autochtones. Je crois que
tous les membres du Comité ont regu une copie de ce mémoire
portant sur le projet de loi C-13. Dans ce mémoire, la Section
du droit des autochtones souléve de nombreuses préoccupa-
tions au sujet de I'incidence de la législation proposée sur les
populations et les terres autochtones. La Section a été fort
décue de noter que ses principales recommandations n’avaient
pas été retenues dans le projet de loi C-13 qui a éventuellement
été adopté par la Chambre des communes.

La préoccupation principale de la Section du droit des
autochtones est de s’assurer que le projet de loi C-13 ne vienne
pas compliquer le processus de réglement des revendications
liées aux traités et aux terres en ce qui a trait 4 1'autonomie
gouvernementale, et que le projet de loi soit compatible avec la
nouvelle vision que 1'on a du droit des peuples autochtones a
I'autonomie gouvernementale. Notre Section du droit des
autochtones recommande que le projet de loi C-13 soit précisé
davantage pour tenir compte du fait que les gouvernements
autochtones pourraient, dans I’avenir, tirer leur autorité en
partie d’un pouvoir fédéral délégué et en partie en vertu d’un
pouvoir autochtone intrinséque.

Dans sa forme actuelle, le projet de loi ne prévoit qu'une
autorité autochtone dérivée de la loi fédérale. Nos espérons
que I'on tiendra sérieusement compte de la position exprimée
par la Section du droit des autochtones dans le mémoire de
novembre 1991. Les membres de notre Section du droit des
autochtones seraient heureux de répondre promptement a
toute question qui leur serait soumise par écrit aprés cette
déposition, ou encore de comparaitre 4 une date ultérieure qui
conviendrait 4 tous. Cela dit, je passe la parole & M. Gertler.

M. Gertler: Monsieur le président, je voudrais que vous me
donniez une précision. Disposons-nous d’environ quinze minu-
tes pour faire une présentation?
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The Chairman: We would like to conclude in about 50
minutes. It may be that that is more time than we need but I
doubt it.

Mr. Gertler: I would be surprised. We are not paid by the
word any more, but we still have a couple of things to say.

Mr. Chairman and honourable senators, the National Envi-
ronmental Law Section is pleased to have this opportunity to
appear before your committee and to assist in your study of
this important legislation. We were able to gather in our brief
time listening to your discussion with the previous witnesses
that you are obviously well prepared and well briefed on this
legislation. We apologize for not having given you a written
brief. As I think you are aware, we did produce briefs for two
different committees that considered this legislation under Bill
C-13 and previously as Bill C-78 in the other house. We are all
volunteers so we basically ran out of steam. But we think that
you can take some benefit from the submissions we have set
out there while making somewhat different remarks today.

We will speak about four issues. The first is the merits of the
bill. We would like to give you a CBA perspective in terms of
policy on this bill, what it does and does not achieve. We will
briefly address constitutional issues and the implications of the
decision of the Supreme Court in the Oldman River case. We
would like to look at implementation and the problems of how
it works on the ground. In that context we will be looking par-
ticularly at problems of cooperation with other jurisdictions.
And finally we would like to make some modest suggestions
for amendments.

The first point, the merits of the bill, will be addressed by
Mr. Glen Bell. I will tackle the second two and he will come
back at the end on the question of amendments. So I will turn
it over to Mr. Bell.

Mr. Glen W. Bell, Member, Environmental Law Section,
Canadian Bar Association: The Canadian Bar Association has
expressed itself by means of a resolution at its annual meeting
held earlier this year in Regina on the question of federal
involvement in the promotion of sustainable development. I
would like to read you an excerpt from the resolution which
sets the policy framework against which we analyzed Bill C-
13. First, the Canadian Bar Association has urged the adop-
tion of the following measure to promote sustainable develop-
ment.

1. that the Government of Canada take strong meas-
ures to protect the environment and promote sustainable
development to the full extent of its constitutional author-
ity, including, where appropriate, under its peace, order
and good government power.

[Traduction)

Le président: Je voudrais que nous ayons terminé dans envi-
ron 50 minutes. Cela peut étre plus que ce dont nous aurons
besoin, mais j'en doute.

M. Gertler: J'en serais surpris. Nous ne sommes plus rému-
nérés au mot, mais nous avons encore un certain nombre de
choses 4 dire.

Monsieur le président et honorables sénateurs, la Section
nationale du droit de I’environnement est heureuse de I'occa-
sion qui lui est offerte de comparaitre devant votre comité et
de contribuer 4 I'étude de cette importante mesure législative.
Nous avons pu constater rapidement, en écoutant les échanges
avec les témoins précédents, que vous étes manifestement bien
préparés et bien informés au sujet de cette loi. Nous nous excu-
sons de ne pas vous avoir présenté un mémoire écrit. Comme
vous le savez probablement, nous avons rédigé des mémoires a
I'intention de deux comités différents qui ont étudié cette loi,
sous la forme du projet de loi C-13 et, auparavant, du projet de
loi C-78, dans I'autre chambre. Nous sommes tous volontaires
et, pour tout vous dire, nous avons manqué de souffle. Mais
nous croyons que ces mémoires pourront vous étre utiles tout

en vous présentant des remarques quelque peu différentes
aujourd’hui.

Nous aborderons quatre questions. La premiére a trait aux
mérites du projet de loi. Nus voudrions vous donner le point de
vue de ’ABC sur ce projet de loi du point de vue de la politi-
que, ce qu’il fait et qu’il ne fait pas. Nous aborderons briéve-
ment les questions constitutionnelles et les répercussions de la
décision de la Cour supréme dans la cause Oldman River.
Nous voudrions examiner la question de la mise en ceuvre et
les problémes que souléve I’application de la loi sur le terrain.
Dans ce contexte, nous examinerons plus particuliérement les
problémes de collaboration avec les autres paliers de compé-
tence. Et, enfin, nous voudrions faire quelques suggestions
modestes visant & modifier le projet de loi.

Le premier aspect, les mérites du projet de loi, sera discuté
par M. Glen Bell. Je me chargerai des deux suivantes et M.
Bell interviendra de nouveau 4 la fin pour traiter de la question
des modifications. Je passe donc la parole & M. Bell.

M. Glen Bell, membre, Section du droit de I’environnement,
Association du Barreau canadien: L’Association du Barreau
canadien s'est exprimée par voie de résolution lors de son
assemblée annuelle, tenue plus tét au cours de I'année a
Regina, sur la question de la participation du gouvernement
fédéral 4 la promotion du développement durable. Je voudrais
vous lire un extrait de la résolution qui précise le cadre de poli-
tique dans lequel nous avons analysé le projet de loi C-13. Pre-
miérement, I’Association du Barreau canadien a recommandé
I’adoption de la mesure suivante en vue de promouvoir le déve-
loppement durable:

1. que le gouvernement du Canada prenne des mesures
vigoureuses afin de protéger Ienvironnement et de pro-
mouvoir un développement durable en se servant de toute
son autorité constitutionnelle et notamment, lorsqu'il y a
lieu, en vertu de son pouvoir d’exiger la paix, I'ordre et le
bon gouvernement;
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2. that the Government of Canada demonstrate its com-
mitment to promoting sustainable development by legis-
lating an environmental impact assessment process which:

a) ensures full public participation;

b) covers all areas of federal responsibility, all types of
new and existing initiatives (including policy planning and
expenditures) as well as regulatory activities and permit-
ting practices, and;

¢) which provides for:

i) an independent review agency with authority to grant
or deny approval of initiatives.

ii) intervenor funding and awards of costs during the
course of public hearings; and

iii) mandatory environmental impact analyses regard-
ing proposed cabinet decisions;

The principles of environmental assessment have also been
analyzed in the report of the Canadian Bar Association, which
is available to you if you wish it. It is somewhat lengthy but
the provisions I read you from the resolution are the major
thrusts that we believe should apply in the field of environmen-
tal assessment at the federal level in Canada.

I want to say that although Bill C-13 does not receive the
CBA'’s unqualified endorsement, we believe the bill goes a long
way towards meeting the objectives that the CBA thinks are
important for the environmental process, and we believe that it
should be accorded the opportunity to be implemented in prac-
tice, subject to further necessary amendments.

I just want to point out what the Canadian Bar Association
believes to be the key strengths and weaknesses of Bill C-13.
First of all the strengths. We believe that the incorporation of
sustainable development as an underlying concept in the
preamble is of the utmost importance. It demonstrates the fed-
eral government’s commitment to sustainable development as
a federal policy and towards its implementation through an
environmental assessment process. Another important aspect
of the bill is the comprehensive nature of the environmental
impact assessment envisaged by it. The requirements for such
studies are indeed comprehensive and include, where required
by the minister, the consideration of the need for the project.
We_ believe that the inclusion of this criterion, the need for the
project, is a crucial aspect of any meaningful environmental
assessment. It was not a criterion that was included in the
original bill. At the hearings before the House of Commons
the Canadian Bar Association urged that it be included and we
are gratified to see that the new bill does include a require-
ment that the need for a project can be assessed.

[Traduction]

2. que le gouvernement du Canada démontre son enga-
gement a promouvoir le développement durable en légifé-
rant un processus d’évaluation des incidences environne-
mentales qui

a) garantit une participation compléte du public;

b) couvre tous les domaines de compétence fédérale,
tous les types d’initiatives nouvelles et actuelles (y compris
les politiques, la planification et les dépenses), de méme
que les activités de réglementation et les pratiques relati-
ves aux autorisations; et

¢) ce processus prévoirait

i) un organisme d’examen indépendant, doté du pouvoir
de décider de 'approbation ou du refus des projets en la
maticre;

ii) le financement des intervenants ainsi que 1’adjudica-
tion des dépens lors d’audiences publiques; et

iii) des analyses systématiques des incidences environ-
nementales concernant les décisions proposées par le
Cabinet.

Les principes de I’évaluation environnementale ont aussi été
analysés dans le rapport de I’Association du Barreau canadien
qui pourra vous étre transmis si vous le souhaitez. C’est un
document assez long mais les extraits tirés de la résolution que
j'ai lus constituent, 4 notre avis, les principaux éléments qui
devraient intervenir dans le domaine de I’évaluation environne-
mentale au palier fédéral au Canada.

Je voudrais ajouter que, méme si le projet de loi C-13 ne
recueille pas I'adhésion inconditionnelle de I’ABC, nous
croyons qu’il réussit, dans une large mesure, a4 atteindre les
objectifs que ’ABC juge importants en ce qui a trait au pro-
cessus d’évaluation environnementale et nous pensons que 1’on
devrait permettre sa mise en application sous réserve des modi-

fications supplémentaires requises.

Je voudrais tout simplement signaler ce qui, de I'avis de
I’Association du Barreau canadien, constitue les principaux
¢léments de force et de faiblesse du projet de loi C-13. Com-
mengons par les points forts. Nous croyons que I'inclusion du
développement durable comme principe sous-jacent dans le
préambule a une importance primordiale. Cela démontre
I’engagement du gouvernement fédéral a 1’égard du développe-
ment durable dans le cadre de la politique fédérale et de sa
réalisation par le biais du processus d’évaluation environne-
mentale. Un autre aspect important de ce projet de loi est la
vaste portée du processus d’évaluation des incidences environ-
nementales que I'on y envisage. Les exigences applicables a ces
études sont détaillées et englobent, lorsque le ministre 'exige,
la prise en compte de la nécessité du projet. Nous croyons que
Iinclusion de ce critére, la nécessité du projet, est un aspect
fondamental de toute évaluation environnementale réfléchie.
Ce critére ne figurait pas dans le projet de loi 4 1'origine. Lors
des audiences qui se sont déroulées devant le comité de la
Chambre des communes, I’Association du Barreau canadien a
demandé qu'’il soit ajouté au projet de loi et nous sommes heu-
reux de constater que la nouvelle version comporte une exi-
gence qui permet d’évaluer la nécessité d’un projet.



4-5-1992

Energie, de I'environnement et des ressources naturelles 4:49

[Text]

Having said that we believe that the bill has some short
comings which we feel ought to be mentioned in this forum. In
the first place the limited scope of the bill which applies only
to physical works and undertakings is a weakness that does not
recognize the true purpose of environmental assessment as a
planning tool. As a planning tool environmental assessment is
designed to bring to the decision-making process at the earliest
possible stage of planning environmental considerations before
irreversible decisions are taken. Indeed that phrase appears in
clause 11 of the bill except that it applies only to projects. If it
were extended to apply to federal policies and programs we
feel the purpose of the bill would be much better achieved. For
example, a requirement that the federal government’s procure-
ment policy be subject to an environmental assessment would,
we suggest, go a long way towards avoiding undesirable envi-
ronmental effects which may or may not be assessed later on
under a project. Take, for example, decisions to purchase vehi-
cles and the propulsion system of vehicles. The federal govern-
ment currently buys gasoline powered vehicles. What is the
environmental impact of that, what would be the alternative
and which is the better choice? That policy as the bill now
stands would not be subject to an environmental assessment.

We believe those types of decisions that have far reaching
environmental impacts do need to be covered by manditory
requirements for assessment.

Another important deficiency in the bill concerns the proce-
dures to be followed at public hearings conducted under the
review process. At the moment the only requirement is that the
public be granted an opportunity to participate. This vague
phrase, we are fearful, may not give the public sufficient
strength to require a full involvement and a full formal hearing
process where one is needed. The development of projects
necessarily entails the recognition of adverse interests, and
where interests are truly adverse a formal hearing is generally
required. We are concerned that the provisions regarding hear-
ings at the present stage as expressed in the bill will not be suf-
ficient to allow an adverse party to require the process to adopt
a procedure which will become recognized as a party, to allow
it to introduce evidence and cross-examine witnesses whose
interests are adverse. We would recommend that that aspect of
the bill be improved.

Senator Austin: Mr. Chairman, are you also addrpssing your
remarks to the mediation process contained in the bill or would
you have other views of that process?

Mr. Bell: At the moment I am restricting my remarks to the
public hearing process. I will conclude my remarks there and
ask Mr. Gertler to carry on.

Mr. Gertler: I will turn now to the constitutional context.

Unless I am sadly mistaken, that is one of the questions that
has become a real issue in the hearings before the Senate. I

[Traduction]

Cela dit, nous croyons que le projet de loi comporte certai-
nes lacunes qui doivent étre signalées dans cette enceinte. En
premier lieu, la portée restreinte du projet de loi, qui ne
s’applique qu’aux ouvrages et projets de nature physique, est
une faiblesse qui ne correspond pas a l'objet véritable d’une
évaluation environnementale en tant qu’outil de planification.
Ainsi, I’évaluation environnementale vise a faire intervenir les
considérations environnementales dans le processus décisionnel
aux premiers stades de la planification, avant que des décisions
irréversibles ne soient prises. De fait, cet énoncé figure a I'arti-
cle 11 du projet de loi, sauf qu’il ne s"applique qu'aux projets.
S’il s’appliquait 4 toutes les politiques et 4 tous les programmes
fédéraux, nous pensons qu’il serait beaucoup plus facile de con-
crétiser I'objet du projet de loi. Ainsi, en exigeant que la politi-
q.ue‘d’approvisionnement du gouvernement fédéral soit assujet-
tie 4 une évaluation environnementale, nous croyons que ’on
fg.ralt beaucoup pour éviter des effets environnementaux indé-
sirables qui pourraient ou non étre évalués plus tard dans le
cadre d’un projet. Prenons comme exemple les décisions por-
tant sur I'achat de véhicules et sur le choix d'un systéme de
propulsion pour ceux-ci. Le gouvernement fédéral achéte pré-
sentement des véhicules dont le moteur est alimenté a
I'essence. Quelle sont les conséquences environnementales de
cette pratique, quelles sont les autres possibilités et quel serait
le meilleur choix? Cette politique, selon la version actuelle du
projet de loi, ne serait pas assujettie 4 une évaluation environ-
nementale.

Nous croyons que les décisions de ce genre qui ont des réper-
cussions environnementales importantes doivent étre assujet-
ties 4 une évaluation obligatoire.

Une autre lacune importante du projet de loi a trait a la
marche a suivre lors des audiences publiques qui se dérouleront
dans le cadre du processus d’examen. A I'heure actuelle, la
seule exigence imposée est que le public ait 'occasion de parti-
ciper. Nous croyons que cet énoncé vague ne permettra pas de
donner au public suffisamment de pouvoirs pour exiger une
pleine participation et la tenue d’une audience formelle lorsque
cela est nécessaire. L'élaboration des projets comporte néces-
sairement la reconnaissance d’intéréts opposés et lorsque les
intéréts divergent vraiment, une audience officielle est généra-
lement requise. Nous sommes préoccupés par le fait que, dans
la version actuelle du projet de loi, les dispositions relatives aux
audiences ne suffisent pas pour permettre a une partie opposée
d’exiger I'adoption de modalités qui lui permettrait de se faire
reconnaitre, de présenter des preuves et de contre-interroger
des témoins dont les intéréts sont divergents. Nous recomman-
dons que cet aspect du projet de loi soit amélioré.

Le sénateur Austin: Monsieur le président, vos remarques
s'appliquent-elles aussi au processus de médiation qui figure
dans le projet de loi ou avez-vous une autre opinion au sujet de
ce processus?

M. Bell: En ce moment, je limite mes remarques au méca-
nisme des audiences publiques. Je conclue mes remarques sur
ce point et je demande a M. Gertler de poursuivre.

M. Gertler: J'aborderai maintenant la question du contexte
constitutionnel. A moins que je ne me trompe sérieusement,
c'est I'une des questions devenue un véritable sujet de débat
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would refer you to official CBA policy as Mr. Bell read it into
the record which calls for the substantial exercise of the fed-
eral jurisdiction as it exists in the environment.

Senator Lefebvre: Not all your members agree.

Mr. Gertler: That is possible. I am only referring to the
resolution as adopted by a council of the CBA. I cannot do
more than that.

Senator Lefebvre: For instance, somebody who appeared
earlier today.

Mr. Gertler: That is quite possible. I am sure they were not
speaking on behalf of the Canadian Bar Association. I would
just note before getting to the constitutional substance, it
appears most of the criticisms aimed at Bill C-13 do not even
attempt to argue that the bill is a bad thing for the environ-
ment or getting rid of the bill would be a better thing for the
environment. The debate is essentially a political and constitu-
tional one. It is about protecting bailiwicks and jurisdictions. I
think it is important to look at this from a broader environ-
mental viewpoint and not necessarily get stuck on those con-
cerns.

So what about Oldman River? I will try to explain it. It is a
long judgment but I would like to explain what was and was
not held in that case. The fundamental holding in that case is
that environment is neither federal or provincial and that there
are large areas of overlap. It is particularly important to notice
that the Supreme Court basically decided that there is no such
thing constitutionally as a federal or a provincial project.
There are simply projects which have or may have in any case
federal and provincial aspects and therefore empowers the fed-
eral government, in an appropriate case, to examine the envi-
ronmental impact of at least the federal aspects of the project.
The Supreme Court said the following at pages 68 and 69 of
the reasons of the majority, Mr. Justice LaForest:

The provinces may similarly act in relation to the envi-
ronment under any legislative power in s. 92. Legislation
in relation to local works or undertakings, for example,
will often take into account environmental concerns.
What is not particularly helpful in sorting out the respec-
tive levels of constitutional authority over works such as
the Qldman River dam, however, is the characterization
of it as a “provincial project” or an undertaking
“primarily subject to provincial regulation” as the appel-
!ant Alberta sought to do. That begs the question and pos-
its an erroneous principle that seems to hold that there
exists a general doctrine of interjurisdictional immunity to
shield provincial works or undertakings from otherwise
valid federal legislation.

[ Traduction)

dans les audiences qui se déroulent devant le Sénat. Je vous
renvoie a la politique officielle de ’ABC, que M. Bell a lue et
qui figure au procés-verbal, laquelle préconise I’exercice subs-
tantiel de la compétence fédérale telle qu’elle existe en matiére
d’environnement.

Le sénateur Lefebvre: Tous vos membres ne sont pas du
méme avis.

M. Gertler: Cela est possible. Je ne parle que de la résolu-
tion adoptée par le conseil de ’ABC. Je ne peux faire davan-
tage.

Le sénateur Lefebvre: Par exemple, quelqu’un qui est com-
paru plus tot aujourd’hui.

M. Gertler: Cela est fort possible. Je suis sir qu'il ne parlait
pas au nom de ’Association du Barreau canadien. Je voudrais
tout simplement signaler avant d’aborder la substance de la
question constitutionnelle, qu’il me semble que la plupart des
critiques adressées au projet de loi C-13 ne tentent méme pas
de faire valoir que le projet de loi est mauvais du point de vue
de I’environnement ou de prétendre qu’il serait préférable pour
’environnement de ne pas avoir ce projet de loi. Le débat a
essentiellement un caractére politique et constitutionnel. Il vise
essentiellement 4 protéger des sphéres de compétences. Je
pense qu'il est important d’aborder cette question dans une
perspective environnementale plus vaste et de ne pas s’en tenir
uniquement & ces préoccupations.

Alors, qu’en est-il du jugement rendu dans la cause Oldman
River? Je tenterai d’en donner une explication. C’est un long
jugement, mais je voudrais expliquer ce qui a été validé et ce
qui ne I’a pas été dans cette cause. La conclusion fondamentale
de cette cause est que I’environnement ne reléve ni de la com-
pétence fédérale ni de la compétence provinciale et qu’il y a de
vastes secteurs de chevauchement. Il est particuliérement
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